# World Journal of *Gastroenterology*

World J Gastroenterol 2023 August 28; 29(32): 4815-4919





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

WJG

## World Journal of Gastroenterology

#### Contents

#### Weekly Volume 29 Number 32 August 28, 2023

#### **GUIDELINES**

4815 International experts consensus guidelines on robotic liver resection in 2023

> Liu R, Abu Hilal M, Wakabayashi G, Han HS, Palanivelu C, Boggi U, Hackert T, Kim HJ, Wang XY, Hu MG, Choi GH, Panaro F, He J, Efanov M, Yin XY, Croner RS, Fong YM, Zhu JY, Wu Z, Sun CD, Lee JH, Marino MV, Ganpati IS, Zhu P, Wang ZZ, Yang KH, Fan J, Chen XP, Lau WY

#### REVIEW

4831 Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: Immunological mechanisms and current treatments

Petagine L, Zariwala MG, Patel VB

#### **MINIREVIEWS**

4851 Role of non-Helicobacter pylori gastric Helicobacters in helicobacter pylori-negative gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma

Lemos FFB, Silva Luz M, Rocha Pinheiro SL, Teixeira KN, Freire de Melo F

#### **ORIGINAL ARTICLE**

#### **Basic Study**

4860 Linolenic acid-metronidazole inhibits the growth of Helicobacter pylori through oxidation Zhou WT, Dai YY, Liao LJ, Yang SX, Chen H, Huang L, Zhao JL, Huang YO

#### **Retrospective Cohort Study**

4873 Validation of the albumin-bilirubin score for identifying decompensation risk in patients with compensated cirrhosis

Navadurong H, Thanapirom K, Wejnaruemarn S, Prasoppokakorn T, Chaiteerakij R, Komolmit P, Treeprasertsuk S

4883 Different oncological features of colorectal cancer codon-specific KRAS mutations: Not codon 13 but codon 12 have prognostic value

Ahn HM, Kim DW, Oh HJ, Kim HK, Lee HS, Lee TG, Shin HR, Yang IJ, Lee J, Suh JW, Oh HK, Kang SB

4900 Hepatitis B virus infection in patients with Wilson disease: A large retrospective study Zhou HY, Yang X, Luo KZ, Jiang YF, Wang WL, Liang J, Li MM, Luo HY

#### **CASE REPORT**

Drug-induced entero-colitis due to interleukin-17 inhibitor use; capsule endoscopic findings and 4912 pathological characteristics: A case report

Saito K, Yoza K, Takeda S, Shimoyama Y, Takeuchi K



#### Contents

Weekly Volume 29 Number 32 August 28, 2023

#### **ABOUT COVER**

Editorial Board of World Journal of Gastroenterology, Haruhiko Sugimura, MD, PhD, Director, Sasaki Institute, Sasaki Foundation, Tokyo 101-0062, Japan. hsugimur@po.kyoundo.jp

#### **AIMS AND SCOPE**

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastroenterology (WJG, World J Gastroenterol) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastroenterology and hepatology with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online. WJG mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastroenterology and hepatology and covering a wide range of topics including gastroenterology, hepatology, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastrointestinal surgery, gastrointestinal oncology, and pediatric gastroenterology.

#### **INDEXING/ABSTRACTING**

The WJG is now abstracted and indexed in Science Citation Index Expanded (SCIE, also known as SciSearch®), Current Contents/Clinical Medicine, Journal Citation Reports, Index Medicus, MEDLINE, PubMed, PubMed Central, Scopus, Reference Citation Analysis, China National Knowledge Infrastructure, China Science and Technology Journal Database, and Superstar Journals Database. The 2023 edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2022 impact factor (IF) for WJG as 4.3; IF without journal self cites: 4.1; 5-year IF: 5.3; Journal Citation Indicator: 0.82; Ranking: 33 among 93 journals in gastroenterology and hepatology; and Quartile category: Q2. The WJG's CiteScore for 2021 is 8.3 and Scopus CiteScore rank 2022: Gastroenterology is 22/149.

#### **RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE**

Production Editor: Yu-Xi Chen; Production Department Director: Xu Guo; Editorial Office Director: Jia-Ru Fan.

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS		
World Journal of Gastroenterology	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204		
<b>ISSN</b>	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS		
ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287		
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH		
October 1, 1995	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240		
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS		
Weekly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288		
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT		
Andrzej S Tarnawski	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208		
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE		
http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242		
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS		
August 28, 2023	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239		
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION		
© 2023 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com		

© 2023 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



W

## World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 August 28; 29(32): 4815-4830

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4815

GUIDELINES

## International experts consensus guidelines on robotic liver resection in 2023

Rong Liu, Mohammed Abu Hilal, Go Wakabayashi, Ho-Seong Han, Chinnusamy Palanivelu, Ugo Boggi, Thilo Hackert, Hong-Jin Kim, Xiao-Ying Wang, Ming-Gen Hu, Gi Hong Choi, Fabrizio Panaro, Jin He, Mikhail Efanov, Xiao-Yu Yin, Roland S Croner, Yu-Man Fong, Ji-Ye Zhu, Zheng Wu, Chuan-Dong Sun, Jae Hoon Lee, Marco V Marino, Iyer Shridhar Ganpati, Peng Zhu, Zi-Zheng Wang, Ke-Hu Yang, Jia Fan, Xiao-Ping Chen, Wan Yee Lau

Rong Liu, Ming-Gen Hu, Faculty of Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary Surgery, The First Medical Center of Chinese PLA General Hospital, Beijing 100000, China				
Mohammed Abu Hilal, Hepatobiliary Pancreatic, Robotic & Laparoscopic Surgery, Poliambulanza Foundation Hospital, Brescia 25100, Italy				
<b>Go Wakabayashi</b> , Center for Advanced Treatment of HBP Diseases, Ageo Central General Hospital, Saitama 362-0075, Japan				
Ho-Seong Han, Department of Surgery, Seoul National University Bundang Hospital, Seo				
National University College of Medicine, Seoul 03080, South Korea				
Chinnusamy Palanivelu, GEM Hospital & Research Centre, GEM Hospital & Research Centre,				
Coimbatore 641045, India				
Ugo Boggi, Division of General and Transplant Surgery, University of Pisa, Pisa 56126, Italy				
Thilo Hackert, Department of General, Visceral and Thoracic Surgery, University Hospital				
Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg 20251, Germany				
Hong-Jin Kin, Department of Surgery, Yeungham University Hospital, Daegu 42415, South				
Kolea				
Xiao-Ying Wang, Department of Liver Surgery and Transplantation, Liver Cancer Institute,				
Zhongshan Hospital, Fudan University, Shanghai 200032, China				
Gi Hong Choi Division of Henato-Biliary-Pancreatic Surgery Denartment of Surgery				
Severance Hospital, Yonsei University, College of Medicine, Seoul 03722, South Korea				
Fabrizio Panaro, Department of Surgery/Division of Robotic and HBP Surgery, Montpellier				
University Hospital-School of Medicine, Montpellier 34090, France				
Jin He, Department of Surgery, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD 21218, United States				

Mikhail Efanov, Department of Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary Surgery, Moscow Clinical Scientific Center, Moscow 111123, Russia

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Liu R et al. International experts consensus guidelines

Xiao-Yu Yin, Department of Pancreatobiliary Surgery, The First Affiliated Hospital, Sun Yat-Sen University, Guangzhou 510080, Guangdong Province, China

Roland S Croner, Department of General, Visceral, Vascular and Transplant Surgery, University Hospital Magdeburg, Magdeburg 39120, Germany

Yu-Man Fong, Department of Surgery, City of Hope Medical Center, Duarte, CA 91010, United States

Ji-Ye Zhu, Department of Hepatobiliary Surgery, Peking University People's Hospital, Beijing 100000, China

Zheng Wu, Department of Hepatobiliary Surgery, The First Affiliated Hospital of Xi'an Jiaotong University, Xi'an 710061, Shaanxi Province, China

Chuan-Dong Sun, Department of Hepatobiliary and Pancreatic Surgery, The Affiliated Hospital of Qingdao University, Qingdao 266000, Shandong Province, China

Jae Hoon Lee, Division of Hepatobiliary & Pancreatic surgery, Asan Medical Center, University of Ulsan College of Medicine, Ulsan 682, South Korea

Marco V Marino, General Surgery Department, F. Tappeiner Hospital, Merano 39012, Italy

lyer Shridhar Ganpati, Hepatobiliary and Pancreatic Surgery, National University Hospital, Singapore 189969, Singapore

Peng Zhu, Xiao-Ping Chen, Hepatic Surgery Center, Tongji Hospital, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan 430000, Hubei Province, China

Zi-Zheng Wang, Department of Hepatobiliary Surgery, Senior Department of Hepatology, The Fifth Medical Center of Chinese PLA General Hospital, Beijing 100000, China

Ke-Hu Yang, Evidence-Based Medicine Center, Lanzhou University, Lanzhou 730000, Gansu Province, China

Jia Fan, Zhongshan Hospital, Fudan University, Shanghai 200000, China

Wan Yee Lau, Faculty of Medicine, The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong 999077, China

Corresponding author: Rong Liu, MD, PhD, Chief Doctor, Professor, Faculty of Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary Surgery, The First Medical Center of Chinese PLA General Hospital, No. 28 Fuxing Road, Beijing 100000, China. liurong301@126.com

#### Abstract

The robotic liver resection (RLR) has been increasingly applied in recent years and its benefits shown in some aspects owing to the technical advancement of robotic surgical system, however, controversies still exist. Based on the foundation of the previous consensus statement, this new consensus document aimed to update clinical recommendations and provide guidance to improve the outcomes of RLR clinical practice. The guideline steering group and guideline expert group were formed by 29 international experts of liver surgery and evidence-based medicine (EBM). Relevant literature was reviewed and analyzed by the evidence evaluation group. According to the WHO Handbook for Guideline Development, the Guidance Principles of Development and Amendment of the Guidelines for Clinical Diagnosis and Treatment in China 2022, a total of 14 recommendations were generated. Among them were 8 recommendations formulated by the GRADE method, and the remaining 6 recommendations were formulated based on literature review and experts' opinion due to insufficient EBM results. This international experts consensus guideline offered guidance for the safe and effective clinical practice and the research direction of RLR in future.

Key Words: Robotic liver resection; Laparoscopic liver resection; Guidelines; Expert consensus

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



**Core Tip:** The robotic liver resection (RLR) has been increasingly applied in recent years. Based on the foundation of the previous consensus statement, this new consensus guideline document aimed to update clinical recommendations and provide guidance to improve the outcomes of RLR clinical practice. The guideline steering group and guideline expert group were formed by 29 international experts of liver surgery and evidence-based medicine. Relevant literature was reviewed and analyzed by the evidence evaluation group. According to the WHO Handbook for Guideline Development, the Guidance Principles of Development and Amendment of the Guidelines for Clinical Diagnosis and Treatment in China 2022, a total of 14 recommendations were generated.

**Citation:** Liu R, Abu Hilal M, Wakabayashi G, Han HS, Palanivelu C, Boggi U, Hackert T, Kim HJ, Wang XY, Hu MG, Choi GH, Panaro F, He J, Efanov M, Yin XY, Croner RS, Fong YM, Zhu JY, Wu Z, Sun CD, Lee JH, Marino MV, Ganpati IS, Zhu P, Wang ZZ, Yang KH, Fan J, Chen XP, Lau WY. International experts consensus guidelines on robotic liver resection in 2023. *World J Gastroenterol* 2023; 29(32): 4815-4830

**URL:** https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i32/4815.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4815

#### INTRODUCTION

Laparoscopic liver resection (LLR) was first introduced in the 1990s for treatment of benign and malignant tumors[1,2]. Over the past few decades, laparoscopic hepatectomy has developed rapidly and gained widespread acceptance around the world. In 2008, the Louisville Statement indicated the feasibility of laparoscopic hepatectomy[3], and the second international consensus conference in Morioka recommended LLR as a standard practice in specific types of hepatectomy [4]. After that, the Southampton consensus guidelines promoted the safe expansion of LLR and improved patient care after LLR[5]. Since then, laparoscopic techniques have occupied an important place in hepatobiliary surgery. At the same time, with the approval of clinical application and technique developments of robotic surgery systems, robotic hepatectomy has gradually been used in clinical practice. Experience in robotic liver resection (RLR) has been reported in many parts of the world and its feasibility has gradually been identified by clinical studies[6-8]. The robotic system is superior in providing three-dimensional magnified field of vision and robotic arms offer flexibility and tremor filter to surgeons to overcome the shortages of conventional laparoscopic hepatectomy. However, the high cost of the mainstream models and the lack of surgical instruments and experience limit the application of RLR.

With the advent of advanced technique and with experience accumulation, the indications of RLR have been expanded. The robotic system can be used in almost all types of liver resection, including minor hepatectomy, major hepatectomy, donor hepatectomy, and complex liver resections[9-16]. In 2018, an international consensus statement on robotic hepatectomy provided recommendations for RLR based on relevant research and experts' opinions, which contribute to standardization of robotic hepatectomy[17]. However, the recommendation grades were relatively low due to the lack of high-quality evidence. Furthermore, some important issues, like cost-effectiveness of RLR, learning curve of RLR, and outcomes of RLR for difficult liver segments, remain controversial. Available data derive from case series, case-comparative studies, reviews and meta-analyses have been published in recent years, and some new theories also provide new views and perspectives on RLR[18-25].

Based on the foundation of the previous statement, the 2023 international consensus statement on RLR aimed to update clinical recommendations and provide guidance to improve the outcomes of RLR clinical practice. We invited a team of robotic surgeon experts to provide their views related to RLR. Based on the related topics, we searched the online databases for RLR studies and the GRADE system was used to grade the evidence. The final consensus was reached by using a combination of clinical evidence and experts' opinions with the aim to improve the clinical outcome of RLR.

#### METHODS

This international evidence-based guideline is based on the WHO Handbook for Guideline Development and refers to the Guidance Principles of Development and Amendment of the Guidelines for Clinical Diagnosis and Treatment in China 2022. Reporting of the guideline follows the Appraisal of Guidelines, Research, and Evaluation (AGREE II)[26]. A flow chart describes the process and steps of the guideline development (Figure 1).

The guideline development group included the Steering Committee, Consensus Expert Group, and Evidence Evaluation Group. The Steering Committee and Consensus Expert Group consisted of 29 members from different countries or regions. Literature review, questionnaires, and expert discussions were implemented to initially identify clinical questions. All members of the Steering Committee and Consensus Expert Group were encouraged to submit suggestions and add potential questions. Each question was then evaluated and confirmed by the Steering Committee through meetings or emails. The Evidence Evaluation Group performed a literature search, literature screening, method quality evaluation, and data extraction, and thus formed the body of evidence.

PubMed, Cochrane Library, Web of Science, Embase, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network, WHO, National Guideline Clearing-house, Guidelines International Network, and National Institute for Health and Care Excellence

Zaishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 1 The flow chart illustrates the process of guideline development.

databases were systematically searched from inception to September 5, 2022, to retrieval potential eligible studies. There were no regional and language restrictions, but it was limited to human studies. The Evidence Evaluation Group evaluated titles, abstracts, and full texts to identify the eligible publications based on inclusion and exclusion criteria approved by the Steering Committee. The eligible literature included clinical guidelines, systematic reviews and meta-analyses, randomized controlled trials (RCT), non-RCT, cohort studies, case-comparative studies, and case reports or case series that were considered for inclusion when necessary. Information on the included studies was extracted according to a pre-designed extraction form. A Measure Tool to Assess Systematic Reviews (AMSTAR II) was used to evaluate the methodological quality of the included systematic reviews and meta-analyses[27]. The revised Cochrane Risk of Bias Tool and the Newcastle-Ottawa Scale were performed to assess the methodological quality of their corresponding types of clinical studies[28,29]. All the above processes were completed by two independent terms of the Evidence Evaluation Group. If there are differences, they will be resolved by discussing or consulting third parties.

According to the WHO Handbook for Guideline Development, the Evidence Evaluation Group evaluated the need for an update or rapid development of systematic review[30]. The method of GRADE was used to assess the quality of the evidence[31]. Based on the GRADE approach, clinical outcomes, patients' benefit, and economic evaluation, the Steering Committee and Consensus Expert Group used the GRADE decision form and Delphi voting to formulate the strength of recommendations. The consensus was considered to have been reached when 80% of the experts approved a proposal. Before submitting the manuscript for publication, the final draft was reviewed and approved by all members of the guideline development group. This evidence-based guideline is expected to be updated again in 2026.

#### RESULTS

#### Question 1: What are the indications of RLR?

In general, the indications of the RLR are similar to those of LLR and open liver resection (OLR). RLR can be applied for treating various liver diseases, including hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC), intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma (ICC), colorectal liver metastases (CRLM), benign tumors of liver, and living donor hepatectomy. RLR is associated with the following advantages over OLR and LLR in the majority of the currently available studies: less intraoperative blood loss, shorter postoperative hospital stay, less overall complications, and lower pain intensity after surgery[21,22,32-45].

Gaisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

However, in complex hepatectomies such as large tumor size or proximity of tumor to vital vascular structures, RLR should be performed with caution and by highly experienced surgeons (clinical recommendation: Expert agreement 100%).

In a prospective study using propensity score matching, Zhu *et al*[21] compared the short-term perioperative outcomes and long-term survival outcomes of RLR, LLR, and OLR in patients with BCLC stage 0-A hepatocellular carcinoma. The results showed that there were no significant differences among the three interventions except for a shorter hospital stay in the minimally invasive group (RLR and LLR)[21]. Hu et al[33] evaluated the clinical efficacy of robotic, laparoscopic, and open liver resection for giant liver haemangiomas (> 10 cm in diameter). They reported robotic hemihepatectomy to be associated with less intraoperative blood loss, better postoperative recovery and lower pain score than OLR. When compared with laparoscopic hemihepatectomy, robotic hemihepatectomy was associated with significantly less intraoperative blood loss and a shorter operative time [33]. Masetti et al [46] analyzed the short-term outcomes of patients with CRLM comparing from a multicenter study who underwent RLR vs LLR. The results showed RLR and LLR to be comparable in postoperative overall complication rates, intraoperative blood loss, conversion rates, operation time, and hospital stay, but RLR showed a reduced rate of R1 resection margins compared with LLR. Masetti et al[46] found the effect size of RLR to be increased for posterosuperior lesions and difficult procedures, which may be due to RLR being able to offer some technical advantages over conventional laparoscopy to improve the short-term outcomes of these patients.

#### Question 2: Is RLR safe and effective in patients with HCC?

Recommendation: RLR is safe and feasible for HCC, as it is associated with lower overall complication rates than LLR and OLR and a shorter hospital stay than OLR, although it has a longer operative time than LLR and OLR. Other perioperative outcomes are comparable among the three interventions. Regarding oncologic outcomes, limited evidence suggested there is also no significant difference.

Level of evidence: Low level of recommendation: Weak (Grade 2C). Expert agreement: 96.55%.

Two systematic reviews [47,48] and 15 publications [21,35,37,43,49-59] were included to evaluate the perioperative and oncologic outcomes of robotic vs laparoscopic or open hepatectomy for treatment of HCC patients, respectively. When compared with LLR for HCC patients, the pooled results indicated that RLR had a lower overall complications rate (RR = 0.72, 95% CI: 0.57 to 0.90; P = 0.003), lower minor complication (Clavien-Dindo I-II) rate (RR = 0.72, 95% CI: 0.54 to 0.96; P = 0.030), and longer operative time (SMD = 0.66, 95% CI: 0.22 to 1.10; P = 0.003)[21,50,52-57]. When compared with OLR for HCC patients, RLR was associated with a shorter hospital stay (SMD = -0.42, 95% CI: -0.57 to -0.28; P < 0.00001), lower overall complication rate (RR = 0.61, 95% CI: 0.45 to 0.84; P = 0.002), lower minor complication rate (RR = 0.59, 95% CI: 0.42 to 0.84; *P* = 0.003), and longer operative time (SMD = 0.82, 95% CI: 0.18 to 1.46; *P* = 0.01)[21,35,37,43,49,51,58,59]. For other outcomes, RLR showed similar results when compared with LLR or OLR, including estimated blood loss, transfusion rate, severe complication (Clavien-Dindo III-IV), and 90-d mortality. Thus, RLR was comparable to OLR and LLR in feasibility and safety for patients with HCC.

Regarding oncologic outcomes, the three interventions showed comparable R0 resection rates and similar short- and long-term oncological outcomes[21,35,37,43,49,51,53-56,58,59]. Also, a recently published study with a large sample size suggested that robotics may be associated with improved overall survival[54]. The study reported that the RLR group had significantly higher 1-, 3-, and 5- year overall survival rates of 92%, 75%, and 63% compared with the LLR group of 86%, 60%, and 45%, respectively (all P < 0.01)[54]. Based on the currently available studies, the implementation of RLR is feasible and safe and is associated with similar oncologic outcomes. Prospective studies are recommended to further evaluate whether the safety and efficacy of RLR can be affected by tumor size, resection complexity, and the quality of the underlying liver parenchyma.

#### Question 3: Is RLR safe and effective in patients with ICC?

**Recommendation:** Currently, there is insufficient evidence to compare the safety and feasibility between RLR and LLR for treatment of ICC. Limited evidence suggests that RLR has less intraoperative blood loss, shorter hospital stay, and better overall survival than OLR.

Level of evidence: Very low. Level of recommendation: Weak (Grade 2D). Expert agreement: 86.21%.

Two comparative studies were reported to evaluate the safety and feasibility of robotic vs open hepatectomy for ICC [36,60]. The pooled results suggested that RLR had less intraoperative blood loss (SMD = -0.75, 95% CI: -1.46 to -0.05; P = -0.75, 95% CI: -1.46 0.04) and shorter hospital stay (SMD = -0.31, 95% CI: -0.54 to -0.09; P = 0.006) than OLR[36,60]. There were no significant differences in other perioperative outcomes between the two groups. Limited evidence suggests RLR may improve the outcomes of ICC when compared to OLR, but we need to carefully interpret these findings. Shapera et al[60] suggested that patients after RLR or OLR had similar resection margins, and median overall survival was similar in patients with any resection margin distance. Hamad et al [36] compared short- and long-term outcomes between RLR and OLR for patients with ICC, and they reported that patients who underwent RLR had shorter hospital stays and similar long-term risk of death between the two groups. These results suggested RLR for ICC could shorten hospital stay without compromising oncological outcomes such as negative margins, postoperative mortality, and long-term survival[36]. As there have been few comparative studies focusing on ICC and there is no meta-analysis on the short- and long-term clinical outcomes of RLR vs LLR or OLR for ICC, higher levels of evidence are urgently needed to answer this question.

#### Question 4: Is RLR safe and effective in patients with CRLM?

Recommendation: RLR is safe and feasible for patients with CRLM, since it is associated with a lower conversion rate but



longer hospital stay than that of LLR. Limited evidence suggests no significant difference in all the perioperative outcomes between RLR and OLR in patients with CRLM. Oncologic outcomes with limited evidence suggested there was also no significant difference between RLR vs LLR and RLR vs OLR.

#### Level of evidence: Very low. Level of recommendation: Weak (Grade 2D). Expert agreement: 89.66%.

Studies on RLR vs LLR or OLR for CRLM have been extensively published in the past three years[45,46,61-63]. The evidence suggested RLR to have a lower conversion rate (RR = 0.42, 95% CI: 0.23 to 0.77; P = 0.005) and longer hospital stays (SMD = 0.19, 95%CI: 0.03 to 0.35; P = 0.020) than LLR for patients with CRLM, and there were no significant difference in operation time, estimated blood loss, intraoperative blood transfusion rates, R0 resection, postoperative morbidity, and overall survival [45,46,61,62]. In addition, limited evidence showed there were no significant differences in operation time, estimated blood loss, R0 resection, hospital stays, overall complications, minor and major complications, postoperative 30-d mortality, and survival outcomes between RLR and OLR for patients with CRLM[61,63]. With appropriate expertise and experience, robotic-assisted surgery can be considered to be an alternative minimally invasive approach to CRLM resections[64,65].

Currently, there is insufficient evidence on patients who underwent simultaneous robotic-assisted resections of CRLM and the primary tumor. A conference abstract on one RCT in comparing RLR and OLR for simultaneous resections suggested a longer operating time in the robotic arm, and patients who underwent RLR had less blood loss, less Clavien-Dindo III-IV complications, a shorter time to pass first flatus, and a shorter hospital stay when compared to open surgery [40]. A recent systematic review reported that all patients who underwent robot-assisted R0 resection had no perioperative deaths[65]. However, when patients who underwent simultaneous major hepatectomy combined with complex colorectal surgery, the operative risks were increased, leading to poorer perioperative outcomes with increased length of stay, morbidity, and mortality, and unfavorable patient recovery due to delay in the initiation of subsequent adjuvant therapy[5,65].

#### Question 5: Is robot approach safe and feasible for living donor hepatectomy?

Recommendation: Robotic living donor hepatectomy can be a safe and feasible alternative to open and laparoscopic approach. Robotic living donor hepatectomy has a longer operative time than that of OLR and LLR, but a shorter hospital stay compared with OLR. The other donor and recipient outcomes were reported to be comparable among the three interventions.

Level of evidence: Very low. Level of recommendation: Weak (Grade 2D). Expert agreement: 96.55%.

We systematically reviewed 4 studies that investigated the safety and feasibility of robotic and open living donor hepatectomy, with a total of 972 patients being included in the meta-analysis[41,66-68]. The pooled results suggested that RLR had lower postoperative peak serum bilirubin (SMD = -0.59, 95% CI: -0.81 to -0.37; P < 0.0001), shorter postoperative hospital stays (SMD = -0.53, 95%CI: -0.90 to -0.17; P = 0.004) and a longer operative time (SMD = 1.45, 95%CI: 0.66 to 2.25; P = 0.003) compared to the open group[41,66-68]. There were no significant differences in terms of other donor and recipient outcomes. Rho et al [41] evaluated the clinical and perioperative outcomes of robotic living donor right hepatectomy from carried out on 52 consecutive cases patients and compared with patients who underwent comparison with open (n = 62) and laparoscopic (n = 118) donor hepatectomy. They reported that although RLR was associated with a longer operation time, the mean estimated blood loss was significantly lower compared with LLR and OLR, and donor satisfaction (body image and cosmetic appearance scores) was higher in RLR than that of LLR[41].

Large incisions resulting in large scars are an ongoing concern for surgeons performing open living donor hepatectomy. For robotic living donor hepatectomy, there is a better body image, improved cosmetic appearance, and fewer wound-related complications<sup>[41]</sup>. Living donor hepatectomy is considered to be the pinnacle of hepatobiliary surgery, which requires assurance of donor survival, good graft status and minimization of associated complications[66]. Based on the currently available studies, RLR reduced postoperative pain, resulted in rapid donor recovery and with similar postoperative complications[41,66-68]. However, studies comparing RLR with LLR are insufficient[41]. In summary, RLR for living donor hepatectomy is feasible and safe when performed by surgeons with both excellent knowledge of liver anatomy and long experience of open living donor hepatectomy [41,66]. However, biliary complications are a problem that should never be ignored. The combination of robotic-assisted procedures and indocyanine green (ICG) fluoroscopy is recommended for precise division and fine suturing of the divided bile ducts[41,66].

#### Question 6: Is robotic approach safe and feasible for minor hepatectomy?

Recommendation: For minor hepatectomy, the safety and feasibility of RLR are comparable to that of LLR and OLR. Robotic minor hepatectomy was reported to have a longer operative time than LLR, but there was less overall complication. RLR resulted in a shorten hospital stay and decreased overall morbidity compared to the open approach. The other perioperative outcomes were comparable among the three interventions.

#### Level of evidence: Low. Level of recommendation: Weak (Grade 2C). Expert agreement: 96.55%.

Minor hepatectomy with fewer than 3 adjacent hepatic segmental resections is the most commonly carried out procedure in RLR. As a minimally invasive surgery, the benefits of the robotic approach for minor hepatectomy have been controversial [36,37,49,51,69-72]. An updated meta-analysis based on new evidence was conducted by the Evidence Evaluation Group on 13 retrospective cohort studies with 735 robotic and 1362 laparoscopic minor hepatectomies[12,22, 34,53,73-81]. The results showed that the operative time was significantly longer (SMD = 0.44, 95% CI: 0.19 to 0.69; P = 0.0006) with the robotic approach, but it had less overall complication (RR = 0.76, 95% CI: 0.61 to 0.95; P = 0.01) than LLR. No statistically significant differences were observed in estimated blood loss, conversion rate, blood transfusion rate,

postoperative hospital stays, 90-d mortality, and R0 resection. Based on the currently available studies and expert opinions, RLH was associated with a longer operation time when compared with LLH because of the additional time required to dock and undock the robot, and the large extent to exchange instruments required by the robot-assisted procedures[34,69,70].

We also systematically reviewed 6 studies to investigate the safety and feasibility between RLR and OLR[9,38,71,73,82, 83]. The results showed that robotic minor hepatectomy had a shorter postoperative hospital stay (SMD = -0.91, 95% CI: -1.27 to -0.55; P < 0.0001), less overall complications (RR = 0.39, 95% CI: 0.23 to 0.64; P = 0.0002), and less severe complications (RR = 0.28, 95% CI: 0.08 to 0.97; P = 0.04) when compared to open surgery. There were no significant differences in terms of operation time, estimated blood loss, intra-operative blood transfusion rate, and readmission rate, and R0 resection for malignancy between robotic and open minor hepatectomies. Liver resections for difficult-located segments (1, 4a, 7, and 8) are recommended to be defined as technical major hepatectomy.

#### Question 7: Is robotic approach safe and feasible for major hepatectomy?

**Recommendation:** For major hepatectomy, robotic hepatectomy is as safe and feasible as laparoscopic and open hepatectomy. Compared with LLR, RLR was significantly better in estimated blood loss and conversion rate. In comparison with OLR, the estimated blood loss and hospital stay of RLR are significantly better than those of OLR, but there is a longer operation time in the RLR group.

Level of evidence: Low. Level of recommendation: Weak (Grade 2C). Expert agreement: 93.10%.

Chong et al [32] compared the efficacy and safety of 989 individuals, including 220 who underwent robotic and 769 who underwent laparoscopic right and extended right hepatectomy (RH/ERH). They reported a lower open conversion rate and a shorter postoperative hospital stay for robotic RH/ERH. We systematically reviewed 10 studies that investigated the safety and feasibility of robotic and laparoscopic major hepatectomy [22,32,33,39,84-89]. The results showed that robotic major hepatectomy resulted in less estimated blood loss (SMD = -0.52, 95% CI: -0.88 to -0.16; P = 0.005) and a lower conversion rate (RR = 0.44, 95% CI: 0.29 to 0.67; P = 0.0001) compared to laparoscopic surgery. There were no significant differences between robotic and laparoscopic major hepatectomies in transfusion rate, R0 resection, readmission, mortality within 90 d, overall complications, mild/severe complication, bile leakage and liver failure rates.

Hamad *et al*[36] investigated 1876 patients who underwent open (n = 1804) and robotic assisted (n = 72) resection between 2004 and 2017. The results showed that the patients who underwent RLR had a shorter length of hospital stays yet there was no difference in 30-d readmission or 90-d mortality [36]. Lee et al [43] matched 36 patients each in the robotic and open group. They found that operative time was significantly longer but the postoperative hospital stays was significantly shorter in the robotic group[43]. An updated meta-analysis based on the latest evidence was conducted by the Evidence Evaluation Group on 8 retrospective cohort studies. The pooled results suggested the estimated blood loss and hospital stay of the robotic group to be significantly shorter than the open group, but there was a longer operation time in the robotic group[22,33,37,43,49,51,71,72].

We also focused on the safety and feasibility of RLR in technically "major" resections (segment 1, 4a, 7, and 8). Liver resection on segments 1, 4a, 7, and 8 is relatively more technically difficult owing to a large parenchymal transection plane with proximity to critical structures and major vessels [90-92]. RLR on difficult liver segments has been reported to be a safe and feasible procedure, and many experienced surgeons tend to perform robotic resections on these selected patients. In a recent international multicenter retrospective study comparing robotic vs laparoscopic right posterior sectionectomy, the author reported RLR to be associated with reduced blood loss and lower open conversion rates than LLR, and suggested that RLR and LLR could be performed in expert centers with good outcomes in well selected patients [93]. A study reported a patient with hepatocellular carcinoma which involved segments 4 and 8 to undergo robotic central bisectionectomy. The outcomes indicated that robotic central bisectionectomy could be performed safely using proper exposure techniques and an appropriate combination of several useful technical tips[16]. A multicenter study reported that robotic right posterior sectionectomy could be performed in expert centers with less blood loss and lower conversion rates in well-selected patients [93,94]. Another study indicated that RLR on segments 1, 4a, 7, and 8 showed similar surgical outcomes, including blood loss, hospital stay, R0 negative margin rate, and morbidity, when compared with laparoscopic liver resection[95]. The application of robotic approach has also been reported for caudate lobectomy, including Spiegelian lobectomy, isolated partial and complete caudate lobectomy [96,97]. However, most studies reported only a few cases with the potential of selection bias, thus limiting the application of the results. It is necessary to conduct high-quality clinical studies in the future to further clarify the impact of robotic hepatectomy on difficult liver segments.

#### Question 8: Is RLR more cost-effective than LLR and OLR?

Recommendation: As the policy on medical expense and definition of cost are different in the literature, the real cost of three interventions should be calculated and compared based on a standard method in the future. Limited evidence suggests the total cost of RLR to be higher than LLR, but there were no significant differences between RLR and OLR. The cost-effectiveness of the three interventions should be synthetically evaluated based on many factors, including direct and indirect costs, hidden benefits from favorable clinical outcomes and local social and economic situations.

#### Level of evidence: Very low. Level of recommendation: Weak (Grade 2D). Expert agreement: 89.66%.

The most common concern about cost-effectiveness analysis of RLR is simply on the total cost, hospitalization costs, and readmission costs. One systematic review and meta-analysis and nine additional updated original studies were included to answer this question [9,34,42,84,98-103]. The resynthesized evidence suggests that the total costs (SMD = 1.15, 95% CI: 0.24 to 2.07; P = 0.01) and hospitalization costs (SMD = 0.96, 95% CI: 0.50 to 1.41; P < 0.0001) of RLR is higher compared to LLR[34,42,75,78,104]. However, no statistically significant differences were observed regarding total costs,

hospitalization costs, and readmission costs between RLR and OLR[9,42,44,68,101]. In addition, total costs were assessed for different type of liver resection. For the included studies which investigated RLR vs LLR, these studies were more focused on the cost-effectiveness in minor liver resections, and the results showed that RLR had higher total costs than LLR (SMD = 1.22, 95% CI: 0.60 to 1.83; P < 0.0001)[34,75,78]. When various types of pathologies in patients were included in the comparison between RLR and OLR, including complex hepatolithiasis, donor right hepatectomy, minor and major resections, these confounders were introduced to become an important reason to decrease the level of evidence[9,44,68, 103]. According to the currently available studies, even though the higher total costs of RLR were closely associated with more operating room supplies[34,68,73,79,80,84], the higher total costs were mainly due to longer hospital stays and more treatment of complications in the laparoscopic and open group than the robotic group[9,71,100,105,106]. The favorable perioperative outcomes in RLR should be weighed against the higher operative costs when compared with laparoscopic or open approaches[98].

Robotic surgical systems have evolved rapidly in recent years, and the trends in the total cost and operative cost are worth future investigating. Although the costs of RLR may differ among countries or regions due to differences in medical policy or insurance premium, a serious obstacle to the widespread use of robotic surgical system is the large indirect cost[34,78-80]. Furthermore, a comprehensive evaluation of the cost-effectiveness should also consider the hidden benefits from favorable clinical outcomes associated with robotic hepatectomy to include patient's psychological benefits and social benefits.

#### Question 9: What is the role of RLR for cirrhotic patients?

In the setting of cirrhotic patients, similar to LLR, RLR could also be performed in to selected patients. Currently, there are insufficient studies focusing on the application of RLR on cirrhotic patients (clinical recommendation: Expert agreement 100%).

The improvement of surgical techniques, perioperative management, and patient selection improved the surgical outcome of patients with cirrhosis, and the overall improvement of surgical techniques as represented by the minimally invasive approach improved the outcomes of perioperative management in patients with cirrhosis [107-109]. Minimally invasive hepatectomy for cirrhotic patients has been reported to be associated with less complications, shorter postoperative hospital stay, and similar outcomes in operative time, estimated blood loss and postoperative complications when compared with non-cirrhotic patients, and laparoscopic surgery may provide potential benefits in reducing the incidence of postoperative ascites and liver failure [5,110]. Only a few patients were included in these studies and the outcome of robotic hepatectomy in patients with cirrhosis were not evaluated separately [47]. It is necessary to conduct more research on RLR for liver cancer patients with cirrhosis to further evaluate the safety and efficacy of the robotic approach.

#### Question 10: What is the role of RLR for lesions located close to major vascular and biliary structures?

For lesions located close to major vascular and biliary structures, especially for deeply located lesions, parenchymasparing liver resection should be performed by using the robotic approach to rely on the delicate dissection offered by the stable and flexible movements of the robotic arms, as an alternative approach to major liver resection. Compared to robotic major liver resection, robotic parenchyma-sparing liver resection could potentially increase resectability of these lesions. However, as this is a technically demanding procedure, it should be performed by experienced surgeons on wellselected patients (clinical recommendation: Expert agreement 100%).

For malignant liver lesion with a small tumor size but in close proximity to important vessels such as the hepatocaval confluence, or the bifurcation of the primary or secondary Glissonean pedicles, the conventional approach is to use major resection to remove the vessel in its entirety along with the liver tissues it supplies or drains. However, in patients with a poor liver function and insufficient liver remnant volume, the safety of major resection is difficult to ensure, resulting in a reduced operative resection rate. Parenchyma-sparing liver resection addresses this dilemma to some extent. Removal of the tumor off the adjacent vascular structures or combined vascular resection and reconstruction could increase the resection rate of the tumor. In contrast to the laparoscopic approach with its intrinsic drawbacks including the fulcrum effect and rigid instruments, the robotic system could offer stable and flexible movements of the instruments, which facilitate the operative procedures to achieve a higher level of difficulty. RLR for treatment of centrally located lesions has been reported and shown to be safe and feasible in small case series [111,112]. In addition, with the help of intraoperative ultrasound, it has been shown that the robotic approach allowed optimal access to all liver segments and facilitated parenchymal-sparing surgery for lesions located in the posterosuperior segments or in contact with main liver vessels, not only for colorectal liver metastasis but also for HCC[113]. Robotic parenchyma-sparing liver resection for lesions located close to major vascular and biliary structures allows for sufficient liver remnant to be retained, thus allowing patients to start their postoperative adjuvant therapy early, which is important in improving patients' survival in today's rapidly evolving of comprehensive treatment.

#### Question 11: What is the role of robotic approach for associating liver partition and portal vein ligation for staged hepatectomy?

Robotic first- or second-stage associating liver partition and portal vein ligation for staged hepatectomy (ALPPS) is an optional strategy for treatment of primary and metastatic liver cancer in patients with insufficient residual liver volume. Due to the complexity of ALPPS surgery and the high morbidity rate, the benefit of robotic ALPPS is unclear on the curative effect of the initially unresectable liver cancer, as there have been rapidly evolving developments in locoregional and systemic therapies. Robotic ALPPS must be evaluated with caution before operation and should only be performed in highly selected patients (clinical recommendation: Expert agreement 100%).



ALPPS has been introduced to treat patients with advanced liver tumors and insufficient residual liver volumes for more than 10 years. However, there is still a lot of controversies on the value of this approach due to its high mortality rate[114,115]. Minimally invasive approach for ALPPS has been applied for the purpose of reducing mortality and improving recovery of patients. Most of the ALPPS procedures were used for the first-stage[116]. A systematic review of 27 patients who underwent ALPPS reported the potential benefit of using the minimally invasive ALPPS in reducing morbidity and mortality[117]. However, there was selective bias in this study and the sample size was small, which compromised the robustness of the conclusions. Previous studies with small case numbers showed that the robotic approach could be used for the first-stage ALPPS for HCC, CRLM and ICC[118-120]. Complex robotic ALPPS procedures (*e.g.*, robotic ALPPS for patients with portal vein thrombosis, robotic ALPPS with simultaneous left colectomy) have also been reported to be safe and feasible carried out by experienced surgeons[121-124]. After the long period of development of ALPPS and its modified approaches, the role of ALPPS should be revisited due to its complexity in treating patients with advanced stage of malignancy and the high morbidity rate, especially when facing the major developments in locoregional and systemic therapies[125-128]. Although the robotic ALPPS still needs to be evaluated through high-quality clinical researches.

#### Question 12: Could the robotic approach shorten the learning curve of liver resection?

The case number required to surmount the learning curve for RLR has been reported to be lower than that for LLR. The case number required to surmount the learning curve of RLR varied among different studies[12,32,129-134]. The surgeons' experience in LLR could have a significant influence on the learning curve of RLR. About 25 consecutive cases are needed for an experienced surgeon to surmount the learning curve of major RLR and 15 cases for minor RLR (clinical recommendation: Expert agreement 100%).

Because of the enhanced surgical dexterity offered by the robotic system, robotic hepatectomy may have a shorter learning curve compared to laparoscopic hepatectomy. However, the large experience in LLR surgeons had before embarking on robotic liver surgery could have an impact on the learning curve[100,135]. Chua *et al*[136] reviewed the literature reported up to July 2019 pertaining to the learning curves in minimally invasive hepatectomy (MIH) by searching PubMed and Scopus databases. Forty studies were included to explore quantitatively the learning curve for MIH. They reported the case number required to surmount the learning curve for RLR was 25 consecutive cases (range: 16-50)[136].

Liu *et al*[131], by analyzing the learning curve of 100 robotic left and right hemihepatectomy (RLH/RRH) in terms of operative time, reported that the learning process was completed in the RLH group after an initial phase of 35 cases, which was shorter than the RRH group (n = 45). Given that, mobilization and resection of the left liver are easier to perform than the right liver, RLH might be the first choice for beginners.

#### Question 13: Which difficulty scoring systems should be used for RLR?

Ban and Iwate reported on the difficulty scoring system for LLR which was externally validated for RLR. The two difficulty scoring systems are currently recommended. A difficulty scoring system exclusively for RLR should be established by further studies (clinical recommendation: Expert agreement 100%).

By predicting the complexity of different surgeries, the difficulty scoring system (DSS) can recommend suitable patients to surgeons at their corresponding learning stages. Current DSS scores on the basis of the weighted combination of predicted factors that affect the surgeries' complexity include tumor size, position, number of the tumor, extent of liver resection and liver function[137,138].

However, the scoring system for RLR remains to be designed. Linn *et al*[137] summarized 11 types of DSS for LLR based on previously reported studies and conducted a meta-analysis. The results showed that 5 DSS (including Ban DSS, Iwate DSS, Hasegawa DSS, IMM DSS, and Southampton DSS) could be used for predicting the difficulty of LLR surgeries [138-141]. Though no DSS has significant advantages, Ban and Iwate DSS were externally validated for RLR[137,138].

#### Question 14: What is the role of intraoperative navigation techniques in RLR?

Intraoperative ultrasonography (IOUS) and indocyanine green (ICG) imaging has been used for tumor locating and surgical margin delineation in RLR. Surgeons are supposed to master these techniques and choose the suitable navigation tools to increase the safety of RLR (clinical recommendation: Expert agreement 100%).

Studies have supported the importance of IOUS in liver operations[142,143]. Based on the experience of IOUS in 110 consecutive patients, Zhu *et al*[144] put forward a standardized 4-step IOUS agreement to ensure the safety of RLR operation. Moreover, when using IOUS to examine all the patients, they found 11 patients (10%) had extra lesions, and 7 of these patients (63.64%) underwent improved surgical strategies[144]. However, IOUS has the limitations to accurately show irregular hepatic segmental demarcation and anatomical structure, while ICG imaging has become a supplementary tool for IOUS due to its ability on real-time 3D recognition of tumor margins and to guide liver transection plane. Wakabayashi *et al*[145] reviewed articles related to ICG imaging in liver resection and showed that the combination of IOUS and ICG imaging can increase the safety of liver resection, but the timing and dose administration of ICG remain uncertain. Furthermore, Liu and his team reported the application of ICG using "four-zone three-phase" fluorescence imaging in robot-assisted anatomical hepatectomy in which the liver was divided into 4 anatomical zones include the "tumor zone", "peritumor zone", "ischemia zone", and "reserved liver zone"[146]. The ICG "four-zone three-phase" fluorescence imaging could accurately locate most tumors, clearly display the liver resection plane in a real-time manner and achieved the precision and standardization of anatomical hepatectomy.

Liu R et al. International experts consensus guidelines

The application of augmented reality (AR) technology can increase the accuracy of tumor positioning and surgical margin delineation. At present, only a few cases have been reported on the application of AR technology in RLR. Further technological advance and studies on evaluation of AR technology in clinical applications remain to be done.

#### CONCLUSION

This international experts consensus guideline offered guidance for the safe and effective clinical practice and the research direction of RLR in future. This evidence-based guideline is expected to be updated again in 2026 and further randomized controlled trials are needed to validate these recommendations.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank all the external reviewers for giving responses to the consensus; and all Members of the Evidence Evaluation Group: Shao-Ming Song and Lin Zhu (The First School of Clinical Medicine, Lanzhou University, Lanzhou 730000, China), Gui-Neng Zeng and Yue Li (School of Medicine, Nankai University, Tianjin 300300, China), Zhao-Da Deng and Zhi-Yuan Yao (Medical School of Chinese PLA, Beijing 100000, China).

#### FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Members of the guideline steering group: Liu R, Abu Hilal M, Wakabayashi G, Fan J, Chen XP, and Lau WY contributed to designing guidelines, identifying problems, and providing comments; Members of the guideline expert group: Han HS, Palanivelu C, Boggi U, Hackert T, Kim HJ, Wang XY, Hu MG, Choi GH, Panaro F, He J, Efanov M, Yin XY, Croner RS, Fong YM, Zhu JY, Wu Z, Sun CD, Lee JH, Marino MV, Ganpati IS, Zhu P, Wang ZZ, and Yang KH provided expert's opinion; and all authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare no conflict of interest in the development of consensus guidelines.

**Open-Access:** This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

#### Country/Territory of origin: China

**ORCID** number: Rong Liu 0000-0001-5170-6474; Mohammed Abu Hilal 0000-0002-3162-4639; Go Wakabayashi 0000-0002-8383-9666; Ho-Seong Han 0000-0001-9659-1260; Ugo Boggi 0000-0002-7505-5896; Hong-Jin Kim 0000-0002-5965-8339; Ming-Gen Hu 0000-0003-3612-2870; Gi Hong Choi 0000-0001-7511-9581; Fabrizio Panaro 0000-0001-8200-4969; Jin He 0000-0001-9149-2247; Mikhail Efanov 0000-0003-0738-7642; Xiao-Yu Yin 0000-0002-5518-5984; Yu-Man Fong 0000-0002-8934-9959; Ji-Ye Zhu 0000-0003-0456-7584; Zheng Wu 0000-0002-7102-9543; Chuan-Dong Sun 0000-0002-6724-2747; Jae Hoon Lee 0000-0002-6170-8729; Jyer Shridhar Ganpati 0000-0002-4630-9842; Peng Zhu 0000-0001-8088-0615; Zi-Zheng Wang 0009-0000-5963-7493; Jia Fan 0000-0002-2127-4102; Xiao-Ping Chen 0000-0001-8636-0493.

S-Editor: Chen YL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Chen YL

#### REFERENCES

- Reich H, McGlynn F, DeCaprio J, Budin R. Laparoscopic excision of benign liver lesions. Obstet Gynecol 1991; 78: 956-958 [PMID: 1833688
- 2 Katkhouda N, Fabiani P, Benizri E, Mouiel J. Laser resection of a liver hydatid cyst under videolaparoscopy. Br J Surg 1992; 79: 560-561 [PMID: 1535261 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.1800790628]
- 3 Buell JF, Cherqui D, Geller DA, O'Rourke N, Iannitti D, Dagher I, Koffron AJ, Thomas M, Gayet B, Han HS, Wakabayashi G, Belli G, Kaneko H, Ker CG, Scatton O, Laurent A, Abdalla EK, Chaudhury P, Dutson E, Gamblin C, D'Angelica M, Nagorney D, Testa G, Labow D, Manas D, Poon RT, Nelson H, Martin R, Clary B, Pinson WC, Martinie J, Vauthey JN, Goldstein R, Roayaie S, Barlet D, Espat J, Abecassis M, Rees M, Fong Y, McMasters KM, Broelsch C, Busuttil R, Belghiti J, Strasberg S, Chari RS; World Consensus Conference on Laparoscopic Surgery. The international position on laparoscopic liver surgery: The Louisville Statement, 2008. Ann Surg 2009; 250: 825-830 [PMID: 19916210 DOI: 10.1097/sla.0b013e3181b3b2d8]
- Wakabayashi G, Cherqui D, Geller DA, Buell JF, Kaneko H, Han HS, Asbun H, O'Rourke N, Tanabe M, Koffron AJ, Tsung A, Soubrane O, 4 Machado MA, Gayet B, Troisi RI, Pessaux P, Van Dam RM, Scatton O, Abu Hilal M, Belli G, Kwon CH, Edwin B, Choi GH, Aldrighetti LA, Cai X, Cleary S, Chen KH, Schön MR, Sugioka A, Tang CN, Herman P, Pekolj J, Chen XP, Dagher I, Jarnagin W, Yamamoto M, Strong R, Jagannath P, Lo CM, Clavien PA, Kokudo N, Barkun J, Strasberg SM. Recommendations for laparoscopic liver resection: a report from the



second international consensus conference held in Morioka. Ann Surg 2015; 261: 619-629 [PMID: 25742461 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.000000000001184]

- Abu Hilal M, Aldrighetti L, Dagher I, Edwin B, Troisi RI, Alikhanov R, Aroori S, Belli G, Besselink M, Briceno J, Gayet B, D'Hondt M, 5 Lesurtel M, Menon K, Lodge P, Rotellar F, Santoyo J, Scatton O, Soubrane O, Sutcliffe R, Van Dam R, White S, Halls MC, Cipriani F, Van der Poel M, Ciria R, Barkhatov L, Gomez-Luque Y, Ocana-Garcia S, Cook A, Buell J, Clavien PA, Dervenis C, Fusai G, Geller D, Lang H, Primrose J, Taylor M, Van Gulik T, Wakabayashi G, Asbun H, Cherqui D. The Southampton Consensus Guidelines for Laparoscopic Liver Surgery: From Indication to Implementation. Ann Surg 2018; 268: 11-18 [PMID: 29064908 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.00000000002524]
- Choi GH, Chong JU, Han DH, Choi JS, Lee WJ. Robotic hepatectomy: the Korean experience and perspective. Hepatobiliary Surg Nutr 2017; 6 6: 230-238 [PMID: 28848745 DOI: 10.21037/hbsn.2017.01.14]
- 7 Goja S, Singh MK, Vohra V, Soin AS. Robotic Left Hepatectomy: a Case Report (First Reported Case of Robotic Hepatectomy in India). Indian J Surg 2015; 77: 338-340 [PMID: 26702246 DOI: 10.1007/s12262-015-1307-7]
- 8 Kam JH, Goh BK, Chan CY, Wong JS, Lee SY, Cheow PC, Chung AY, Ooi LL. Robotic hepatectomy: initial experience of a single institution in Singapore. Singapore Med J 2016; 57: 209-214 [PMID: 26843059 DOI: 10.11622/smedj.2016024]
- 9 Stewart C, Wong P, Warner S, Raoof M, Singh G, Fong Y, Melstrom L. Robotic minor hepatectomy: optimizing outcomes and cost of care. HPB (Oxford) 2021; 23: 700-706 [PMID: 32988754 DOI: 10.1016/j.hpb.2020.09.005]
- 10 Sucandy I, Jacoby H, Crespo K, Syblis C, App S, Ignatius J, Ross S, Rosemurgy A. A Single Institution's Experience With Robotic Minor and Major Hepatectomy. Am Surg 2023; 89: 1387-1391 [PMID: 34798777 DOI: 10.1177/00031348211047500]
- 11 Sucandy I, Luberice K, Lippert T, Castro M, Krill E, Ross S, Rosemurgy A. Robotic Major Hepatectomy: An Institutional Experience and Clinical Outcomes. Ann Surg Oncol 2020; 27: 4970-4979 [PMID: 32661848 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-020-08845-4]
- O'Connor VV, Vuong B, Yang ST, DiFronzo A. Robotic Minor Hepatectomy Offers a Favorable Learning Curve and May Result in Superior 12 Perioperative Outcomes Compared with Laparoscopic Approach. Am Surg 2017; 83: 1085-1088 [PMID: 29391100 DOI: 10.1177/000313481708301014
- Chen PD, Wu CY, Hu RH, Ho CM, Lee PH, Lai HS, Lin MT, Wu YM. Robotic liver donor right hepatectomy: A pure, minimally invasive 13 approach. Liver Transpl 2016; 22: 1509-1518 [PMID: 27509325 DOI: 10.1002/lt.24522]
- Broering DC, Elsheikh Y, Alnemary Y, Zidan A, Elsarawy A, Saleh Y, Alabbad S, Sturdevant M, Wu YM, Troisi RI. Robotic Versus Open 14 Right Lobe Donor Hepatectomy for Adult Living Donor Liver Transplantation: A Propensity Score-Matched Analysis. Liver Transpl 2020; 26: 1455-1464 [PMID: 32542956 DOI: 10.1002/lt.25820]
- 15 Camerlo A, Delayre T, Fara R. Robotic central hepatectomy for hepatocarcinoma by glissonean approach (with video). Surg Oncol 2021; 36: 82-83 [PMID: 33316683 DOI: 10.1016/j.suronc.2020.11.011]
- Rojas AE, Paterakos P, Choi SH. Robotic Central Bisectionectomy for Centrally Located Hepatic Malignant Tumor. Ann Surg Oncol 2022 16 [PMID: 35357613 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-022-11646-6]
- Liu R, Wakabayashi G, Kim HJ, Choi GH, Yiengpruksawan A, Fong Y, He J, Boggi U, Troisi RI, Efanov M, Azoulay D, Panaro F, Pessaux P, 17 Wang XY, Zhu JY, Zhang SG, Sun CD, Wu Z, Tao KS, Yang KH, Fan J, Chen XP. International consensus statement on robotic hepatectomy surgery in 2018. World J Gastroenterol 2019; 25: 1432-1444 [PMID: 30948907 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i12.1432]
- 18 Chong CC, Fuks D, Lee KF, Zhao JJ, Choi GH, Sucandy I, Chiow AKH, Marino MV, Gastaca M, Wang X, Lee JH, Efanov M, Kingham TP, D'Hondt M, Troisi RI, Choi SH, Sutcliffe RP, Chan CY, Lai ECH, Park JO, Di Benedetto F, Rotellar F, Sugioka A, Coelho FF, Ferrero A, Long TCD, Lim C, Scatton O, Liu Q, Schmelzle M, Pratschke J, Cheung TT, Liu R, Han HS, Tang CN, Goh BKP; International Robotic and Laparoscopic Liver Resection study group investigators. Propensity Score-Matched Analysis Comparing Robotic and Laparoscopic Right and Extended Right Hepatectomy. JAMA Surg 2022; 157: 436-444 [PMID: 35262660 DOI: 10.1001/jamasurg.2022.0161]
- 19 Varghese CT, Chandran B, Sudhindran S. Robotic Donor Hepatectomy-Safety in Novelty Is the Essence. JAMA Surg 2021; 156: 1171-1172 [PMID: 34668937 DOI: 10.1001/jamasurg.2021.4428]
- Muaddi H, Hafid ME, Choi WJ, Lillie E, de Mestral C, Nathens A, Stukel TA, Karanicolas PJ. Clinical Outcomes of Robotic Surgery 20 Compared to Conventional Surgical Approaches (Laparoscopic or Open): A Systematic Overview of Reviews. Ann Surg 2021; 273: 467-473 [PMID: 32398482 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.00000000003915]
- 21 Zhu P, Liao W, Zhang WG, Chen L, Shu C, Zhang ZW, Huang ZY, Chen YF, Lau WY, Zhang BX, Chen XP. A Prospective Study Using Propensity Score Matching to Compare Long-term Survival Outcomes After Robotic-assisted, Laparoscopic, or Open Liver Resection for Patients With BCLC Stage 0-A Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Ann Surg 2023; 277: e103-e111 [PMID: 35081573 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.000000000005380]
- 22 Tsung A, Geller DA, Sukato DC, Sabbaghian S, Tohme S, Steel J, Marsh W, Reddy SK, Bartlett DL. Robotic versus laparoscopic hepatectomy: a matched comparison. Ann Surg 2014; 259: 549-555 [PMID: 24045442 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0000000000250]
- 23 Ji WB, Wang HG, Zhao ZM, Duan WD, Lu F, Dong JH. Robotic-assisted laparoscopic anatomic hepatectomy in China: initial experience. Ann Surg 2011; 253: 342-348 [PMID: 21135692 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e3181ff4601]
- Liu R, Liu Q, Wang F. Prognosis control surgery: From theory to practice. Zhongguo Kexue Jianbao 2019; 64: 1137-48 [DOI: 24 10.1360/N972019-00141]
- Liu R, Wang Y, Zhang XP. Revisiting human liver anatomy: dynamic watershed theory. Hepatobiliary Surg Nutr 2021; 10: 139-141 [PMID: 25 33575307 DOI: 10.21037/hbsn-20-666]
- Brouwers MC, Kho ME, Browman GP, Burgers JS, Cluzeau F, Feder G, Fervers B, Graham ID, Grimshaw J, Hanna SE, Littlejohns P, 26 Makarski J, Zitzelsberger L; AGREE Next Steps Consortium. AGREE II: advancing guideline development, reporting and evaluation in health care. CMAJ 2010; 182: E839-E842 [PMID: 20603348 DOI: 10.1503/cmaj.090449]
- Shea BJ, Reeves BC, Wells G, Thuku M, Hamel C, Moran J, Moher D, Tugwell P, Welch V, Kristjansson E, Henry DA. AMSTAR 2: a 27 critical appraisal tool for systematic reviews that include randomised or non-randomised studies of healthcare interventions, or both. BMJ 2017; **358**: j4008 [PMID: 28935701 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.j4008]
- Sterne JAC, Savović J, Page MJ, Elbers RG, Blencowe NS, Boutron I, Cates CJ, Cheng HY, Corbett MS, Eldridge SM, Emberson JR, Hernán 28 MA, Hopewell S, Hróbjartsson A, Junqueira DR, Jüni P, Kirkham JJ, Lasserson T, Li T, McAleenan A, Reeves BC, Shepperd S, Shrier I, Stewart LA, Tilling K, White IR, Whiting PF, Higgins JPT. RoB 2: a revised tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. BMJ 2019; 366: 14898 [PMID: 31462531 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.14898]
- Stang A. Critical evaluation of the Newcastle-Ottawa scale for the assessment of the quality of nonrandomized studies in meta-analyses. Eur J 29 *Epidemiol* 2010; **25**: 603-605 [PMID: 20652370 DOI: 10.1007/s10654-010-9491-z]
- Elliott JH, Synnot A, Turner T, Simmonds M, Akl EA, McDonald S, Salanti G, Meerpohl J, MacLehose H, Hilton J, Tovey D, Shemilt I, 30



Thomas J; Living Systematic Review Network. Living systematic review: 1. Introduction-the why, what, when, and how. J Clin Epidemiol 2017; 91: 23-30 [PMID: 28912002 DOI: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2017.08.010]

- 31 Guyatt GH, Oxman AD, Vist GE, Kunz R, Falck-Ytter Y, Alonso-Coello P, Schünemann HJ; GRADE Working Group. GRADE: an emerging consensus on rating quality of evidence and strength of recommendations. BMJ 2008; 336: 924-926 [PMID: 18436948 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.39489.470347.AD]
- Beard RE, Tsung A. Minimally Invasive Approaches for Surgical Management of Primary Liver Cancers. Cancer Control 2017; 24: 32 1073274817729234 [PMID: 28975827 DOI: 10.1177/1073274817729234]
- Hu M, Chen K, Zhang X, Li C, Song D, Liu R. Robotic, laparoscopic or open hemihepatectomy for giant liver haemangiomas over 10 cm in 33 diameter. BMC Surg 2020; 20: 93 [PMID: 32375738 DOI: 10.1186/s12893-020-00760-5]
- Zhu L, Liu Y, Hu M, Zhao Z, Li C, Zhang X, Tan X, Wang F, Liu R. Comparison of robotic and laparoscopic liver resection in ordinary cases 34 of left lateral sectionectomy. Surg Endosc 2022; 36: 4923-4931 [PMID: 34750706 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-021-08846-8]
- 35 Zhang XP, Xu S, Hu MG, Zhao ZM, Wang ZH, Zhao GD, Li CG, Tan XL, Liu R. Short- and long-term outcomes after robotic and open liver resection for elderly patients with hepatocellular carcinoma: a propensity score-matched study. Surg Endosc 2022; 36: 8132-8143 [PMID: 35534731 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-022-09236-4]
- Hamad A, Ansari A, Li Y, Shen C, Cloyd J, Pawlik TM, Ejaz A. Short- and long-term outcomes following robotic and open resection for 36 intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: A national cohort study. Surg Oncol 2022; 43: 101790 [PMID: 35717859 DOI: 10.1016/j.suronc.2022.101790]
- Chen PD, Wu CY, Hu RH, Chou WH, Lai HS, Liang JT, Lee PH, Wu YM. Robotic Versus Open Hepatectomy for Hepatocellular Carcinoma: 37 A Matched Comparison. Ann Surg Oncol 2017; 24: 1021-1028 [PMID: 27778128 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-016-5638-9]
- Nota CL, Woo Y, Raoof M, Boerner T, Molenaar IQ, Choi GH, Kingham TP, Latorre K, Borel Rinkes IHM, Hagendoorn J, Fong Y. Robotic 38 Versus Open Minor Liver Resections of the Posterosuperior Segments: A Multinational, Propensity Score-Matched Study. Ann Surg Oncol 2019; 26: 583-590 [PMID: 30334196 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-018-6928-1]
- 39 Sucandy I, Rayman S, Lai EC, Tang CN, Chong Y, Efanov M, Fuks D, Choi GH, Chong CC, Chiow AKH, Marino MV, Prieto M, Lee JH, Kingham TP, D'Hondt M, Troisi RI, Choi SH, Sutcliffe RP, Cheung TT, Rotellar F, Park JO, Scatton O, Han HS, Pratschke J, Wang X, Liu R, Goh BKP; International Robotic, Laparoscopic Liver Resection Study Group Investigators. Robotic Versus Laparoscopic Left and Extended Left Hepatectomy: An International Multicenter Study Propensity Score-Matched Analysis. Ann Surg Oncol 2022; 29: 8398-8406 [PMID: 35997903 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-022-12216-6]
- Xu J, Wei Y, Chang W. Robot-assisted procedure vs open surgery for simultaneous resection of colorectal cancer with liver metastases: short-40 term outcomes of a randomized controlled study. Ann Oncol 2017; 28: x42- [DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdx659.001]
- Rho SY, Lee JG, Joo DJ, Kim MS, Kim SI, Han DH, Choi JS, Choi GH. Outcomes of Robotic Living Donor Right Hepatectomy From 52 41 Consecutive Cases: Comparison With Open and Laparoscopy-assisted Donor Hepatectomy. Ann Surg 2022; 275: e433-e442 [PMID: 32773621 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.000000000004067]
- Cortolillo N, Patel C, Parreco J, Kaza S, Castillo A. Nationwide outcomes and costs of laparoscopic and robotic vs. open hepatectomy. J Robot 42 Surg 2019; 13: 557-565 [PMID: 30484059 DOI: 10.1007/s11701-018-0896-0]
- 43 Lee KF, Chong C, Cheung S, Wong J, Fung A, Lok HT, Lo E, Lai P. Robotic versus open hemihepatectomy: a propensity score-matched study. Surg Endosc 2021; 35: 2316-2323 [PMID: 33185767 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-020-07645-x]
- Shu J, Wang XJ, Li JW, Bie P, Chen J, Zheng SG. Robotic-assisted laparoscopic surgery for complex hepatolithiasis: a propensity score 44 matching analysis. Surg Endosc 2019; 33: 2539-2547 [PMID: 30350102 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-6547-8]
- Beard RE, Khan S, Troisi RI, Montalti R, Vanlander A, Fong Y, Kingham TP, Boerner T, Berber E, Kahramangil B, Buell JF, Martinie JB, 45 Vrochides D, Shen C, Molinari M, Geller DA, Tsung A. Long-Term and Oncologic Outcomes of Robotic Versus Laparoscopic Liver Resection for Metastatic Colorectal Cancer: A Multicenter, Propensity Score Matching Analysis. World J Surg 2020; 44: 887-895 [PMID: 31748885 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-019-05270-x]
- Masetti M, Fallani G, Ratti F, Ferrero A, Giuliante F, Cillo U, Guglielmi A, Ettorre GM, Torzilli G, Vincenti L, Ercolani G, Cipressi C, 46 Lombardi R, Aldrighetti L, Jovine E. Minimally invasive treatment of colorectal liver metastases: does robotic surgery provide any technical advantages over laparoscopy? A multicenter analysis from the IGoMILS (Italian Group of Minimally Invasive Liver Surgery) registry. Updates Surg 2022; 74: 535-545 [PMID: 35099776 DOI: 10.1007/s13304-022-01245-1]
- Murtha-Lemekhova A, Fuchs J, Hoffmann K. Innovation for the Sake of Innovation? How Does Robotic Hepatectomy Compare to 47 Laparoscopic or Open Resection for HCC-A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Cancers (Basel) 2022; 14 [PMID: 35884420 DOI: 10.3390/cancers141433591
- Hu Y, Guo K, Xu J, Xia T, Wang T, Liu N, Fu Y. Robotic versus laparoscopic hepatectomy for malignancy: A systematic review and meta-48 analysis. Asian J Surg 2021; 44: 615-628 [PMID: 33468382 DOI: 10.1016/j.asjsur.2020.12.016]
- Sucandy I, Shapera E, Syblis CC, Crespo K, Przetocki VA, Ross SB, Rosemurgy AS. Propensity score matched comparison of robotic and 49 open major hepatectomy for malignant liver tumors. Surg Endosc 2022; 36: 6724-6732 [PMID: 34981238 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-021-08948-3]
- Wu YM, Hu RH, Lai HS, Lee PH. Robotic-assisted minimally invasive liver resection. Asian J Surg 2014; 37: 53-57 [PMID: 24642128 DOI: 50 10.1016/j.asjsur.2014.01.015]
- Yang HY, Rho SY, Han DH, Choi JS, Choi GH. Robotic major liver resections: Surgical outcomes compared with open major liver resections. 51 Ann Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2021; 25: 8-17 [PMID: 33649249 DOI: 10.14701/ahbps.2021.25.1.8]
- Yu S, Yuan G, Lu S, Li J, Tang B, Zhong F, Su H, He S. Application of da Vinci robot and laparoscopy on repeat hepatocellular carcinoma. J 52 Minim Access Surg 2022; 18: 378-383 [PMID: 35708383 DOI: 10.4103/jmas.JMAS\_111\_21]
- Balzano E, Bernardi L, Tincani G, Ghinolfi D, Melandro F, Bronzoni J, Meli S, Arenga G, Biancofiore G, Crocetti L, De Simone P. 53 Implementing a robotic liver resection program does not always require prior laparoscopic experience. Surg Endosc 2022; 36: 3317-3322 [PMID: 34606006 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-021-08645-1]
- Duong LM, Cai H, Shrubsole MJ, Bailey CE, Idrees K, Shu XO. Outcomes of robotic-assisted liver surgery versus laparoscopic liver surgery 54 for treatment of stage I hepatocellular carcinoma. Cancer 2022; 128: 762-769 [PMID: 34674225 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.33979]
- 55 Lai EC, Tang CN. Long-term Survival Analysis of Robotic Versus Conventional Laparoscopic Hepatectomy for Hepatocellular Carcinoma: A Comparative Study. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2016; 26: 162-166 [PMID: 27031650 DOI: 10.1097/SLE.00000000000254]
- 56 Lim C, Goumard C, Salloum C, Tudisco A, Napoli N, Boggi U, Azoulay D, Scatton O. Outcomes after 3D laparoscopic and robotic liver resection for hepatocellular carcinoma: a multicenter comparative study. Surg Endosc 2021; 35: 3258-3266 [PMID: 32617657 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-020-07762-7]



- Magistri P, Tarantino G, Guidetti C, Assirati G, Olivieri T, Ballarin R, Coratti A, Di Benedetto F. Laparoscopic versus robotic surgery for 57 hepatocellular carcinoma: the first 46 consecutive cases. J Surg Res 2017; 217: 92-99 [PMID: 28641762 DOI: 10.1016/j.jss.2017.05.005]
- Pesi B, Bencini L, Moraldi L, Tofani F, Batignani G, Bechi P, Farsi M, Annecchiarico M, Coratti A. Robotic Versus Open Liver Resection in 58 Hepatocarcinoma: Surgical and Oncological Outcomes. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2021; 31: 468-474 [PMID: 33480668 DOI: 10.1097/SLE.000000000000904]
- Wang WH, Kuo KK, Wang SN, Lee KT. Oncological and surgical result of hepatoma after robot surgery. Surg Endosc 2018; 32: 3918-3924 59 [PMID: 29488090 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-018-6131-2]
- Shapera EA, Ross S, Syblis C, Crespo K, Rosemurgy A, Sucandy I. Analysis of Oncological Outcomes After Robotic Liver Resection for 60 Intrahepatic Cholangiocarcinoma. Am Surg 2023; 89: 2399-2412 [PMID: 35512632 DOI: 10.1177/00031348221093933]
- Gumbs AA, Lorenz E, Tsai TJ, Starker L, Flanagan J, Benedetti Cacciaguerra A, Yu NJ, Bajul M, Chouillard E, Croner R, Abu Hilal M. 61 Study: International Multicentric Minimally Invasive Liver Resection for Colorectal Liver Metastases (SIMMILR-CRLM). Cancers (Basel) 2022; 14 [PMID: 35326532 DOI: 10.3390/cancers14061379]
- Rahimli M, Perrakis A, Schellerer V, Gumbs A, Lorenz E, Franz M, Arend J, Negrini VR, Croner RS. Robotic and laparoscopic liver surgery 62 for colorectal liver metastases: an experience from a German Academic Center. World J Surg Oncol 2020; 18: 333 [PMID: 33353551 DOI: 10.1186/s12957-020-02113-1
- Shapera E, Ross S, Crespo K, Syblis C, Przetocki V, Rosemurgy A, Sucandy I. Analysis of surgical approach and tumor distance to margin 63 after liver resection for colorectal liver metastasis. J Robot Surg 2022; 16: 1427-1439 [PMID: 35199291 DOI: 10.1007/s11701-022-01387-9]
- Rocca A, Scacchi A, Cappuccio M, Avella P, Bugiantella W, De Rosa M, Costa G, Polistena A, Codacci-Pisanelli M, Amato B, Carbone F, 64 Ceccarelli G. Robotic surgery for colorectal liver metastases resection: A systematic review. Int J Med Robot 2021; 17: e2330 [PMID: 34498805 DOI: 10.1002/rcs.2330]
- Machairas N, Dorovinis P, Kykalos S, Stamopoulos P, Schizas D, Zoe G, Terra A, Nikiteas N. Simultaneous robotic-assisted resection of 65 colorectal cancer and synchronous liver metastases: a systematic review. J Robot Surg 2021; 15: 841-848 [PMID: 33598830 DOI: 10.1007/s11701-021-01213-8
- Amma BSPT, Mathew JS, Varghese CT, Nair K, Mallick S, Chandran B, Menon RN, Gopalakrishnan U, Balakrishnan D, George PS, Vayoth 66 SO, Sudhindran S. Open to robotic right donor hepatectomy: A tectonic shift in surgical technique. Clin Transplant 2022; 36: e14775 [PMID: 35876772 DOI: 10.1111/ctr.14775]
- Lincango Naranjo EP, Garces-Delgado E, Siepmann T, Mirow L, Solis-Pazmino P, Alexander-Leon H, Restrepo-Rodas G, Mancero-67 Montalvo R, Ponce CJ, Cadena-Semanate R, Vargas-Cordova R, Herrera-Cevallos G, Vallejo S, Liu-Sanchez C, Prokop LJ, Ziogas IA, Vailas MG, Guerron AD, Visser BC, Ponce OJ, Barbas AS, Moris D. Robotic Living Donor Right Hepatectomy: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Clin Med 2022; 11 [PMID: 35566727 DOI: 10.3390/jcm11092603]
- Yeow M, Soh S, Starkey G, Perini MV, Koh YX, Tan EK, Chan CY, Raj P, Goh BKP, Kabir T. A systematic review and network meta-68 analysis of outcomes after open, mini-laparotomy, hybrid, totally laparoscopic, and robotic living donor right hepatectomy. Surgery 2022; 172: 741-750 [PMID: 35644687 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2022.03.042]
- Nota CL, Rinkes IHB, Molenaar IQ, van Santvoort HC, Fong Y, Hagendoorn J. Robot-assisted laparoscopic liver resection: a systematic 69 review and pooled analysis of minor and major hepatectomies. HPB (Oxford) 2016; 18: 113-120 [PMID: 26902129 DOI: 10.1016/j.hpb.2015.09.003
- 70 Wang JM, Li JF, Yuan GD, He SQ. Robot-assisted versus laparoscopic minor hepatectomy: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Medicine (Baltimore) 2021; 100: e25648 [PMID: 33907124 DOI: 10.1097/MD.00000000025648]
- 71 Daskalaki D, Gonzalez-Heredia R, Brown M, Bianco FM, Tzvetanov I, Davis M, Kim J, Benedetti E, Giulianotti PC. Financial Impact of the Robotic Approach in Liver Surgery: A Comparative Study of Clinical Outcomes and Costs Between the Robotic and Open Technique in a Single Institution. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2017; 27: 375-382 [PMID: 28186429 DOI: 10.1089/lap.2016.0576]
- Valverde A, Abdallah S, Danoussou D, Goasguen N, Jouvin I, Oberlin O, Lupinacci RM. Transitioning From Open to Robotic Liver 72 Resection. Results of 46 Consecutive Procedures Including a Majority of Major Hepatectomies. Surg Innov 2021; 28: 309-315 [PMID: 32857664 DOI: 10.1177/1553350620954580]
- Croner RS, Perrakis A, Hohenberger W, Brunner M. Robotic liver surgery for minor hepatic resections: a comparison with laparoscopic and 73 open standard procedures. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2016; 401: 707-714 [PMID: 27207697 DOI: 10.1007/s00423-016-1440-1]
- Kadam P, Sutcliffe RP, Scatton O, Sucandy I, Kingham TP, Liu R, Choi GH, Syn NL, Gastaca M, Choi SH, Chiow AKH, Marino MV, 74 Efanov M, Lee JH, Chong CC, Tang CN, Cheung TT, Pratschke J, Wang X, Campos RR, Ivanecz A, Park JO, Rotellar F, Fuks D, D'Hondt M, Han HS, Troisi RI, Goh BKP; International Robotic and Laparoscopic Liver Resection Study Group Investigators. An international multicenter propensity-score matched and coarsened-exact matched analysis comparing robotic versus laparoscopic partial liver resections of the anterolateral segments. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2022; 29: 843-854 [PMID: 35393759 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.1149]
- Kim JK, Park JS, Han DH, Choi GH, Kim KS, Choi JS, Yoon DS. Robotic versus laparoscopic left lateral sectionectomy of liver. Surg Endosc 75 2016; 30: 4756-4764 [PMID: 26902613 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-016-4803-3]
- 76 Lai EC, Yang GP, Tang CN. Robot-assisted laparoscopic liver resection for hepatocellular carcinoma: short-term outcome. Am J Surg 2013; 205: 697-702 [PMID: 23561638 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2012.08.015]
- Lee KF, Cheung YS, Chong CC, Wong J, Fong AK, Lai PB. Laparoscopic and robotic hepatectomy: experience from a single centre. ANZ J 77 Surg 2016; 86: 122-126 [PMID: 26423216 DOI: 10.1111/ans.13339]
- 78 Mejia A, Cheng SS, Vivian E, Shah J, Oduor H, Archarya P. Minimally invasive liver resection in the era of robotics: analysis of 214 cases. Surg Endosc 2020; 34: 339-348 [PMID: 30937618 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-019-06773-3]
- Packiam V, Bartlett DL, Tohme S, Reddy S, Marsh JW, Geller DA, Tsung A. Minimally invasive liver resection: robotic versus laparoscopic 79 left lateral sectionectomy. J Gastrointest Surg 2012; 16: 2233-2238 [PMID: 23054901 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-012-2040-1]
- Salloum C, Lim C, Lahat E, Gavara CG, Levesque E, Compagnon P, Azoulay D. Robotic-Assisted Versus Laparoscopic Left Lateral 80 Sectionectomy: Analysis of Surgical Outcomes and Costs by a Propensity Score Matched Cohort Study. World J Surg 2017; 41: 516-524 [PMID: 27743071 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-016-3736-2]
- Tranchart H, Ceribelli C, Ferretti S, Dagher I, Patriti A. Traditional versus robot-assisted full laparoscopic liver resection: a matched-pair 81 comparative study. World J Surg 2014; 38: 2904-2909 [PMID: 24984879 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-014-2679-8]
- Lee KF, Fong AK, Chong CC, Cheung SY, Wong J, Lai PB. Robotic Liver Resection For Primary Hepatolithiasis: Is It Beneficial? World J 82 Surg 2016; 40: 2490-2496 [PMID: 27138884 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-016-3528-8]
- Morel P, Jung M, Cornateanu S, Buehler L, Majno P, Toso C, Buchs NC, Rubbia-Brandt L, Hagen ME. Robotic versus open liver resections: 83



Liu R et al. International experts consensus guidelines

A case-matched comparison. Int J Med Robot 2017; 13 [PMID: 28058770 DOI: 10.1002/rcs.1800]

- Cai JP, Chen W, Chen LH, Wan XY, Lai JM, Yin XY. Comparison between robotic-assisted and laparoscopic left hemi-hepatectomy. Asian J 84 Surg 2022; 45: 265-268 [PMID: 34120821 DOI: 10.1016/j.asjsur.2021.05.017]
- Fruscione M, Pickens R, Baker EH, Cochran A, Khan A, Ocuin L, Iannitti DA, Vrochides D, Martinie JB. Robotic-assisted versus 85 laparoscopic major liver resection: analysis of outcomes from a single center. HPB (Oxford) 2019; 21: 906-911 [PMID: 30617001 DOI: 10.1016/j.hpb.2018.11.011]
- Lorenz E, Arend J, Franz M, Rahimli M, Perrakis A, Negrini V, Gumbs AA, Croner RS. Robotic and laparoscopic liver resection-comparative 86 experiences at a high-volume German academic center. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2021; 406: 753-761 [PMID: 33834295 DOI: 10.1007/s00423-021-02152-6]
- 87 Marino MV, Shabat G, Guarrasi D, Gulotta G, Komorowski AL. Comparative Study of the Initial Experience in Performing Robotic and Laparoscopic Right Hepatectomy with Technical Description of the Robotic Technique. Dig Surg 2019; 36: 241-250 [PMID: 29539603 DOI: 10.1159/000487686]
- Spampinato MG, Coratti A, Bianco L, Caniglia F, Laurenzi A, Puleo F, Ettorre GM, Boggi U. Perioperative outcomes of laparoscopic and 88 robot-assisted major hepatectomies: an Italian multi-institutional comparative study. Surg Endosc 2014; 28: 2973-2979 [PMID: 24853851 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-014-3560-4]
- Wang ZZ, Tang WB, Hu MG, Zhao ZM, Zhao GD, Li CG, Tan XL, Zhang X, Lau WY, Liu R. Robotic vs laparoscopic hemihepatectomy: A 89 comparative study from a single center. J Surg Oncol 2019; 120: 646-653 [PMID: 31313324 DOI: 10.1002/jso.25640]
- Chin KM, Linn YL, Cheong CK, Koh YX, Teo JY, Chung AYF, Chan CY, Goh BKP. Minimally invasive versus open right anterior 90 sectionectomy and central hepatectomy for central liver malignancies: a propensity-score-matched analysis. ANZ J Surg 2021; 91: E174-E182 [PMID: 33719128 DOI: 10.1111/ans.16719]
- 91 Cho CW, Rhu J, Kwon CHD, Choi GS, Kim JM, Joh JW, Koh KC, Kim GS. Short-Term Outcomes of Totally Laparoscopic Central Hepatectomy and Right Anterior Sectionectomy for Centrally Located Tumors: A Case-Matched Study with Propensity Score Matching. World J Surg 2017; 41: 2838-2846 [PMID: 28752429 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-017-4105-5]
- Jeung IH, Choi SH, Kim S, Kwon SW. Laparoscopic Central Bisectionectomy and Right Anterior Sectionectomy Using Two Retraction 92 Methods: Technical Aspects with Video. World J Surg 2019; 43: 3120-3127 [PMID: 31493192 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-019-05154-0]
- Chiow AKH, Fuks D, Choi GH, Syn N, Sucandy I, Marino MV, Prieto M, Chong CC, Lee JH, Efanov M, Kingham TP, Choi SH, Sutcliffe 93 RP, Troisi RI, Pratschke J, Cheung TT, Wang X, Liu R, D'Hondt M, Chan CY, Tang CN, Han HS, Goh BKP; International Robotic and Laparoscopic Liver Resection Study Group collaborators. International multicentre propensity score-matched analysis comparing robotic versus laparoscopic right posterior sectionectomy. Br J Surg 2021; 108: 1513-1520 [PMID: 34750608 DOI: 10.1093/bjs/znab321]
- 94 Patriti A, Cipriani F, Ratti F, Bartoli A, Ceccarelli G, Casciola L, Aldrighetti L. Robot-assisted versus open liver resection in the right posterior section. JSLS 2014; 18 [PMID: 25516700 DOI: 10.4293/JSLS.2014.00040]
- Montalti R, Scuderi V, Patriti A, Vivarelli M, Troisi RI. Robotic versus laparoscopic resections of posterosuperior segments of the liver: a 95 propensity score-matched comparison. Surg Endosc 2016; 30: 1004-1013 [PMID: 26123328 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-015-4284-9]
- Zhao ZM, Yin ZZ, Pan LC, Hu MG, Tan XL, Liu R. Robotic isolated partial and complete hepatic caudate lobectomy: A single institution 96 experience. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2020; 19: 435-439 [PMID: 32513586 DOI: 10.1016/j.hbpd.2020.05.003]
- 97 Zhao ZM, Yin ZZ, Pan LC, Jiang N, Tan XL, Chen X, Liu R. Robotic anatomic isolated complete caudate lobectomy: Left-side approach and techniques. Asian J Surg 2021; 44: 269-274 [PMID: 32747143 DOI: 10.1016/j.asjsur.2020.07.011]
- Ziogas IA, Evangeliou AP, Mylonas KS, Athanasiadis DI, Cherouveim P, Geller DA, Schulick RD, Alexopoulos SP, Tsoulfas G. Economic 98 analysis of open versus laparoscopic versus robotic hepatectomy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Health Econ 2021; 22: 585-604 [PMID: 33740153 DOI: 10.1007/s10198-021-01277-1]
- Aziz H, Hanna K, Lashkari N, Ahmad NU, Genyk Y, Sheikh MR. Hospitalization Costs and Outcomes of Open, Laparoscopic, and Robotic 99 Liver Resections. Am Surg 2022; 88: 2331-2337 [PMID: 33861658 DOI: 10.1177/00031348211011063]
- D'Hondt M, Devooght A, Willems E, Wicherts D, De Meyere C, Parmentier I, Provoost A, Pottel H, Verslype C. Transition from laparoscopic 100 to robotic liver surgery: clinical outcomes, learning curve effect, and cost-effectiveness. J Robot Surg 2023; 17: 79-88 [PMID: 35322342 DOI: 10.1007/s11701-022-01405-w
- Hawksworth J, Llore N, Holzner ML, Radkani P, Meslar E, Winslow E, Satoskar R, He R, Jha R, Haddad N, Fishbein T. Robotic Hepatectomy Is a Safe and Cost-Effective Alternative to Conventional Open Hepatectomy: a Single-Center Preliminary Experience. J Gastrointest Surg 2021; 25: 825-828 [PMID: 33001352 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-020-04793-2]
- Miller HP, Hakim A, Kellish A, Wozniak M, Gaughan J, Sensenig R, Atabek UM, Spitz FR, Hong YK. Cost-Benefit Analysis of Robotic vs. Laparoscopic Hepatectomy: A Propensity-Matched Retrospective Cohort Study of American College of Surgeons National Surgical Quality Improvement Program Database. Am Surg 2022; 88: 2886-2892 [PMID: 33861656 DOI: 10.1177/00031348211011124]
- Shapera E, Sucandy I, Syblis C, Crespo K, Ja'Karri T, Ross S, Rosemurgy A. Cost analysis of robotic versus open hepatectomy: Is the robotic 103 platform more expensive? J Robot Surg 2022; 16: 1409-1417 [PMID: 35152343 DOI: 10.1007/s11701-022-01375-z]
- 104 Yu YD, Kim KH, Jung DH, Namkoong JM, Yoon SY, Jung SW, Lee SK, Lee SG. Robotic versus laparoscopic liver resection: a comparative study from a single center. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2014; 399: 1039-1045 [PMID: 25366357 DOI: 10.1007/s00423-014-1238-y]
- Sham JG, Richards MK, Seo YD, Pillarisetty VG, Yeung RS, Park JO. Efficacy and cost of robotic hepatectomy: is the robot cost-prohibitive? 105 J Robot Surg 2016; 10: 307-313 [PMID: 27153838 DOI: 10.1007/s11701-016-0598-4]
- Wu CY, Chen PD, Chou WH, Liang JT, Huang CS, Wu YM. Is robotic hepatectomy cost-effective? In view of patient-reported outcomes. 106 Asian J Surg 2019; 42: 543-550 [PMID: 30704965 DOI: 10.1016/j.asjsur.2018.12.010]
- Coletta D, De Padua C, Parrino C, De Peppo V, Oddi A, Frigieri C, Grazi GL. Laparoscopic Liver Surgery: What Are the Advantages in 107 Patients with Cirrhosis and Portal Hypertension? Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis with Personal Experience. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2020; 30: 1054-1065 [PMID: 32707003 DOI: 10.1089/lap.2020.0408]
- 108 Dong KS, Liang BY, Zhang ZY, Zhang EL, Yang G, Xia SL, Chen XP, Huang ZY. Histologic severity of liver cirrhosis: A key factor affecting surgical outcomes of hepatocellular carcinoma in patients with portal hypertension. Asian J Surg 2019; 42: 981-989 [PMID: 30782497 DOI: 10.1016/j.asjsur.2019.01.009]
- Lin CH, Ho CM, Wu CH, Liang PC, Wu YM, Hu RH, Lee PH, Ho MC. Minimally invasive surgery versus radiofrequency ablation for single 109 subcapsular hepatocellular carcinoma  $\leq 2$  cm with compensated liver cirrhosis. Surg Endosc 2020; 34: 5566-5573 [PMID: 31993821 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-019-07357-x]
- 110 European Association for the Study of the Liver. EASL Clinical Practice Guidelines: Management of hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol



2018; 69: 182-236 [PMID: 29628281 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2018.03.019]

- Birgin E, Hartwig V, Rasbach E, Seyfried S, Rahbari M, Reeg A, Jentschura SL, Téoule P, Reißfelder C, Rahbari NN. Minimally invasive 111 mesohepatectomy for centrally located liver lesions-a case series. Surg Endosc 2022; 36: 8935-8942 [PMID: 35668311 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-022-09342-3]
- Hawksworth J, Radkani P, Filice R, Aguirre O, Nguyen B, Fishbein T, Winslow E. Robotic Central Hepatectomy and Right Anterior 112 Sectionectomy: Minimally Invasive Parenchyma Sparing Surgery for Central Liver Tumors. J Gastrointest Surg 2023; 27: 407-410 [PMID: 36600076 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-022-05554-z]
- Casciola L, Patriti A, Ceccarelli G, Bartoli A, Ceribelli C, Spaziani A. Robot-assisted parenchymal-sparing liver surgery including lesions 113 located in the posterosuperior segments. Surg Endosc 2011; 25: 3815-3824 [PMID: 21656067 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-011-1796-9]
- Au KP, Chan ACY. Current status of associating liver partition with portal vein ligation for staged hepatectomy: Comparison with two-stage 114 hepatectomy and strategies for better outcomes. World J Gastroenterol 2019; 25: 6373-6385 [PMID: 31798275 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i43.6373]
- Lang H. ALPPS Beneficial or detrimental? Surg Oncol 2020; 33: 249-253 [PMID: 31740102 DOI: 10.1016/j.suronc.2019.10.013] 115
- Michal K, Sau M, Tamara GMH, Long JR. A better route to ALPPS: minimally invasive vs open ALPPS. Surg Endosc 2020; 34: 2379-2389 116 [PMID: 32274625 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-020-07437-3]
- 117 Melandro F, Giovanardi F, Hassan R, Larghi Laureiro Z, Ferri F, Rossi M, Mennini G, Pawlik TM, Lai Q. Minimally Invasive Approach in the Setting of ALPPS Procedure: a Systematic Review of the Literature. J Gastrointest Surg 2019; 23: 1917-1924 [PMID: 31197682 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-018-04092-x]
- Vicente E, Quijano Y, Ielpo B, Fabra I. First ALPPS procedure using a total robotic approach. Surg Oncol 2016; 25: 457 [PMID: 26856770 118 DOI: 10.1016/j.suronc.2015.10.001]
- Krishnamurthy J, Naragund AV, Mahadevappa B. First Ever Robotic Stage One ALPPS Procedure in India: for Colorectal Liver Metastases. 119 Indian J Surg 2018; 80: 269-271 [PMID: 29973758 DOI: 10.1007/s12262-017-1713-0]
- Machado MAC, Surjan RC, Makdissi F. Robotic ALPPS. Ann Surg Oncol 2020; 27: 1174-1179 [PMID: 31686346 DOI: 120 10.1245/s10434-019-08027-x
- Di Benedetto F, Assirati G, Magistri P. Full robotic ALPPS for HCC with intrahepatic portal vein thrombosis. Int J Med Robot 2020; 16: 121 e2087 [PMID: 32011081 DOI: 10.1002/rcs.2087]
- Masetti M, Lombardi R, Romboli A, Jovine E. Fully Robotic ALPPS and Simultaneous Left Colectomy for Synchronous Colorectal Liver 122 Metastases. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2020; 30: 1106-1109 [PMID: 32762603 DOI: 10.1089/lap.2020.0589]
- Hu MG, Wang J, Yin ZZ, Liu R. First two-stage robotic ALPPS in HCC patients with hepatic vein invasion: a step-by-step procedure from a clinical case. World J Surg Oncol 2021; 19: 58 [PMID: 33612103 DOI: 10.1186/s12957-021-02170-0]
- Di Benedetto F, Magistri P. First Case of Full Robotic ALPPS for Intrahepatic Cholangiocarcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol 2021; 28: 865 [PMID: 124 32638168 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-020-08794-y]
- Schadde E, Ardiles V, Robles-Campos R, Malago M, Machado M, Hernandez-Alejandro R, Soubrane O, Schnitzbauer AA, Raptis D, Tschuor 125 C, Petrowsky H, De Santibanes E, Clavien PA; ALPPS Registry Group. Early survival and safety of ALPPS: first report of the International ALPPS Registry. Ann Surg 2014; 260: 829-36; discussion 836 [PMID: 25379854 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.00000000000947]
- 126 Schadde E, Raptis DA, Schnitzbauer AA, Ardiles V, Tschuor C, Lesurtel M, Abdalla EK, Hernandez-Alejandro R, Jovine E, Machado M, Malago M, Robles-Campos R, Petrowsky H, Santibanes ED, Clavien PA. Prediction of Mortality After ALPPS Stage-1: An Analysis of 320 Patients From the International ALPPS Registry. Ann Surg 2015; 262: 780-5; discussion 785 [PMID: 26583666 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.000000000001450]
- Rimassa L, Finn RS, Sangro B. Combination immunotherapy for hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol 2023; 79: 506-515 [PMID: 36933770 127 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2023.03.003]
- 128 Sadeghi S, Bejjani A, Finn RS. Systemic Therapy for Primary Liver Tumors: Cholangiocarcinoma and Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Surg Oncol Clin N Am 2019; 28: 695-715 [PMID: 31472914 DOI: 10.1016/j.soc.2019.06.015]
- Zhu P, Liao W, Ding ZY, Chen L, Zhang WG, Zhang BX, Chen XP. Learning Curve in Robot-Assisted Laparoscopic Liver Resection. J 129 Gastrointest Surg 2019; 23: 1778-1787 [PMID: 30406576 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-018-3689-x]
- Varghese CT, Chandran B, Gopalakrishnan U, Nair K, Mallick S, Mathew JS, Sivasankara Pillai Thankamony Amma B, Balakrishnan D, 130 Othiyil Vayoth S, Sudhindran S. Extended criteria donors for robotic right hepatectomy: A propensity score matched analysis. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2022; 29: 874-883 [PMID: 35411725 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.1145]
- Liu Q, Zhang T, Hu M, Zhao Z, Zhao G, Li C, Zhang X, Lau WY, Liu R. Comparison of the learning curves for robotic left and right 131 hemihepatectomy: A prospective cohort study. Int J Surg 2020; 81: 19-25 [PMID: 32739547 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2020.07.022]
- Gravetz A, Sucandy I, Wilfong C, Patel N, Spence J, Ross S, Rosemurgy A. Single-Institution Early Experience and Learning Curve with 132 Robotic Liver Resections. Am Surg 2019; 85: 115-119 [PMID: 30760356 DOI: 10.1177/000313481908500143]
- Efanov M, Alikhanov R, Tsvirkun V, Kazakov I, Melekhina O, Kim P, Vankovich A, Grendal K, Berelavichus S, Khatkov I. Comparative 133 analysis of learning curve in complex robot-assisted and laparoscopic liver resection. HPB (Oxford) 2017; 19: 818-824 [PMID: 28599892 DOI: 10.1016/j.hpb.2017.05.003
- Chen PD, Wu CY, Hu RH, Chen CN, Yuan RH, Liang JT, Lai HS, Wu YM. Robotic major hepatectomy: Is there a learning curve? Surgery 134 2017; 161: 642-649 [PMID: 27884614 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2016.09.025]
- Goh BKP, Teo JY, Lee SY, Kam JH, Cheow PC, Jeyaraj P, Chow PKH, Ooi L, Chung AYF, Chan CY. Critical appraisal of the impact of 135 individual surgeon experience on the outcomes of laparoscopic liver resection in the modern era: collective experience of multiple surgeons at a single institution with 324 consecutive cases. Surg Endosc 2018; 32:1802-11 [PMID: 28916894 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-017-5864-7]
- Chua D, Syn N, Koh YX, Goh BKP. Learning curves in minimally invasive hepatectomy: systematic review and meta-regression analysis. Br 136 J Surg 2021; 108: 351-358 [PMID: 33779690 DOI: 10.1093/bjs/znaa118]
- Linn YL, Wu AG, Han HS, Liu R, Chen KH, Fuks D, Soubrane O, Cherqui D, Geller D, Cheung TT, Edwin B, Aldrighetti L, Abu Hilal M, 137 Troisi RI, Wakabayashi G, Goh BKP; International Robotic and Laparoscopic Liver Resection Study Group Investigators. Systematic review and meta-analysis of difficulty scoring systems for laparoscopic and robotic liver resections. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2023; 30: 36-59 [PMID: 35780493 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.1211]
- Wakabayashi G. What has changed after the Morioka consensus conference 2014 on laparoscopic liver resection? Hepatobiliary Surg Nutr 138 2016; 5: 281-289 [PMID: 27500140 DOI: 10.21037/hbsn.2016.03.03]



- Hasegawa Y, Wakabayashi G, Nitta H, Takahara T, Katagiri H, Umemura A, Makabe K, Sasaki A. A novel model for prediction of pure 139 laparoscopic liver resection surgical difficulty. Surg Endosc 2017; 31: 5356-5363 [PMID: 28593408 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-017-5616-8]
- Kawaguchi Y, Fuks D, Kokudo N, Gayet B. Difficulty of Laparoscopic Liver Resection: Proposal for a New Classification. Ann Surg 2018; 140 267: 13-17 [PMID: 28187043 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.00000000002176]
- Halls MC, Berardi G, Cipriani F, Barkhatov L, Lainas P, Harris S, D'Hondt M, Rotellar F, Dagher I, Aldrighetti L, Troisi RI, Edwin B, Abu 141 Hilal M. Development and validation of a difficulty score to predict intraoperative complications during laparoscopic liver resection. Br J Surg 2018; 105: 1182-1191 [PMID: 29737513 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.10821]
- Castaing D, Emond J, Kunstlinger F, Bismuth H. Utility of operative ultrasound in the surgical management of liver tumors. Ann Surg 1986; 142 **204**: 600-605 [PMID: 3021072 DOI: 10.1097/00000658-198611000-00015]
- Ferrero A, Lo Tesoriere R, Russolillo N, Viganò L, Forchino F, Capussotti L. Ultrasound-guided laparoscopic liver resections. Surg Endosc 143 2015; **29**: 1002-1005 [PMID: 25135446 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-014-3762-9]
- Zhu P, Liao W, Ding ZY, Luo HC, Zhang BH, Zhang WG, Zhang W, Zhang ZG, Zhang BX, Chen XP. Intraoperative ultrasonography of 144 robot-assisted laparoscopic hepatectomy: initial experiences from 110 consecutive cases. Surg Endosc 2018; 32: 4071-4077 [PMID: 30151749 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-017-5854-9]
- Wakabayashi T, Cacciaguerra AB, Abe Y, Bona ED, Nicolini D, Mocchegiani F, Kabeshima Y, Vivarelli M, Wakabayashi G, Kitagawa Y. 145 Indocyanine Green Fluorescence Navigation in Liver Surgery: A Systematic Review on Dose and Timing of Administration. Ann Surg 2022; **275**: 1025-1034 [PMID: 35121701 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.00000000005406]
- Zhang X, Xu S, Zhao Z. Application of ICG "four-zone three-phase" fluorescence imaging in robot-assisted anatomical hepatectomy. Chin J 146 Hepat Surg 2021; 10: 191-6



 $W \mathcal{J}$ 

## World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 August 28; 29(32): 4831-4850

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4831

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

REVIEW

## Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: Immunological mechanisms and current treatments

Lucy Petagine, Mohammed Gulrez Zariwala, Vinood B Patel

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

#### Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Sun H, China; Zhang Y, China

Received: May 3, 2023 Peer-review started: May 3, 2023 First decision: June 14, 2023 Revised: July 14, 2023 Accepted: August 7, 2023 Article in press: August 7, 2023 Published online: August 28, 2023



Lucy Petagine, Mohammed Gulrez Zariwala, Vinood B Patel, Centre for Nutraceuticals, School of Life Sciences, University of Westminster, London W1W6UW, United Kingdom

Corresponding author: Vinood B Patel, FRSC, PhD, Professor, Centre for Nutraceuticals, School of Life Sciences, University of Westminster, No. 115 New Cavendish Street, London W1W6UW, United Kingdom. v.b.patel@westminster.ac.uk

#### Abstract

Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) causes significant global disease burden and is a leading cause of mortality. NAFLD induces a myriad of aberrant changes in hepatocytes at both the cellular and molecular level. Although the disease spectrum of NAFLD is widely recognised, the precise triggers for disease progression are still to be fully elucidated. Furthermore, the propagation to cirrhosis is poorly understood. Whilst some progress in terms of treatment options have been explored, an incomplete understanding of the hepatic cellular and molecular alterations limits their clinical utility. We have therefore reviewed some of the key pathways responsible for the pathogenesis of NAFLD such as innate and adaptative immunity, lipotoxicity and fibrogenesis, and highlighted current trials and treatment options for NAFLD patients.

Key Words: Liver; Fat; Inflammation; Mitochondria; Immune system

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) is a significant global disease burden and a leading cause of mortality causing aberrant changes in hepatocytes. Although the disease spectrum is widely recognised, precise triggers for disease progression remain poorly understood. Whilst some progress has evolved in terms of treatment, there are still no approved pharmacological therapies for NAFLD treatment due to the incomplete understanding of the hepatic cellular and molecular alterations in disease pathogenesis.



Citation: Petagine L, Zariwala MG, Patel VB. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: Immunological mechanisms and current treatments. *World J Gastroenterol* 2023; 29(32): 4831-4850 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i32/4831.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4831

#### INTRODUCTION

Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFL) (NAFLD) is the most common cause of liver disease globally which occurs due to an excessive accumulation of fat in the liver in the absence of secondary causes or other liver disease aetiologies[1]. NAFLD encompasses the spectrum of disease from simple NAFL, non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH), fibrosis, cirrhosis, and in many cases hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC)[1]. Due to increasing trends of sedentary lifestyles and dietary choices the prevalence of NAFLD continues to rise[1].

NAFLD has a significant global disease burden (882 million cases in 2017)[2], with cases likely to be higher due to poor screening of high risk asymptomatic populations. Furthermore, inaccurate disease progression predication markers and a lack of available licenced therapeutics hinders the treatment of NAFLD. Management of NAFLD is largely based on lifestyle modifications, but many newer therapies are being evaluated (discussed later). Further understanding into the mechanisms of disease progression, diagnostic biomarkers and therapeutic intervention should help mitigate burden of disease. Finally, liver disease combination therapies are becoming increasingly popular. This review will highlight some of the recent developments in NAFLD and aims to define the pathological features associated with disease progression including the immunological mechanisms as well as the current therapeutic interventions used for NAFLD.

#### Epidemiology and prevalence

Global reports relating to the epidemiology of NAFLD have estimated a global prevalence of NAFLD between 25% and 35% [3-5], with Europe as high as 30% [6], 35% in South American countries [6,7], and 35% in North America [6]. During the period of 1991 to 2019, trend analysis shown that increasing global prevalence increased yearly by 0.7%, rising from 21.9% in 1991 to 37.3% in 2019 [5].

NAFLD has a global impact on health care systems due to its high rates of morbidity and mortality[8]. NASH is a particularly prevalent cause of chronic liver disease which in turn leads to cirrhosis and HCC, whereas NAFLD has been noted as the biggest cause of HCC in the United States, France, and the United Kingdom, with NAFLD-related HCC predicted to increase globally alongside the rise in obesity[3]. In the United States, by 2030, almost 49% of the total population is projected to be obese[3].

Globally, the phenotype of patients with NAFLD appears to be men of a mean age of 51.7 years old, with obesity and/ or type 2 diabetes[6]. A linear increase prevalence of NAFLD, diabetes and metabolic disorders have also been documented[9,10], and especially occurs in those with central obesity, diabetes and metabolic syndrome[11,12]. Metabolic comorbidities include hypertension (37%) and metabolic syndrome (40%)[6]. NAFLD prevalence in type-2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is as high as 70%[13], and patients with T2DM also have a twofold increased risk of all-cause mortality [4,14]. Prevalence of NAFLD in patients with morbid obesity also rises to 90%[4]. Therefore, prevalence of NAFLD poses a significant global health burden requiring clinical attention.

#### Histopathology and disease spectrum

NAFLD is the most common cause of liver dysfunction with a high association for obesity and insulin resistance (IR). The spectrum of NAFLD can lead to progressive NASH, fibrosis, and lastly HCC and liver failure. NAFLD is a complex disease which results from environmental causes as well as polygenic background and risk factors (Figure 1). Although the molecular mechanisms underlying disease progression are complex, the histological spectrum of disease has been well described[15].

NAFLD is defined as a disease of the liver which is characterised by macrovesicular fat deposition and storage (> 5% of the hepatocytes) due to dysregulation in the mechanisms of fat synthesis and utilisation by the liver [7,16]. Steatosis is predominantly graded on a four-step scale, from 0 to 3. Grade 0 is defined as a normal liver containing fat in < 5% of hepatocytes[17,18]; grade 1 occurs when fat deposits occur in < 33% of hepatocytes, and grade 2 when fat occurs in 33%-66% [17,18]; grade 3 is the final stage in the spectrum of steatosis which occurs when > 66% hepatocytes contain fat[17,18]. The most important histological feature of NASH is hepatocyte ballooning and lobular inflammation as well as a steatotic liver. Hepatocyte ballooning is the second histological feature of NASH. Hepatocyte ballooning is defined by a clear, flocculent, not vacuolar cytoplasm with a ballooned shape. Inflammation occurs in a lobular pattern in NASH, containing Kupffer cells (KC), aggregates of neutrophils, and Mallory-Denk bodies[15]. NASH is defined as a chronic state of inflammation whereby hepatic stellate cells (HSCs) transform into myofibroblasts[19]. These transformed cells produce extracellular collagen matrix[19]. Normally fibrogenesis is a wound healing process. However, in NAFLD, sustained and progressive insults occurring over many years causes unregulated fibrogenesis[19]. Initially collagen deposits form in the perisinusoidal space. As collagen bundles form, architectural remodelling occurs which can lead to cirrhosis and HCC. Fibrosis stage 1 (F1) occurs when mild perisinusoidal/pericellular fibrosis is documented without septa[20]. Stage two occurs when fibrosis occurs in perisinusoidal/pericellular and portal/periportal regions with few septa (F2)[20]. Stage three (F3) is seen when numerous septa are documented, also known as bridging fibrosis[20]. Lastly, stage four is a cirrhotic liver[20]. An overview of NAFLD progression is shown in Figure 1.



Figure 1 Overview of the current understanding of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease progression. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) encompasses a range of liver damage, from simple accumulation of fat in liver cells, named steatosis, to more severe forms of the diseases such as steatohepatitis, involving inflammation which can lead to fibrosis and cirrhosis. In the "multiple-hit" theory of progression, the first cause or "first-hit" in NAFLD is insulin resistance, obesity, type 2 diabetes, and metabolic syndrome. As the first hit occurs, free fatty acids are stored in the liver as triglycerides, resulting in simple steatosis. Disease progresses when multiple factors, or "multi-hits", such as oxidative stress, inflammatory mediators, apoptosis, and mitochondrial dysfunction cause liver damage (created with BioRender.com).

Progression of the fibrosis stage to a cirrhotic scarred liver can vary between individuals, with cirrhosis occurring up to 15 to 20 years after initial diagnosis[19,21]. The median survival rate for patients with compensated cirrhosis is approximately 9 to 12 years, however, patients with decompensated cirrhosis have a significantly lower median survival rate of approximately 2 years[22]. Patients in the compensated stage are frequently asymptomatic, and often remain undiagnosed[22]. Therefore, early detection of cirrhotic patients who are still in the compensated stage is crucial, as early diagnosis could prevent or slow down disease progression. The onset of decompensated cirrhosis occurs when symptoms such as ascites, hepatic encephalopathy, and/or gastroesophageal variceal haemorrhage are found[22]. Histologically, cirrhosis is diagnosed when a disconnection of the hepatocytes from the central vein occurs as well as capillarisation of the liver sinusoids[19]. These modifications that occur to the liver structure and integrity lead to elevated intravascular resistance within the portal system and decreased hepatic perfusion, ultimately causing a loss of liver function[19]. Hence, timely diagnosis and management of cirrhosis is required to improve patient outcomes.

#### IR in NAFLD

Many studies have shown that metabolic dysfunction and IR play a significant role in the development of NAFLD. Various animal and clinical studies suggest that chronic low grade inflammation may play a role in the development of IR and NAFLD as well as extrahepatic complications such as cardiovascular diseases, T2DM, and renal dysfunction[23]. IR is a complex state by which the skeletal muscle, liver, and adipose tissue become less sensitive to insulin and its metabolic effects[24]. IR is related to obesity, hypertension, hyperglycaemia and metabolic syndrome. During a carbohydrate-rich diet, excess glucose is converted into fatty acids via lipogenesis, using acetyl-CoA which is generated from glycolysis-driven pyruvate[25]. These fatty acids are then incorporated into very low-density lipoproteins (VLDL) for transport to white adipose tissue for storage[25]. Accumulation of lipids in adipocytes trigger downstream signalling of pathways including c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) and nuclear factor-kappa B (NF-κB), leading to production of proinflammatory cytokines, such as tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- $\alpha$ ) and interleukin (IL)-6[26,27]. JNK regulates the production of proinflammatory cytokines, karyomitosis, and cellular apoptosis, and therefore, contributes to inflammation and IR. Research has proposed activation of JNK also accelerates lipid accumulation, thus, exacerbating liver injury. JNK-1 deficiency in adipose tissue shows protection from development of hepatic steatosis and promotes glucose intolerance, insulin clearance, IR, and hepatic steatosis[24]. Kluwe et al[28] also showed that in a mouse model, inhibition of JNK lead to modulation of fibrosis in hepatocytes. In a high fat diet (HFD) model of NAFLD, IR, liver injury and increased autophagy were documented [29]. However, JNK inhibition decreased autophagy and IR [29]. Therefore, JNK signalling plays a significant role in NAFLD progression.

The hormone adiponectin is secreted by adipocytes and is associated with improved insulin sensitivity. Adiponectinmediated signalling is also able to stimulate fatty acid  $\beta$ -oxidation, glucose utilisation and uptake, as well as suppression of fatty acid synthesis[30]. Adiponectin can also inhibit the glycerol 3 phosphate (G3P) pathway; however, research has shown that during NAFLD serum levels of adiponectin are reduced[30]. Another metabolite of the G3P pathway is fatty acyl-CoA which is involved in mitochondrial  $\beta$ -oxidation. In patients with NAFLD, an increase in mitochondrial  $\beta$ oxidation can lead to a state of oxidative stress due to increased substrate delivery to the mitochondrial electron transport chain (ETC), increasing reactive oxygen species (ROS) and damaging mitochondrial DNA[30,31]. Although  $\beta$ -oxidation is upregulated, ATP levels are decreased in NAFLD due to reduced activity of ETC complexes I and IV[32], and have been



DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4831 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

**Figure 2 Overview of mitochondrial dynamics in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease.** The accumulation of triglycerides and free fatty acids (FFAs) in the liver are converted to fatty acyl-CoA, which is then transported to the mitochondria for  $\beta$ -oxidation, generating acetyl-CoA. However, increased accumulation of FFA can cause insufficient hepatic  $\beta$ -oxidation, triggering inflammation and oxidative stress. Acetyl-CoA enters the mitochondrial tricarboxylic acid cycle allowing continuation of gluconeogenesis. The by-product nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide, produced though  $\beta$ -oxidation are transported to the electron transport chain (ETC) for oxidative phosphorylation. Disruption and dysfunction of the ETC can cause electron leakage and hepatocyte damage leading to reactive oxygen species production and oxidative stress. Accumulation of FFAs can cause mitochondrial damage, resulting in increased mitochondrial fission and degradation *via* mitophagy processes (created with BioRender.com). ROS: Reactive oxygen species; NADH: Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide; TCA: Tricarboxylic acid; ADP: Adenosine diphosphate; ATP: Adenosine triphosphate.

correlated to levels of disease progression. Therefore, modifications to mitochondrial function can exacerbate disease progression in NAFLD. Hyperinsulinemia alongside increased levels of ROS also leads to an imbalance between mitochondrial fission and fusion proteins such as dynamin-related protein 1 (Drp1) and mitofusin-2 proteins (Mfn2)[33]. It is possible that an excessive mitochondrial fission in the liver plays an important role in NAFLD progression. Increases in the Drp1-to-Mfn2 ratio causes enhanced mitochondrial fission which in turn causes reduced endoplasmic reticulum association, decreases oxidative phosphorylation capacity, and elevated mitochondrial ROS production[33], which can exacerbate disease state. Therefore, it is plausible that a reduction in mitochondrial oxidative capacity as well as the impairment of metabolic fuels provides a plausible relationship between mitochondrial dysfunction, lipotoxicity and IR. Therefore, metabolic health and mitochondrial function are fundamental to progression of NAFLD (Figure 2).

The inflammasome pathway and macrophages are known to play a significant role in the development of IR. Production of IL-1β and IL-18 can be regulated by the inflammasome pathway, which contains complexes including nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain (NOD)-, leucine-rich repeats-and pyrin domain-containing protein 3 (NLRP3) and activation of caspase-1[34]. In NAFLD, inflammasome formation can be activated upon a variety of stress stimuli such as damage-associated molecular patterns, pathogen-associated molecular patterns, for example, lipopolysac-charide (LPS) from the gut-liver axis, mitochondrial ROS, endoplasmic reticulum stress, and ROS[34-36]. Activation of the NLPR3 inflammasome has shown to contribute to disease progression from steatosis to NASH[34,37]. MRNA levels of NLRP3 inflammasome components such as NLRP3, caspase-1, IL-1β, and IL-18 were also found to be significantly upregulated in NAFLD patients[37-39]. Therefore, targeted modulation of the inflammasome will lead to improved insulin signalling and mitochondrial function.

#### Immunological Mechanisms

In chronic liver disease, the activation of the immune response can both restore tissue function as well as cause tissue injury. Therefore, an amplified immune response may lead to organ dysfunction. The following section describes the involvement of various immune cell types in the pathogenesis of NAFLD (Figure 3).

Raishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4831 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

**Figure 3 Overview of innate and adaptive immune cells involved in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD).** Activation of immune cells can promote inflammation and liver injury in NAFLD. The innate immune system cells include Kupffer cells, monocytes, and macrophages as well as hepatic dendritic cells, neutrophils and natural killer cells. Natural killer T cells provide a bridge between both the innate and adaptive immune system. The adaptive immune system includes T cells such as CD8 T cells and CD4 T cells (Th1, Th17 and regulatory T cells). The adaptive immune system also comprises of B1 and B2 cells as well as platelets. Although the contribution of immune cells to the development of NAFLD has been explored, the crosstalk between the distinctive immune cell subsets in the pathogenesis of NAFLD requires further investigation (created with BioRender.com). KC: Kupffer cells; TNF- $\alpha$ : Tumour necrosis factor-alpha; IFN- $\gamma$ : Interferon- $\gamma$ ; IL: Interleukin; ROS: Reactive oxygen species; NO: Nitric oxide; NETs: Neutrophil extracellular traps; NF- $\kappa$ B: Nuclear factor-kappa B; HDC: Hepatic dendritic cells; MPO: Myeloperoxidase; HSC: Hepatic stellate cells ; CXCL: C-X-C motif chemokine ligand; BAFF: B cell activating factor; TGF- $\beta$ : Transforming growth factor- $\beta$ ; NK: Natural killer; NKT: Natural killer T cells; TNE; Regulatory T cells.

**Innate immune system in NAFLD:** During NAFLD, the innate immune system is involved in the activation of resident KCs, with recruitment of innate immune cells such as neutrophils, monocytes, natural killer (NK) cells and natural killer T (NKT) cells[40], and inflammation is further exacerbated *via* the production of cytokines, (*e.g.* TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, IL-12, IL-18), chemokines, nitric oxide (NO) and ROS[40-42].

Macrophages: The main role of macrophages in the liver is predominantly for immunoregulatory and detoxifying functions, however, alterations in macrophage phenotypes and dynamics have been reported to be involved in the pathogenesis of NAFLD[43,44]. Liver resident KCs are a large population of macrophages as well as other subsets of macrophages such as monocyte-derived macrophages and liver capsular macrophages[45]. M1 macrophages have a pro-inflammatory phenotype and are induced by mediators such as LPS and interferon- $\gamma$  (IFN- $\gamma$ ) and their activation causes secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6 and TNF- $\alpha$ [46,47]. On the other hand, M2 macrophages have an anti-inflammatory phenotype and are induced by Th2 cytokines such as IL-4 and IL-13, causing secretion of anti-inflammatory factors such as IL-10 and transforming growth factor- $\beta$  (TGF- $\beta$ )[46,47]. M2-type macrophages have also been reported to induce M1-type KCs apoptosis decreasing disease progression[48]. Therefore, the balance between M1 and M2 macrophages is important for homeostasis in the liver.

During NAFLD, macrophages can recognise and respond to stimuli through pattern recognition receptors such as membrane-bound toll-like receptors (TLRs), such as TLR4 and TLR9, and cytoplasmic NOD-like receptors [43,45,49]. LPS translocated from the gut can activate TRL4 and TLR9, and this recognition of stimuli can then result in inflammation *via* secretion of proinflammatory cytokines such as TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, IL-12, and IL-18, as well as molecules such as ROS and NO. Activation of TLR9 can induce the release of IL-1 $\beta$  from KCs, which occurs during processes such as lipid accumulation, fibrinogenesis and cell death[50]. In NAFLD patients, TLR4 expression is often correlated with hepatic inflammation and fibrosis[51]. There are also many advantages to the activation of macrophages due to their immunosuppressive effects and secretion of anti-inflammatory cytokines, however, they also have pro-fibrinogenic effects. Activation of M2-type macrophages can release TGF- $\beta$ 1 and IL-13, leading to a fibrotic response of liver remodelling and tissue repair[52].

During IR, circulating free fatty acids (FFA) can also directly activate KCs causing activation of the stress-response kinases (JNK1 and JNK2) producing pro-inflammatory cytokines and extracellular vesicles (EVs), stimulating macrophage activation. EVs have been studied in their contribution to pathobiology of NAFLD, and have been found to mediate inflammation[53,54]. Hepatocytes can release EVs containing cargoes which activate signalling pathways[53,54]. Some EVs can carry mitochondrial DNA, which in mice and humans have been shown to activate macrophages via TLR9 [53,54]. Activation of TLR9 then causes inflammation though resultant downstream activation of NF-KB-dependent proinflammatory cytokines in macrophages[53,54]. Macrophage activation and inflammation may also occur via EV formation in response to lipid-associated toxicity [55]. Therefore, both harmful and beneficial macrophage phenotypes can co-exist during NAFLD, and the balance between these phenotypes must be considered for therapeutic strategies. Both cellular and molecular macrophage targets for therapy may provide a new perspective as well as the adoptive transfer therapies

Neutrophils: Neutrophil infiltration during NASH has been documented in both patients and in mouse models. In the early stages of NAFLD, recruitment of neutrophils occurs via chemokines such as C-X-C motif chemokine ligand (CXCL) 1, IL-8, and CXCL2[56]. Research has shown that various neutrophil specific components are released in NAFLD. Neutrophil elastase is a major inflammatory protease which can be released by neutrophils. In a mouse model of NAFLD, elastase suppression has been shown to improve disease severity [57]. As well as elastase, neutrophil proteinase-3 has also been reported as elevated in NASH and both the levels of proteinase-3 and elastase were correlated with liver fibrosis [58]. Elastase has also been shown to play a role in metabolic dysfunction and IR, and therefore, targeting or improving IR and metabolic disease may improve inflammation in NAFLD. Myeloperoxidase (MPO), a neutrophil derived enzyme has been shown to become increased in NASH. It is thought that both neutrophils and MPO may cause activation of HSCs inducing liver fibrosis and inflammation in NASH[59,60]. Plasma levels of MPO have been found to be correlated with fibrosis in NAFLD patients[61]. More research is required to determine how neutrophils contribute to disease pathogenesis in NAFLD.

NKT cells: NKT cells provide a bridge between the innate and adaptive immune system and express both NK cell and T cell markers<sup>[40]</sup>. NKT cells become activated upon antigen presentation by CD1d which can be expressed by a variety of cells such as hepatocytes, macrophages, dendritic cells, and B cells[40]. Pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-4 and IFN- $\gamma$  are secreted after NKT activation causing further tissue injury. Although there is conflicting evidence, during steatosis levels of NKT cells become reduced, whereas in NASH and fibrosis they are increased[40]. This has been shown by in vivo studies where NKT cells were elevated in the blood and liver of patients with moderate-to-severe steatosis[62]. During early-stage NAFLD such at fatty liver, the phenotype of NKT cells demonstrate a pro-inflammatory Th1 cytokines profile such as IFN- $\gamma$ , whereas, in advanced end stage disease, they have a profibrotic role[40].

NK cells: NK cells have a cytotoxic role and can attack cells via perforin-mediated pathways or cell-cell interactions, for example Fas. NK cells can also act as regulatory cells by releasing various cytokines and chemokines, such as IFN-γ, TNF- $\alpha$ , and IL-10 as well as growth factors [40]. NK cell-associated cytotoxic ligands, such as TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL), NK group 2 member D, and major histocompatibility (MHC) class I chain-related protein A and B mRNAs, have been reported to be elevated in obese NASH patients[63]. NK cells therefore may possibly promote inflammation and hepatocyte apoptosis via TRAIL secretion[63], leading to progression of fibrosis.

Dendritic cells: Hepatic dendritic cells (HDCs), which highly express MHC-class II molecules and CD45 are important immune cells in the liver which have migratory capabilities as well as production of cytokines such as TNF- $\alpha$ , IFN- $\gamma$ , IL-2, IL-4, and IL-6[64]. Three distinct subsets of HDCs have been described in experimental models of HDCs: Lymphoid, myeloid and plasmacytoid[64]. They play a crucial role in the progression of metabolic steatohepatitis bridging lipid metabolism and inflammation. HDCs can shift from a tolerant state to an active state, triggering an inflammatory process [65]. In an immune tolerant state, immature HDCs secrete IL-10, and TGF- $\beta$ , as well as limit T cell expansion [64]. In a tolerant state they supress inflammasome activation, maintaining homeostasis in the liver. This regulatory role of HDC in NASH can therefore restrict inflammation as well as clear apoptotic cells and necrotic debris[65]. Additionally, they are involved in lipid storage within the liver and are important for antigen presentation and induction of inflammatory pathways[64]. Recent studies suggest that HDCs have antifibrogenic effects by activating metalloproteinases, such as matrix metallopeptidase 9 which has been found to be involved in regression of fibrosis as well as remodelling of the extracellular matrix.

On the other hand, in an active state HDCs cause inflammation and liver damage as well as contribute to fibrosis. In an active or inflammatory state, mature recruit macrophages to the liver and can activate the NF-KB pathway as well as produce pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-1, contributing to the inflammatory microenvironment [64]. In humans, a subset of HDCs (CD11C + cDC2) have been shown to play an important role in development of fibrosis and have been positively correlated with metabolic steatohepatitis[64]. HDC's in a mouse model of metabolic associated fatty liver disease (MAFLD) have shown that in a matured form they produce more inflammatory cytokines and may be responsible for proinflammatory responses[65]. HDC may therefore play dual roles in both the suppression and progression of disease state.

Adaptive immune system in NAFLD: The adaptive immune system is defined by antigenic specificity and immunological memory and includes predominantly B and T lymphocytes. Experimental research has suggested that sustained immune responses activated by oxidative stress-related antigens can affect the pathogenesis of disease via activation of CD4+ T-cells, which, in turn, stimulate macrophage M1 responses and liver CD8+ T- and NKT cell recruitment[66]. Experimental in vitro data as well as in vivo data supports adaptive immunity in NAFLD disease progression.

T cells: Conventional T cells have been well studied in their involvement in the pathogenesis of NAFLD. The main CD4+ T-cell are divided into Th1, Th2, and Th17 populations characterised by production of specific cytokines. Recruitment of CD4+ T-cell in the liver have been reported to be increased in individuals diagnosed with NASH[67-71],

as well as in animal models fed a high calorie diet[72]. Upon presentation to inflammatory stimuli, CD4+ T cells can differentiate into Th17 cells[73], a subset of pro-inflammatory T helper cells defined by their ability to produce IL-17. In animal models of NAFLD, in the liver it has been documented that the Th-17 phenotype was favoured, promoting inflammation<sup>[74]</sup>. Human studies in obese and overweight patients have also shown an increase in the Th17 population<sup>[74]</sup>. The IL-17 family of cytokines have been implicated in the progression of fatty liver disease through interference of the insulin signalling pathway[75]. In mouse models, deficiency of IL-17A, IL-17F or IL-17A receptor (IL-17RA) results in increased steatosis but reduced steatohepatitis [76,77]. In HFD mouse model, neutralisation or IL-17RA deficiency as well as treatment with anti-IL-17mAb therapy has shown to protect mice from diet-induced liver injury via improvement of lipid accumulation, suppressing KCs activation, decreased pro-inflammatory cytokines levels and inhibition downstream of NF-κB signalling[40,78]. IL-17 has also been shown to activate the signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 pathway in HSCs causing progression of fibrosis in the liver<sup>[79]</sup>. These studies indicate the involvement of IL-17 in the pathogenesis of NAFLD.

Regulatory T cells (Tregs), a subset of cells which promote immune tolerance and facilitate tissue repair and express the transcription factor forkhead box P3. Although there is limited data available, the number of hepatic Tregs have been documented to be decreased in in animal models of NAFLD[80]. In humans, the levels of Tregs in the liver and the circulation of patients with NAFLD is also reported to be decreased[80]. Also, in a NASH mouse model, induced by a HFD and endotoxin challenge, a decrease in liver Tregs was documented, however, transfer of Tregs into mice showed reduced liver injury and inflammation, through decreased expression of  $TNF-\alpha[81]$ .

B cells: Until recently, the role of B cells is the pathogenesis of NAFLD was less understood. B cells are highly specific antibody producing cells of the adaptive immune system. B cells contribute to approximately 6% of intrahepatic cells[40, 82]. B cells produce the B cell activating factor (BAFF), a cytokine controlling the process of B cell survival and maturation [83,84]. Liver biopsies from patients with NASH have been shown to contain both B and T cells in the inflammatory infiltrates [73,85,86].

In mouse models, B cells have been shown to become activated in NASH, concomitantly with the onset of steatohepatitis and thus, maturing to plasma blasts and plasma cells[73,86]. Another study has also shown that BAFF signalling increased IR in an NAFLD model as well as promoting fatty liver[87]. Whereas, in mice models of NASH, B2 cell responses upregulate BAFF[73]. Levels of BAFF in patients with NASH appear to occur at a higher level than with patients with fatty liver, therefore it has been proposed BAFF levels correlate with severity of steatohepatitis fibrosis[88]. BAFF receptor-deficient mice showed an improvement in HFD-induced obesity and IR, as well as a reduction in the number of B cells and a decrease in serum immunoglobulin G level[40]. The involvement of B cells in the progression of liver disease can also be due to production of pro-inflammatory mediators and antigen-presentation[89,90]. In patients with NASH, MHC class II molecules become upregulated causing inflammatory infiltration and recruitment of CD4+ and CD8+ T cells to the liver[73], whereby Th1 CD4 + T cell activation and IFN-γ production occurs[86]. Therefore, this research suggests B cells and BAFF play an important role in NAFLD pathogenesis and can contribute to pathogenesis of NAFLD via autoimmune hepatitis and liver fibrogenesis [87,90,91].

Serum levels of IgA has been found to be associated with patients with NASH and levels of IgA can predict advanced liver disease progression [92]. Patients with HCC have also been documented to have higher serum IgA [93-95]. In both mouse models and human studies, liver resident IgA accumulation in hepatic cells has been associated with chronic inflammation and fibrosis[93]. Regression of HCC has also been documented when IgA is inhibited, causing reactivation of CD8+ T cell function[93,94].

B cell deficiency also has been shown to improve development of NASH. The mechanisms and signalling of B cell activation in NASH is via myeloid differentiation early response protein 88[40,96]. Studies have shown that elimination of myeloid differentiation early response protein 88 on B cells reduced hepatic T cell-mediated inflammation and fibrosis, but had no effects on steatosis[40,96]. Therefore, B cells show involvement in the pathogenesis of NAFLD, and manipulation on B cells may provide a therapeutic opportunity for NAFLD treatment. An overview of innate and adaptive immune cells involved in NAFLD is shown in Figure 3.

#### **Diagnostic procedures**

Most commonly a combination of clinical history, laboratory findings, biopsies and radiological testing are used in the diagnosis of NAFLD. The clinical diagnosis of NAFLD is usually considered when aminotransferases become elevated or imaging on the liver detects high hepatic fat [97]. Both the American and European guidelines agree that suspicion of fibrosis warrants a confirmatory liver biopsy[98].

Current biomarkers: Liver function tests, particularly alanine aminotransferase (ALT) and aspartate aminotransferase (AST) levels, can indicate liver damage in NAFLD/NASH[12,99]. These levels may be elevated by two to four times the normal limit. Mild elevations in aminotransferase levels may be present in lower stages of the disease, but routine tests may appear normal. Alkaline phosphatase and gamma-glutamyl transferase (GGT) levels may be up to three times the upper limit even in the absence of advanced disease[100]. A serum GGT cut-off value of 96.5 can predict advanced fibrosis with a sensitivity of 83% and specificity of 69% [101].

Several different biomarker panels have been described in their use to assess liver fat. These include the liver fat score (LFS) (sensitivity 86%, specificity 71%), hepatic steatosis index (sensitivity 92.5%, specificity 92.4%), fatty liver index (FLI) (sensitivity 87%, specificity 86%) and the steatotest (sensitivity 95.5%, positive predictive value 97.0%)[102]. LFS is calculated using a patients serum AST/ALT ratio, fasting serum AST level, fasting serum insulin level, any presence of metabolic syndrome and diagnosed diabetes mellitus. Studies have shown that a score greater than -0.640 can predict NAFLD with a sensitivity of 86% and specificity of 71%. The FLI uses waist circumference, body mass index (BMI), triglyceride, and GGT and this was initially developed to detect fatty liver in western countries.

Screening tools: The fibrosis-4 scoring system uses a patients age, platelet count, AST, and ALT to determine a liver fibrosis score and can help to predict advanced fibrosis. A score < 1.45 defines a negative predictive value or low probability of advanced liver fibrosis[103]. Scores of A score > 3.25 indicated a higher likelihood and has a positive predictive value of 65%, and specificity of 97% at predicting advanced fibrosis[103]. Recently, a new FAST™ screening tool has been used which compromises a combination of FibroScan® parameters such as liver stiffness measurement and controlled attenuation parameter as well as AST. This screening tool has been shown to have diagnostic accuracy when predicting those at risk of NASH. The FAST™ screening tool may provide a better non-invasive algorithm for diagnosis of NASH. FAST<sup>™</sup> performed better than other non-invasive algorithms for the diagnosis of at-risk NASH[104,105]. Results have shown that the FAST score had the highest area under curve for the most high-risk NASH criteria as well as liver stiffness showing a consistently acceptable performance in predicting NASH[106].

Emerging biomarkers: Various non-invasive biomarkers for NAFLD have been developed and validated over the last 20 years, however, there is a need to develop and validate new biomarkers for NAFLD which encompass IR, inflammation and fibrogenesis[107-109].

Cell Death: As well as current markers such as cytokeratin 18, necroptosis is a form of cell death which is characterised by changes such as organelle swelling, plasma membrane damage, and release of cellular contents[110]. Proteins such as receptor-interacting protein kinase (RIPK) family members such as RIPK1 and RIPK3, and mixed lineage kinase domainlike (MLKL) are involved in the process[111]. During NAFLD, TLR4 ligands such as LPS cause activation of the TLR4 receptor causing activation of proteins such as RIPK3 and MLKL leading to necroptosis[112]. In patients with MAFLD, necroptosis components such as RIPK3 have been shown to be upregulated, therefore, it may be important to consider markers of necroptosis in NAFLD.

MicroRNAs (miRNAs): miRNAs are non-coding RNAs which play a role in gene expression regulation[113] and have been implicated as potential biomarkers in NAFLD. Research has shown that miRNAS such as miR-21, miR-34a, miR-122, and miR-451 have been found to be upregulated in NAFLD patients [114-117]. Various studies have also shown that profiles of miRNAs in NAFLD patients can differentiate between disease stage. In NAFLD and NASH, miR-122, miR-192, miR-19a, miR-19b, miR-125b, and miR-375 have been found to be increased greater than 2-fold, whereas continuous upregulated expression of miR-122, miR-192, and miR-375 was found in NASH patients [118,119]. Furthermore, higher expression of miR-122 and miR-21 have been reported in people with high fasting blood glucose, obesity and fatty liver infiltrations[119,120]. Therefore, these findings suggest that miRNAs may be promising biomarkers for NAFLD and metabolic disease, in particular miR-122, miR-192, and miR-34a, which have been shown to be correlated with severity of NAFLD

EVs: Growing evidence suggests that EVs play a significant role pathological disease including those associated with obesity and metabolic syndrome. Obesity, IR, T2DM and NAFLD have all been linked to changes in the abundance and phenotype of circulating EVs[12] and therefore circulating EVs and their composition may be a candidate biomarker for NAFLD. EVs contain substances such as genetic material including miRNAs[122]. It has been documented that in humans, the number of AD-EVs is correlated with IR in overweight people[123], as well as visceral AD-EV number correlated with liver injury measured by ALT and AST and metabolic syndrome<sup>[124]</sup>. Circulating EVs have also been shown to become elevated during the progression of NASH and have reported to be correlated with histological findings [125]. Research has also shown that EVs from a NAFLD model in mice contained miR-122 and miR-192[125]. In cirrhotic patients, plasma hepatocyte-EVs were found to contain elevated levels of CK-18[126]. EVs from visceral adipose tissue can exacerbate disease in NAFLD by causing further inflammation, fibrosis and IR. Both pro- and anti-fibrotic EVs have been documented in the liver and therefore it is plausible to investigate the differences in the pro- and anti-fibrotic phenotypes to track disease progression and likelihood of fibrosis development. Future research should consider the use of EVs in monitoring metabolic dysfunction and IR in NAFLD, with focus on EV phenotypes, cargo and cell specific markers.

#### Therapeutic interventions

Despite NAFLD being an extremely prevalent liver disease, no specific pharmacological interventions are currently Food and Drug Administration approved for treatment. Some therapeutic agents used as anti-diabetics, antilipidemic and natural bile treatments have previously been evaluated in their ability to treat liver disease, although they have limitations. Predominantly, lifestyle interventions including diet and exercise are most commonly used to treat NAFLD. The current therapeutic interventions used for NAFLD are outlined below including future potential agents such as sirtuins, antioxidants and vitamins.

Lifestyle modifications: A substantial amount of research indicated that changes to lifestyle are a primary approach for the treatment of NAFLD[127]. Diet changes and weight loss can reverse liver disease. Weight loss in the range of 5%-10% can provide beneficial effects to NAFLD patients via a reduction in NAFLD activity score (NAS)[128,129]. A weight reduction greater than 10% has also been shown to reduce the severity of fibrosis as well as resolution of NASH[12,129, 130].

European Association for the Study of the Liver (EASL), National Institute for Health and Care Excellence and American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases guidelines provide recommendations in terms of diet and physical activity for the management of NAFLD. These bodies recommend caloric restriction with a calorie deficit of 500-1000 kcal a day, as well as limiting the consumption of alcohol, fats and coffee. EASL also favours the Mediterranean diet, with studies indicating a reduction in liver fat in NAFLD patients<sup>[131]</sup>. Lifestyle modifications in terms of physical exercise can also positively effect liver fat content. Both resistance/weight training, high-intensity interval training and aerobic exercise have all equally been shown to reduce liver fat content; however, in men with NAFLD, high-intensity interval



training was the most effective in restoring hepatic fat, reducing hepatic stiffness and improving Kupffer cell function; key features of NASH[132].

Evidence has suggested that the ketogenic diet (KD) is an effective treatment for NAFLD. Ketogenesis is a metabolic process resulting in the production of ketone bodies, namely acetoacetate, beta-hydroxybutyrate (BHB), and acetone, which act as alternative energy sources[33,133]. The KD has been shown to change hepatic mitochondrial fluxes and redox state as well as significantly reducing liver fat content and hepatic IR[134]. These changes were found to be accompanied by an increase in the net hydrolysis of liver triglycerides, a decrease in endogenous glucose production, and lower serum insulin levels[134]. BHB has also been shown to interact with inflammasomes[135,136] and neutralise ROS [137], leading to a reduction in inflammatory cytokines and oxidative damage *via* its antioxidant capacity. These findings suggest a KD can contribute to the reversal of NAFLD through improvement of IR and cellular redox function.

**Bariatric surgery:** Bariatric surgery been shown to be an effective treatment for NAFLD improving overall liver health *via* facilitating weight loss, improving insulin sensitivity, and subsiding inflammation[138,139]. Roux-en-Y gastric bypass (RYGB) and laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy (LSG) are the most prevalent bariatric procedures, which lead to significant weight loss and metabolic health improvements[140].

Several research studies have investigated the impact of bariatric surgery in NAFLD and have shown positive results. Studies have indicated that bariatric surgery resulted in significant improvements in liver enzymes and histology, with a decrease in liver fat and fibrosis. Results from two meta-analyses have shown that treatment of NAFLD using bariatric surgery resulted in a biopsy-confirmed resolution of steatosis (56%-66%), inflammation (45%-50%), ballooning degeneration (49%-76%), and fibrosis (25%-40%), as well as showing a decrease in NAS scoring[140-142]. Bariatric surgery has therefore proven to be effective in ameliorating NAFLD, however, it is important to clarify which type of surgery is most effective. A study by Baldwin *et al*[143] compared RYGB and LSG against its effectiveness at improving AST and ALT concentration, NAS and NAFLD fibrosis score. Overall, both procedures reduce AST and ALT levels, however, LSG showed slightly more favourable results[139]. Another study has shown NAS scoring reduced significantly in patients who underwent both surgery types 12-mo after the surgery[139]. RYGB patients had a more significantly decreased steatosis and superior improvement in plasma lipid profile[144]. Furthermore, bariatric surgery has been demonstrated to lower the risk of liver-related complications and death in individuals with NAFLD. Bariatric surgery can therefore be considered as a promising treatment option for those with NAFLD who are overweight or obese.

**Insulin sensitising agents:** IR is believed to play an essential role in the development and progression of NAFLD. In recent years, various insulin sensitizers such as biguanides, thiazolidinediones (TZDs), glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor agonists (GLP-1), and dipeptidyl peptidase 4 inhibitors have been investigated as potential therapeutic targets for NAFLD[145]. However, there are safety concerns associated with long-term use of these targets[145].

Biguanides: As the development of NAFLD is closely associated with IR, diabetes, hyperglycaemia and hyperlipidaemia, antidiabetic drugs are often utilised in the treatment of NAFLD[145]. Metformin is considered the first-line treatment for T2DM due to its ability to improve insulin sensitivity and promote weight loss without causing hypoglycaemia[145,146]. Although its mechanisms of action are not fully understood, it works by lowering hepatic glucose production[145]. Previous open-label studies have suggested that metformin may have a positive impact on hepatic steatosis and necroinflammation, although excessive weight loss may have confounded these results[30]. However, some studies have shown that metformin does not significantly improve the histological response in NAFLD [30,147], but improves liver function and BMI[148]. In a mouse model, metformin treatment showed improvements to the gut-liver axis *via* attenuation of the loss of tight junction proteins in the small intestine as well as reducing the increase of endotoxin levels in the portal circulation[149].

GLP-1: GLP-1 receptor agonists can alter IR by promoting weight loss *via* suppressing appetite and delaying gastric emptying[150]. In NAFLD patients, research has shown GLP-1 receptor agonists improve hepatic and adipose tissue IR, suppress de novo lipogenesis and oxidative stress as well as increased clearance of VLDL[30,150]. GLP-1 may also modulate the immune system *via* the reprogramming of macrophages to the M2 phenotype. In the exenatide study of cardiovascular event lowering trial, GLP-1 receptor agonists reduced cardiovascular risk[151] and visceral fat, improved glucose tolerance, body fat percentage and resting energy rate (NCT01144338). The trial semaglutide unabated sustainability in treatment of type 2 diabetes (NCT02054897) are a series of phase III clinical trials which suggest treatment with semaglutide has a higher effectiveness than other GLP-1 therapeutics in the reduction of HbA1c in patients with T2DM. In a phase 2 trial with patients diagnosed with NASH receiving semaglutide treatment of 0.1 mg (80 patients), 0.2 mg (78 patients), or 0.4 mg (82 patients), patients resulted in a significantly higher NASH resolution when compared to the placebo (NCT02970942)[152]. Although NASH resolution was significantly improved, no significant difference was shown in the fibrosis stage[152].

Fibroblast growth factor (FGF) based therapeutics: FGF analogs have been proposed to target steps of disease pathogenesis. FGF-21 treatments are currently in clinical development for the treatment of NASH[153,154] and data suggests that FGF21 is anti-fibrotic and has the potential to improve the metabolic syndrome and is effective in treating NASH. The BALANCED trial (NCT03976401) evaluated the effects of efruxifermin, a long-acting Fc-FGF21 fusion protein [155]. In this study, 80 patients were given either placebo (n = 21) or efruxifermin 28 mg (n = 19), efruxifermin 50 mg (n = 20) or efruxifermin 70 mg (n = 20) via weekly subcutaneous injection for 16 wk[155]. Treatment with efruxifermin was found to significantly reduced hepatic fat fraction (HFF) in patients with F1-F3 stage NASH[155]. FGF based compounds which are currently in phase II are efruxifermin (FGF-21), pegbelfirmin (FGF-21), aldafermin (FGF-19), pegozafermin (FGF-21) and BFK8588A (FGF-21), which have been shown to achieve a reduction in ALT levels[109].

Thyroid hormone receptor- $\beta$  (THR $\beta$ ) 1 agonists: Currently, several different THR $\beta$  specific agonists have been shown to produce positive therapeutic effects in both animal models and clinical trials for treatment of NAFLD. Treatment with

Raisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

TG68, a novel THR $\beta$  agonist, has positive effects on resolution of NAFLD *via* reduction in liver weight, hepatic steatosis, serum transaminases, and circulating triglycerides in a NAFLD model[156]. Resmetirom (MGL-3196) has also been found to significantly reduce hepatic lipid content and improve liver enzyme levels and plasma lipid levels in NASH patients [157], however, glucose or insulin levels remained unchanged. Another THR $\beta$  agonist, VK2809 has been shown to reduce hepatic steatosis in a mouse model and in a phase II clinical trial reduced liver lipid content[158,159].

Currently there are many ongoing clinical trials studying the effects of THRβ agonists in NAFLD. The VOYAGE study is assessing VK2809 to determine its efficacy in the resolution of biopsy proven NASH (NCT04173065). The DUET study is also assessing the effects of orally administered TERN-501 and TERN-101 in presumed NASH (NCT05415722), whilst the LIFT study is assessing TERN-101 alone in NASH patients (NCT04328077)[160]. In a NASH mouse model, TERN-501 reduced steatosis as well as reducing serum total cholesterol, triglyceride and ALT levels[161].

Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor- $\gamma$  (PPAR- $\gamma$ ) agonists: PPAR- $\gamma$  is a ligand-activated nuclear receptor and its activation causes insulin sensitization and enhances glucose metabolism. TZDs are a group of insulin sensitisers used to treat T2DM by action on PPAR- $\gamma$ . PPAR agonists have been shown to modulate the innate immune response. PPAR- $\delta$  can promote anti-inflammatory polarization of macrophages and modulate their activation[162], whilst PPAR- $\gamma$  ligands can inhibit the activation of macrophages and cytokine production (TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-6, and IL-1 $\beta$ ), thus, reducing inflammation [163]. Activated PPARs can also regulate immune cells (macrophages, DCs, T cells, and B cells) as well as decrease inflammatory cytokine production[163].

Pioglitazone, a TZD, has been used for treatment of NASH with its effects improving steatohepatitis, ballooning degeneration and lobular inflammation[164]. Pioglitazone (45 mg/d) for 6 mo has been shown in patients with prediabetes or T2DM to improve the fibrosis stage (NCT00227110)[165]. Elafibranor is a dual PPAR- $\alpha/\delta$  agonist. PPAR- $\delta$  functions to regulates peroxisomal  $\beta$ -oxidation of FFA as well as improve insulin sensitivity, lipid and glucose homeostasis[30]. Several clinical trials have assessed the effects of elafibronor in improving histology in NASH patients such as RESOLVE-IT (NCT02704403), and the GOLDEN trial[166]. In both trials elafibranor showed no effect.

Sodium glucose cotransporter 2 (SGLT2) Inhibitors: Another class of drugs lower serum glucose levels *via* inhibition of the SGLT2 and promote weight loss. Studies have shown that SGLT2 inhibitors reduce ALT levels correlating with changes in bodyweight and glycaemic control[30], although further studies are required to identify whether SGLT2 inhibitors can prevent progression of NAFLD/NASH.

Current clinical trials are underway to assess the efficacy and effectiveness of SGLT2 inhibitors. A randomised clinical trial aims to compare the effect of the pioglitazone and empagliflozin combination on liver fat mass (NCT04976283). Another trial is investigating dapagliflozin in NASH (NCT05254626).

Farnesoid X receptor (FXR) agonists: The FXR is a nuclear receptor which is activated by bile acids. FXR inhibits the expression sterol regulatory element binding protein-1 and carbohydrate-responsive element-binding protein. FXR also enhances the clearance of high-density lipoprotein and VLDL in the liver and well as promoting hepatic regeneration. However, little is documented regarding the immune modulation in this class of drugs.

Obeticholic acid (OCA) is a synthetic bile acid which acts as a FXR agonist. The use of OCA for NASH is still under investigation, due to reported side effects. The FLINT trial (NCT01265498) was a multicentre, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase IIb study assessing the effects of 25 mg of OCA for 72 wk. Treatment with OCA was linked with a significant improvement fibrosis stage in the treated group (35% *vs.* 19%; *P* = 0.004), although there was no difference in rates of NASH resolution. A phase III trial (REGENERATE) is currently active to further assess the treatment of OCA in patients with NASH (NCT02548351).

Other FXR agonists, such as tropifexor, have been studied in the treatment of NASH in the FLIGHT-FXR study (NCT02855164). This 48-wk study using tropifexor found sustained decreases in ALT and liver fat content (measured by HFF using magnetic resonance imaging-estimated proton density fat fraction) during the therapy duration[167]. A Phase IIa (LIFT trial) studying TERN-101, a FXR agonist, showed that in a 12-wk controlled trial, significant improvements in cT1, a marker of fibro-inflammation was observed[160].

**Other treatment approaches:** Modulation of the gut microbiome: Gut dysbiosis is a common feature of NAFLD[168]. Whilst pre- and pro- biotics are being evaluated, faecal microbiota transplant (FMT) may provide an alternative approach. HFD-fed mice which received FMT from healthy donors showed a significant reduction in intracellular hepatic lipid and proinflammatory cytokines concentration (IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-17)[169]. Small intestinal microbiota transplants from healthy lean individuals to obese individuals have reported improvements in insulin sensitivity in those patients with metabolic syndrome[170]. A phase I pilot study is currently underway to study FMT in patients with NASH (NCT02469272). FMT as a treatment for NASH patients seems to be both a safe and efficient treatment, although, more high quality studies, trials and follow-ups are required to verify its therapeutic potential[168].

Modulation of the immune system: Methods for modulating the immune system as potential therapies for NAFLD are currently under investigation. Various pleiotropic effects of platelets have recently been discovered in liver homeostasis and disease as platelets are also involved in inflammatory regulation. Anti-platelet therapy (APT) has been shown to reduce NASH pathogenesis in rats[171]. Evidence has shown that APT may have a protective effect in patients with NAFLD[172]. In the liver, platelet and neutrophils can interact leading to neutrophil extracellular trap formation[173]. APT has been shown to reduce both NASH and HCC development[174]. It has been observed that APT reduced platelet accumulation in hepatocytes as well as reducing immune cell interaction, which led to decreases in cytokine and chemokine release, thus attenuating macrovesicular steatosis and liver damage[174].

It is well documented that NASH can progress to HCC. Immunotherapy, including programmed cell death 1 (PD-1) treatment, has been approved for the treatment of HCC[175]. PD-1 can interfere with the immune response and contributes to the growth and expansion of cancer. It has been documented that in NASH there is a progressive accumulation of exhausted, unconventionally activated CD8+ PD1 + T cells[175] and data has shown that in HCC, immune



DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4831 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

**Figure 4 Overview of the metabolic and molecular mechanisms occurring in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease pathogenesis with therapeutic targets.** Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) is a multifactorial disease, including metabolic syndrome, insulin resistance (IR) and gut microbiome changes. IR and metabolic syndrome cause increased free fatty acids (FFAs) which lead to endoplasmic reticulum stress, reactive oxygen species accumulation, oxidative stress, apoptosis, immune cell activation and inflammasome activation. Changes in the gut barrier can cause changes to bile acids and intestinal permeability causing lipopolysaccharides translocation from the gut causing immune activation, thus, inducing inflammation. FFA's can also activate transcription factors such as sterol regulatory binding protein-1c and carbohydrate response element binding protein causing the storage of FFAs as triglycerides in lipid droplets. Accumulated triglycerides can be exported as very low-density lipoprotein or oxidized by mitochondrial β-oxidation. Pharmacologic treatments for NAFLD are identified with corresponding drug mechanism of action (created with BioRender.com). ROS: Reactive oxygen species; LPS: Lipopolysaccharide; UPR: Unfolded protein response; FMT: Faecal microbiota transplant; VLDL: Very low-density lipoproteins; PPAR-γ: Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-γ; KC: Kupffer cells; HSC: Hepatic stellate cells; FXR: Farnesoid X Receptor; SGLT2: Sodium-glucose cotransporter 2; SREBP-1c: Sterol regulatory binding protein-1c; ChREBP: Carbohydrate response element binding protein.

surveillance was impaired[175]. Several pharmaceutical agents have been developed to target PD-1 receptors. Pembrolizumab has shown significant enhancement in overall survival and progression-free survival although statistical significance was not met[176]. However, it is also thought that NASH-derived HCC may be less responsive to immune modulated therapy due to NASH-related aberrant T cell activation, causing damage to tissues[175,177,178]. A summary of current clinical trials is shown in Table 1; and an overview of the metabolic and molecular mechanisms occurring in NAFLD pathogenesis with therapeutic targets in Figure 4.

Saishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

#### Table 1 Current active and recruiting clinical trials assessing therapeutics for non-alcoholic fatty liver disease

Drug name	Condition	Target	Clinical trial Number	Phase	Status	Primary endpoint
GH509	NASH NAFLD		NCT05784779	Phase Ib/II	Recruiting	Change in liver fat content assessed by MRI-PDFF
LUM-201	NASH NAFLD	Lipid accumulation	NCT05364684	Phase II	Recruiting	Change in intrahepatic lipid content measured by proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy
Choline	NAFLD	Choline deficiency	NCT05200156	N/A	Recruiting	Change in Thiobarbituric acid reactive substances serum level
Dasatinib and quercetin	Fibrosis	Senescence	NCT05506488	Phase I	Recruiting	Improvement of fibrosis NAFLD score based on histology after 21 wk
GSK4532990	NAFLD fibrosis	17β-HSD	NCT05583344	Phase II	Recruiting	Improvement of fibrosis measured by clinical research network scoring
Lisinopril	NASH HCC	ACE inhibitor	NCT04550481	Phase II	Recruiting	Changes in fibrosis marker PRO-C3
Rencofilstat	NASH Fibrosis NAFLD	Cyclophilin inhibitor	NCT05402371	Phase II	Recruiting	Improvement in fibrosis score CRN or NASH resolution
Lactobacillus reuteri GMNL- 263 and GMNL-89 and lactobacillus rhamnosus GMNL-74	NAFLD	Gut microbiome	NCT05402449	N/A	Recruiting	Changes in serum ALT levels
Lubiprostone	NAFLD	Type 2 chloride channel activator	NCT05768334	Phase III	Recruiting	Changes in liver fat by measured by MRI-PDFF
Bacillus coagulans TCI711	NAFLD	Gut microbiome	NCT05635474	N/A	Recruiting	Changes measured by fibroscan
TVB-2640	NAFLD	FASN inhibitor	NCT04906421	Phase III	Active, not recruiting	Improvement in NAS and CRN scoring
ASC41		THRβ agonist	NCT05462353	Phase II	Recruiting	Improvement in NAS score
Ketohexokinase inhibition	NAFLD		NCT05463575	Phase II	Recruiting	Insulin-mediated suppression of endogenous glucose production
PF-06865571/ PF-05221304	NAFLD NASH with fibrosis	DGAT2 inhibitor/ACC inhibitor	NCT04321031	Phase II	Active, not recruiting	Resolution of NASH
ZED1227		TG2 inhibitor	NCT05305599	Phase II	Recruiting	Relative change of serum PRO-C3 levels
MK-3655	NASH	FGF21 agonist	NCT04583423	Phase II	Active, not recruiting	Resolution of NASH
MXP22 (probiotic and antioxidant capsule)	NAFLD	Gut microbiome	NCT05808049	N/A	Recruiting	Changes in steatosis measure by fibroscan
TERN 501/TERN-101	NASH	THRβ agonist/ FXR agonist	NCT05415722	Phase II	Active, not recruiting	Relative change in liver fat content (MRI-PDFF)
MET642	NASH	FXR agonist	NCT04773964	Phase II	Active, not recruiting	Safety study to measure adverse events
VK2809	NASH	THRβ agonist	NCT04173065	Phase II	Recruiting	Relative change in liver fat content (MRI-PDFF)

MRI-PDFF: Magnetic resonance imaging-estimated proton density fat fraction; NASH: Non-alcoholic steatohepatitis; FXR: Farnesoid X receptor; NAFLD: Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease; THRβ: Thyroid hormone receptor-β; NAS: Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease activity score; HCC: Hepatocellular carcinoma; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; FASN: Fatty acid synthase; HSD: High-salt diet; CRN: Clinical research network; N/A: Not applicable.

#### CONCLUSION

NAFLD is a prevalent and progressive disease that can lead to liver damage and is strongly associated with obesity, IR,



and metabolic syndrome. Current treatments for NAFLD include lifestyle modifications such as diet and exercise, surgery, as well as medications to sensitise insulin. However, there is a need for effective and safe interventions that can directly target the underlying mechanisms of NASH/NAFLD in relation to IR, the gut microbiome and immunological mechanisms.

There is a growing body of evidence that NAFLD and metabolic syndrome are closely linked, and it is crucial for future research to prospectively evaluate interventions and therapeutics which both target improvement to liver outcomes as well as comorbidities associated with NAFLD (including cardiovascular diseases, T2DM, renal dysfunction). It is also essential to develop more refined and early risk stratification tools and biomarkers to identify individuals at the highest risk for NAFLD, considering that this condition affects a substantial portion of the world. Understanding the implications of metabolic signatures, chronic insulin signalling, mitochondrial dysfunction and cellular redox, is important for accurate prognosis and potential therapeutics.

Significant progress in the field has been made using bioinformatics to integrate intra- and extra-hepatic signals including gut and adipose interactions as well as patient information regarding lifestyle, nutrition, and comorbidities. The interplay between this multitude of factors provides promise for advancing therapeutics targeting immune regulation and mitochondrial function during progression of NAFLD. Advancements to the field should consider multidisciplinary approaches for the prevention, diagnosis, treatment, and care of patients with NAFLD.

#### FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Petagine L performed the literature search, wrote the original draft, designed the figures, and reviewed and edited the final manuscript; Patel VB reviewed and edited the final manuscript; Zariwala MG reviewed and edited the final manuscript; All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Authors declare no conflict of interests for this article.

**Open-Access:** This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United Kingdom

**ORCID number:** Mohammed Gulrez Zariwala 0000-0001-9944-8451; Vinood B Patel 0000-0001-9334-2525.

S-Editor: Qu XL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Chen YX

#### REFERENCES

- Sayiner M, Koenig A, Henry L, Younossi ZM. Epidemiology of Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease and Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis in the 1 United States and the Rest of the World. Clin Liver Dis 2016; 20: 205-214 [PMID: 27063264 DOI: 10.1016/j.cld.2015.10.001]
- 2 Ge X, Zheng L, Wang M, Du Y, Jiang J. Prevalence trends in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease at the global, regional and national levels, 1990-2017: a population-based observational study. BMJ Open 2020; 10: e036663 [PMID: 32747349 DOI: 10.1136/bmjopen-2019-036663]
- 3 Huang DQ, El-Serag HB, Loomba R. Global epidemiology of NAFLD-related HCC: trends, predictions, risk factors and prevention. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 18: 223-238 [PMID: 33349658 DOI: 10.1038/s41575-020-00381-6]
- Alexander M, Loomis AK, Fairburn-Beech J, van der Lei J, Duarte-Salles T, Prieto-Alhambra D, Ansell D, Pasqua A, Lapi F, Rijnbeek P, 4 Mosseveld M, Avillach P, Egger P, Kendrick S, Waterworth DM, Sattar N, Alazawi W. Real-world data reveal a diagnostic gap in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. BMC Med 2018; 16: 130 [PMID: 30099968 DOI: 10.1186/s12916-018-1103-x]
- Teng ML, Ng CH, Huang DQ, Chan KE, Tan DJ, Lim WH, Yang JD, Tan E, Muthiah MD. Global incidence and prevalence of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Clin Mol Hepatol 2023; 29: S32-S42 [PMID: 36517002 DOI: 10.3350/cmh.2022.0365]
- Le MH, Yeo YH, Li X, Li J, Zou B, Wu Y, Ye Q, Huang DQ, Zhao C, Zhang J, Liu C, Chang N, Xing F, Yan S, Wan ZH, Tang NSY, 6 Mayumi M, Liu X, Rui F, Yang H, Yang Y, Jin R, Le RHX, Xu Y, Le DM, Barnett S, Stave CD, Cheung R, Zhu Q, Nguyen MH. 2019 Global NAFLD Prevalence: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2022; 20: 2809-2817.e28 [PMID: 34890795 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2021.12.002
- Mitra S, De A, Chowdhury A. Epidemiology of non-alcoholic and alcoholic fatty liver diseases. Transl Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 5: 16 7 [PMID: 32258520 DOI: 10.21037/tgh.2019.09.08]
- Younossi Z, Anstee QM, Marietti M, Hardy T, Henry L, Eslam M, George J, Bugianesi E. Global burden of NAFLD and NASH: trends, 8 predictions, risk factors and prevention. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 15: 11-20 [PMID: 28930295 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2017.109]
- Calzadilla Bertot L, Adams LA. The Natural Course of Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. Int J Mol Sci 2016; 17 [PMID: 27213358 DOI: 9 10.3390/ijms17050774]
- Kanwar P, Kowdley KV. The Metabolic Syndrome and Its Influence on Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis. Clin Liver Dis 2016; 20: 225-243 10 [PMID: 27063266 DOI: 10.1016/j.cld.2015.10.002]
- Browning JD, Szczepaniak LS, Dobbins R, Nuremberg P, Horton JD, Cohen JC, Grundy SM, Hobbs HH. Prevalence of hepatic steatosis in an 11



urban population in the United States: impact of ethnicity. Hepatology 2004; 40: 1387-1395 [PMID: 15565570 DOI: 10.1002/HEP.20466]

- Pouwels S, Sakran N, Graham Y, Leal A, Pintar T, Yang W, Kassir R, Singhal R, Mahawar K, Ramnarain D. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease 12 (NAFLD): a review of pathophysiology, clinical management and effects of weight loss. BMC Endocr Disord 2022; 22: 63 [PMID: 35287643 DOI: 10.1186/s12902-022-00980-1]
- 13 Ali A, Amin MJ, Ahmed MU, Taj A, Aasim M, Tabrez E. Frequency of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) and its associated risk factors among Type-2 diabetics. Pak J Med Sci 2022; 38: 28-33 [PMID: 35035396 DOI: 10.12669/pjms.38.1.4968]
- Allen AM, Therneau TM, Larson JJ, Coward A, Somers VK, Kamath PS. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease incidence and impact on metabolic 14 burden and death: A 20 year-community study. Hepatology 2018; 67: 1726-1736 [PMID: 28941364 DOI: 10.1002/hep.29546]
- Hardy T, Oakley F, Anstee QM, Day CP. Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: Pathogenesis and Disease Spectrum. Annu Rev Pathol 2016; 11: 15 451-496 [PMID: 26980160 DOI: 10.1146/annurev-pathol-012615-044224]
- Bedossa P. Histological Assessment of NAFLD. Dig Dis Sci 2016; 61: 1348-1355 [PMID: 26874689 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-016-4062-0] 16
- Nassir F, Rector RS, Hammoud GM, Ibdah JA. Pathogenesis and Prevention of Hepatic Steatosis. Gastroenterol Hepatol (N Y) 2015; 11: 167-17 175 [PMID: 27099587]
- Qayyum A, Nystrom M, Noworolski SM, Chu P, Mohanty A, Merriman R. MRI steatosis grading: development and initial validation of a 18 color mapping system. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2012; 198: 582-588 [PMID: 22357996 DOI: 10.2214/AJR.11.6729]
- 19 Heyens LJM, Busschots D, Koek GH, Robaeys G, Francque S. Liver Fibrosis in Non-alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: From Liver Biopsy to Non-invasive Biomarkers in Diagnosis and Treatment. Front Med (Lausanne) 2021; 8: 615978 [PMID: 33937277 DOI: 10.3389/fmed.2021.615978
- El-Kamary SS, Mohamed MM, El-Raziky M, Shardell MD, Shaker OG, ElAkel WA, Esmat G. Liver fibrosis staging through a stepwise 20 analysis of non-invasive markers (FibroSteps) in patients with chronic hepatitis C infection. Liver Int 2013; 33: 982-990 [PMID: 23509874 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12139]
- Bataller R, Brenner DA. Liver fibrosis. J Clin Invest 2005; 115: 209-218 [PMID: 15690074 DOI: 10.1172/JCI24282] 21
- 22 Shetty A, Jun Yum J, Saab S. The Gastroenterologist's Guide to Preventive Management of Compensated Cirrhosis. Gastroenterol Hepatol (N *Y*) 2019; **15**: 423-430 [PMID: 31592079]
- Petrescu M, Vlaicu SI, Ciumărnean L, Milaciu MV, Mărginean C, Florea M, Vesa SC, Popa M. Chronic Inflammation-A Link between 23 Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease (NAFLD) and Dysfunctional Adipose Tissue. Medicina (Kaunas) 2022; 58 [PMID: 35630058 DOI: 10.3390/medicina58050641]
- Chen L, Chen R, Wang H, Liang F. Mechanisms Linking Inflammation to Insulin Resistance. Int J Endocrinol 2015; 2015: 508409 [PMID: 24 26136779 DOI: 10.1155/2015/508409]
- Han HS, Kang G, Kim JS, Choi BH, Koo SH. Regulation of glucose metabolism from a liver-centric perspective. Exp Mol Med 2016; 48: e218 25 [PMID: 26964834 DOI: 10.1038/emm.2015.122]
- 26 Utzschneider KM, Kahn SE. Review: The role of insulin resistance in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2006; 91: 4753-4761 [PMID: 16968800 DOI: 10.1210/JC.2006-0587]
- 27 Sakurai Y, Kubota N, Yamauchi T, Kadowaki T. Role of Insulin Resistance in MAFLD. Int J Mol Sci 2021; 22 [PMID: 33923817 DOI: 10.3390/ijms22084156]
- Kluwe J, Pradere JP, Gwak GY, Mencin A, De Minicis S, Osterreicher CH, Colmenero J, Bataller R, Schwabe RF. Modulation of hepatic 28 fibrosis by c-Jun-N-terminal kinase inhibition. Gastroenterology 2010; 138: 347-359 [PMID: 19782079 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2009.09.015]
- Yan H, Gao Y, Zhang Y. Inhibition of JNK suppresses autophagy and attenuates insulin resistance in a rat model of nonalcoholic fatty liver 29 disease. Mol Med Rep 2017; 15: 180-186 [PMID: 27909723 DOI: 10.3892/mmr.2016.5966]
- Khan RS, Bril F, Cusi K, Newsome PN. Modulation of Insulin Resistance in Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. Hepatology 2019; 70: 711-724 30 [PMID: 30556145 DOI: 10.1002/hep.30429]
- 31 Delli Bovi AP, Marciano F, Mandato C, Siano MA, Savoia M, Vajro P. Oxidative Stress in Non-alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. An Updated Mini Review. Front Med (Lausanne) 2021; 8: 595371 [PMID: 33718398 DOI: 10.3389/fmed.2021.595371]
- 32 Gusdon AM, Song KX, Qu S. Nonalcoholic Fatty liver disease: pathogenesis and therapeutics from a mitochondria-centric perspective. Oxid Med Cell Longev 2014; 2014: 637027 [PMID: 25371775 DOI: 10.1155/2014/637027]
- Cooper ID, Brookler KH, Kyriakidou Y, Elliott BT, Crofts CAP. Metabolic Phenotypes and Step by Step Evolution of Type 2 Diabetes: A 33 New Paradigm. Biomedicines 2021; 9 [PMID: 34356863 DOI: 10.3390/biomedicines9070800]
- Yu L, Hong W, Lu S, Li Y, Guan Y, Weng X, Feng Z. The NLRP3 Inflammasome in Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease and Steatohepatitis: 34 Therapeutic Targets and Treatment. Front Pharmacol 2022; 13: 780496 [PMID: 35350750 DOI: 10.3389/fphar.2022.780496]
- Lalor P F. The Impact of the NLRP3 Pathway in the Pathogenesis of Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease and Alcohol-Related Liver Disease. 35 *Livers* 2021. [DOI: 10.3390/livers1020007]
- Xu GX, Wei S, Yu C, Zhao SQ, Yang WJ, Feng YH, Pan C, Yang KX, Ma Y. Activation of Kupffer cells in NAFLD and NASH: mechanisms 36 and therapeutic interventions. Front Cell Dev Biol 2023; 11: 1199519 [PMID: 37261074 DOI: 10.3389/fcell.2023.1199519]
- Wan X, Xu C, Yu C, Li Y. Role of NLRP3 Inflammasome in the Progression of NAFLD to NASH. Can J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 2016: 37 6489012 [PMID: 27446858 DOI: 10.1155/2016/6489012]
- Zhu X, Lin X, Zhang P, Liu Y, Ling W, Guo H. Upregulated NLRP3 inflammasome activation is attenuated by anthocyanins in patients with 38 nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: A case-control and an intervention study. Clin Res Hepatol Gastroenterol 2022; 46: 101843 [PMID: 34922061 DOI: 10.1016/j.clinre.2021.101843]
- Wree A, McGeough MD, Peña CA, Schlattjan M, Li H, Inzaugarat ME, Messer K, Canbay A, Hoffman HM, Feldstein AE. NLRP3 39 inflammasome activation is required for fibrosis development in NAFLD. J Mol Med (Berl) 2014; 92: 1069-1082 [PMID: 24861026 DOI: 10.1007/s00109-014-1170-11
- Moayedfard Z, Sani F, Alizadeh A, Bagheri Lankarani K, Zarei M, Azarpira N. The role of the immune system in the pathogenesis of NAFLD 40 and potential therapeutic impacts of mesenchymal stem cell-derived extracellular vesicles. Stem Cell Res Ther 2022; 13: 242 [PMID: 35672797 DOI: 10.1186/s13287-022-02929-6]
- Tilg H, Moschen AR. Evolution of inflammation in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: the multiple parallel hits hypothesis. Hepatology 2010; 52: 41 1836-1846 [PMID: 21038418 DOI: 10.1002/hep.24001]
- 42 Friedman SL, Neuschwander-Tetri BA, Rinella M, Sanyal AJ. Mechanisms of NAFLD development and therapeutic strategies. Nat Med 2018; 24: 908-922 [PMID: 29967350 DOI: 10.1038/s41591-018-0104-9]



- Kazankov K, Jørgensen SMD, Thomsen KL, Møller HJ, Vilstrup H, George J, Schuppan D, Grønbæk H. The role of macrophages in 43 nonalcoholic fatty liver disease and nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 16: 145-159 [PMID: 30482910 DOI: 10.1038/s41575-018-0082-x]
- Barreby E, Chen P, Aouadi M. Macrophage functional diversity in NAFLD more than inflammation. Nat Rev Endocrinol 2022; 18: 461-472 44 [PMID: 35534573 DOI: 10.1038/s41574-022-00675-6]
- Xu L, Liu W, Bai F, Xu Y, Liang X, Ma C, Gao L. Hepatic Macrophage as a Key Player in Fatty Liver Disease. Front Immunol 2021; 12: 45 708978 [PMID: 34956171 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.708978]
- Mantovani A, Biswas SK, Galdiero MR, Sica A, Locati M. Macrophage plasticity and polarization in tissue repair and remodelling. J Pathol 46 2013; **229**: 176-185 [PMID: 23096265 DOI: 10.1002/path.4133]
- Xiao Z, Liu M, Yang F, Liu G, Liu J, Zhao W, Ma S, Duan Z. Programmed cell death and lipid metabolism of macrophages in NAFLD. Front 47 Immunol 2023; 14: 1118449 [PMID: 36742318 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2023.1118449]
- 48 Wan J, Benkdane M, Teixeira-Clerc F, Bonnafous S, Louvet A, Lafdil F, Pecker F, Tran A, Gual P, Mallat A, Lotersztajn S, Pavoine C. M2 Kupffer cells promote M1 Kupffer cell apoptosis: a protective mechanism against alcoholic and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Hepatology 2014; 59: 130-142 [PMID: 23832548 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26607]
- Arrese M, Cabrera D, Kalergis AM, Feldstein AE. Innate Immunity and Inflammation in NAFLD/NASH. Dig Dis Sci 2016; 61: 1294-1303 49 [PMID: 26841783 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-016-4049-x]
- Miura K, Kodama Y, Inokuchi S, Schnabl B, Aoyama T, Ohnishi H, Olefsky JM, Brenner DA, Seki E. Toll-like receptor 9 promotes 50 steatohepatitis by induction of interleukin-1beta in mice. Gastroenterology 2010; 139: 323-34.e7 [PMID: 20347818 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2010.03.052]
- Nati M, Chung KJ, Chavakis T. The Role of Innate Immune Cells in Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. J Innate Immun 2022; 14: 31-41 51 [PMID: 34515137 DOI: 10.1159/000518407]
- Schuppan D, Surabattula R, Wang XY. Determinants of fibrosis progression and regression in NASH. J Hepatol 2018; 68: 238-250 [PMID: 52 29154966 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2017.11.012]
- Srinivas AN, Suresh D, Santhekadur PK, Suvarna D, Kumar DP. Extracellular Vesicles as Inflammatory Drivers in NAFLD. Front Immunol 53 2020; 11: 627424 [PMID: 33603757 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.627424]
- Dorairaj V, Sulaiman SA, Abu N, Abdul Murad NA. Extracellular Vesicles in the Development of the Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: An 54 Update. Biomolecules 2020; 10 [PMID: 33143043 DOI: 10.3390/biom10111494]
- Schattenberg JM, Lee MS. Extracellular Vesicles as Messengers Between Hepatocytes and Macrophages in Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis. 55 Gastroenterology 2016; 150: 815-818 [PMID: 26924096 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2016.02.064]
- Lalor PF, Faint J, Aarbodem Y, Hubscher SG, Adams DH. The role of cytokines and chemokines in the development of steatohepatitis. Semin 56 Liver Dis 2007; 27: 173-193 [PMID: 17520517 DOI: 10.1055/s-2007-979470]
- Zang S, Wang L, Ma X, Zhu G, Zhuang Z, Xun Y, Zhao F, Yang W, Liu J, Luo Y, Liu Y, Ye D, Shi J. Neutrophils Play a Crucial Role in the 57 Early Stage of Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis via Neutrophil Elastase in Mice. Cell Biochem Biophys 2015; 73: 479-487 [PMID: 27352342 DOI: 10.1007/s12013-015-0682-9]
- 58 Mirea AM, Toonen EJM, van den Munckhof I, Munsterman ID, Tjwa ETTL, Jaeger M, Oosting M, Schraa K, Rutten JHW, van der Graaf M, Riksen NP, de Graaf J, Netea MG, Tack CJ, Chavakis T, Joosten LAB. Increased proteinase 3 and neutrophil elastase plasma concentrations are associated with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) and type 2 diabetes. Mol Med 2019; 25: 16 [PMID: 31046673 DOI: 10.1186/s10020-019-0084-3]
- Pulli B, Ali M, Iwamoto Y, Zeller MW, Schob S, Linnoila JJ, Chen JW. Myeloperoxidase-Hepatocyte-Stellate Cell Cross Talk Promotes 59 Hepatocyte Injury and Fibrosis in Experimental Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis. Antioxid Redox Signal 2015; 23: 1255-1269 [PMID: 26058518 DOI: 10.1089/ars.2014.6108]
- Rensen SS, Slaats Y, Nijhuis J, Jans A, Bieghs V, Driessen A, Malle E, Greve JW, Buurman WA. Increased hepatic myeloperoxidase activity 60 in obese subjects with nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. Am J Pathol 2009; 175: 1473-1482 [PMID: 19729473 DOI: 10.2353/ajpath.2009.080999]
- Alkhouri N, Li L, Hanouneh I, Feldstein A, Hazen S. Plasma Myeloperoxidase Levels Correlate with the Presence of Fibrosis in Patients with 61 Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. Am J Gastroenterol 2012; 107: S181 [DOI: 10.14309/00000434-201210001-00433]
- Adler M, Taylor S, Okebugwu K, Yee H, Fielding C, Fielding G, Poles M. Intrahepatic natural killer T cell populations are increased in human 62 hepatic steatosis. World J Gastroenterol 2011; 17: 1725-1731 [PMID: 21483633 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v17.i13.1725]
- Kahraman A, Fingas CD, Syn WK, Gerken G, Canbay A. Role of stress-induced NKG2D ligands in liver diseases. Liver Int 2012; 32: 370-63 382 [PMID: 22097967 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2011.02608.x]
- Méndez-Sánchez N, Córdova-Gallardo J, Barranco-Fragoso B, Eslam M. Hepatic Dendritic Cells in the Development and Progression of 64 Metabolic Steatohepatitis. Front Immunol 2021; 12: 641240 [PMID: 33833761 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.641240]
- Henning JR, Graffeo CS, Rehman A, Fallon NC, Zambirinis CP, Ochi A, Barilla R, Jamal M, Deutsch M, Greco S, Ego-Osuala M, Bin-Saeed 65 U, Rao RS, Badar S, Quesada JP, Acehan D, Miller G. Dendritic cells limit fibroinflammatory injury in nonalcoholic steatohepatitis in mice. Hepatology 2013; 58: 589-602 [PMID: 23322710 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26267]
- Sutti S, Jindal A, Bruzzi S, Locatelli I, Bozzola C, Albano E. Is there a role for adaptive immunity in nonalcoholic steatohepatitis? World J 66 Hepatol 2015; 7: 1725-1729 [PMID: 26167244 DOI: 10.4254/wjh.v7.i13.1725]
- Li Z, Soloski MJ, Diehl AM. Dietary factors alter hepatic innate immune system in mice with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Hepatology 67 2005; 42: 880-885 [PMID: 16175608 DOI: 10.1002/HEP.20826]
- Weston CJ, Shepherd EL, Claridge LC, Rantakari P, Curbishley SM, Tomlinson JW, Hubscher SG, Reynolds GM, Aalto K, Anstee QM, 68 Jalkanen S, Salmi M, Smith DJ, Day CP, Adams DH. Vascular adhesion protein-1 promotes liver inflammation and drives hepatic fibrosis. J Clin Invest 2015; 125: 501-520 [PMID: 25562318 DOI: 10.1172/JCI73722]
- Inzaugarat ME, Ferreyra Solari NE, Billordo LA, Abecasis R, Gadano AC, Cherñavsky AC. Altered phenotype and functionality of 69 circulating immune cells characterize adult patients with nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. J Clin Immunol 2011; 31: 1120-1130 [PMID: 21845516 DOI: 10.1007/s10875-011-9571-1]
- Wolf MJ, Adili A, Piotrowitz K, Abdullah Z, Boege Y, Stemmer K, Ringelhan M, Simonavicius N, Egger M, Wohlleber D, Lorentzen A, 70 Einer C, Schulz S, Clavel T, Protzer U, Thiele C, Zischka H, Moch H, Tschöp M, Tumanov AV, Haller D, Unger K, Karin M, Kopf M, Knolle P, Weber A, Heikenwalder M. Metabolic activation of intrahepatic CD8+ T cells and NKT cells causes nonalcoholic steatohepatitis and liver cancer via cross-talk with hepatocytes. Cancer Cell 2014; 26: 549-564 [PMID: 25314080 DOI: 10.1016/j.ccell.2014.09.003]



- Sutti S, Jindal A, Locatelli I, Vacchiano M, Gigliotti L, Bozzola C, Albano E. Adaptive immune responses triggered by oxidative stress 71 contribute to hepatic inflammation in NASH. *Hepatology* 2014; **59**: 886-897 [PMID: 24115128 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26749]
- 72 Hirsova P, Bamidele AO, Wang H, Povero D, Revelo XS. Emerging Roles of T Cells in the Pathogenesis of Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis and Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne) 2021; 12: 760860 [PMID: 34777255 DOI: 10.3389/fendo.2021.760860]
- 73 Sutti S, Albano E. Adaptive immunity: an emerging player in the progression of NAFLD. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 17: 81-92 [PMID: 31605031 DOI: 10.1038/s41575-019-0210-2]
- Chackelevicius CM, Gambaro SE, Tiribelli C, Rosso N. Th17 involvement in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease progression to non-alcoholic 74 steatohepatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2016; 22: 9096-9103 [PMID: 27895397 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v22.i41.9096]
- Tang Y, Bian Z, Zhao L, Liu Y, Liang S, Wang Q, Han X, Peng Y, Chen X, Shen L, Qiu D, Li Z, Ma X. Interleukin-17 exacerbates hepatic 75 steatosis and inflammation in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. Clin Exp Immunol 2011; 166: 281-290 [PMID: 21985374 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2011.04471.x]
- 76 Giles DA, Moreno-Fernandez ME, Stankiewicz TE, Cappelletti M, Huppert SS, Iwakura Y, Dong C, Shanmukhappa SK, Divanovic S. Regulation of Inflammation by IL-17A and IL-17F Modulates Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease Pathogenesis. PLoS One 2016; 11: e0149783 [PMID: 26895034 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0149783]
- Harley IT, Stankiewicz TE, Giles DA, Softic S, Flick LM, Cappelletti M, Sheridan R, Xanthakos SA, Steinbrecher KA, Sartor RB, Kohli R, 77 Karp CL, Divanovic S. IL-17 signaling accelerates the progression of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease in mice. Hepatology 2014; 59: 1830-1839 [PMID: 24115079 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26746]
- 78 Xu R, Tao A, Zhang S, Zhang M. Neutralization of interleukin-17 attenuates high fat diet-induced non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in mice. Acta Biochim Biophys Sin (Shanghai) 2013; 45: 726-733 [PMID: 23786840 DOI: 10.1093/abbs/gmt065]
- 79 Meng F, Wang K, Aoyama T, Grivennikov SI, Paik Y, Scholten D, Cong M, Iwaisako K, Liu X, Zhang M, Österreicher CH, Stickel F, Ley K, Brenner DA, Kisseleva T. Interleukin-17 signaling in inflammatory, Kupffer cells, and hepatic stellate cells exacerbates liver fibrosis in mice. Gastroenterology 2012; 143: 765-776.e3 [PMID: 22687286 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2012.05.049]
- Van Herck MA, Weyler J, Kwanten WJ, Dirinck EL, De Winter BY, Francque SM, Vonghia L. The Differential Roles of T Cells in Non-80 alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease and Obesity. Front Immunol 2019; 10: 82 [PMID: 30787925 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00082]
- Rau M, Schilling AK, Meertens J, Hering I, Weiss J, Jurowich C, Kudlich T, Hermanns HM, Bantel H, Beyersdorf N, Geier A. Progression 81 from Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver to Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis Is Marked by a Higher Frequency of Th17 Cells in the Liver and an Increased Th17/Resting Regulatory T Cell Ratio in Peripheral Blood and in the Liver. J Immunol 2016; 196: 97-105 [PMID: 26621860 DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.1501175]
- Williams CD, Stengel J, Asike MI, Torres DM, Shaw J, Contreras M, Landt CL, Harrison SA. Prevalence of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease 82 and nonalcoholic steatohepatitis among a largely middle-aged population utilizing ultrasound and liver biopsy: a prospective study. Gastroenterology 2011; 140: 124-131 [PMID: 20858492 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2010.09.038]
- Racanelli V, Rehermann B. The liver as an immunological organ. Hepatology 2006; 43: S54-S62 [PMID: 16447271 DOI: 10.1002/hep.21060] 83
- Tsiantoulas D, Sage AP, Mallat Z, Binder CJ. Targeting B cells in atherosclerosis: closing the gap from bench to bedside. Arterioscler Thromb 84 Vasc Biol 2015; 35: 296-302 [PMID: 25359862 DOI: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.114.303569]
- Grohmann M, Wiede F, Dodd GT, Gurzov EN, Ooi GJ, Butt T, Rasmiena AA, Kaur S, Gulati T, Goh PK, Treloar AE, Archer S, Brown WA, 85 Muller M, Watt MJ, Ohara O, McLean CA, Tiganis T. Obesity Drives STAT-1-Dependent NASH and STAT-3-Dependent HCC. Cell 2018; 175: 1289-1306.e20 [PMID: 30454647 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2018.09.053]
- 86 Bruzzì S, Sutti S, Giudici G, Burlone ME, Ramavath NN, Toscani A, Bozzola C, Schneider P, Morello E, Parola M, Pirisi M, Albano E. B2-Lymphocyte responses to oxidative stress-derived antigens contribute to the evolution of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD). Free Radic Biol Med 2018; 124: 249-259 [PMID: 29920340 DOI: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2018.06.015]
- Kawasaki K, Abe M, Tada F, Tokumoto Y, Chen S, Miyake T, Furukawa S, Matsuura B, Hiasa Y, Onji M. Blockade of B-cell-activating 87 factor signaling enhances hepatic steatosis induced by a high-fat diet and improves insulin sensitivity. Lab Invest 2013; 93: 311-321 [PMID: 23318884 DOI: 10.1038/labinvest.2012.176]
- Miyake T, Abe M, Tokumoto Y, Hirooka M, Furukawa S, Kumagi T, Hamada M, Kawasaki K, Tada F, Ueda T, Hiasa Y, Matsuura B, Onji 88 M. B cell-activating factor is associated with the histological severity of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Hepatol Int 2013; 7: 539-547 [PMID: 26201785 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-012-9345-8]
- 89 Lund FE. Cytokine-producing B lymphocytes-key regulators of immunity. Curr Opin Immunol 2008; 20: 332-338 [PMID: 18417336 DOI: 10.1016/j.coi.2008.03.003
- DiLillo DJ, Horikawa M, Tedder TF. B-lymphocyte effector functions in health and disease. Immunol Res 2011; 49: 281-292 [PMID: 90 21125343 DOI: 10.1007/s12026-010-8189-3]
- Béland K, Marceau G, Labardy A, Bourbonnais S, Alvarez F. Depletion of B cells induces remission of autoimmune hepatitis in mice through 91 reduced antigen presentation and help to T cells. Hepatology 2015; 62: 1511-1523 [PMID: 26175263 DOI: 10.1002/hep.27991]
- McPherson S, Henderson E, Burt AD, Day CP, Anstee QM. Serum immunoglobulin levels predict fibrosis in patients with non-alcoholic fatty 92 liver disease. J Hepatol 2014; 60: 1055-1062 [PMID: 24445215 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2014.01.010]
- 93 Shalapour S, Lin XJ, Bastian IN, Brain J, Burt AD, Aksenov AA, Vrbanac AF, Li W, Perkins A, Matsutani T, Zhong Z, Dhar D, Navas-Molina JA, Xu J, Loomba R, Downes M, Yu RT, Evans RM, Dorrestein PC, Knight R, Benner C, Anstee QM, Karin M. Inflammation-induced IgA+ cells dismantle anti-liver cancer immunity. Nature 2017; 551: 340-345 [PMID: 29144460 DOI: 10.1038/nature24302]
- 94 Gregory SN, Perati SR, Brown ZJ. Alteration in immune function in patients with fatty liver disease. Hepatoma Res 2022; 8: 31 [DOI: 10.20517/2394-5079.2022.34]
- Sung PS, Park DJ, Roh PR, Mun KD, Cho SW, Lee GW, Jung ES, Lee SH, Jang JW, Bae SH, Choi JY, Choi J, Ahn J, Yoon SK. Intrahepatic 95 inflammatory IgA(+)PD-L1(high) monocytes in hepatocellular carcinoma development and immunotherapy. J Immunother Cancer 2022; 10 [PMID: 35577505 DOI: 10.1136/jitc-2021-003618]
- Barrow F, Khan S, Fredrickson G, Wang H, Dietsche K, Parthiban P, Robert S, Kaiser T, Winer S, Herman A, Adeyi O, Mouzaki M, Khoruts 96 A, Hogquist KA, Staley C, Winer DA, Revelo XS. Microbiota-Driven Activation of Intrahepatic B Cells Aggravates NASH Through Innate and Adaptive Signaling. Hepatology 2021; 74: 704-722 [PMID: 33609303 DOI: 10.1002/hep.31755]
- 97 Nassir F. NAFLD: Mechanisms, Treatments, and Biomarkers. Biomolecules 2022; 12 [PMID: 35740949 DOI: 10.3390/biom12060824]
- Ando Y, Jou JH. Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease and Recent Guideline Updates. Clin Liver Dis (Hoboken) 2021; 17: 23-28 [PMID: 98 33552482 DOI: 10.1002/cld.1045]

- Piazzolla VA, Mangia A. Noninvasive Diagnosis of NAFLD and NASH. Cells 2020; 9 [PMID: 32316690 DOI: 10.3390/cells9041005] 99
- Sanyal D, Mukherjee P, Raychaudhuri M, Ghosh S, Mukherjee S, Chowdhury S. Profile of liver enzymes in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in 100 patients with impaired glucose tolerance and newly detected untreated type 2 diabetes. Indian J Endocrinol Metab 2015; 19: 597-601 [PMID: 26425466 DOI: 10.4103/2230-8210.163172]
- Obika M, Noguchi H. Diagnosis and evaluation of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Exp Diabetes Res 2012; 2012: 145754 [PMID: 22110476 101 DOI: 10.1155/2012/145754]
- Zeng Y, He H, An Z. Advance of Serum Biomarkers and Combined Diagnostic Panels in Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. Dis Markers 2022; 2022: 1254014 [PMID: 35811662 DOI: 10.1155/2022/1254014]
- Kumar R, Teo EK, How CH, Wong TY, Ang TL. A practical clinical approach to liver fibrosis. Singapore Med J 2018; 59: 628-633 [PMID: 103 30631885 DOI: 10.11622/smedj.2018145]
- Woreta TA, Van Natta ML, Lazo M, Krishnan A, Neuschwander-Tetri BA, Loomba R, Mae Diehl A, Abdelmalek MF, Chalasani N, Gawrieh 104 S, Dasarathy S, Vuppalanchi R, Siddiqui MS, Kowdley KV, McCullough A, Terrault NA, Behling C, Kleiner DE, Fishbein M, Hertel P, Wilson LA, Mitchell EP, Miriel LA, Clark JM, Tonascia J, Sanyal AJ; NASH Clinical Research Network. Validation of the accuracy of the FAST<sup>TM</sup> score for detecting patients with at-risk nonalcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH) in a North American cohort and comparison to other non-invasive algorithms. PLoS One 2022; 17: e0266859 [PMID: 35427375 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0266859]
- 105 Newsome PN, Sasso M, Deeks JJ, Paredes A, Boursier J, Chan WK, Yilmaz Y, Czernichow S, Zheng MH, Wong VW, Allison M, Tsochatzis E, Anstee QM, Sheridan DA, Eddowes PJ, Guha IN, Cobbold JF, Paradis V, Bedossa P, Miette V, Fournier-Poizat C, Sandrin L, Harrison SA. FibroScan-AST (FAST) score for the non-invasive identification of patients with non-alcoholic steatohepatitis with significant activity and fibrosis: a prospective derivation and global validation study. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 5: 362-373 [PMID: 32027858 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(19)30383-8]
- 106 Lee JS, Lee HW, Kim BK, Park JY, Kim DY, Ahn SH, Jang JY, Park SY, Lee CK, Kim SU. Comparison of FibroScan-Aspartate Aminotransferase (FAST) Score and Other Non-invasive Surrogates in Predicting High-Risk Non-alcoholic Steatohepatitis Criteria. Front Med (Lausanne) 2022; 9: 869190 [PMID: 35492369 DOI: 10.3389/fmed.2022.869190]
- Reinson T, Buchanan RM, Byrne CD. Noninvasive serum biomarkers for liver fibrosis in NAFLD: current and future. Clin Mol Hepatol 2023; 107 29: S157-S170 [PMID: 36417894 DOI: 10.3350/cmh.2022.0348]
- Singh SP, Barik RK. NonInvasive Biomarkers in Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: Are We There Yet? J Clin Exp Hepatol 2020; 10: 88-98 108 [PMID: 32025168 DOI: 10.1016/j.jceh.2019.09.006]
- Dufour JF, Anstee QM, Bugianesi E, Harrison S, Loomba R, Paradis V, Tilg H, Wong VW, Zelber-Sagi S. Current therapies and new 109 developments in NASH. Gut 2022; 71: 2123-2134 [PMID: 35710299 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2021-326874]
- Choi ME, Price DR, Ryter SW, Choi AMK. Necroptosis: a crucial pathogenic mediator of human disease. JCI Insight 2019; 4 [PMID: 110 31391333 DOI: 10.1172/jci.insight.128834]
- Zhao J, Hu Y, Peng J. Targeting programmed cell death in metabolic dysfunction-associated fatty liver disease (MAFLD): a promising new 111 therapy. Cell Mol Biol Lett 2021; 26: 17 [PMID: 33962586 DOI: 10.1186/s11658-021-00254-z]
- Kaiser WJ, Sridharan H, Huang C, Mandal P, Upton JW, Gough PJ, Sehon CA, Marquis RW, Bertin J, Mocarski ES. Toll-like receptor 3mediated necrosis via TRIF, RIP3, and MLKL. J Biol Chem 2013; 288: 31268-31279 [PMID: 24019532 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M113.462341]
- O'Brien J, Hayder H, Zayed Y, Peng C. Overview of MicroRNA Biogenesis, Mechanisms of Actions, and Circulation. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne) 2018; 9: 402 [PMID: 30123182 DOI: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00402]
- Salvoza NC, Klinzing DC, Gopez-Cervantes J, Baclig MO. Association of Circulating Serum miR-34a and miR-122 with Dyslipidemia among 114 Patients with Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. PLoS One 2016; 11: e0153497 [PMID: 27077736 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0153497]
- Yamada H, Suzuki K, Ichino N, Ando Y, Sawada A, Osakabe K, Sugimoto K, Ohashi K, Teradaira R, Inoue T, Hamajima N, Hashimoto S. 115 Associations between circulating microRNAs (miR-21, miR-34a, miR-122 and miR-451) and non-alcoholic fatty liver. Clin Chim Acta 2013; 424: 99-103 [PMID: 23727030 DOI: 10.1016/j.cca.2013.05.021]
- Celikbilek M, Baskol M, Taheri S, Deniz K, Dogan S, Zararsiz G, Gursoy S, Guven K, Ozbakır O, Dundar M, Yucesoy M. Circulating 116 microRNAs in patients with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. World J Hepatol 2014; 6: 613-620 [PMID: 25232454 DOI: 10.4254/wjh.v6.i8.613
- Cermelli S, Ruggieri A, Marrero JA, Ioannou GN, Beretta L. Circulating microRNAs in patients with chronic hepatitis C and non-alcoholic 117 fatty liver disease. PLoS One 2011; 6: e23937 [PMID: 21886843 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0023937]
- 118 Liu XL, Pan Q, Zhang RN, Shen F, Yan SY, Sun C, Xu ZJ, Chen YW, Fan JG. Disease-specific miR-34a as diagnostic marker of nonalcoholic steatohepatitis in a Chinese population. World J Gastroenterol 2016; 22: 9844-9852 [PMID: 27956809 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v22.i44.9844]
- Sun Y, Shen Y, Liang X, Zheng H, Zhang Y. MicroRNAs as Biomarkers and Therapeutic Targets for Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: A 119 Narrative Review. Clin Ther 2023; 45: 234-247 [PMID: 36841739 DOI: 10.1016/j.clinthera.2023.02.001]
- Pillai SS, Lakhani HV, Zehra M, Wang J, Dilip A, Puri N, O'Hanlon K, Sodhi K. Predicting Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease through a Panel 120 of Plasma Biomarkers and MicroRNAs in Female West Virginia Population. Int J Mol Sci 2020; 21 [PMID: 32933141 DOI: 10.3390/ijms21186698
- Eguchi A, Iwasa M, Nakagawa H. Extracellular vesicles in fatty liver disease and steatohepatitis: Role as biomarkers and therapeutic targets. 121 Liver Int 2023; 43: 292-298 [PMID: 36462157 DOI: 10.1111/liv.15490]
- Wu D, Zhu H, Wang H. Extracellular Vesicles in Non-alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease and Alcoholic Liver Disease. Front Physiol 2021; 12: 122 707429 [PMID: 34335310 DOI: 10.3389/fphys.2021.707429]
- Kranendonk ME, Visseren FL, van Balkom BW, Nolte-'t Hoen EN, van Herwaarden JA, de Jager W, Schipper HS, Brenkman AB, Verhaar 123 MC, Wauben MH, Kalkhoven E. Human adipocyte extracellular vesicles in reciprocal signaling between adipocytes and macrophages. Obesity (Silver Spring) 2014; 22: 1296-1308 [PMID: 24339422 DOI: 10.1002/oby.20679]
- Kranendonk ME, Visseren FL, van Herwaarden JA, Nolte-'t Hoen EN, de Jager W, Wauben MH, Kalkhoven E. Effect of extracellular 124 vesicles of human adipose tissue on insulin signaling in liver and muscle cells. Obesity (Silver Spring) 2014; 22: 2216-2223 [PMID: 25045057 DOI: 10.1002/oby.20847]
- Povero D, Eguchi A, Li H, Johnson CD, Papouchado BG, Wree A, Messer K, Feldstein AE. Circulating extracellular vesicles with specific 125 proteome and liver microRNAs are potential biomarkers for liver injury in experimental fatty liver disease. PLoS One 2014; 9: e113651 [PMID: 25470250 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0113651]


- Garcia-Martinez I, Alen R, Rada P, Valverde AM. Insights Into Extracellular Vesicles as Biomarker of NAFLD Pathogenesis. Front Med 126 (Lausanne) 2020; 7: 395 [PMID: 32850903 DOI: 10.3389/fmed.2020.00395]
- Moore MP, Cunningham RP, Dashek RJ, Mucinski JM, Rector RS. A Fad too Far? Dietary Strategies for the Prevention and Treatment of NAFLD. Obesity (Silver Spring) 2020; 28: 1843-1852 [PMID: 32893456 DOI: 10.1002/oby.22964]
- Mantovani A, Dalbeni A. Treatments for NAFLD: State of Art. Int J Mol Sci 2021; 22 [PMID: 33652942 DOI: 10.3390/ijms22052350] 128
- Vilar-Gomez E, Martinez-Perez Y, Calzadilla-Bertot L, Torres-Gonzalez A, Gra-Oramas B, Gonzalez-Fabian L, Friedman SL, Diago M, 129 Romero-Gomez M. Weight Loss Through Lifestyle Modification Significantly Reduces Features of Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis. Gastroenterology 2015; 149: 367-78.e5; quiz e14 [PMID: 25865049 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2015.04.005]
- Wong VW, Chan RS, Wong GL, Cheung BH, Chu WC, Yeung DK, Chim AM, Lai JW, Li LS, Sea MM, Chan FK, Sung JJ, Woo J, Chan HL. 130 Community-based lifestyle modification programme for non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: a randomized controlled trial. J Hepatol 2013; 59: 536-542 [PMID: 23623998 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2013.04.013]
- Mascaró CM, Bouzas C, Tur JA. Association between Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease and Mediterranean Lifestyle: A Systematic Review. 131 Nutrients 2021; 14 [PMID: 35010923 DOI: 10.3390/nu14010049]
- Oh S, So R, Shida T, Matsuo T, Kim B, Akiyama K, Isobe T, Okamoto Y, Tanaka K, Shoda J. High-Intensity Aerobic Exercise Improves Both 132 Hepatic Fat Content and Stiffness in Sedentary Obese Men with Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. Sci Rep 2017; 7: 43029 [PMID: 28223710 DOI: 10.1038/srep43029]
- 133 Watanabe M, Tozzi R, Risi R, Tuccinardi D, Mariani S, Basciani S, Spera G, Lubrano C, Gnessi L. Beneficial effects of the ketogenic diet on nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: A comprehensive review of the literature. Obes Rev 2020; 21: e13024 [PMID: 32207237 DOI: 10.1111/obr.13024]
- Luukkonen PK, Dufour S, Lyu K, Zhang XM, Hakkarainen A, Lehtimäki TE, Cline GW, Petersen KF, Shulman GI, Yki-Järvinen H. Effect of 134 a ketogenic diet on hepatic steatosis and hepatic mitochondrial metabolism in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2020; 117: 7347-7354 [PMID: 32179679 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1922344117]
- 135 Achanta LB, Rae CD. β-Hydroxybutyrate in the Brain: One Molecule, Multiple Mechanisms. Neurochem Res 2017; 42: 35-49 [PMID: 27826689 DOI: 10.1007/s11064-016-2099-2]
- Wu Y, Teng Y, Zhang C, Pan Y, Zhang Q, Zhu X, Liu N, Su X, Lin J. The ketone body β-hydroxybutyrate alleviates CoCrMo alloy particles 136 induced osteolysis by regulating NLRP3 inflammasome and osteoclast differentiation. J Nanobiotechnology 2022; 20: 120 [PMID: 35264201 DOI: 10.1186/s12951-022-01320-0]
- 137 Miller VJ, Villamena FA, Volek JS. Nutritional Ketosis and Mitohormesis: Potential Implications for Mitochondrial Function and Human Health. J Nutr Metab 2018; 2018: 5157645 [PMID: 29607218 DOI: 10.1155/2018/5157645]
- 138 O'Brien PE, Hindle A, Brennan L, Skinner S, Burton P, Smith A, Crosthwaite G, Brown W. Long-Term Outcomes After Bariatric Surgery: a Systematic Review and Meta-analysis of Weight Loss at 10 or More Years for All Bariatric Procedures and a Single-Centre Review of 20-Year Outcomes After Adjustable Gastric Banding. Obes Surg 2019; 29: 3-14 [PMID: 30293134 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-018-3525-0]
- 139 Gluszyńska P, Lemancewicz D, Dzięcioł JB, Razak Hady H. Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease (NAFLD) and Bariatric/Metabolic Surgery as Its Treatment Option: A Review. J Clin Med 2021; 10 [PMID: 34945016 DOI: 10.3390/jcm10245721]
- Lee KC, Wu PS, Lin HC. Pathogenesis and treatment of non-alcoholic steatohepatitis and its fibrosis. Clin Mol Hepatol 2023; 29: 77-98 140 [PMID: 36226471 DOI: 10.3350/cmh.2022.0237]
- Lee Y, Doumouras AG, Yu J, Brar K, Banfield L, Gmora S, Anvari M, Hong D. Complete Resolution of Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease 141 After Bariatric Surgery: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 17: 1040-1060.e11 [PMID: 30326299 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2018.10.017]
- Fakhry TK, Mhaskar R, Schwitalla T, Muradova E, Gonzalvo JP, Murr MM. Bariatric surgery improves nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: a 142 contemporary systematic review and meta-analysis. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2019; 15: 502-511 [PMID: 30683512 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2018.12.002
- Baldwin D, Chennakesavalu M, Gangemi A. Systematic review and meta-analysis of Roux-en-Y gastric bypass against laparoscopic sleeve 143 gastrectomy for amelioration of NAFLD using four criteria. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2019; 15: 2123-2130 [PMID: 31711944 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2019.09.060]
- Pedersen JS, Rygg MO, Serizawa RR, Kristiansen VB, Albrechtsen NJW, Gluud LL, Madsbad S, Bendtsen F. Effects of Roux-en-Y Gastric 144 Bypass and Sleeve Gastrectomy on Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: A 12-Month Follow-Up Study with Paired Liver Biopsies. J Clin Med 2021; 10 [PMID: 34501231 DOI: 10.3390/jcm10173783]
- Ozturk ZA, Kadayifci A. Insulin sensitizers for the treatment of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. World J Hepatol 2014; 6: 199-206 [PMID: 145 24799988 DOI: 10.4254/wjh.v6.i4.199]
- Pinyopornpanish K, Leerapun A, Pinyopornpanish K, Chattipakorn N. Effects of Metformin on Hepatic Steatosis in Adults with Nonalcoholic 146 Fatty Liver Disease and Diabetes: Insights from the Cellular to Patient Levels. Gut Liver 2021; 15: 827-840 [PMID: 33820884 DOI: 10.5009/gnl20367]
- Chalasani N, Younossi Z, Lavine JE, Charlton M, Cusi K, Rinella M, Harrison SA, Brunt EM, Sanyal AJ. The diagnosis and management of 147 nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: Practice guidance from the American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases. Hepatology 2018; 67: 328-357 [PMID: 28714183 DOI: 10.1002/hep.29367]
- Li Y, Liu L, Wang B, Wang J, Chen D. Metformin in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Biomed Rep 148 2013; 1: 57-64 [PMID: 24648894 DOI: 10.3892/br.2012.18]
- 149 Brandt A, Hernández-Arriaga A, Kehm R, Sánchez V, Jin CJ, Nier A, Baumann A, Camarinha-Silva A, Bergheim I. Metformin attenuates the onset of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and affects intestinal microbiota and barrier in small intestine. Sci Rep 2019; 9: 6668 [PMID: 31040374 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-019-43228-0]
- Nevola R, Epifani R, Imbriani S, Tortorella G, Aprea C, Galiero R, Rinaldi L, Marfella R, Sasso FC. GLP-1 Receptor Agonists in Non-150 Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: Current Evidence and Future Perspectives. Int J Mol Sci 2023; 24 [PMID: 36675217 DOI: 10.3390/ijms24021703]
- 151 Holman RR, Bethel MA, Mentz RJ, Thompson VP, Lokhnygina Y, Buse JB, Chan JC, Choi J, Gustavson SM, Iqbal N, Maggioni AP, Marso SP, Öhman P, Pagidipati NJ, Poulter N, Ramachandran A, Zinman B, Hernandez AF; EXSCEL Study Group. Effects of Once-Weekly Exenatide on Cardiovascular Outcomes in Type 2 Diabetes. N Engl J Med 2017; 377: 1228-1239 [PMID: 28910237 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1612917
- 152 Newsome PN, Buchholtz K, Cusi K, Linder M, Okanoue T, Ratziu V, Sanyal AJ, Sejling AS, Harrison SA; NN9931-4296 Investigators. A



Placebo-Controlled Trial of Subcutaneous Semaglutide in Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis. N Engl J Med 2021; 384: 1113-1124 [PMID: 33185364 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa2028395]

- Raptis DD, Mantzoros CS, Polyzos SA. Fibroblast Growth Factor-21 as a Potential Therapeutic Target of Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. 153 Ther Clin Risk Manag 2023; 19: 77-96 [PMID: 36713291 DOI: 10.2147/TCRM.S352008]
- Tian H, Zhang S, Liu Y, Wu Y, Zhang D. Fibroblast Growth Factors for Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: Opportunities and Challenges. Int J 154 Mol Sci 2023; 24 [PMID: 36902015 DOI: 10.3390/ijms24054583]
- Harrison SA, Ruane PJ, Freilich BL, Neff G, Patil R, Behling CA, Hu C, Fong E, de Temple B, Tillman EJ, Rolph TP, Cheng A, Yale K. 155 Efruxifermin in non-alcoholic steatohepatitis: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 2a trial. Nat Med 2021; 27: 1262-1271 [PMID: 34239138 DOI: 10.1038/s41591-021-01425-3]
- Caddeo A, Kowalik MA, Serra M, Runfola M, Bacci A, Rapposelli S, Columbano A, Perra A. TG68, a Novel Thyroid Hormone Receptor-β 156 Agonist for the Treatment of NAFLD. Int J Mol Sci 2021; 22 [PMID: 34884910 DOI: 10.3390/ijms222313105]
- Harrison SA, Bashir MR, Guy CD, Zhou R, Moylan CA, Frias JP, Alkhouri N, Bansal MB, Baum S, Neuschwander-Tetri BA, Taub R, 157 Moussa SE. Resmetirom (MGL-3196) for the treatment of non-alcoholic steatohepatitis: a multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebocontrolled, phase 2 trial. Lancet 2019; 394: 2012-2024 [PMID: 31727409 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(19)32517-6]
- 158 Zhou J, Waskowicz LR, Lim A, Liao XH, Lian B, Masamune H, Refetoff S, Tran B, Koeberl DD, Yen PM. A Liver-Specific Thyromimetic, VK2809, Decreases Hepatosteatosis in Glycogen Storage Disease Type Ia. Thyroid 2019; 29: 1158-1167 [PMID: 31337282 DOI: 10.1089/thy.2019.0007
- 159 Ferguson D, Finck BN. Emerging therapeutic approaches for the treatment of NAFLD and type 2 diabetes mellitus. Nat Rev Endocrinol 2021; 17: 484-495 [PMID: 34131333 DOI: 10.1038/s41574-021-00507-z]
- 160 Nelson CH, Jones C, Klucher K, Jin F, Marmon T, Chung D et al. Liver-distributed farnesoid X receptor agonist TERN-101 demonstrates potent target engagement with a favorable exposure-response profile in non-alcoholic steatohepatitis patients. J Hepatol 2022; 77: S716 [DOI: 10.1016/S0168-8278(22)01750-0]
- Kirschberg T, Jones C, Xu Y, Wang Y, Fenaux M, Klucher K. TERN-501, a potent and selective agonist of thyroid hormone receptor beta, 161 strongly reduces histological features and biomarkers of non-alcoholic steatohepatitis associated pathology in rodent models. J Hepatol 2020; 73: S684
- Wiering L, Tacke F. Treating inflammation to combat non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. J Endocrinol 2023; 256 [PMID: 36259984 DOI: 162 10.1530/JOE-22-0194
- Ortiz-López N, Fuenzalida C, Dufeu MS, Pinto-León A, Escobar A, Poniachik J, Roblero JP, Valenzuela-Pérez L, Beltrán CJ. The immune 163 response as a therapeutic target in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. Front Immunol 2022; 13: 954869 [PMID: 36300120 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.954869
- 164 Ndakotsu A, Vivekanandan G. The Role of Thiazolidinediones in the Amelioration of Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: A Systematic Review. Cureus 2022; 14: e25380 [PMID: 35765391 DOI: 10.7759/cureus.25380]
- Belfort R, Harrison SA, Brown K, Darland C, Finch J, Hardies J, Balas B, Gastaldelli A, Tio F, Pulcini J, Berria R, Ma JZ, Dwivedi S, 165 Havranek R, Fincke C, DeFronzo R, Bannayan GA, Schenker S, Cusi K. A placebo-controlled trial of pioglitazone in subjects with nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. N Engl J Med 2006; 355: 2297-2307 [PMID: 17135584 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa060326]
- Ratziu V, Harrison SA, Francque S, Bedossa P, Lehert P, Serfaty L, Romero-Gomez M, Boursier J, Abdelmalek M, Caldwell S, Drenth J, 166 Anstee QM, Hum D, Hanf R, Roudot A, Megnien S, Staels B, Sanyal A; GOLDEN-505 Investigator Study Group. Elafibranor, an Agonist of the Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor-α and -δ, Induces Resolution of Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis Without Fibrosis Worsening. Gastroenterology 2016; 150: 1147-1159.e5 [PMID: 26874076 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2016.01.038]
- 167 Sanyal AJ, Lopez P, Lawitz EJ, Lucas KJ, Loeffler J, Kim W, Goh GBB, Huang JF, Serra C, Andreone P, Chen YC, Hsia SH, Ratziu V, Aizenberg D, Tobita H, Sheikh AM, Vierling JM, Kim YJ, Hyogo H, Tai D, Goodman Z, Schaefer F, Carbarns IRI, Lamle S, Martic M, Naoumov NV, Brass CA. Tropifexor for nonalcoholic steatohepatitis: an adaptive, randomized, placebo-controlled phase 2a/b trial. Nat Med 2023; 29: 392-400 [PMID: 36797481 DOI: 10.1038/s41591-022-02200-8]
- Abenavoli L, Maurizi V, Rinninella E, Tack J, Di Berardino A, Santori P, Rasetti C, Procopio AC, Boccuto L, Scarpellini E. Fecal Microbiota 168 Transplantation in NAFLD Treatment. Medicina (Kaunas) 2022; 58 [PMID: 36363516 DOI: 10.3390/medicina58111559]
- Zhou D, Pan Q, Shen F, Cao HX, Ding WJ, Chen YW, Fan JG. Total fecal microbiota transplantation alleviates high-fat diet-induced 169 steatohepatitis in mice via beneficial regulation of gut microbiota. Sci Rep 2017; 7: 1529 [PMID: 28484247 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-017-01751-y
- Kootte RS, Levin E, Salojärvi J, Smits LP, Hartstra AV, Udayappan SD, Hermes G, Bouter KE, Koopen AM, Holst JJ, Knop FK, Blaak EE, 170 Zhao J, Smidt H, Harms AC, Hankemeijer T, Bergman JJGHM, Romijn HA, Schaap FG, Olde Damink SWM, Ackermans MT, Dallinga-Thie GM, Zoetendal E, de Vos WM, Serlie MJ, Stroes ESG, Groen AK, Nieuwdorp M. Improvement of Insulin Sensitivity after Lean Donor Feces in Metabolic Syndrome Is Driven by Baseline Intestinal Microbiota Composition. Cell Metab 2017; 26: 611-619.e6 [PMID: 28978426 DOI: 10.1016/j.cmet.2017.09.008]
- Fujita K, Nozaki Y, Wada K, Yoneda M, Endo H, Takahashi H, Iwasaki T, Inamori M, Abe Y, Kobayashi N, Kirikoshi H, Kubota K, Saito S, 171 Nagashima Y, Nakajima A. Effectiveness of antiplatelet drugs against experimental non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. Gut 2008; 57: 1583-1591 [PMID: 18596193 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2007.144550]
- Thongtan T, Deb A, Vutthikraivit W, Laoveeravat P, Mingbunjerdsuk T, Islam S, Islam E. Antiplatelet therapy associated with lower 172 prevalence of advanced liver fibrosis in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Indian J Gastroenterol 2022; 41: 119-126 [PMID: 35318571 DOI: 10.1007/s12664-021-01230-3]
- 173 Hilscher MB, Shah VH. Small but Mighty: Platelets in NASH and Other Chronic Liver Diseases. Hepatology 2020; 71: 1501-1504 [PMID: 31903616 DOI: 10.1002/hep.31101]
- 174 Malehmir M, Pfister D, Gallage S, Szydlowska M, Inverso D, Kotsiliti E, Leone V, Peiseler M, Surewaard BGJ, Rath D, Ali A, Wolf MJ, Drescher H, Healy ME, Dauch D, Kroy D, Krenkel O, Kohlhepp M, Engleitner T, Olkus A, Sijmonsma T, Volz J, Deppermann C, Stegner D, Helbling P, Nombela-Arrieta C, Rafiei A, Hinterleitner M, Rall M, Baku F, Borst O, Wilson CL, Leslie J, O'Connor T, Weston CJ, Chauhan A, Adams DH, Sheriff L, Teijeiro A, Prinz M, Bogeska R, Anstee N, Bongers MN, Notohamiprodjo M, Geisler T, Withers DJ, Ware J, Mann DA, Augustin HG, Vegiopoulos A, Milsom MD, Rose AJ, Lalor PF, Llovet JM, Pinyol R, Tacke F, Rad R, Matter M, Djouder N, Kubes P, Knolle PA, Unger K, Zender L, Nieswandt B, Gawaz M, Weber A, Heikenwalder M. Platelet GPIba is a mediator and potential interventional target for NASH and subsequent liver cancer. Nat Med 2019; 25: 641-655 [PMID: 30936549 DOI: 10.1038/s41591-019-0379-5]
- Pfister D, Núñez NG, Pinyol R, Govaere O, Pinter M, Szydlowska M, Gupta R, Qiu M, Deczkowska A, Weiner A, Müller F, Sinha A, Friebel 175



E, Engleitner T, Lenggenhager D, Moncsek A, Heide D, Stirm K, Kosla J, Kotsiliti E, Leone V, Dudek M, Yousuf S, Inverso D, Singh I, Teijeiro A, Castet F, Montironi C, Haber PK, Tiniakos D, Bedossa P, Cockell S, Younes R, Vacca M, Marra F, Schattenberg JM, Allison M, Bugianesi E, Ratziu V, Pressiani T, D'Alessio A, Personeni N, Rimassa L, Daly AK, Scheiner B, Pomej K, Kirstein MM, Vogel A, Peck-Radosavljevic M, Hucke F, Finkelmeier F, Waidmann O, Trojan J, Schulze K, Wege H, Koch S, Weinmann A, Bueter M, Rössler F, Siebenhüner A, De Dosso S, Mallm JP, Umansky V, Jugold M, Luedde T, Schietinger A, Schirmacher P, Emu B, Augustin HG, Billeter A, Müller-Stich B, Kikuchi H, Duda DG, Kütting F, Waldschmidt DT, Ebert MP, Rahbari N, Mei HE, Schulz AR, Ringelhan M, Malek N, Spahn S, Bitzer M, Ruiz de Galarreta M, Lujambio A, Dufour JF, Marron TU, Kaseb A, Kudo M, Huang YH, Djouder N, Wolter K, Zender L, Marche PN, Decaens T, Pinato DJ, Rad R, Mertens JC, Weber A, Unger K, Meissner F, Roth S, Jilkova ZM, Claassen M, Anstee QM, Amit I, Knolle P, Becher B, Llovet JM, Heikenwalder M. NASH limits anti-tumour surveillance in immunotherapy-treated HCC. Nature 2021; 592: 450-456 [PMID: 33762733 DOI: 10.1038/s41586-021-03362-0]

- 176 Jeong S, Shin WY, Oh YH. Immunotherapy for NAFLD and NAFLD-related hepatocellular carcinoma. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne) 2023; 14: 1150360 [PMID: 37020584 DOI: 10.3389/fendo.2023.1150360]
- Kudo M. Impaired Response to Immunotherapy in Non-Alcoholic Steatohepatitis-Related Hepatocellular Carcinoma? Liver Cancer 2021; 10: 177 289-295 [PMID: 34414117 DOI: 10.1159/000517841]
- T-cell Dysfunction Limits Immunotherapy Efficacy in NASH-Induced Liver Cancer. Cancer Discov 2021; 11: OF31 [PMID: 33811045 DOI: 178 10.1158/2159-8290.CD-RW2021-047]



WŰ

# World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 August 28; 29(32): 4851-4859

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4851

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

## Role of non-Helicobacter pylori gastric Helicobacters in helicobacter pylori-negative gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma

Fabian Fellipe Bueno Lemos, Marcel Silva Luz, Samuel Luca Rocha Pinheiro, Kádima Nayara Teixeira, Fabrício Freire de Melo

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

#### Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B, B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Liu Q, China; Watanabe T, Japan; Yuan Y, China

Received: May 28, 2023 Peer-review started: May 28, 2023 First decision: July 8, 2023 Revised: July 18, 2023 Accepted: August 2, 2023 Article in press: August 2, 2023 Published online: August 28, 2023



Fabian Fellipe Bueno Lemos, Marcel Silva Luz, Samuel Luca Rocha Pinheiro, Fabrício Freire de Melo, Instituto Multidisciplinar em Saúde, Universidade Federal da Bahia, Vitória da Conquista 45029094, Brazil

Kádima Nayara Teixeira, Campus Toledo, Universidade Federal do Paraná, Toledo 85919899, Brazil

Corresponding author: Fabrício Freire de Melo, PhD, Professor, Instituto Multidisciplinar em Saúde, Universidade Federal da Bahia, Estrada do Bem Querer, No. 3293-3391-Candeias, Vitória da Conquista 45029094, Brazil. freiremeloufba@gmail.com

## Abstract

Marginal zone lymphomas rank as the third most prevalent form of non-Hodgkin B-cell lymphoma, trailing behind diffuse large B-cell lymphoma and follicular lymphoma. Gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma (GML) is a low-grade B-cell neoplasia frequently correlated with *Helicobacter pylori* (*H. pylori*)induced chronic gastritis. On the other hand, a specific subset of individuals diagnosed with GML does not exhibit *H. pylori* infection. In contrast to its *H. pylori* -positive counterpart, it was previously believed that H. pylori-negative GML was less likely to respond to antimicrobial therapy. Despite this, surprisingly, increasing evidence supports that a considerable proportion of patients with *H*. pylori-negative GML show complete histopathological remission after bacterial eradication therapy. Nonetheless, the precise mechanisms underlying this treatment responsiveness are not yet fully comprehended. In recent years, there has been growing interest in investigating the role of non-H. pylori gastric helicobacters (NHPHs) in the pathogenesis of *H. pylori*-negative GML. However, additional research is required to establish the causal relationship between NHPHs and GML. In this minireview, we examined the current understanding and proposed prospects on the involvement of NHPHs in H. pylori-negative GML, as well as their potential response to bacterial eradication therapy.

Key Words: Lymphoma; B cell; Marginal zone; Gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma; Helicobacter pylori; Non-Helicobacter pylori gastric helicobacters; Helicobacter heilmannii; Helicobacter suis



#### ©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

**Core Tip:** Gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma (GML) is a type of non-hodgkin lymphoma that arises in the stomach. It has been well-established that Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori) infection plays a crucial role in the development of GML. However, a subset of patients diagnosed with GML are negative for H. pylori. In recent years, there has been growing interest in investigating the role of non-H. pylori gastric helicobacters (NHPHs) in the pathogenesis of H. pylori-negative GML. This minireview aims to explore the current understanding of the involvement of NHPHs in the development of GML and its potential responsiveness to bacterial eradication therapy.

Citation: Lemos FFB, Silva Luz M, Rocha Pinheiro SL, Teixeira KN, Freire de Melo F. Role of non-Helicobacter pylori gastric Helicobacters in helicobacter pylori-negative gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma. World J Gastroenterol 2023; 29(32): 4851-4859

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i32/4851.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4851

#### INTRODUCTION

Marginal zone lymphomas (MZLs) rank as the third most prevalent form of non-hodgkin B-cell lymphoma, trailing behind diffuse large B-cell lymphoma and follicular lymphoma<sup>[1]</sup>. The 5<sup>th</sup> edition of the World Health Organization Classification of Hematolymphoid Tumors-Lymphoid Neoplasms further categorizes MZL into four subtypes: Extranodal MZL of mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue (MALT), primary cutaneous MZL, nodal MZL, and pediatric MZL[2].

Gastric MALT lymphoma (GML) is a low-grade B-cell neoplasia often correlated with Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori)induced chronic gastritis[3]. Although the normal gastric mucosa lacks lymphoid follicles, chronic inflammation can lead to the formation of MALT. Continuous antigenic stimulation fosters the clonal expansion of B cells within the MALT, supported by specific T helper cells, which may lead to malignant transformation [4,5]. As GML progresses, genetic and epigenetic alterations occur in both oncogenes and tumour suppressor genes, resulting in dysregulated cell growth and survival. Common genetic alterations seen in MALT lymphoma include chromosomal translocations involving the API2-MALT1 gene fusion and mutations in genes such as TP53 and MYD88[5-7].

The current clinical guidelines advocate for the use of *H. pylori* eradication therapy as the primary treatment approach for localized GML[8-10]. In a recent systematic review conducted by our group, including meta-analyses, it was highlighted that bacterial eradication treatment resulted in the disappearance of lymphoma in over 75% of patients with low-grade, *H. pylori*-positive GML[11]. Hence, our results ratified that bacterial eradication is effective as the sole initial therapy for early-stage GML.

On the other hand, a specific subset of individuals diagnosed with GML does not exhibit *H. pylori* infection[12-15]. Consequently, it was assumed that these patients might not respond favorably to bacterial eradication therapy. However, another meta-analysis conducted by Jung *et al*[16] showed that 29.3% (95% confidence interval: 22.2%-37.4%,  $l^2 = 41.5\%$ ) of H. pylori-negative GML patients experienced complete histopathological remission after eradication therapy. Nonetheless, the underlying mechanisms for this responsiveness remain unclear [16].

There has been a growing interest in exploring the involvement of species of non-H. pylori gastric helicobacters (NHPHs) in the development of *H. pylori*-negative GML and its responsiveness to bacterial eradication therapy[17-20]. NHPHs represent a group of bacterial species that colonize the stomach but differ genetically and phenotypically from *H*. pylori[21-24]. These differences include variances in flagella, urease activity, and other virulence factors[25,26]. While NHPHs have been detected in some patients with gastritis and peptic ulcers, their precise role and contribution to disease progression are not yet fully understood[27].

Some studies have indeed suggested an association between specific NHPH species and the development of GML, particularly in *H. pylori*-negative cases[28]. However, further research is required to establish a definitive causal relationship between NHPHs and GML. This article aims to explore the current understanding and propose prospects on the role of NHPHS in *H. pylori*-negative GML and its potential responsiveness to bacterial eradication therapy.

#### H. pylori-negative GML

H. pylori-negative GML accounts for around 10% of all GML cases [29-31]. The cause of H. pylori-negative GML is not fully understood, and ongoing research aims to uncover the underlying factors contributing to its development. Symptoms of this type of lymphoma, such as abdominal pain, indigestion, bloating, nausea, vomiting, and weight loss, are similar to other gastric lymphomas but are nonspecific and can be caused by various conditions<sup>[32]</sup>. Diagnosis is made based on morphologic, immunophenotypic, and genetic analysis of biopsy material. Once the diagnosis is confirmed, a staging procedure to evaluate the extent of lymphoma dissemination is imperative[33].

In contrast to its *H. pylori*-positive counterpart, *H. pylori*-negative GML was previously believed to have a reduced likelihood of responding to antimicrobial therapy. In this context, treatment options may involve watchful waiting, radiation therapy (RT), chemotherapy (ChT), and immunotherapy [9]. Watchful waiting is suitable for slow-growing



lymphomas without significant symptoms and with regular monitoring[33]. However, RT is the preferred treatment for localized disease in the management of H. pylori-negative GML. Several series have reported excellent disease control using RT alone, highlighting the efficacy of moderate-dose involved-field RT. Typically, a dose of 24-30 Gy is delivered to the stomach and perigastric nodes throughout 3-4 wk. To achieve optimal outcomes in gastric extranodal MZL[34,35]. Systemic treatment with ChT, immunotherapy, or a combination of both (chemoimmunotherapy) is recommended for patients with symptomatic systemic disease, contraindications to RT, treatment failure following antibiotic therapy or local treatments (such as RT or surgery), and those with histological transformation[36].

Despite this, surprisingly, increasing evidence supports that a considerable proportion of patients with *H. pylori*negative GML show complete histopathological remission after bacterial eradication therapy [16,28,37]. Nonetheless, the precise mechanisms underlying this treatment responsiveness are not yet fully comprehended. Initially, it was attributed to false-negative tests for *H. pylori*[8,37]. However, more recently, the infection with other *Helicobacter* species (NHPHs) is acknowledged as a potential explanation for this phenomenon.

#### NHPHs

The Helicobacter genus includes gram-negative, microaerophilic, spiral, helical, curved, or fusiform rod-shaped bacteria that inhabit the gastrointestinal tract of several animals, such as humans, cats, dogs, pigs, and mice[38,39]. Currently, 53 species with validly published names comprise this genus[40], with *H. pylori* being the most prevalent in humans and well-known to be related to the development of chronic gastritis, peptic ulcer, and gastric cancer[41-43]. However, emerging evidence has highlighted the potential role of NHPHs in the progression of these diseases, including GML<sup>24</sup>, 44-46

Among the NHPHs, H. suis, H. heilmannii, H. felis, H. salomonis and H. bizzozeronii are the most common species associated with human infection [47,48]. According to Yakoob et al [49], the prevalence of H. heilmannii and H. felis among patients with dyspepsia was 6% and 4%, respectively. On the other hand, Øverby et al[48] revealed a prevalence of gastric NHPH in Japanese patients of 6.1% and within this group, H. suis was the most prevalent, followed by H. heilmannii. This latter finding agrees with Nakamura et al[50], who found a prevalence of NHPHs of 20.8% in gastric mucosal samples of H. pylori-negative gastric disease patients, with H. suis and H. heilmannii also as the most prevalent species. However, it is important to note that the current diagnostic methods available, such as polymerase chain reaction (PCR) and immunohistochemistry, have limited accuracy in detecting NHPHs infections[26]. In a specific study, researchers faced difficulties in identifying the species associated with the infection in approximately 50% of the cases [50]. This challenge can be attributed to several factors, including the high genetic similarity between different NHPH species, significant genetic variation within a single species, limitations imposed by identification methods, and the concurrent presence of multiple NHPH species [51-53]. As a result, there is a concern that the actual prevalence of NHPHs infections among patients with dyspepsia may be underestimated.

Regarding the association of NHPHs with GML, some studies have evaluated the prevalence of infections by these species and its correlation with the complete remission of *H. pylori*-negative GML through eradication therapy. In this regard, Takigawa et al[54] report that the rate of complete remission in NHPH positive group of patients was significantly higher (75%) when compared to the negative cases (23%) of *H. pylori*-negative GML, which suggests a potential role for NHPHs in the pathogenesis of GML and the treatment effectiveness of *H. pylori*-negative GML. Such data are corroborated by Morgner *et al*<sup>[17]</sup>, which advocate that *H. heilmannii* infection might be a causative factor in GML and that the current eradication therapy employed for *H. pylori* (standard antibiotics combined with proton pump inhibitors) is effective and results in complete remission of the lymphoma<sup>[17]</sup>. Nevertheless, upon confirming the presence of NHPH infection, it is strongly advised to implement a therapeutic approach that is tailored to the susceptibility profile of the individual bacterium.

#### Pathogenesis of GML

The pathogenesis of GML is a complex event that involves antigen-induced transformation of normal marginal-zone Bcells into malignant cells[55]. In contrast to MALT lymphomas observed in various locations, GML is distinguished by its association with specific microbial species: Primarily, H. pylori, and to a lesser extent, Helicobacter heilmannii [17,54,56]. Under normal physiological conditions, the stomach does not possess MALT. However, in the presence of chronic antigenic stimulation, gastric mucosal cells produce proinflammatory cytokines (such as lymphotoxin beta) and B-cell homing factors (e.g., bicinchoninic acid-1), leading to the infiltration of lymphoid cells into the gastric tissue. This cascade of events leads to the development of MALT[32,57,58] (Figure 1).

Regarding *H. pylori* infection, it is well-established that certain T helper cells target specific epitopes of the bacterium and support polyclonal B cells [59,60]. These B cells possess receptors that are able recognize autoantigens found in the gastric mucosa due to cross-reactivity. Consequently, the polyclonal B cell population undergoes expansion and a selection process, resulting in the emergence of an antigen-dependent MZL clone[61,62].

Sustained antigenic exposure not only stimulates the proliferation of a diverse array of B cells but also attracts neutrophils to the site of inflammation. The inflammatory process initiates the release of reactive oxygen species, leading to the occurrence of various genetic abnormalities [55,63,64]. Furthermore, the persistent proliferation of B cells during chronic inflammation increases the risk of double-stranded DNA breaks and translocations[5] (Figure 2).

Likewise, the involvement of NHPHs in *H. pylori*-negative GML could also be attributed to the induction of chronic inflammation, resulting in the local aggregation and proliferation of antigen-dependent B cells and T cells. Indeed, the infection of mice with NHPHs species, including H. felis, H. suis and H. heilmannii, also leads to a similar process of chronic gastritis and GML development with similarities to the human disease[65-69]. Possibly, the inflammatory microenvironment associated with NHPH-induced gastritis also facilitates the acquisition of genetic abnormalities by B cell clones. Nevertheless, further studies are required to construct a more comprehensive pathogenesis model.



DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4851 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

**Figure 1 Antigen-induced acquisition of gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue.** A: Antigen-induced inflammation; B: Clonal expansion of B cells supported by specific T helper cells; C: Acquisition of mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue (MALT). In the presence of chronic antigenic stimulation, gastric mucosal cells undergo activation and produce proinflammatory cytokines. These molecular mediators play a crucial role in initiating and perpetuating an immune response within the gastric tissue. As a consequence, lymphoid cells are recruited and infiltrate the gastric tissue. This cascade of events ultimately culminates in the development of MALT. *H. pylori: Helicobacter pylori*; NHPHs: Non-*Helicobacter pylori* gastric helicobacters; DC: Dendritic cell; MΦ: Macrophage; TCR: T cell receptor; CD40: Cluster of differentiation 40; CD40L: Cluster of differentiation 40 Ligand; BCR: B cell receptor.



DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4851 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

**Figure 2 Simplified scheme of antigen-induced transformation of normal marginal-zone B-cells into malignant cells.** A: Polyclonal B cell expansion and a selection process; B: Antigen-dependent monoclonal expansion; C: Acquisition of genetic abnormalities and antigen-independent lymphomagenesis. The proliferation of B cells is primarily induced by the interaction between CD40 and CD40 Ligand, facilitated by antigen-activated reactive T cells. Additionally, cytokines play a role in driving this B-cell proliferation. The persistent proliferative state of these B cells, along with chronic inflammation, triggers additional oncogenic events. Ultimately, these events lead to the development of antigen-independent lymphoproliferation. NHPHs: Non-*Helicobacter pylori* gastric helicobacters; ROS: Reactive oxygen species; MZL: Marginal zone lymphoma; MALT: Mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue; *H. pylori: Helicobacter pylori*.

Irrespective of etiology, progression towards antigen-independent MZL is associated with genetic events, while the role of direct antigenic stimulation gradually decreases in the development of GML[5,70] (Figure 2). Four recurrent chromosomal translocations have been found in MZL: *t* (1; 14) (p22; q32), *t* (11; 18) (q21; q21), *t* (14; 18) (q32; q21), and *t* (3; 14) (p14.1; q32)[71-73]. In GML, the translocation *t* (11; 18) (q21; q21) is the prominent structural chromosomal abnormality, occurring in approximately 10%-50% of cases[74-76]. This translocation results in the activation of NF-kappaB, which is a downstream target of B-cell receptor (BCR) signaling, independent of BCR signaling itself. The activation is mediated by the disruption of a signalosome complex involving CARD11, BCL10, and MALT1. Within this context, the presence of the MALT1 fusion protein is notably linked to more advanced stages of MALT lymphoma[77-80].

Indeed, numerous studies have demonstrated that GMLs harboring the *t* (11; 18) (q21; q21) translocation are frequently resistant to *H. pylori* eradication treatment compared to tumors that do not possess this specific translocation[11,81,82]. The decrease in the rate of complete histopathological remission following eradication therapy was also observed in *H. pylori*-negative GML cases; however, its influence on the treatment of NHPH-positive GML is still unclear[16].

#### Clinical implications and research prospects

Given the limited regression observed in *H. pylori*-negative GML after antibiotic treatment, clinical guidelines previously advised prompt initiation of targeted anti-lymphoma treatments[8,83]. Currently, the European Society for Medical Oncology Guidelines Committee suggests that a trial of anti-*Helicobacter* therapy may be worthwhile in *H. pylori*-negative early-stage GML (stages I and II<sub>1</sub>)[9]. This recommendation presents new opportunities for research in this field. Specifically, future studies could focus on investigating the mechanisms underlying the response to this therapy and further exploring the involvement of other *Helicobacter* species (NHPHs) in the development of *H. pylori*-negative GML. Additionally, it is crucial to investigate the long-term outcomes and assess the effects of early intervention with targeted anti-lymphoma treatments on patient prognosis.

In this context, accurate detection of NHPHs is vital for precise clinical diagnosis and targeted treatment strategies. However, current diagnostic methods primarily focus on *H. pylori*, leaving a gap in the detection of NHPHs infections. Goji *et al*[26] conducted a review of 26 articles and determined that the sensitivities of diagnostic methods for *H. pylori* infection, such as the rapid urease test, urea breath test, blood antibody analysis, immunohistochemical analysis, and

Baishideng®

stool antigen analysis, were low for NHPHs. The calculated sensitivities were only 40.0%, 14.8%, 23.1%, 40.0%, and 0%, respectively<sup>[26]</sup>. Therefore, at present, the most effective diagnostic tools for identifying NHPH infections are histological techniques and genetic diagnosis based on PCR, which hinders the clinical diagnosis of NHPHs infection, both due to the inflated cost and the dependence on laboratory apparatus. To address this, the development of tests that possess sensitivity, specificity, and the ability to detect different strains of NHPHs is crucial. The availability of reliable diagnostic methods for NHPHs will not only enable timely diagnosis and treatment for *H. pylori*-negative GML, but also contribute to a better understanding of their epidemiology and impact on human health.

When it comes to comprehending the pathogenesis of NHPH-positive GML, the significance of molecular and immunological studies cannot be overstated. These investigations should encompass the analysis of gene expression profiles in affected tissues, identification of pertinent genetic mutations, and study of cellular signaling pathways involved in the development and progression of the lymphoma. Additionally, it would also be interesting to analyze cytokine profiles, characterize immune cells infiltrating the affected gastric tissue, and conduct studies on the interaction between NHPHs and the host immune system. This deeper understanding might open doors to the development of targeted therapeutic strategies and hold promise for improved clinical outcomes in patients with NHPH-positive GML.

## CONCLUSION

While H. pylori remains the primary pathogenic factor in the development of GML, the role of NHPHs in H. pylorinegative cases is an emerging area of research. It is crucial to identify these alternative pathogens and understand their mechanisms of pathogenesis to improve diagnostic accuracy and guide appropriate treatment strategies for patients with H. pylori-negative GML. Further research is warranted to elucidate the complex interplay between these bacteria, the host immune system, and the gastric microenvironment, which may lead to the development of novel therapeutic interventions and personalized approaches for this subset of patients.

## FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Lemos FFB, and de Melo FF designed the manuscript; Lemos FFB, Luz MS, Pinheiro SLR, Teixeira KN, and de Melo FF contributed to the investigation; Lemos FFB, Silva Luz M, Pinheiro SLR, Teixeira KN, and de Melo FF contributed to the formal analysis; Lemos FFB, Luz MS, and Pinheiro SLR wrote the original draft; Lemos, FFB, and Luz MS were responsible for manuscript editing; Teixeira KN, and de Melo FF were responsible for manuscript review; and de Melo FF supervised the writing of the original draft.

Supported by Scientific Initiation Scholarship Programme of the Bahia State Research Support Foundation (FAPESB), No. N°BOL1825/2022; Scientific Initiation Scholarship Programme of the National Council for Scientific and Technological Development (CNPq), No. 129894/2022-2; CNPq Research Productivity Fellowship, No. 317005/2021-9.

Conflict-of-interest statement: There is no conflict of interest associated with any of the senior author or other coauthors contributed their efforts in this manuscript.

**Open-Access:** This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

#### Country/Territory of origin: Brazil

ORCID number: Fabian Fellipe Bueno Lemos 0000-0002-4686-7086; Marcel Silva Luz 0000-0003-1650-5807; Samuel Luca Rocha Pinheiro 0000-0002-8877-892X; Kádima Nayara Teixeira 0000-0002-2928-9181; Fabrício Freire de Melo 0000-0002-5680-2753.

S-Editor: Qu XL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Chen YX

## REFERENCES

- Smith A, Crouch S, Lax S, Li J, Painter D, Howell D, Patmore R, Jack A, Roman E. Lymphoma incidence, survival and prevalence 2004-1 2014: sub-type analyses from the UK's Haematological Malignancy Research Network. Br J Cancer 2015; 112: 1575-1584 [PMID: 25867256 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2015.94]
- Alaggio R, Amador C, Anagnostopoulos I, Attygalle AD, Araujo IBO, Berti E, Bhagat G, Borges AM, Boyer D, Calaminici M, Chadburn A, 2 Chan JKC, Cheuk W, Chng WJ, Choi JK, Chuang SS, Coupland SE, Czader M, Dave SS, de Jong D, Du MQ, Elenitoba-Johnson KS, Ferry J, Geyer J, Gratzinger D, Guitart J, Gujral S, Harris M, Harrison CJ, Hartmann S, Hochhaus A, Jansen PM, Karube K, Kempf W, Khoury J, Kimura H, Klapper W, Kovach AE, Kumar S, Lazar AJ, Lazzi S, Leoncini L, Leung N, Leventaki V, Li XQ, Lim MS, Liu WP, Louissaint A



Jr, Marcogliese A, Medeiros LJ, Michal M, Miranda RN, Mitteldorf C, Montes-Moreno S, Morice W, Nardi V, Naresh KN, Natkunam Y, Ng SB, Oschlies I, Ott G, Parrens M, Pulitzer M, Rajkumar SV, Rawstron AC, Rech K, Rosenwald A, Said J, Sarkozy C, Sayed S, Saygin C, Schuh A, Sewell W, Siebert R, Sohani AR, Tooze R, Traverse-Glehen A, Vega F, Vergier B, Wechalekar AD, Wood B, Xerri L, Xiao W. The 5th edition of the World Health Organization Classification of Haematolymphoid Tumours: Lymphoid Neoplasms. Leukemia 2022; 36: 1720-1748 [PMID: 35732829 DOI: 10.1038/s41375-022-01620-2]

- Diaconu S, Predescu A, Moldoveanu A, Pop CS, Fierbinteanu-Braticevici C. Helicobacter pylori infection: old and new. J Med Life 2017; 10: 3 112-117 [PMID: 28616085]
- Rossi D, Bertoni F, Zucca E. Marginal-Zone Lymphomas. N Engl J Med 2022; 386: 568-581 [PMID: 35139275 DOI: 4 10.1056/NEJMra2102568]
- 5 Troppan K, Wenzl K, Neumeister P, Deutsch A. Molecular Pathogenesis of MALT Lymphoma. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2015; 2015: 102656 [PMID: 25922601 DOI: 10.1155/2015/102656]
- 6 Liu H, Ye H, Dogan A, Ranaldi R, Hamoudi RA, Bearzi I, Isaacson PG, Du MQ. T(11;18)(q21;q21) is associated with advanced mucosaassociated lymphoid tissue lymphoma that expresses nuclear BCL10. Blood 2001; 98: 1182-1187 [PMID: 11493468 DOI: 10.1182/blood.v98.4.1182]
- Suzuki H, Saito Y, Hibi T. Helicobacter pylori and Gastric Mucosa-associated Lymphoid Tissue (MALT) Lymphoma: Updated Review of 7 Clinical Outcomes and the Molecular Pathogenesis. Gut Liver 2009; 3: 81-87 [PMID: 20431728 DOI: 10.5009/gnl.2009.3.2.81]
- Ruskoné-Fourmestraux A, Fischbach W, Aleman BM, Boot H, Du MQ, Megraud F, Montalban C, Raderer M, Savio A, Wotherspoon A; 8 EGILS group. EGILS consensus report. Gastric extranodal marginal zone B-cell lymphoma of MALT. Gut 2011; 60: 747-758 [PMID: 21317175 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2010.224949]
- 9 Zucca E, Arcaini L, Buske C, Johnson PW, Ponzoni M, Raderer M, Ricardi U, Salar A, Stamatopoulos K, Thieblemont C, Wotherspoon A, Ladetto M; ESMO Guidelines Committee. Electronic address: clinicalguidelines@esmo.org. Marginal zone lymphomas: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 2020; 31: 17-29 [PMID: 31912792 DOI: 10.1016/j.annonc.2019.10.010]
- Malfertheiner P, Megraud F, Rokkas T, Gisbert JP, Liou JM, Schulz C, Gasbarrini A, Hunt RH, Leja M, O'Morain C, Rugge M, Suerbaum S, 10 Tilg H, Sugano K, El-Omar EM; European Helicobacter and Microbiota Study group. Management of Helicobacter pylori infection: the Maastricht VI/Florence consensus report. Gut 2022 [PMID: 35944925 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2022-327745]
- 11 Lemos FFB, de Castro CT, Calmon MS, Silva Luz M, Pinheiro SLR, Faria Souza Mendes Dos Santos C, Correa Santos GL, Marques HS, Delgado HA, Teixeira KN, Souza CL, Oliveira MV, Freire de Melo F. Effectiveness of Helicobacter pylori eradication in the treatment of early-stage gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma: An up-to-date meta-analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2023; 29: 2202-2221 [PMID: 37122607 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i14.2202]
- Asano N, Iijima K, Koike T, Imatani A, Shimosegawa T. Helicobacter pylori-negative gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphomas: 12 A review. World J Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 8014-8020 [PMID: 26185372 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i26.8014]
- Matysiak-Budnik T, Jamet P, Ruskoné-Fourmestraux A, de Mascarel A, Velten M, Maynadié M, Woronoff AS, Trétarre B, Marrer E, 13 Delafosse P, Ligier K, Lapôtre Ledoux B, Daubisse L, Bouzid L, Orazio S, Cowppli-Bony A, Monnereau A. Gastric MALT lymphoma in a population-based study in France: clinical features, treatments and survival. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2019; 50: 654-663 [PMID: 31347731 DOI: 10.1111/apt.15409]
- Strati P, Lee ST, Teegavarupu P, Karri A, Anireddy S, Hagemeister FB, Romaguera J, Fayad LE, Rodriguez MA, Samaniego F, Fowler N, 14 Westin J, Wang M, Lee HJ, Pinnix C, Gunther JR, Dabaja B, Feng L, Davis RE, Neelapu SS. Frontline antibiotic therapy for early-stage Helicobacter pylori-negative gastric MALT lymphoma. Am J Hematol 2019; 94: E150-E153 [PMID: 30785215 DOI: 10.1002/ajh.25447]
- Kuo SH, Yeh KH, Wu MS, Lin CW, Wei MF, Liou JM, Wang HP, Chen LT, Cheng AL. First-line antibiotic therapy in Helicobacter pylori-15 negative low-grade gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma. Sci Rep 2017; 7: 14333 [PMID: 29084984 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-017-14102-8]
- Jung K, Kim DH, Seo HI, Gong EJ, Bang CS. Efficacy of eradication therapy in Helicobacter pylori-negative gastric mucosa-associated 16 lymphoid tissue lymphoma: A meta-analysis. Helicobacter 2021; 26: e12774 [PMID: 33400830 DOI: 10.1111/hel.12774]
- Morgner A, Lehn N, Andersen LP, Thiede C, Bennedsen M, Trebesius K, Neubauer B, Neubauer A, Stolte M, Bayerdörffer E. Helicobacter 17 heilmannii-associated primary gastric low-grade MALT lymphoma: complete remission after curing the infection. Gastroenterology 2000; 118: 821-828 [PMID: 10784580 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5085(00)70167-3]
- Okamura T, Iwaya Y, Yokosawa S, Suga T, Arakura N, Matsumoto T, Ogiwara N, Higuchi K, Ota H, Tanaka E. A case of Helicobacter 18 heilmannii-associated primary gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma achieving complete remission after eradication. Clin J Gastroenterol 2013; 6: 38-45 [PMID: 26181403 DOI: 10.1007/s12328-012-0355-9]
- 19 O'Rourke JL, Dixon MF, Jack A, Enno A, Lee A. Gastric B-cell mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue (MALT) lymphoma in an animal model of 'Helicobacter heilmannii' infection. J Pathol 2004; 203: 896-903 [PMID: 15258991 DOI: 10.1002/path.1593]
- Nakagawa S, Shimoyama T, Nakamura M, Chiba D, Kikuchi H, Sawaya M, Chinda D, Mikami T, Fukuda S. The Resolution of Helicobacter 20 suis-associated Gastric Lesions after Eradication Therapy. Intern Med 2018; 57: 203-207 [PMID: 29033421 DOI: 10.2169/internalmedicine.8971-17]
- Yasuda T, Lee HS, Nam SY, Katoh H, Ishibashi Y, Yamagata Murayama S, Matsui H, Masuda H, Rimbara E, Sakurazawa N, Suzuki H, 21 Yoshida H, Seto Y, Ishikawa S, Jeon SW, Nakamura M, Nomura S. Non-Helicobacter pylori Helicobacter (NHPH) positive gastric cancer. Sci *Rep* 2022; **12**: 4811 [PMID: 35314746 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-022-08962-y]
- Shafaie S, Kaboosi H, Peyravii Ghadikolaii F. Prevalence of non Helicobacter pylori gastric Helicobacters in Iranian dyspeptic patients. BMC 22 Gastroenterol 2020; 20: 190 [PMID: 32546214 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-020-01331-x]
- Bento-Miranda M, Figueiredo C. Helicobacter heilmannii sensu lato: an overview of the infection in humans. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 23 20: 17779-17787 [PMID: 25548476 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i47.17779]
- 24 Rimbara E, Suzuki M, Matsui H, Nakamura M, Morimoto M, Sasakawa C, Masuda H, Nomura S, Osaki T, Nagata N, Shibayama K, Tokunaga K. Isolation and characterization of Helicobacter suis from human stomach. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2021; 118 [PMID: 33753513 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.2026337118]
- Joosten M, Lindén S, Rossi M, Tay AC, Skoog E, Padra M, Peters F, Perkins T, Vandamme P, Van Nieuwerburgh F, D'Herde K, Van den 25 Broeck W, Flahou B, Deforce D, Ducatelle R, Marshall B, Haesebrouck F, Smet A. Divergence between the Highly Virulent Zoonotic Pathogen Helicobacter heilmannii and Its Closest Relative, the Low-Virulence "Helicobacter ailurogastricus" sp. nov. Infect Immun 2016; 84: 293-306 [PMID: 26527212 DOI: 10.1128/IAI.01300-15]
- 26 Goji S, Tamura Y, Sasaki M, Nakamura M, Matsui H, Murayama SY, Ebi M, Ogasawara N, Funaki Y, Kasugai K. Helicobacter suis-Infected



Nodular Gastritis and a Review of Diagnostic Sensitivity for Helicobacter heilmannii-Like Organisms. Case Rep Gastroenterol 2015; 9: 179-187 [PMID: 26120299 DOI: 10.1159/000431169]

- Keikha M, Karbalaei M. Clinical aspects of Helicobacter heilmannii-associated gastritis in patients with dyspepsia: A systematic review and 27 meta-analysis. Microb Pathog 2022; 166: 105518 [PMID: 35405277 DOI: 10.1016/j.micpath.2022.105518]
- Xie YL, He CY, Wei SQ, Guan WJ, Jiang Z. Clinical efficacy of the modified Helicobacter pylori eradication therapy for Helicobacter pylori-28 negative gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma: a meta analysis. Chin Med J (Engl) 2020; 133: 1337-1346 [PMID: 32452892 DOI: 10.1097/CM9.00000000000813]
- 29 Nakamura S, Matsumoto T. Helicobacter pylori and gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma: recent progress in pathogenesis and management. World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19: 8181-8187 [PMID: 24363507 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i45.8181]
- Zullo A, Hassan C, Andriani A, Cristofari F, De Francesco V, Ierardi E, Tomao S, Morini S, Vaira D. Eradication therapy for Helicobacter 30 pylori in patients with gastric MALT lymphoma: a pooled data analysis. Am J Gastroenterol 2009; 104: 1932-7; quiz 1938 [PMID: 19532131 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2009.314]
- 31 Nakamura S, Sugiyama T, Matsumoto T, Iijima K, Ono S, Tajika M, Tari A, Kitadai Y, Matsumoto H, Nagaya T, Kamoshida T, Watanabe N, Chiba T, Origasa H, Asaka M; JAPAN GAST Study Group. Long-term clinical outcome of gastric MALT lymphoma after eradication of Helicobacter pylori: a multicentre cohort follow-up study of 420 patients in Japan. Gut 2012; 61: 507-513 [PMID: 21890816 DOI: 10.1136/gutinl-2011-300495]
- Violeta Filip P, Cuciureanu D, Sorina Diaconu L, Maria Vladareanu A, Silvia Pop C. MALT lymphoma: epidemiology, clinical diagnosis and 32 treatment. J Med Life 2018; 11: 187-193 [PMID: 30364585 DOI: 10.25122/jml-2018-0035]
- Nakamura S, Hojo M. Diagnosis and Treatment for Gastric Mucosa-Associated Lymphoid Tissue (MALT) Lymphoma. J Clin Med 2022; 12 33 [PMID: 36614921 DOI: 10.3390/jcm12010120]
- 34 Wirth A, Gospodarowicz M, Aleman BM, Bressel M, Ng A, Chao M, Hoppe RT, Thieblemont C, Tsang R, Moser L, Specht L, Szpytma T, Lennard A, Seymour JF, Zucca E. Long-term outcome for gastric marginal zone lymphoma treated with radiotherapy: a retrospective, multicentre, International Extranodal Lymphoma Study Group study. Ann Oncol 2013; 24: 1344-1351 [PMID: 23293112 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mds623]
- Goda JS, Gospodarowicz M, Pintilie M, Wells W, Hodgson DC, Sun A, Crump M, Tsang RW. Long-term outcome in localized extranodal 35 mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphomas treated with radiotherapy. Cancer 2010; 116: 3815-3824 [PMID: 20564130 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.25226]
- Kuo SH, Yeh KH, Lin CW, Liou JM, Wu MS, Chen LT, Cheng AL. Current Status of the Spectrum and Therapeutics of Helicobacter pylori-36 Negative Mucosa-Associated Lymphoid Tissue Lymphoma. Cancers (Basel) 2022; 14 [PMID: 35205754 DOI: 10.3390/cancers14041005]
- Zullo A, Hassan C, Ridola L, De Francesco V, Rossi L, Tomao S, Vaira D, Genta RM. Eradication therapy in Helicobacter pylori-negative, 37 gastric low-grade mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma patients: a systematic review. J Clin Gastroenterol 2013; 47: 824-827 [PMID: 23442842 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e318286ff72]
- 38 On SLW, Miller WG, Houf K, Fox JG, Vandamme P. Minimal standards for describing new species belonging to the families Campylobacteraceae and Helicobacteraceae: Campylobacter, Arcobacter, Helicobacter and Wolinella spp. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 2017; 67: 5296-5311 [PMID: 29034857 DOI: 10.1099/ijsem.0.002255]
- Ochoa S, Collado L. Enterohepatic Helicobacter species clinical importance, host range, and zoonotic potential. Crit Rev Microbiol 2021; 47: 39 728-761 [PMID: 34153195 DOI: 10.1080/1040841X.2021.1924117]
- Parte AC, Sardà Carbasse J, Meier-Kolthoff JP, Reimer LC, Göker M. List of Prokaryotic names with Standing in Nomenclature (LPSN) 40 moves to the DSMZ. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 2020; 70: 5607-5612 [PMID: 32701423 DOI: 10.1099/ijsem.0.004332]
- Warren JR, Marshall B. Unidentified curved bacilli on gastric epithelium in active chronic gastritis. Lancet 1983; 1: 1273-1275 [PMID: 41 6134060]
- Liu J, He C, Chen M, Wang Z, Xing C, Yuan Y. Association of presence/absence and on/off patterns of Helicobacter pylori oipA gene with 42 peptic ulcer disease and gastric cancer risks: a meta-analysis. BMC Infect Dis 2013; 13: 555 [PMID: 24256489 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2334-13-555]
- Alipour M. Molecular Mechanism of Helicobacter pylori-Induced Gastric Cancer. J Gastrointest Cancer 2021; 52: 23-30 [PMID: 32926335 43 DOI: 10.1007/s12029-020-00518-5]
- Joo M, Kwak JE, Chang SH, Kim H, Chi JG, Kim KA, Yang JH, Lee JS, Moon YS, Kim KM. Helicobacter heilmannii-associated gastritis: 44 clinicopathologic findings and comparison with Helicobacter pylori-associated gastritis. J Korean Med Sci 2007; 22: 63-69 [PMID: 17297253 DOI: 10.3346/jkms.2007.22.1.63]
- 45 Stolte M, Kroher G, Meining A, Morgner A, Bayerdörffer E, Bethke B. A comparison of Helicobacter pylori and H. heilmannii gastritis. A matched control study involving 404 patients. Scand J Gastroenterol 1997; 32: 28-33 [PMID: 9018763 DOI: 10.3109/00365529709025059]
- Takigawa H, Masaki S, Naito T, Yuge R, Urabe Y, Tanaka S, Sentani K, Matsuo T, Matsuo K, Chayama K, Kitadai Y. Helicobacter suis 46 infection is associated with nodular gastritis-like appearance of gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma. Cancer Med 2019; 8: 4370-4379 [PMID: 31210418 DOI: 10.1002/cam4.2314]
- Matos R, Sousa HS, Nogueiro J, Magalhães A, Reis CA, Carneiro F, Amorim I, Haesebrouck F, Gärtner F. Helicobacter species binding to the 47 human gastric mucosa. Helicobacter 2022; 27: e12867 [PMID: 34967491 DOI: 10.1111/hel.12867]
- Øverby A, Murayama SY, Michimae H, Suzuki H, Suzuki M, Serizawa H, Tamura R, Nakamura S, Takahashi S, Nakamura M. Prevalence of 48 Gastric Non-Helicobacter pylori-Helicobacters in Japanese Patients with Gastric Disease. Digestion 2017; 95: 61-66 [PMID: 28052279 DOI: 10.1159/000452400]
- 49 Yakoob J, Abbas Z, Khan R, Naz S, Ahmad Z, Islam M, Awan S, Jafri F, Jafri W. Prevalence of non Helicobacter pylori species in patients presenting with dyspepsia. BMC Gastroenterol 2012; 12: 3 [PMID: 22226326 DOI: 10.1186/1471-230X-12-3]
- 50 Nakamura M, Øverby A, Michimae H, Matsui H, Takahashi S, Mabe K, Shimoyama T, Sasaki M, Terao S, Kamada T, Yanaka A, Iwamoto J, Tanabe S, Tari A, Nasu S, Suzuki H, Yamagata Murayama S. PCR analysis and specific immunohistochemistry revealing a high prevalence of non-Helicobacter pylori Helicobacters in Helicobacter pylori-negative gastric disease patients in Japan: High susceptibility to an Hp eradication regimen. Helicobacter 2020; 25: e12700 [PMID: 32790220 DOI: 10.1111/hel.12700]
- Smet A, Yahara K, Rossi M, Tay A, Backert S, Armin E, Fox JG, Flahou B, Ducatelle R, Haesebrouck F, Corander J. Macroevolution of 51 gastric Helicobacter species unveils interspecies admixture and time of divergence. ISME J 2018; 12: 2518-2531 [PMID: 29942073 DOI: 10.1038/s41396-018-0199-5
- 52 Mannion A, Shen Z, Fox JG. Comparative genomics analysis to differentiate metabolic and virulence gene potential in gastric versus



enterohepatic Helicobacter species. BMC Genomics 2018; 19: 830 [PMID: 30458713 DOI: 10.1186/s12864-018-5171-2]

- Liu J, He L, Haesebrouck F, Gong Y, Flahou B, Cao Q, Zhang J. Prevalence of Coinfection with Gastric Non-Helicobacter pylori Helicobacter 53 (NHPH) Species in Helicobacter pylori-infected Patients Suffering from Gastric Disease in Beijing, China. Helicobacter 2015; 20: 284-290 [PMID: 25510739 DOI: 10.1111/hel.12201]
- Takigawa H, Yuge R, Masaki S, Otani R, Kadota H, Naito T, Hayashi R, Urabe Y, Oka S, Tanaka S, Chayama K, Kitadai Y. Involvement of 54 non-Helicobacter pylori helicobacter infections in Helicobacter pylori-negative gastric MALT lymphoma pathogenesis and efficacy of eradication therapy. Gastric Cancer 2021; 24: 937-945 [PMID: 33638751 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-021-01172-x]
- Sagaert X, Van Cutsem E, De Hertogh G, Geboes K, Tousseyn T. Gastric MALT lymphoma: a model of chronic inflammation-induced tumor 55 development. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010; 7: 336-346 [PMID: 20440281 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2010.58]
- Di Rocco A, Petrucci L, Assanto GM, Martelli M, Pulsoni A. Extranodal Marginal Zone Lymphoma: Pathogenesis, Diagnosis and Treatment. 56 Cancers (Basel) 2022; 14 [PMID: 35406516 DOI: 10.3390/cancers14071742]
- Lenze D, Berg E, Volkmer-Engert R, Weiser AA, Greiner A, Knörr-Wittmann C, Anagnostopoulos I, Stein H, Hummel M. Influence of 57 antigen on the development of MALT lymphoma. Blood 2006; 107: 1141-1148 [PMID: 16204314 DOI: 10.1182/blood-2005-04-1722]
- 58 Mazzucchelli L, Blaser A, Kappeler A, Schärli P, Laissue JA, Baggiolini M, Uguccioni M. BCA-1 is highly expressed in Helicobacter pyloriinduced mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue and gastric lymphoma. J Clin Invest 1999; 104: R49-R54 [PMID: 10562310 DOI: 10.1172/JCI7830]
- Guindi M. Role of activated host T cells in the promotion of MALT lymphoma growth. Semin Cancer Biol 2000; 10: 341-344 [PMID: 59 11100881 DOI: 10.1006/scbi.2000.0351]
- 60 Suarez F, Lortholary O, Hermine O, Lecuit M. Infection-associated lymphomas derived from marginal zone B cells: a model of antigen-driven lymphoproliferation. Blood 2006; 107: 3034-3044 [PMID: 16397126 DOI: 10.1182/blood-2005-09-3679]
- 61 Nakamura S, Aoyagi K, Furuse M, Suekane H, Matsumoto T, Yao T, Sakai Y, Fuchigami T, Yamamoto I, Tsuneyoshi M, Fujishima M. Bcell monoclonality precedes the development of gastric MALT lymphoma in Helicobacter pylori-associated chronic gastritis. Am J Pathol 1998; 152: 1271-1279 [PMID: 9588895]
- Du MQ, Isaccson PG. Gastric MALT lymphoma: from aetiology to treatment. Lancet Oncol 2002; 3: 97-104 [PMID: 11902529 DOI: 62 10.1016/s1470-2045(02)00651-4]
- Ziech D, Franco R, Pappa A, Panayiotidis MI. Reactive oxygen species (ROS)--induced genetic and epigenetic alterations in human 63 carcinogenesis. Mutat Res 2011; 711: 167-173 [PMID: 21419141 DOI: 10.1016/j.mrfmmm.2011.02.015]
- 64 Rodríguez-Sevilla JJ, Salar A. Recent Advances in the Genetic of MALT Lymphomas. Cancers (Basel) 2021; 14 [PMID: 35008340 DOI: 10.3390/cancers14010176]
- Lee A, O'Rourke J, Enno A. Gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma: implications of animal models on pathogenic and 65 therapeutic considerations--mouse models of gastric lymphoma. Recent Results Cancer Res 2000; 156: 42-51 [PMID: 10802862 DOI: 10.1007/978-3-642-57054-4\_6]
- 66 Zhao Y, Lu F, Ye J, Ji M, Pang Y, Wang Y, Wang L, Li G, Sun T, Li J, Ma D, Ji C. Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells and γδT17 Cells Contribute to the Development of Gastric MALT Lymphoma in H. felis-Infected Mice. Front Immunol 2019; 10: 3104 [PMID: 32063899 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.03104]
- Yamamoto K, Tanaka H, Nishitani Y, Nishiumi S, Miki I, Takenaka M, Nobutani K, Mimura T, Ben Suleiman Y, Mizuno S, Kawai M, 67 Uchiyama I, Yoshida M, Azuma T. Helicobacter suis KB1 derived from pig gastric lymphoid follicles induces the formation of gastric lymphoid follicles in mice through the activation of B cells and CD4 positive cells. Microbes Infect 2011; 13: 697-708 [PMID: 21397035 DOI: 10.1016/j.micinf.2011.02.007]
- Mimura T, Yoshida M, Nishiumi S, Tanaka H, Nobutani K, Takenaka M, Suleiman YB, Yamamoto K, Ota H, Takahashi S, Matsui H, 68 Nakamura M, Miki I, Azuma T. IFN-y plays an essential role in the pathogenesis of gastric lymphoid follicles formation caused by Helicobacter suis infection. FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol 2011; 63: 25-34 [PMID: 21631601 DOI: 10.1111/j.1574-695X.2011.00823.x]
- Nobutani K, Yoshida M, Nishiumi S, Nishitani Y, Takagawa T, Tanaka H, Yamamoto K, Mimura T, Bensuleiman Y, Ota H, Takahashi S, 69 Matsui H, Nakamura M, Azuma T. Helicobacter heilmannii can induce gastric lymphoid follicles in mice via a Peyer's patch-independent pathway. FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol 2010; 60: 156-164 [PMID: 20846360 DOI: 10.1111/j.1574-695X.2010.00731.x]
- Zucca E, Bertoni F, Vannata B, Cavalli F. Emerging role of infectious etiologies in the pathogenesis of marginal zone B-cell lymphomas. Clin 70 Cancer Res 2014; 20: 5207-5216 [PMID: 25320370 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-14-0496]
- 71 Willis TG, Jadayel DM, Du MQ, Peng H, Perry AR, Abdul-Rauf M, Price H, Karran L, Majekodunmi O, Wlodarska I, Pan L, Crook T, Hamoudi R, Isaacson PG, Dyer MJ. Bcl10 is involved in t(1;14)(p22;q32) of MALT B cell lymphoma and mutated in multiple tumor types. Cell 1999; 96: 35-45 [PMID: 9989495 DOI: 10.1016/s0092-8674(00)80957-5]
- 72 Streubel B, Lamprecht A, Dierlamm J, Cerroni L, Stolte M, Ott G, Raderer M, Chott A. T(14;18)(q32;q21) involving IGH and MALT1 is a frequent chromosomal aberration in MALT lymphoma. Blood 2003; 101: 2335-2339 [PMID: 12406890 DOI: 10.1182/blood-2002-09-2963]
- Streubel B, Vinatzer U, Lamprecht A, Raderer M, Chott A. T(3;14)(p14.1;q32) involving IGH and FOXP1 is a novel recurrent chromosomal 73 aberration in MALT lymphoma. Leukemia 2005; 19: 652-658 [PMID: 15703784 DOI: 10.1038/sj.leu.2403644]
- Lima KS, Albuquerque W, Arantes VN, Drummond-Lage AP, Coelho LG. Helicobacter pylori and t(11;18)(q21;q21) translocation in gastric 74 malt lymphoma. Arq Gastroenterol 2014; 51: 84-89 [PMID: 25003257 DOI: 10.1590/s0004-28032014000200003]
- Ye H, Liu H, Attygalle A, Wotherspoon AC, Nicholson AG, Charlotte F, Leblond V, Speight P, Goodlad J, Lavergne-Slove A, Martin-Subero 75 JI, Siebert R, Dogan A, Isaacson PG, Du MQ. Variable frequencies of t(11;18)(q21;q21) in MALT lymphomas of different sites: significant association with CagA strains of H pylori in gastric MALT lymphoma. Blood 2003; 102: 1012-1018 [PMID: 12676782 DOI: 10.1182/blood-2002-11-3502]
- 76 Streubel B, Simonitsch-Klupp I, Müllauer L, Lamprecht A, Huber D, Siebert R, Stolte M, Trautinger F, Lukas J, Püspök A, Formanek M, Assanasen T, Müller-Hermelink HK, Cerroni L, Raderer M, Chott A. Variable frequencies of MALT lymphoma-associated genetic aberrations in MALT lymphomas of different sites. Leukemia 2004; 18: 1722-1726 [PMID: 15356642 DOI: 10.1038/sj.leu.2403501]
- Sagaert X, Laurent M, Baens M, Wlodarska I, De Wolf-Peeters C. MALT1 and BCL10 aberrations in MALT lymphomas and their effect on 77 the expression of BCL10 in the tumour cells. Mod Pathol 2006; 19: 225-232 [PMID: 16341151 DOI: 10.1038/modpathol.3800523]
- Knies N, Alankus B, Weilemann A, Tzankov A, Brunner K, Ruff T, Kremer M, Keller UB, Lenz G, Ruland J. Lymphomagenic CARD11/ 78 BCL10/MALT1 signaling drives malignant B-cell proliferation via cooperative NF-kB and JNK activation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2015; 112: E7230-E7238 [PMID: 26668357 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1507459112]
- 79 Ye H, Gong L, Liu H, Ruskone-Fourmestraux A, de Jong D, Pileri S, Thiede C, Lavergne A, Boot H, Caletti G, Wündisch T, Molina T, Taal



BG, Elena S, Neubauer A, Maclennan KA, Siebert R, Remstein ED, Dogan A, Du MQ. Strong BCL10 nuclear expression identifies gastric MALT lymphomas that do not respond to H pylori eradication. Gut 2006; 55: 137-138 [PMID: 16344587 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2005.081117]

- 80 Rosebeck S, Rehman AO, Lucas PC, McAllister-Lucas LM. From MALT lymphoma to the CBM signalosome: three decades of discovery. Cell Cycle 2011; 10: 2485-2496 [PMID: 21750409 DOI: 10.4161/cc.10.15.16923]
- Zullo A, Hassan C, Cristofari F, Andriani A, De Francesco V, Ierardi E, Tomao S, Stolte M, Morini S, Vaira D. Effects of Helicobacter pylori 81 eradication on early stage gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010; 8: 105-110 [PMID: 19631287 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2009.07.017]
- Liu H, Ye H, Ruskone-Fourmestraux A, De Jong D, Pileri S, Thiede C, Lavergne A, Boot H, Caletti G, Wündisch T, Molina T, Taal BG, Elena 82 S, Thomas T, Zinzani PL, Neubauer A, Stolte M, Hamoudi RA, Dogan A, Isaacson PG, Du MQ. T(11;18) is a marker for all stage gastric MALT lymphomas that will not respond to H. pylori eradication. Gastroenterology 2002; 122: 1286-1294 [PMID: 11984515 DOI: 10.1053/gast.2002.33047]
- Zucca E, Copie-Bergman C, Ricardi U, Thieblemont C, Raderer M, Ladetto M; ESMO Guidelines Working Group. Gastric marginal zone 83 lymphoma of MALT type: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 2013; 24 Suppl 6: vi144vi148 [PMID: 24078657 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdt343]



 $\mathcal{N}$ 

# World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 August 28; 29(32): 4860-4872

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4860

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

## **Basic Study** Linolenic acid-metronidazole inhibits the growth of Helicobacter pylori through oxidation

Wen-Ting Zhou, Yuan-Yuan Dai, Li-Juan Liao, Shi-Xian Yang, Hao Chen, Liang Huang, Juan-Li Zhao, Yan-**Qiang Huang** 

<b>Specialty type:</b> Gastroenterology and hepatology	Wen-Ting Zhou, Li-Juan Liao, Liang Huang, Juan-Li Zhao, School of Basic Medicine, Youjiang Medical University for Nationalities, Baise 533000, Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, China		
<b>Provenance and peer review:</b> Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.	<b>Yuan-Yuan Dai</b> , School of Basic Medicine, Youjiang Medical University for Nationalities, Affiliated Hospital of Youjiang Medical University for Nationalities, Baise 533000, Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, China		
Peer-review model: Single blind	<b>Shi-Xian Yang</b> , Department of Laboratory, Affiliated Hospital of Youjiang Medical University		
quality classification Grade A (Excellent): 0	<ul> <li>Hao Chen, School of Basic Medicine, Department of Pathology, Wannan Medical College, Wuhu 533000, Anhui Province, China</li> </ul>		
Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0	Liang Huang, Key Laboratory of the Prevention and Treatment of Drug Resistant Microbial Infecting, Youjiang Medical University for Nationalities, Baise 533000, Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, China		
<b>P-Reviewer:</b> Krzyzek P, Poland; Maurya DK, India	Yan-Qiang Huang, School of Basic Sciences, Youjiang Medical University for Nationalities, Baise 533000, Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, China		
Received: May 31, 2023 Peer-review started: May 31, 2023 First decision: July 8, 2023 Revised: July 15, 2023 Accepted: July 31, 2023	<b>Corresponding author:</b> Liang Huang, Instructor, Key Laboratory of the Prevention and Treatment of Drug Resistant Microbial Infecting, Youjiang Medical University for Nationalities, No. 98 Chengxiang Road, Baise 533000, Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, China. youyihuangl@163.com		
Article in press: July 31, 2023 Published online: August 28, 2023	Abstract		
	<b>BACKGROUND</b> Resistance to antibiotics is one the main factors constraining the treatment and control of <i>Helicobacter pylori</i> ( <i>H. pylori</i> ) infections. Therefore, there is an urgent need to develop new antimicrobial agents to replace antibiotics. Our previous		
	study found that linolenic acid-metronidazole (Lla-Met) has a good antibacterial effect against <i>H. pylori</i> , both antibiotic-resistant and sensitive <i>H. pylori</i> . Also, <i>H. pylori</i> does not develop resistance to Lla-Met. Therefore, it could be used for preparing broad-spectrum antibacterial agents. However, since the antibacterial		



the present study.

mechanism of Lla-Met is not well understood, we explored this phenomenon in

#### AIM

To understand the antimicrobial effect of Lla-Met and how this could be applied in treating corresponding infections.

#### **METHODS**

*H. pylori* cells were treated with the Lla-Met compound, and the effect of the compound on the cell morphology, cell membrane permeability, and oxidation of the bacteria cell was assessed. Meanwhile, the differently expressed genes in *H. pylori* in response to Lla-Met treatment were identified.

#### RESULTS

Lla-Met treatment induced several changes in *H. pylori* cells, including roughening and swelling. *In vivo* experiments revealed that Lla-Met induced oxidation, DNA fragmentation, and phosphatidylserine ectropionation in *H. pylori* cells. Inhibiting Lla-Met with L-cysteine abrogated the above phenomena. Transcriptome analysis revealed that Lla-Met treatment up-regulated the expression of superoxide dismutase *SodB* and *MdaB* genes, both anti-oxidation-related genes.

#### CONCLUSION

Lla-Met kills *H. pylori* mainly by inducing oxidative stress, DNA damage, phosphatidylserine ectropionation, and changes on cell morphology.

Key Words: Helicobacter pylori; Oxidation; Superoxide dismutase; SodB genes; MdaB genes

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

**Core Tip:** The clarithromycin resistant *Helicobacter pylori* (*H. pylori*) is listed by the World Health Organization as the priority bacteria in urgent need of developing new antibiotics. Our previous research found that linolenic acid-metronidazole has a good antibacterial effect on *H. pylori* and is not easy to develop drug resistance. Therefore, we further explored its antibacterial mechanism against *H. pylori*. It was found that it mainly kills *H. pylori* by inducing oxidative stress, DNA damage, phosphatidylserine ectropionation, and changes on cell morphology. This study may provide a theoretical basis for the development and application of new anti *H. pylori* lead compound.

Citation: Zhou WT, Dai YY, Liao LJ, Yang SX, Chen H, Huang L, Zhao JL, Huang YQ. Linolenic acid-metronidazole inhibits the growth of *Helicobacter pylori* through oxidation. *World J Gastroenterol* 2023; 29(32): 4860-4872 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i32/4860.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4860

#### INTRODUCTION

*Helicobacter pylori* (*H. pylori*) is the main pathogen that causes upper digestive diseases, such as chronic gastritis, peptic ulcer, and gastric cancer[1-4]. At present, the treatment options for *H. pylori* infections include standard triple therapy, bismuth-containing quadruple therapy, and sequential therapy[5,6]. Due to the overuse and misuse of antibiotics, the drug resistance rate of *H. pylori*, including multi-drug resistance, is gradually increasing, negatively impacting the control and treatment of *H. pylori* infections[7-10]. Therefore, there is an urgent need to develop new anti-*H. pylori* agents[11].

Due to the long period and significant investment required for developing new antibiotics, the transformation or modification of the existing drugs is more efficient in shortening the drug research and development cycle. Modifying existing drugs could improve their efficacy while reducing the development of antimicrobial resistance. Zinc linolenic acid and liposome linolenic acid are linolenic acid derivatives effective at increasing the sensitivity of drug-resistant *H. pylori*. Resistance against zinc linolenic acid and liposome linolenic acid is minimal[12,13]. Although metronidazole is a widely used and cost-effective drug, its clinical application for *H. pylori* infection treatment is limited by resistance development.

Our previous study found that the minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) of linolenic acid-metronidazole (Lla-Met) against six strains of the drug-resistant *H. pylori* was 2-4  $\mu$ g/mL. Additionally, the *H. pylori* strains did not develop resistance against this compound. Therefore, Lla-Met would serve as promising antibiotics. However, its antibacterial mechanism is poorly understood[14], this study explored this mechanism.

Raisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Materials

H. pylori strain G27 (Courtesy of Prof. Bi Hongkai, Nanjing Medical University), calf serum, a Columbia blood agar base, a brain heart infusion (BHI,OXOID) medium, L-cysteine (L-cys) (AR 99%, MACKLIN), a fluorescence orthomicroscope (OLYMPUS, Tokyo, Japan), reactive oxygen species (ROS) detection kits (Beyotime), cell apoptosis 4',6-diamidino-2phenylindole (DAPI) detection kits (Beyotime), apoptosis detection kits (Beyotime), reverse transcription kits (Monad), reverse transcription quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction (RT-qPCR) kits (Monad), a Lightcycler96 fluorescence ration PCR instrument (Roche, Germany), and a scanning electron microscope were used in the present study.

## Thawing and culture of H. pylori strain

Standard H. pylori strain G27 stored at -80 °C were thawed and centrifuged to remove the preservation solution (Glycerin:BHI:serum = 3:6:1). The bacteria were inoculated on a Columbia agar medium, or a brain heart infusion medium supplemented with 10% calf serum and cultured in a microaerophilic environment.

#### Cell morphology assay

The effect of the Lla-Met on *H. pylori* morphology was observed by scanning electron microscopy [15-18]. *H. pylori* was treated with 4 and 8 µg/mL of Lla-Met and incubated for 24 h in a three-gas incubator. The bacteria were pelleted by centrifugation and fixed overnight with 2.5% glutaraldehyde. The bacteria suspension was centrifuged to remove glutaraldehyde before dehydration with 30%, 50%, 70%, 90%, and 100% ethanol. The pellet was dried through refrigeration in a vacuum. After that, the *H. pylori* morphology was observed and photographed under a KYKY-EM8100 scanning electron microscope (KYKY, Beijing).

#### Membrane damage assay

The *H. pylori* cells were stained as previously described by Hwang *et al*[19]. Briefly, the G27 bacterial suspension  $(1 \times 10^8)$ CFU/mL) at the logarithmic phase was treated with Lla-Met for 2 h at the rate of 16 µg/mL. The cell suspension was centrifuged at 12000 r/min for 2 min to pellet the cells. The medium was poured out, and the harvested cells were suspended in phosphate buffered saline (PBS). The cells were stained with a propidium iodide solution (PI, 10 µg/mL, Thermo Fisher) at 37 °C protected from light 30 min and thereafter centrifuged at 12000 r for 5 min. The dye unbound to the harvested cells was washed away with sterile PBS. Thereafter, the cells were suspended in PBS and immediately observed under a fluorescence microscope (Olympus Corporation, Tokyo, Japan).

#### Cell membrane pore size assay

FITC-FD was mainly used to evaluate the degree of H. pylori cell membrane damage after treatment with Lla-Met. The process was performed as previously described[20]. Briefly, G27 bacterial suspension (1 × 108 CFU/mL) at the logarithmic phase was incubated with Lla-Met (16 µg/ML) for 2 h, centrifuged, and the pellet was suspended in sterile PBS. The cell suspension was protected from light with FIFC-labeled glucan FD4, about 4.0 kDa, with a diameter of 1.4 nm (Sigma, United States) and FD10, about 10.1 kDa, with a diameter of 2.3 nm (Sigma, United States), both at a final concentration of 100 µg/mL. After 30 min of incubation at 37 °C, the unbound fluorescent dye was washed off with sterile PBS. The cells were suspended in sterile PBS. Finally, the fluorescence influx of FD4 and FD10 was detected at the excitation and emission wavelengths of 495 nm and 520 nm, respectively, by a multimode reader (BioTek, America).

#### lon channels assay

The G27 bacterial suspension ( $1 \times 10^8$  CFU/mL) at the logarithmic phase was incubated with Lla-Met ( $16 \mu g/mL$ ) for 2 h and centrifuged at 12000 r/min for 2 min. The changes in concentrations of extracellular K<sup>+</sup>, Na<sup>+</sup>, Cl<sup>-</sup>, and Ca<sup>2+</sup> were determined by ion-selective electrodes. Three biological repeats were performed for each experiment.

#### Intracellular reactive oxygen assay

The level of intracellular ROS in the *H. pylori* cell was detected by the DC-FDH probe, as described by Akhtar et al[21-22]. Briefly, G27 bacterial suspension ( $1 \times 10^8$  CFU/mL) was treated with Lla-Met (8 µg/mL and 16 µg/mL) for 2 h and centrifuged to remove the supernatant. The harvested cells were protected from light DCF-DA (10 µM) for 30 min and centrifuged at 12000 r for 2 min. The excess probe was washed off with sterile PBS. Finally, the cells were resuspended in PBS solution, and the fluorescence intensity was analyzed using a multifunctional microplate reader (BioTek, America) at the excitation and emission wavelengths of 485 nm and 520 nm, respectively. The fluorescence intensity was also analyzed using a fluorescent microscope (OLYMPUS, Tokyo, Japan). PBS and polymyxin were the controls.

## Validation of how Lla-Met kills H. pylori

The G27 bacterial suspension was incubated with L-cys, a ROS scavenger, to evaluate the effect of ROS on the viability of G27 bacteria. Briefly, G27 bacterial suspension (1 × 10<sup>8</sup> CFU/mL) at the logarithmic phase was incubated with or without 40 mmol/L L-cys (which did not affect the viability of G27 cells) for 1 h and thereafter with Lla-Met (16 µg/mL) for 8 h. The optical density values were measured at  $OD_{600 nm}$  using a multifunctional microplate reader (BioTek, America). In addition, the fluorescence intensity was analyzed using fluorescence microscopy (OLYMPUS, Tokyo, Japan). G27 bacterial suspension treated with or without 40 mmol/L L-cys was incubated for 1 h. The suspension was treated with



Lla-Met (16  $\mu$ g/mL) for 2 h and centrifuged to remove the supernatant. The harvested bacteria were incubated with DCF-DA (10  $\mu$ M) for 30 min and washed with sterile PBS.

#### DNA fragmentation assay

When DAPI passes through the intact cell membrane, it binds to bacterial DNA. The bacterial DNA thus stains blue. Damaged DNA appears as dots. Therefore, the fragmentation of *H. pylori* DNA after Lla-Met treatment was detected using the DAPI staining[23]. Briefly, the G27 bacterial suspension  $(1 \times 10^8 \text{ CFU/mL})$  was incubated with or without 40 mmol/L L-cys for 1 h and thereafter with Lla-Met (16 µg/mL) for 2 h. Thereafter, the suspension was centrifuged to remove the supernatant and treated with DAPI (1 µg/mL) for 30 min. The unbound dye was washed off with PBS, and the cells were resuspended in PBS. Fluorescence intensity was determined at excitation and emission wavelengths of 358 nm and 460 nm, respectively (OLYMPUS, Tokyo, Japan), with PBS as a control.

#### Phosphatidylserine ectropion assay

Phosphatidylserine (PS) is usually located on the inner side of the cell membrane. At the early stage of apoptosis, PS is translocated to the cell surface. Annexin-V, a Ca2<sup>+</sup>-dependent phospholipid binding protein, bind to PS with high affinity [24]. The G27 bacterial suspension in the logarithmic phase  $(1 \times 10^8 \text{ CFU/mL})$  was incubated with or without 40 mmol/L L-cys for 1 h and thereafter with Lla-Met (16 µg/mL) for 2 h. Thereafter, the suspension was centrifuged to remove the supernatant, and the pellet was incubated with Annexin-V and incubated for 30 min. The unbound dye was washed off with PBS, and the cells were resuspended in PBS. The fluorescence intensity was analyzed at excitation and emission wavelengths of 490 nm and 520 nm, respectively, using a multifunctional microplate reader (BioTek, America) and a fluorescence microscope (OLYMPUS, Tokyo, Japan), with PBS as a control.

#### Transcriptome sequencing

G27 bacterial suspension (1 ×  $10^8$  CFU/mL) (OD<sub>600</sub> = 0.3) was incubated with 2, 4, 8, and 10 µg/mL Lla-Met for 0 h, 2 h, and 8 h, and the ODs were measured at 600 nm. Three biological repeats were performed for each experiment. When the OD remained constant (0.3), the bacterial RNA was extracted for transcriptome sequencing, which was performed by Nanjing Fengzi Bio-pharm Technology. Three biological repeats were performed for each experiment.

The sequencing was performed using Illumina PE150 technology. The alignment and transcript assembly were performed using Boetie2 and the Rockhhoper software. All genes were quantitatively analyzed, and the differentially expressed genes (DEGs) were identified. The biological processes and pathways regulated by the DEGs were then identified. Principal component analysis (PCA) demonstrates principal component analysis, analyzing the composition of different samples can respond to the differences and distances between samples, the more similar the sample composition, the closer the distance in the PCA graph.

#### Validation of differential gene expression

Total bacterial RNA was extracted using a Novizan RNA kit, and the expression of mRNA was analyzed by a real-time fluorescent quantitative PCR instrument (Lightcycler96 fluorescent quantitative PCR instrument, Roche, Germany). The 16s was used as the reference gene. The sequences of primers used in this study are shown Table 1. Three biological repeats were performed for each experiment.

#### Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using the SPSS software, Version 26.0. Continuous data were expressed as mean  $\pm$  SD. Differences between groups were analyzed using the *t*-test, while multiple groups were compared using the single factor variance analysis. *P* < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### RESULTS

#### Effect of Lla-Met on H. pylori morphology

The impact of the Lla-Met compound on the morphology of *H. pylori* was observed using scanning electron microscopy. *H. pylori* in the control group was found to have a smooth and homogenous cell surface (Figures 1A and D). The surface of *H. pylori* in the treatment group (4  $\mu$ g/mL and 8  $\mu$ g/mL) was rough and swollen, and the cell damage worsened with the Lla-Met concentration (Figures 1B, C, E, and F).

#### Lla-Met impact of cell membrane integrity

PI penetrates through a damaged cell membrane, where it binds and stains the DNA. Therefore, an influx of intracellular PI represents the integrity of the bacterial cell membrane. The fluorescence intensity of PI in the G27 treatment group (16  $\mu$ g/mL Lla-Met) was weaker than in the control group, though statistically insignificant (Figure 2A).

FITC-labelled glucans of different pore sizes (FD4 and FD10) were detected using a multifunctional microplate detector to examine damage to the *H. pylori* cell membrane after treatment with Lla-Met. Linolenic acid treatment had no significant effect on the permeability of *H. pylori* cells (Figures 2B and C).

Zaishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 List of primers used in this study			
Name	Forward primers	Reverse primers	
16s	AGGATCAAGGTTTAAGGATT	CTGGAGACTAAGCCCTCC	
MdaB	AGGCTATGAACACGCTCAAGAAGTG	TTTCACAATCCAAGGCTCTCCCATC	
SodB	AAGCGACTGCCTTAAGCGATGAG	TCCAGCCAGAGCCAAACAAAGTG	



DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4860 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 1 The effect of linolenic acid-metronidazole on Helicobacter pylori morphology. A: The control group shows the cell morphology at × 10000 magnification; B: The appearance of Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori) in linolenic acid-metronidazole concentrations of 4 µg/mL shows the cell morphology at × 10000 magnification; C: The appearance of H. pylori in linolenic acid-metronidazole concentrations of 8 µg/mL shows the cell morphology at × 10000 magnification; D: The control group shows the cell morphology at × 20000 magnification; E: The appearance of H. pylori in linolenic acid-metronidazole concentrations of 4 µg/mL shows the cell morphology at × 20000 magnification; F: The appearance of H. pylori in linolenic acid-metronidazole concentrations of 8 µg/mL shows the cell morphology at × 20000 magnification. The arrow points to the cell damage. Roughness, swelling, breakages on the cell surface, etc., are shown. PBS: Phosphate buffered saline; Lla-Met: Linolenic acid-metronidazole.

#### Lla-Met impact on H. pylori ion channels

To further investigate whether Lla-Met compound penetrated the cells via ion channels, the concentrations of K<sup>+</sup>, Na<sup>+</sup>, Cl<sup>-</sup>, and Ca<sup>2+</sup> ions in the supernatant were measured after treating *H. pylori* with Lla-Met. There was no statistically significant difference in the concentrations of the aforementioned ions between the treatment and the control group after G27 was applied with 16  $\mu$ g/mL compound (Figures 3A and B).

#### Lla-Met impact on the intracellular ROS

DC-FDA fluorescent probes can be used to detect whether Lla-Met compounds can accelerate intracellular oxidation reactions. Compared with the control group, 8  $\mu$ g/mL and 16  $\mu$ g/mL Lla-Met compound increased the intracellular oxidation in *H. pylori* cell. Moreover, 8 µg/mL Lla-Met was more potent than 16 µg/mL metronidazole (Figure 4A); The relative fluorescence intensity of *H. pylori* treated with 16 µg/mL Lla-Met was stronger than that treated with 40 µg/mL polymyxin B (P < 0.01, Figure 4D). However, L-cys treatment abrogated the effect of Lla-Met (Figures 4B and D, P < 0.01), implying that L-cys abolished ROS generated by Lla-Met in H. pylori. In addition, L-cys pretreatment increased the cell viability from 20.5% to 57.7% (Figure 4C).

#### Lla-Met induced DNA fragmentation and apoptosis

In the early stage of apoptosis, PS translocates to the cell surface, where it could be bound by  $Ca^{2+}$ -dependent phospholipid-binding protein. Thus, the phospholipid-binding protein could be used for analyzing cell apoptosis in prokaryotes. In the present study, we found that the fluorescence intensity of *H. pylori* treated with 16 µg/mL Lla-Met was higher than that of the untreated group and the L-cys pretreatment group (Figure 5A). The multifunctional microplate labelling instrument results showed that the relative fluorescence intensity of Lla-Met-compound treatment group was significantly stronger than that of the PBS group and L-cys pretreatment group (Figure 5C, P < 0.0001). These results indicated that linolenic-acid-metronidazole caused PS eversion, but L-cys pretreatment inhibited this



Baishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 2 The effect of linolenic acid-metronidazole on cell membrane permeability. A: Linolenic acid-metronidazole (Lla-met) induced membrane damages of *Helicobacter pylori* (*H. pylori*) using PI staining; B: Lla-met induced membrance pore size damage of *H. pylori* using FD4; C: Lla-met induced membrance pore size damage of *H. pylori* using FD10. PI, FD4 and FD10 can't pass through the intact cell membrane. NS: Not significant; PBS: Phosphate buffered saline; Lla-Met: Linolenic acid-metronidazole.



Figure 3 The effect of the linolenic acid-metronidazole compound on *Helicobacter pylori* ion channels. A: K<sup>+</sup>, Na<sup>+</sup>, Cl<sup>-</sup>, and Ca<sup>2+</sup> ion channels; B: Ca<sup>2+</sup> ion channels. NS: Not significant; PBS: Phosphate buffered saline; Lla-Met: Linolenic acid-metronidazole.

phenomenon.

Subsequently, cellular DNA fragmentation serves as a marker of late apoptosis. The DAPI staining evaluated whether Lla-Met compound could cause the fragmentation of *H. pylori* DNA. The results showed that 16 µg/mL Lla-Met caused the fragmentation of bacterial *H. pylori* DNA (Figure 5B red circles represent the fragmented DNA). However, DNA fragmentation was inhibited in the L-cys treatment group (Figure 5D, P < 0.0001). These findings suggested that Lla-Met caused the fragmentation of *H. pylori* DNA by inducing the accumulation of ROS.

Zaishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4860 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 4 The effect of linolenic acid-metronidazole on the intracellular reactive oxygen species content in Helicobacter pylori. A: Fluorescent microscopy for the effect of linolenic acid-metronidazole on the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS); B: The effect of L-cysteine (L-Cys) on intracellular production of ROS; C: The effect of L-cys on cell viability; D: Effect of L-cys on ROS. <sup>a</sup>P < 0.05; <sup>b</sup>P < 0.001; <sup>a</sup>P < 0.001; <sup>d</sup>P < 0.001. PBS: Phosphate buffered saline; Lla-Met: Linolenic acid-metronidazole; L-Cys: L-cysteine.

#### Lla-Met upregulates MdaB, SodB expression

The half inhibitory concentration of Lla-Met was used for the oxidation analysis (Figure 6A). The OD values were unchanged after H. pylori was dosed with 8 µg/mL Lla-Met compound for 0, 4, and 8 h. The RNA-seq data for H. pylori in different treatment groups (Figure 6B). The closer the Pearson correlation coefficient approaches 1, the higher the similarity of events. The PCA is in Figure 6C. The difference and distance between samples are illustrated. The closer the similarity between samples, the closer the distance in the PCA diagram. The Venn diagram, which shows the DEGs in each group. A total of 1130 DEGs were detected between A\_M\_1 and A\_M\_2, of which 575 were up-regulated and 555 were down-regulated. A total of 1016 DEGs were detected between A\_M\_1 and A\_M\_3, of which 488 were up-regulated, and 528 were down-regulated. A total of 533 DEGs were detected between A\_M\_2 and A\_M\_3, including 265 upregulated genes and 268 down-regulated genes. Among them, 344 genes were co-expressed in A\_M\_1, A\_M\_2, and



**Figure 5 Detection of phosphatidylserine ectropion and DNA fragmentation of** *Helicobacter pylori*. A and C: Fluorescence microscope detection of phosphatidylserine ectropion; B and D: Multifunctional enzyme labeler detection of bacterial DNA fragmentation. <sup>a</sup>*P* < 0.05; <sup>b</sup>*P* < 0.01; <sup>c</sup>*P* < 0.001; <sup>d</sup>*P* < 0.0001. PBS: Phosphate buffered saline; Lla-Met: Linolenic acid-metronidazole; L-Cys: L-cysteine.

A\_M\_3 (Figure 6D). The gene set enrichment analysis and Gene Ontology of the DEGs. The DEGs were divided into three main categories: Those that regulate biological processes, secretion of cellular components, and molecular function. The differential genes between the groups are primarily concentrated in tRedox pathways, metabolic processes and other pathways. Gene set enrichment analysis revealed that the DEGs regulated the REDOX and the metabolism pathway (Figure 6E). Lla-Met is inducing production of ROS in *H. pylori*, and therefore an increased expression of MdaB and SodB, both of which are associated with protection against the oxidative stress (Table 2). RT-qPCR and transcriptome sequence analyses revealed comparable findings (Figure 6F).

Zaishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 Gene affected by linolenic acid-metronidazole treatment				
Gene	Name	Log <sub>2</sub> fold change	Description	Enrichment pathway
MdaB	HPG27_RS03065	4.962	Flavodoxin family protein	Oxidoreductase activity
SodB	HPG27_RS05265	4.2287	Superoxide dismutase	Oxidoreductase activity

## DISCUSSION

Lla-Met compound is synthesized from linolenic acid and metronidazole. Linolenic acid is an essential fatty acid with broad-spectrum antibacterial spectrum and antioxidant activities and capability to overcome H. pylori resistance to antibiotic treatment. In addition, with more functional groups, it can react with various substances to form related derivatives, which are widely used in the anti-infection treatment. Obonyo et al[25] suggested that the antibacterial mechanism of linolenic acid liposome against H. pylori is mainly to cause damage to the bacterial cell membrane. Huang et al[26] used linolenic acid and zinc to synthesize zinc linolenic acid with an MIC of 4-8 µg/mL to drug-resistant H. pylori strains. Its antibacterial mechanism is mainly to destroy cell membrane and cause accumulation of ROS, which finally leads to the death of bacteria. In this experiment, the damage caused by Lla-Met compound to the cell membrane was detected by PI, FD4, FD10 and lactate dehydrogenase activity determination. There was no change in cell membrane permeability after H. pylori was treated with 16 µg/mL Lla-Met compound. This result suggested that Lla-Met compound did not inhibit *H. pylori* by damaging the cell membrane.

The accumulation of intracellular ROS activates eukaryotic cell apoptosis[27]. This process produces dying cells with typical morphological features, including cell shrinkage, membrane blistering, chromatin condensation, DNA fragmentation, and PS ectropion<sup>[28]</sup>. Studies have shown that apoptosis also occurs in prokaryotic cells, and is characterized with similar morphological characteristics as those in eukaryotes, such as the destruction of bacterial membrane integrity, DNA fragmentation, and PS ectropion[22,29]. Therefore, in the present study, we investigated whether Lla-Met compound could inhibit H. pylori growth by causing oxidative damage. In the experiment, 8 µg/mL Lla-Met compound was found to produce a stronger fluorescence signal compared with the control group. In addition, at a higher dose of 16 µg/mL Lla-Met, *H. pylori* produced a stronger fluorescence signal compared with the positive control group. Indicated that Lla-Met compound could increase accumulation of ROS in *H. pylori* in a dose-and time-dependent manner. This experiment also investigated whether intracellular ROS accumulation could affect H. pylori viability. The results showed that excessive accumulation of ROS could affect viability of *H. pylori* by reducing it to 20.5%, which increased to 57.7% when H. pylori was treated with 40 mmol/L L-cys. Interestingly, the accumulation of intracellular ROS was also found to significantly decrease after *H. pylori* was treated with L-cys. This result suggested that Lla-Met compound could cause excessive accumulation of intracellular ROS, leading to a decrease in cell viability, and that ROS accumulation could be reversed by L-cys treatment. In addition, after treatment with Lla-Met compound at different concentrations for 24 h, H. pylori surface became rough and swollen compared with the control group. As previously demonstrated, Lla-Met compound caused no damage to the cell membrane of H. pylori. This suggested that the death of H. pylori was due to the accumulation of intracellular ROS caused by Lla-Met compound.

Oxidation can cause both prokaryotic and eukaryotic cell death. In the present study, treatment with 16  $\mu$ g/mL Lla-Met for 2 h was found to cause *H. pylori* DNA fragmentation and PS ectropion. Meanwhile, these effects were found to be reversed after H. pylori was treated with L-cys. DNA damage and membrane depolarization are characteristic changes in eukaryotic cell apoptosis[30]. Our experimental results showed that *H. pylori* cell death is similar to eukaryotic apoptosis, and ROS accumulation could induce prokaryotic cell-like death. However, compared with other studies, significant damage to the cell membrane was not found in the present study. This result indicated that damage to the integrity of the cell membrane might not be as necessary in the apoptosis of prokaryotic cells as slight DNA fragmentation and PS ectropion.

These results indicated that Lla-Met compound can promote intracellular ROS-generation reaction in H. pylori and effectively inhibit its growth. However, since several enzymes are involved in ROS-generating reaction, we used RTqRCR to identify and verify key enzymes involved in this process and detect transcriptome changes. The results revealed that superoxide dismutase MdaB and SodB genes were found to play an important role. Under normal circumstances, the intracellular oxidative system and antioxidant system are in a dynamic balance. However, after treatment of with linolonic acid-metronidazole compound, superoxide dismutase MdaB and SodB genes were found to be highly expressed in H. pylori, and intracellular ROS was found to accumulate excessively, thereby damaging DNA and causing PS ectropion.

## CONCLUSION

In this paper, the mechanism of linoleic-metronidazole compound was demonstrated to involve inhibiting *H. pylori* growth by inducing excessive ROS accumulation, resulting in excessive superoxide dismutase MdaB and SodB genes expression (Figure 7). Besides, this study further proves the antibacterial effect of Lla-Met on H. pylori at the molecular level, providing theoretical support for further research and development of Lla-Met as an anti-H. pylori drug to help overcome *H. pylori* resistance to current antibiotic drugs.





Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 6 Linolenic acid-metronidazole up-regulates the expression of superoxide dismutase. A: The half inhibitory concentration of linolenic acidmetronidazole; B: RNA-seq quality data; C: The principal component analysis; D: Venn diagram; E: Gene set enrichment analysis; F: Up-regulates the expression of genes. \*P < 0.05. PBS: Phosphate buffered saline; Lla-Met: Linolenic acid-metronidazole; qPCR: Quantitative polymerase chain reaction; GO: Gene Ontology.



Figure 7 Hypothesized model of the mechanism of linolenic acid-metronidazole against Helicobacter pylori. ROS: Reactive oxygen species; PS: Phosphatidylserine; Lla-Met: Linolenic acid-metronidazole; H. pylori: Helicobacter pylori.

## **ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS**

## Research background

Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori) is recognized as an important human pathogen associated with superficial gastritis, atrophic gastritis, gastric cancer, etc., each of which has become a serious threat to human health and survival. The rate of drug resistance is increasing due to the wide use of antibiotics and high rates of resistance to clarithromycin, metronidazole, and levofloxacin are associated with the failure of *H. pylori* eradication. At present, the mechanism of antibiotic resistance of *H. pylori* is not completely understood. It is very difficult to prevent drug resistance and improve the rate of eradication of the target, thus warranting exploration of the mechanism of drug resistance to *H. pylori*, and provision of an experimental basis for the prevention and treatment of drug resistance.

#### Research motivation

Currently, there is a serious drug resistance situation in *H. pylori* and new antibiotics are urgently needed; however, antibiotic research and development are very difficult. If we can understand the antibacterial mechanism of linolenic acid-metronidazole (Lla-Met), we can better apply it to antimicrobial treatment and solve the problem of antibiotic resistance.

#### Research objectives

The objectives of this study were to confirm the antibacterial effect of Lla-Met on H. pylori, and to provide theoretical support for further research and development of Lla-Met as an anti-H. pylori drug, and to help overcome the resistance of *H. pylori* to existing antibiotic drugs.

#### Research methods

H. pylori cells were treated with the Lla-Met compound, and the effect of the compound on the cell morphology, cell membrane permeability, and oxidation of the bacteria cell was assessed by scanning electron microscope, propidium iodide staining, FIFC-FD, detection of ion channels, detection of intracellular reactive oxygen species, and detection of phosphatidylserine ectropion. Meanwhile, the differently expressed genes in H. pylori in response to Lla-Met treatment were identified by transcriptome sequencing and quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction.

#### Research results

The expression of both SodB and MdaB genes was up-regulated after treatment with Lla-Met, and both genes are associated with antioxidants. Lla-Met inhibits the growth of *H. pylori* through oxidation.

#### Research conclusions

The mechanism of linoleic-metronidazole compound was demonstrated to involve inhibiting *H. pylori* growth by inducing excessive reactive oxygen species accumulation, resulting in excessive superoxide dismutase MdaB and SodB genes expression.

#### Research perspectives

This study proves the antibacterial effect of Lla-Met on H. pylori at the molecular level, providing theoretical support for further research and development of Lla-Met as an anti-H. pylori drug to help overcome H. pylori resistance to current antibiotic drugs.

## FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Zhou WT and Dai YY consulted literature, performed experiments, collected and analyzed data and wrote the first draft, making equal contributions to this work; Liao LJ, Yang SX, and Chen H corrected it; Zhao LJ, Huang YQ, and Huang L designed, checked, modified, and completed the manuscript, making equal contributions to this work as co-corresponding authors; Huang L is the first corresponding author; and all authors approved the final version of the article.

Institutional review board statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the Institutional Review Board at Youjiang Medical University for Nationalities.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

#### Country/Territory of origin: China

**ORCID number:** Wen-Ting Zhou 0009-0004-0575-1126; Yuan-Yuan Dai 0000-0002-5522-4154; Li-Juan Liao 0000-0003-0547-2026; Shi-Xian Yang 0009-0001-4377-4562; Hao Chen 0000-0003-0760-3552; Juan-Li Zhao 0000-0003-0485-0179; Yan-Qiang Huang 0000-0002-0867-0178; Liang Huang 0000-0001-7937-8150.

S-Editor: Wang JJ L-Editor: A P-Editor: Chen YX



## REFERENCES

- Reshetnyak VI, Reshetnyak TM. Significance of dormant forms of Helicobacter pylori in ulcerogenesis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2017; 23: 4867-4878 [PMID: 28785141 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i27.4867]
- 2 **Kuipers EJ**. Helicobacter pylori and the risk and management of associated diseases: gastritis, ulcer disease, atrophic gastritis and gastric cancer. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1997; **11** Suppl 1: 71-88 [PMID: 9146793 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2036.11.s1.5.x]
- 3 Crowe SE. Helicobacter pylori Infection. N Engl J Med 2019; 380: 1158-1165 [PMID: 30893536 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMcp1710945]
- 4 Yamaoka Y. How to eliminate gastric cancer-related death worldwide? *Nat Rev Clin Oncol* 2018; **15**: 407-408 [PMID: 29700378 DOI: 10.1038/s41571-018-0029-8]
- 5 **Couturier MR**, Marshall BJ, Goodman KJ, Mégraud F. Helicobacter pylori diagnostics and treatment: could a lack of universal consensus be the best consensus? *Clin Chem* 2014; **60**: 589-594 [PMID: 23908455 DOI: 10.1373/clinchem.2012.201475]
- Kanizaj TF, Kunac N. Helicobacter pylori: future perspectives in therapy reflecting three decades of experience. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014;
   20: 699-705 [PMID: 24574743 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i3.699]
- 7 Thung I, Aramin H, Vavinskaya V, Gupta S, Park JY, Crowe SE, Valasek MA. Review article: the global emergence of Helicobacter pylori antibiotic resistance. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2016; 43: 514-533 [PMID: 26694080 DOI: 10.1111/apt.13497]
- 8 **Hu Y**, Zhu Y, Lu NH. Novel and Effective Therapeutic Regimens for Helicobacter pylori in an Era of Increasing Antibiotic Resistance. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol* 2017; 7: 168 [PMID: 28529929 DOI: 10.3389/fcimb.2017.00168]
- 9 Fallone CA, Moss SF, Malfertheiner P. Reconciliation of Recent Helicobacter pylori Treatment Guidelines in a Time of Increasing Resistance to Antibiotics. *Gastroenterology* 2019; 157: 44-53 [PMID: 30998990 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.04.011]
- 10 Suzuki S, Esaki M, Kusano C, Ikehara H, Gotoda T. Development of Helicobacter pylori treatment: How do we manage antimicrobial resistance? World J Gastroenterol 2019; 25: 1907-1912 [PMID: 31086459 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i16.1907]
- 11 **Tshibangu-Kabamba E**, Yamaoka Y. Helicobacter pylori infection and antibiotic resistance from biology to clinical implications. *Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2021; **18**: 613-629 [PMID: 34002081 DOI: 10.1038/s41575-021-00449-x]
- 12 Desbois AP, Smith VJ. Antibacterial free fatty acids: activities, mechanisms of action and biotechnological potential. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol* 2010; 85: 1629-1642 [PMID: 19956944 DOI: 10.1007/s00253-009-2355-3]
- 13 Thamphiwatana S, Gao W, Obonyo M, Zhang L. In vivo treatment of Helicobacter pylori infection with liposomal linolenic acid reduces colonization and ameliorates inflammation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2014; 111: 17600-17605 [PMID: 25422427 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1418230111]
- 14 Dai YY, Qin C, Huang GR, Qin YC, Huang YY, Huang YQ, Zhao LJ. Linolenic Acid-Metronidazole: a Compound Relieving Drug Resistance and Inhibiting Helicobacter pylori. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 2022; 66: e0007322 [PMID: 35758720 DOI: 10.1128/aac.00073-22]
- 15 Hakansson AP, Roche-Hakansson H, Mossberg AK, Svanborg C. Apoptosis-like death in bacteria induced by HAMLET, a human milk lipidprotein complex. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e17717 [PMID: 21423701 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0017717]
- 16 Nissenkorn I, Sluzker D, Jaffee A, Servadio C. [Life with an ileal conduit: a long-term follow-up]. *Harefuah* 1986; 111: 6-8 [PMID: 3781382 DOI: 10.3390/ijms20040850]
- 17 Dai G, Cheng N, Dong L, Muramatsu M, Xiao S, Wang MW, Zhu DX. Bactericidal and morphological effects of NE-2001, a novel synthetic agent directed against Helicobacter pylori. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 2005; 49: 3468-3473 [PMID: 16048962 DOI: 10.1128/AAC.49.8.3468-3473.2005]
- 18 Jiamboonsri P, Pithayanukul P, Bavovada R, Chomnawang MT. The inhibitory potential of Thai mango seed kernel extract against methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus. *Molecules* 2011; 16: 6255-6270 [PMID: 21788933 DOI: 10.3390/molecules16086255]
- 19 Hwang JH, Jin Q, Woo ER, Lee DG. Antifungal property of hibicuslide C and its membrane-active mechanism in Candida albicans. *Biochimie* 2013; 95: 1917-1922 [PMID: 23816874 DOI: 10.1016/j.biochi.2013.06.019]
- 20 Choi H, Lee DG. Antifungal activity and pore-forming mechanism of astacidin 1 against Candida albicans. *Biochimie* 2014; 105: 58-63 [PMID: 24955933 DOI: 10.1016/j.biochi.2014.06.014]
- 21 Akhtar F, Khan AU, Misba L, Akhtar K, Ali A. Antimicrobial and antibiofilm photodynamic therapy against vancomycin resistant Staphylococcus aureus (VRSA) induced infection in vitro and in vivo. Eur J Pharm Biopharm 2021; 160: 65-76 [PMID: 33508436 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejpb.2021.01.012]
- 22 Lee H, Lee DG. Gold nanoparticles induce a reactive oxygen species-independent apoptotic pathway in Escherichia coli. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces 2018; 167: 1-7 [PMID: 29625418 DOI: 10.1016/j.colsurfb.2018.03.049]
- Kim H, Lee DG. Lupeol-induced nitric oxide elicits apoptosis-like death within Escherichia coli in a DNA fragmentation-independent manner. *Biochem J* 2021; 478: 855-869 [PMID: 33522568 DOI: 10.1042/BCJ20200925]
- 24 Pérez-Lara Á, Thapa A, Nyenhuis DA, Halder P, Tietzel M, Tittmann K, Cafiso DS, Jahn R. PtdInsP(2) and PtdSer cooperate to trap synaptotagmin-1 to the plasma membrane in the presence of calcium. *Elife* 2016; 5 [PMID: 27791979 DOI: 10.7554/eLife.15886]
- 25 **Obonyo M**, Zhang L, Thamphiwatana S, Pornpattananangkul D, Fu V. Antibacterial activities of liposomal linolenic acids against antibioticresistant Helicobacter pylori. *Mol Pharm* 2012; **9**: 2677-2685 [PMID: 22827534 DOI: 10.1021/mp300243w]
- 26 Huang Y, Hang X, Jiang X, Zeng L, Jia J, Xie Y, Li F, Bi H. In Vitro and In Vivo Activities of Zinc Linolenate, a Selective Antibacterial Agent against Helicobacter pylori. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 2019; 63 [PMID: 30936098 DOI: 10.1128/AAC.00004-19]
- 27 Zorov DB, Juhaszova M, Sollott SJ. Mitochondrial reactive oxygen species (ROS) and ROS-induced ROS release. *Physiol Rev* 2014; **94**: 909-950 [PMID: 24987008 DOI: 10.1152/physrev.00026.2013]
- 28 Taylor RC, Cullen SP, Martin SJ. Apoptosis: controlled demolition at the cellular level. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2008; 9: 231-241 [PMID: 18073771 DOI: 10.1038/nrm2312]
- 29 Roche-Hakansson H, Vansarla G, Marks LR, Hakansson AP. The human milk protein-lipid complex HAMLET disrupts glycolysis and induces death in Streptococcus pneumoniae. J Biol Chem 2019; 294: 19511-19522 [PMID: 31694917 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.RA119.009930]
- 30 Erental A, Kalderon Z, Saada A, Smith Y, Engelberg-Kulka H. Apoptosis-like death, an extreme SOS response in Escherichia coli. mBio 2014; 5: e01426-e01414 [PMID: 25028428 DOI: 10.1128/mBio.01426-14]

Gaisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

WJG

# World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 August 28; 29(32): 4873-4882

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4873

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

**Retrospective Cohort Study** 

## Validation of the albumin-bilirubin score for identifying decompensation risk in patients with compensated cirrhosis

Huttakan Navadurong, Kessarin Thanapirom, Salisa Wejnaruemarn, Thaninee Prasoppokakorn, Roongruedee Chaiteerakij, Piyawat Komolmit, Sombat Treeprasertsuk

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

#### Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Grgurevic I, Croatia; Gupta R, India; Reshetnyak VI, Russia; Yang XR, China

Received: May 21, 2023 Peer-review started: May 21, 2023 First decision: July 10, 2023 Revised: July 20, 2023 Accepted: August 9, 2023 Article in press: August 9, 2023 Published online: August 28, 2023



Huttakan Navadurong, Kessarin Thanapirom, Salisa Wejnaruemarn, Thaninee Prasoppokakorn, Roongruedee Chaiteerakij, Piyawat Komolmit, Sombat Treeprasertsuk, Division of Gastroenterology, Department of Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Chulalongkorn University and King Chulalongkorn Memorial Hospital, Thai Red Cross Society, Bangkok 10330, Thailand

Thaninee Prasoppokakorn, Department of Medicine, Queen Savang Vadhana Memorial Hospital, Chonburi 20110, Thailand

Corresponding author: Sombat Treeprasertsuk, MD, PhD, Professor, Division of Gastroenterology, Department of Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Chulalongkorn University and King Chulalongkorn Memorial Hospital, Thai Red Cross Society, 1873 Rama 4 Road, Pathumwan District, Bangkok 10330, Thailand. battan5410@gmail.com

## Abstract

## BACKGROUND

The albumin-bilirubin (ALBI) score is an index of liver function recently developed to assess prognosis in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC). It can detect small changes in liver dysfunction and has been successfully applied to the prediction of survival in patients with non-malignant liver diseases of various etiologies.

## AIM

To investigate the ALBI score for identifying decompensation risk at the 3-year follow-up in patients with compensated cirrhosis.

## **METHODS**

One-hundred and twenty-three patients with compensated cirrhosis without HCC in King Chulalongkorn Memorial Hospital diagnosed by imaging were retrospectively enrolled from January 2016 to December 2020. A total of 113 patients (91.9%) had Child A cirrhosis with a median model for end-stage liver disease (MELD) score of less than 9. Baseline clinical and laboratory variables and decompensation events were collected. The ALBI score was calculated and validated to classify decompensation risk into low-, middle-, and high-risk groups using three ALBI grade ranges (ALBI grade 1:  $\leq$  -2.60; grade 2: > -2.60 but  $\leq$  -1.39; grade 3: > -1.39). Decompensation events were defined as ascites development, variceal bleeding, or grade 3 or 4 hepatic encephalopathy.



#### RESULTS

Among 123 cirrhotic patients enrolled, 13.8% (n = 17) developed decompensating events at a median time of 25 [95% confidence interval (CI): 17-31] mo. Median baseline ALBI score in compensated cirrhosis was significantly lower than that of patients who developed decompensation events [-2.768 (-2.956 to -2.453) *vs* -2.007 (-2.533 to - 1.537); P = 0.01]. Analysis of decompensation risk at 3 years showed that ALBI score had a time-dependent area under the curve (tAUC) of 0.86 (95%CI: 0.78-0.92), which was significantly better than that of ALBI-Fibrosis-4 (ALBI-FIB4) score (tAUC = 0.77), MELD score (tAUC = 0.66), Child-Pugh score (tAUC = 0.65), and FIB-4 score (tAUC = 0.48) (P < 0.05 for all). The 3-year cumulative incidence of decompensation was 3.1%, 22.6%, and 50% in the low-, middle-, and high-risk groups, respectively (P < 0.001). The odds ratio for decompensation in patients of the high-risk group was 23.33 (95%CI: 3.88-140.12, P = 0.001).

#### CONCLUSION

The ALBI score accurately identifies decompensation risk at the 3-year follow-up in patients with compensated cirrhosis. Those cirrhotic patients with a high-risk grade of ALBI score showed a 23 times greater odds of decompensation.

Key Words: Albumin-bilirubin score; Compensated cirrhosis; Hepatic decompensation risk

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

**Core Tip:** The albumin-bilirubin (ALBI) score has been successfully applied to the prediction of survival in patients with non-malignant liver diseases of various etiologies. This study demonstrated that the ALBI score can accurately identify decompensation risk at the 3-year follow-up in patients with compensated cirrhosis. The ALBI score is a simple and ready-to-use tool to help clinicians monitor and make appropriate treatment strategies in patients with compensated cirrhosis.

**Citation:** Navadurong H, Thanapirom K, Wejnaruemarn S, Prasoppokakorn T, Chaiteerakij R, Komolmit P, Treeprasertsuk S. Validation of the albumin-bilirubin score for identifying decompensation risk in patients with compensated cirrhosis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2023; 29(32): 4873-4882

**URL:** https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i32/4873.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4873

## INTRODUCTION

Cirrhosis is the end stage of chronic liver disease which is currently the 11<sup>th</sup> leading cause of death and 15<sup>th</sup> leading cause of morbidity across the world, accounting for 2.2% of deaths and 1.5% of disability-adjusted life years worldwide[1]. The disease evolves from an asymptomatic phase as compensated cirrhosis to a symptomatic phase as decompensated cirrhosis[2]. Decompensated cirrhosis is defined by the presence of variceal bleeding, encephalopathy, ascites, hepato-renal syndrome, and/or jaundice[3]. Transition from a compensated to a decompensated stage occurs at a rate of 5%-7% per year[4]. Median survival of patients with compensated cirrhosis is 12 years, while that of decompensated patients is less than 2 years[5]. Once decompensation has occurred, mortality without transplant is as high as 85% over 5 years[4].

For over 60 years, the best predictor of decompensation in cirrhotic patients has been the hepatic venous pressure gradient (HVPG)[6]. HVPG has a greater discriminative ability to predict clinical decompensation in patients with compensated cirrhosis than either the model for end-stage liver disease (MELD) or Child-Pugh score. Research shows that patients with a HVPG < 10 mmHg have a 90% probability of not developing clinical decompensation in a median follow-up of 4 years[6]. However, HVPG measurement is invasive, requires specialized healthcare personnel, and is often unavailable in many healthcare systems. The appearance of noninvasive tests, most notably, transient elastography, has provided a staging tool for prognostic markers of portal hypertension[7]. Recently, Baveno VII criteria were developed using transient elastography for liver stiffness measurements and platelet counts to define clinically significant portal hypertension and prognosis, risk stratification, and indication to start beta-blocker therapy in compensated advanced chronic liver disease and compensated cirrhosis patients[8]. Within a median follow-up of 40 mo, 7.2% of the 1159 compensated advanced chronic liver disease and compensated cirrhosis patients developed an initial decompensation event[8].

Well-known prognostic scoring systems that are currently used such as the MELD score and Child-Pugh score were primarily established to predict mortality in patients with cirrhosis. The Child-Pugh score was originally developed to assess the survival of cirrhotic patients undergoing shunt surgery to relieve portal hypertension in order to treat variceal bleeding[9,10]. The MELD score was developed to more precisely evaluate 3-mo mortality for patients with cirrhosis in order to prioritize liver donor allocation[11]. The MELD score is considered more reproducible than the Child-Pugh score because it does not include subjective variables such as ascites and encephalopathy. However, the MELD score has not been shown to be superior to the Child-Pugh score in terms of predictive accuracy in different cirrhotic populations[12].

Zaisbiidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Many studies have attempted to evaluate or develop a prognostic scoring system for predicting the risk of decompensation in a patient with compensated cirrhosis based on clinical and laboratory parameters. Well-known scoring systems such as MELD, Child-Pugh, Fibrosis-4 (FIB-4) scores and newly developed scoring system such as albuminbilirubin FIB-4 (ALBI-FIB4) score which combine the ALBI score and FIB-4 score were evaluated for predicting the risk of decompensation in a patient with compensated cirrhosis. Prior studies show that the ALBI-FIB4 score can identify a highrisk patient more accurately than MELD, Child-Pugh and FIB-4 scores[13-15].

The ALBI score was recently created and validated to specifically assess hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) liver functional reserve for predicting survival of HCC patients receiving various treatment modalities[16]. The ALBI grade was calculated using albumin and bilirubin levels. Its application has been increasingly expanded to chronic liver disease in general and has proven remarkably accurate in terms of prognosis[17]. Many publications have shown that the ALBI score is highly prognostic in cirrhotic patients and has shown the ability to correlate to HVPG levels[18], predicting the presence of gastroesophageal varices and stratifying bleeding risk[19], and severe portopulmonary hypertension[20].

Since the utility of ALBI score in predicting decompensation risk in patients with compensated cirrhosis has yet been fully investigated, we aimed to evaluate the ALBI score's ability to identify decompensation risk at 3 years follow-up in patients with compensated cirrhosis.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients with compensated cirrhosis receiving care at King Chulalongkorn Memorial Hospital from January 2016 to December 2020 were enrolled retrospectively. The diagnosis of cirrhosis was made by imaging with ultrasonography, multiphasic contrast-enhanced computed tomography, or gadoxetic acid-enhanced magnetic resonance imaging. Patients with missing data, HCC at baseline, or a history of hepatic decompensation at the time of diagnosis were excluded. Baseline characteristics of patients including age, sex, and etiologies of cirrhosis were obtained from medical records. Laboratory data including serum creatinine, albumin, bilirubin, aspartate transaminase (AST), alanine transaminase (ALT), platelets, and international normalized ratio (INR) were collected.

Decompensation events, defined as ascites development, variceal bleeding, or grade 3 or 4 hepatic encephalopathy, were ascertained by clinicians in charge of their care and supported with either endoscopy reports, abdominal imaging, or medical reports. Time to decompensation was calculated from date of study entry until date of first recorded decompensation.

The ALBI score at baseline was calculated using the equation (log10 bilirubin in  $\mu$ mol/L × 0.66) + [albumin in g/L × (-0.085)][16] and validated to categorize decompensation risk into low-, middle-, and high-risk groups classified by ALBI grades 1, 2, and 3. The cut points of ALBI grades were similar to those in HCC patients: ALBI grade 1: ≤ -2.60; grade 2: > - 2.60 but ≤ -1.39; grade 3: > -1.39.

#### Statistical analysis

For baseline characteristics, continuous variables with a normal distribution are presented as the mean  $\pm$  SD, while those with a non-normal distribution are presented as median and interquartile range (IQR). The Mann-Whitney *U* test was used to compare differences in continuous variables while Fisher's exact test was used to assess for significant differences in binomial variables. Time to decompensation according to baseline ALBI grade and overall survival following the first decompensation were examined by Kaplan-Meier graphs and compared using the log-rank test. Cox proportional hazards analysis was used to identify ALBI score and other potential factors associated with decompensation. Significant factors identified in the univariate analysis were included in the multivariate analysis. The odds ratio (OR) calculated by logistic regression analysis provided estimates of the change in decompensation odds at each ALBI grade at baseline. The time-dependent area under the curve (tAUC) was estimated to evaluate the ability of each prognostic score to predict decompensation. A *P*-value of < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. All statistical analyses were performed using IBM SPSS Statistics version 22.

#### RESULTS

A total of 123 compensated cirrhotic patients were enrolled in our study. Table 1 summarizes their baseline characteristics. Mean age was 63.9 years (SD: 12.3), and 72 (58.5%) patients were male. Mean body mass index was 24.5 kg/m<sup>2</sup> (SD: 3.7). Viral hepatitis B was the most common etiology of cirrhosis (n = 43, 35%), followed by viral hepatitis C (n = 30, 24.4%), nonalcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH) (n = 29, 23.6%), alcohol liver disease (n = 19, 15.4%), and autoimmune hepatitis (n = 2, 1.6%). All patients with viral hepatitis B or viral hepatitis C received antiviral treatment with a sustained virological response. For patients with NASH, 17 (58.6%) patients had diabetes mellitus and 15 (51.7%) patients were obese. At baseline, 113 (91.9%) patients had Child-Pugh class A with 91 (80.5%) and 22 (19.5%) patients having a Child-Pugh score of 5 and 6, respectively, and 10 (8.1%) had Child-Pugh class B. For ALBI grade at baseline, 64 (52%) patients had ALBI grade 1, 53 (43.1%) had ALBI grade 2, and 6 (4.9%) had ALBI grade 3. Median prognostic scores predicting first decompensation at baseline were: MELD score (8.7; IQR: 7.8-10.1), ALBI score (-2.63; IQR: -2.91 to -2.06), ALBI-FIB4 score (-2.79; IQR: -3.28 to -1.93), and FIB-4 score (3.2; IQR: 1.8-5.3).

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 Baseline characteristics of patients with compensated cirrhosis, n (%)			
Variable	n = 123		
Age, yr, mean (SD)	63.9 (12.3)		
Male	72 (58.5)		
Body mass index, kg/m <sup>2</sup> , mean (SD)	24.5 (3.7)		
Obesity	54 (43.9)		
Diabetes	33 (26.8)		
Etiology of disease			
HBV	43 (35)		
HCV	30 (24.4)		
NASH	29 (23.6)		
Alcohol	19 (15.4)		
Autoimmune hepatitis	2 (1.6)		
Laboratory data			
Creatinine, mg/dL, median (IQR)	0.8 (0.7-0.9)		
Albumin, g/dL, median (IQR)	4 (3.4-4.3)		
Bilirubin, mg/dL, median (IQR)	0.9 (0.6-1.5)		
AST, U/L, median (IQR)	44 (28-66)		
ALT, U/L, median (IQR)	33 (24-58)		
Platelets, $\times 10^9/L$ , median (IQR)	142 (104-200)		
INR, median (IQR)	1.1 (1-1.2)		
Child-Pugh grade			
А	113 (91.9)		
В	10 (8.1)		
Decompensation event	17 (13.8)		
Variceal bleeding	8 (47)		
Ascites development	5 (29.4)		
Grade 3 or 4 hepatic encephalopathy	4 (23.6)		
MELD, median (IQR)	8.7 (7.8-10.1)		
ALBI score, median (IQR)	-2.63 (-2.91 to -2.06)		
ALBI grade			
1	64 (52)		
2	53 (43.1)		
3	6 (4.9)		
ALBI-FIB4 score, median (IQR)	-2.79 (-3.28 to -1.93)		
FIB-4 score, median (IQR)	3.2 (1.8-5.3)		

NASH: Nonalcoholic steatohepatitis; HBV: Hepatitis B virus; HCV: Hepatitis C virus; AST: Aspartate transaminase; ALT: Alanine transaminase; INR: International normalized ratio; MELD: Model for end-stage liver disease; ALBI: Albumin-bilirubin; FIB-4: Fibrosis-4; SD: Standard deviation; IQR: Interquartile range

#### Predictors of decompensation in patients with compensated cirrhosis

During a median follow-up of 36 (IQR: 35-36) mo, 17 (13.8%) patients developed an initial decompensation event within 3 years follow-up at a median time of 25 [95% confidence interval (CI): 17-31] mo. Events included variceal bleeding in eight (47%) patients, ascites in five (29.4%), and grade 3 or 4 hepatic encephalopathy in four (23.6%). Among the 17 patients who experienced decompensating events, the most common precipitants of hepatic decompensation were

Snishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

gastrointestinal bleeding (n = 8, 47%), followed by infection (n = 1, 6%). However, in eight (47%) of the patients who developed decompensating events, no specific cause of decompensation could be identified. The eight patients who experienced variceal bleeding received a combination of endoscopic treatment, intravenous octreotide, and antibiotic prophylaxis. Treatment for ascites in the five affected patients involved a combination of spironolactone and furosemide, with one patient requiring abdominal paracentesis due to tense ascites. All the four patients with grade 3 or 4 hepatic encephalopathy were treated with lactulose. Additionally, the patient who experienced decompensation due to infection received intravenous antibiotic therapy. Overall survival following the first decompensation was 82.4% at 3 years. The median overall survival of patients who developed the first decompensation was 29.9 (95% CI: 23.7-36.0) mo.

In compensated cirrhotic patients who developed an initial decompensation, albumin, bilirubin, ALT, ALBI, MELD, ALBI-FIB4, and Child-Pugh scores were found to be associated with initial decompensation, with an hazard ratio (HR) of 0.10 (95% CI: 0.03-0.26, *P* < 0.001), 1.21 (95% CI: 1.02-1.43, *P* = 0.02), 1.01 (95% CI: 1.00-1.02, *P* = 0.01), 8.31 (95% CI: 3.48-19.85, *P* < 0.001), 1.11 (95%CI: 1.02-1.21, *P* = 0.01), 2.30 (95%CI: 1.60-3.31, *P* < 0.001), and 1.98 (95%CI: 1.15-3.39, *P* = 0.01), respectively. In the multivariate analysis, ALBI score remained independently associated with initial decompensation with an adjusted HR of 4.18 (95%CI: 1.40-12.53) (P = 0.01) (Table 2).

#### Performance of each prognostic score for predicting decompensation at 3-year follow-up

An analysis of decompensation risk at the 3-year follow-up demonstrated that ALBI score had an tAUC of 0.86 (95%CI: 0.78-0.92), which performed significantly better than ALBI-FIB4 (tAUC = 0.77), MELD (tAUC = 0.66), Child-Pugh (tAUC = 0.65), or FIB-4 scores (tAUC = 0.48) (*P* < 0.05 for all) (Table 3 and Figure 1).

#### Decompensation risk stratification based on ALBI grade

In patients who developed a decompensation event, the majority were in the middle-risk group (n = 12, 70.6%), two in low-risk group (11.8%), and three in high-risk group (17.6%) according to the ALBI grade (Table 4). Median baseline ALBI score in the decompensated cirrhosis group was significantly higher than that of the compensated cirrhosis group [-2.768 (-2.956 to -2.453) vs -2.007 (-2.533 to -1.537), P = 0.01]. The cumulative incidence of decompensation at 3 years was 3.1% in the low-risk group, 22.6% in the middle-risk group, and 50% in the high-risk group (P = 0.003 and P < 0.001, respectively) (Table 4). The OR for decompensation in patients in the high-risk and middle-risk groups was 23.33 (95% CI: 3.88-140.12, P = 0.001) and 7.83 (95% CI: 1.75-35.01, P = 0.007), respectively (Table 4). Patients in the high-risk group exhibited a significantly shorter time to the initial decompensation compared to those in both the middle-risk and low-risk groups [26.5 mo (95%CI: 18.5-34.5), 33.2 mo (95%CI: 31.5-35.1), and 35.5 mo (95%CI: 34.7-36.2), respectively (P < 0.001)] (Figure 2).

Regarding the etiology of liver disease within each decompensation risk group, viral hepatitis was found in a significantly higher number of patients within the low-risk group compared to the middle and high-risk groups, with 45 (61%), 24 (32.9%), and 4 (5.5%) patients, respectively (P = 0.02). However, there was no statistically significant difference in the prevalence of NASH, alcohol-related liver disease, or autoimmune hepatitis among the decompensation risk groups.

#### DISCUSSION

This study validated the ALBI score as an accurate prognostic tool to stratify patients with compensated cirrhosis for the risk of decompensation at the 3-year follow-up. The ALBI grade identified high-risk patients more effectively than either MELD, Child-Pugh, ALBI-FIB4, or FIB-4 score.

Novel scoring systems have been developed for prognostic stratification risk of decompensation among patients with compensated cirrhosis over a medium- or long-term follow-up period. One novel scoring system focusing on liver stiffness and measured by transient elastography, presence of gastroesophageal varices from endoscopic screening, albumin, and platelets, has shown excellent accuracy in predicting risk of decompensation at the 3-year follow-up with a tAUC of 0.89. This performance was significantly higher than that of ALBI-FIB-4, Baveno VII criteria, or MELD score. ALBI grade score maintained a tAUC of over 0.8 throughout the 5-year follow-up period[15]. Other novel scoring systems, which consisted of simple and routinely performed serum marker-based scores such as AST, ALT, albumin, bilirubin, and platelets, have also shown an effective ability to identify high-risk patients for the risk of decompensation. The tAUC ranged from 0.69-0.80 using these scoring systems, which was significantly higher than that of the MELD or Child-Pugh score[14,21].

The ALBI score was recently developed to assess liver functional reserve and prognosis among HCC patients[16]. It offers a simple, evidence-based, objective, and discriminatory method that has been extensively tested with an international cohort and enables more detailed prognostic classification than the Child-Pugh grade [16]. Due to the fact that ALBI is simple to calculate needing only albumin and bilirubin measures, application of ALBI has been increasingly extended to other chronic liver diseases including decompensation for liver cirrhosis[17]. Several studies reported that ALBI might be comparable to MELD for predicting short-term mortality, but better than MELD in predicting longer-term mortality in patients with decompensated cirrhosis [22-25]. Recently, one study that evaluated the correlation between the ALBI score and portal pressure in cirrhotic patients showed that ALBI had a better correlation with HVPG compared to MELD, Child-Pugh, FIB-4, and aminotransferase/platelet ratio index scores with a tAUC of 0.72 (P < 0.001)[18]. This study also showed that ALBI grade 3 was able to predict early mortality in patients with a MELD score lower than 14. Based on the pathophysiology of decompensated cirrhosis, which involves an elevation in portal pressure, it has been observed that when the HVPG surpasses 10 mmHg, it correlates with the occurrence of decompensation<sup>[26]</sup>, Therefore, the ALBI score exhibits potential in predicting decompensation by virtue of its correlation with HVPG. However, this study had a higher



Navadurong H et al. ALBI for identifying decompensation risk

Table 2 Predictors of decompensation in patients with compensated cirrhosis					
Variable	Univariate		Multivariate		
	Hazard ratio (95%CI)	<i>P</i> value	Adjusted hazard ratio (95%CI)	<i>P</i> value	
Age	1.01 (0.97-1.05)	0.47	1.01 (0.97-1.06)	0.56	
Male	0.58 (0.22-1.50)	0.26	0.55 (0.18-1.69)	0.29	
Creatinine	1.20 (0.83-1.74)	0.31			
Albumin	0.10 (0.03-0.26)	< 0.001			
Bilirubin	1.21 (1.02-1.43)	0.02	.02		
AST	1.00 (0.99-1.00)	0.34			
ALT	1.01 (1.00-1.02)	0.01	).01		
Platelets	0.99 (0.98-1.00)	0.27			
INR	1.58 (0.11-22.29)	0.73			
ALBI score	8.31 (3.48-19.85)	< 0.001	4.18 (1.40-12.53)	0.01	
MELD score	1.11 (1.02-1.21)	0.01	1.07 (0.92-1.24)	0.34	
ALBI-FIB4 score	2.30 (1.60-3.31)	< 0.001	1 1.73 (0.82-3.64) 0.15		
FIB-4 score	1.02 (0.92-1.13)	0.67			
Child-Pugh score	1.98 (1.15-3.39)	0.01	1.26 (0.61-2.58)	0.54	

AST: Aspartate transaminase; ALT: Alanine transaminase; INR: International normalized ratio; MELD: Model for end-stage liver disease; ALBI: Albuminbilirubin; FIB-4: Fibrosis-4; CI: Confidence interval.

Table 3 Comparative performance of each prognostic score for predicting decompensation at 3 years			
Prognostic score	tAUC	P value vs ALBI score	
ALBI	0.86 (0.78-0.92)	Reference	
MELD	0.66 (0.56-0.75)	< 0.001	
ALBI-FIB4	0.77 (0.68-0.86)	0.04	
FIB-4	0.48 (0.38-0.58)	< 0.001	
Child-Pugh	0.65 (0.55-0.75)	< 0.001	

MELD: Model for end-stage liver disease; ALBI: Albumin-bilirubin; FIB-4: Fibrosis-4; tAUC: Time-dependent area under the curve.

Table 4 Decompensation risk stratification based on albumin-bilirubin grade at baseline				
ALBI grade	Decompensation at 3-yr ( <i>n</i> , %)	P value	OR (95%CI)	<i>P</i> value
1	2/64 (3.1)	-	1.0 (reference)	-
2	12/53 (22.6)	0.003	7.83 (1.75-35.01)	0.007
3	3/6 (50)	< 0.001	23.33 (3.88-140.12)	0.001

ALBI: Albumin-bilirubin; OR: Odds ratio.

median MELD score at enrollment than our study (13 vs 8.7). By using ALBI grade 3 to predict decompensation stemming from increases in portal pressure, our study may need more patients with a higher MELD score at enrollment to evaluate the performance of ALBI to predict decompensation due to an increase in HVPG.

Our study found that the odds of decompensation in patients of the high-risk group was 23.33 times higher compared to patients in the lower risk group. The small sample size of the high-risk group and the high dispersion of ALBI score causes the precision of the OR in our study to be low. Thus, we need a greater number of high-risk patients for quantitative confirmation and to more precisely analyze the predictive performance of the high-risk group.



Snishideng® WJG https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 1 Comparative performance of each prognostic score for predicting decompensation at 3 years. FIB-4: Fibrosis-4; MELD: Model for endstage liver disease; ALBI: Albumin-bilirubin.



Figure 2 Time to decompensation using the albumin-bilirubin grade at baseline. ALBI: Albumin-bilirubin.

Although our study cohort was enrolled at a single-centered tertiary care hospital in Thailand, baseline characteristics of our patients were similar to those of cohorts used to validate other newly developed scoring systems in different countries and continents. In a cohort comprised of an Asian population[15], the most common etiology of cirrhosis was viral hepatitis B at 37.1% compared to 35% in our study cohort. Baseline MELD score and Child-Pugh score in our study cohort were similar to those of cohorts used to validate other scoring systems, where 90% of patients had Child-Pugh class A with a median MELD score ranging from 7-9[14,15,21]. The rate of decompensation in our study cohort, at 13.8%, was found to be lower compared to those of other cohorts utilizing different scoring systems, where the decompensation rates ranged between 19.3% and 26.9%[14,15,21]. This discrepancy in decompensation rates could potentially be attributed to a shorter median follow-up time in our cohort, which was 3 years, in contrast to the longer follow-up periods of 4.1 to 4.5 years observed in other cohorts[14,15,21].

Viral hepatitis accounted for 59% of patients in our cohort, all of whom received antiviral treatment resulting in a sustained virological response. Among patients with viral hepatitis, 70.3% were classified as belonging to the low-risk group. We observed a significant increase in the number of patients with viral hepatitis in the low-risk group compared to the middle and high-risk groups (P = 0.02). Consequently, 52% (n = 64) of patients in our cohort were categorized as

belonging to the low-risk group, while only 4.9% (n = 6) were classified as high-risk. This distribution can primarily be attributed to the prevalence of viral hepatitis as the underlying etiology of liver disease in our study population.

The strength of this study was that we provided the first evidence that the ALBI score accurately identified decompensation risk at the 3-year follow-up in patients with compensated cirrhosis. The ALBI score is a useful tool to help select high-risk patients to guide treatment to reduce the risk of decompensation. This study represents the ability of the ALBI score to assess liver function and liver disease progression with the advantage of being simple to calculate using only serum albumin and bilirubin levels.

This study has several limitations. First, the cohort in our study was retrospectively completely only at a single-center tertiary care hospital in Thailand. A large multi-center prospective cohort study is required to validate the ALBI score. Second, most of patients had Child-Pugh class A, suggesting that the number of patients with decompensated cirrhosis is relatively low. Thus, our findings may not be readily applicable to a population predominantly with advanced cirrhosis. Third, comparisons to other novel scoring systems that require predictors besides laboratory variables such as transient elastography and gastroesophageal varices from endoscopic findings, could not be performed due to the lack of this information in our study cohort. Inclusion of patients with prompt predictor variables to validate is required. Finally, additional data of the ALBI score including changes in annual ALBI grading or changing of ALBI grades between compensation and decompensation may give new information for the prediction of a decompensation event.

## CONCLUSION

This study has documented the excellent performance of the ALBI score to accurately identify decompensation risk at the 3-year follow-up in patients with compensated cirrhosis. The ALBI score is a simple and ready-to-use tool to help clinicians monitor and make appropriate treatment decisions among patients with compensated cirrhosis.

## ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

#### Research background

The albumin-bilirubin (ALBI) score is an index of liver function recently developed to assess prognosis in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC). It has been successfully applied to the prediction of survival in patients with nonmalignant liver diseases of various etiologies.

#### Research motivation

The utility of ALBI score in predicting decompensation risk in patients with compensated cirrhosis has yet been fully investigated.

#### Research objectives

The objective of this study was to investigate the ALBI score for identifying decompensation risk at the 3-year follow-up in patients with compensated cirrhosis.

#### Research methods

One-hundred and twenty-three patients with compensated cirrhosis without HCC in King Chulalongkorn Memorial Hospital diagnosed by imaging were retrospectively enrolled from January 2016 to December 2020. The ALBI score was calculated and validated to classify decompensation risk into low-, middle-, and high-risk groups using three ALBI grade ranges (ALBI grade 1:  $\leq$  -2.60; grade 2: > -2.60 but  $\leq$  -1.39; grade 3: > -1.39). Decompensation events were defined as ascites development, variceal bleeding, or grade 3 or 4 hepatic encephalopathy.

#### Research results

Among 123 cirrhotic patients enrolled, 13.8% (n = 17) developed decompensating events at a median time of 25 [95% confidence interval (CI): 17-31] mo. Analysis of decompensation risk at 3 years showed that ALBI score had a timedependent area under the curve (tAUC) of 0.86 (95%CI: 0.78-0.92) which was significantly better than that of ALBI-Fibrosis-4 (ALBI-FIB4) score (tAUC = 0.77), model for end-stage liver disease score (tAUC = 0.66), Child-Pugh score (tAUC = 0.65), or FIB-4 score (tAUC = 0.48) (P < 0.05 for all). The 3-year cumulative incidence of decompensation was 3.1%, 22.6% and 50% in the low-, middle-, and high-risk groups, respectively (P < 0.001). The odds ratio for decompensation in patients of the high-risk group was 23.33 (95% CI: 3.88-140.12, P = 0.001).

#### Research conclusions

The ALBI score accurately identifies decompensation risk at the 3-year follow-up in patients with compensated cirrhosis. Those patients with a high-risk grade of ALBI score showed a 23 times greater odds of decompensation.

#### **Research perspectives**

The ALBI score represents an outstanding non-invasive scoring system, enabling clinicians to make precise decisions regarding the monitoring and guidance of treatment for patients with compensated cirrhosis.



## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was supported by funding from the Fatty Liver Research Grant, Division of Gastroenterology, Faculty of Medicine Foundation, Chulalongkorn University. We would like to thank all the clinical and research staff from the Division of Gastroenterology, King Chulalongkorn Memorial Hospital.

## FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Navadurong H and Treeprasertsuk S designed the research, analyzed the data, and wrote the manuscript; Thanapirom K, Wejnaruemarn S, Prasoppokakorn T, Chaiteerakij R, and Komolmit P administered support; Navadurong H, Thanapirom K, Wejnaruemarn S, and Treeprasertsuk S provided the study materials; Navadurong H and Wejnaruemarn S collected and assembly the data.

Institutional review board statement: The study protocol was approved by the Institutional Review Board of the Faculty of Medicine, Chulalongkorn University (IRB No. 423/64).

**Informed consent statement:** The informed consent was waived

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement-checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement-checklist of items.

**Open-Access:** This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

#### Country/Territory of origin: Thailand

ORCID number: Salisa Wejnaruemarn 0000-0001-8455-426X; Thaninee Prasoppokakorn 0000-0002-1012-9874; Roongruedee Chaiteerakij 0000-0002-7191-3881; Piyawat Komolmit 0000-0002-1357-9547; Sombat Treeprasertsuk 0000-0001-6459-8329.

S-Editor: Wang JJ L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Wang JJ

## REFERENCES

- 1 Cheemerla S, Balakrishnan M. Global Epidemiology of Chronic Liver Disease. Clin Liver Dis (Hoboken) 2021; 17: 365-370 [PMID: 34136143 DOI: 10.1002/cld.1061]
- 2 Ginès P, Krag A, Abraldes JG, Solà E, Fabrellas N, Kamath PS. Liver cirrhosis. Lancet 2021; 398: 1359-1376 [PMID: 34543610 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(21)01374-X]
- D'Amico G, Garcia-Tsao G, Pagliaro L. Natural history and prognostic indicators of survival in cirrhosis: a systematic review of 118 studies. J 3 Hepatol 2006; 44: 217-231 [PMID: 16298014 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2005.10.013]
- 4 Schuppan D, Afdhal NH. Liver cirrhosis. Lancet 2008; 371: 838-851 [PMID: 18328931 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(08)60383-9]
- Samonakis DN, Koulentaki M, Coucoutsi C, Augoustaki A, Baritaki C, Digenakis E, Papiamonis N, Fragaki M, Matrella E, Tzardi M, 5 Kouroumalis EA. Clinical outcomes of compensated and decompensated cirrhosis: A long term study. World J Hepatol 2014; 6: 504-512 [PMID: 25068002 DOI: 10.4254/wjh.v6.i7.504]
- Ripoll C, Groszmann R, Garcia-Tsao G, Grace N, Burroughs A, Planas R, Escorsell A, Garcia-Pagan JC, Makuch R, Patch D, Matloff DS, 6 Bosch J; Portal Hypertension Collaborative Group. Hepatic venous pressure gradient predicts clinical decompensation in patients with compensated cirrhosis. Gastroenterology 2007; 133: 481-488 [PMID: 17681169 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2007.05.024]
- Sandrin L, Fourquet B, Hasquenoph JM, Yon S, Fournier C, Mal F, Christidis C, Ziol M, Poulet B, Kazemi F, Beaugrand M, Palau R. 7 Transient elastography: a new noninvasive method for assessment of hepatic fibrosis. Ultrasound Med Biol 2003; 29: 1705-1713 [PMID: 14698338 DOI: 10.1016/j.ultrasmedbio.2003.07.001]
- de Franchis R, Bosch J, Garcia-Tsao G, Reiberger T, Ripoll C; Baveno VII Faculty. Baveno VII Renewing consensus in portal hypertension. 8 J Hepatol 2022; 76: 959-974 [PMID: 35120736 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2021.12.022]
- 9 Child CG, Turcotte JG. Surgery and portal hypertension. Major Probl Clin Surg 1964; 1: 1-85 [PMID: 4950264]
- Infante-Rivard C, Esnaola S, Villeneuve JP. Clinical and statistical validity of conventional prognostic factors in predicting short-term 10 survival among cirrhotics. Hepatology 1987; 7: 660-664 [PMID: 3610046 DOI: 10.1002/hep.1840070408]
- 11 Kamath PS, Wiesner RH, Malinchoc M, Kremers W, Therneau TM, Kosberg CL, D'Amico G, Dickson ER, Kim WR. A model to predict survival in patients with end-stage liver disease. Hepatology 2001; 33: 464-470 [PMID: 11172350 DOI: 10.1053/jhep.2001.22172]



- Durand F, Valla D. Assessment of the prognosis of cirrhosis: Child-Pugh versus MELD. J Hepatol 2005; 42 Suppl: S100-S107 [PMID: 12 15777564 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2004.11.015]
- Yu Q, Xu C, Li Q, Ding Z, Lv Y, Liu C, Huang Y, Zhou J, Huang S, Xia C, Meng X, Lu C, Li Y, Tang T, Wang Y, Song Y, Qi X, Ye J, Ju S. 13 Spleen volume-based non-invasive tool for predicting hepatic decompensation in people with compensated cirrhosis (CHESS1701). JHEP Rep 2022; 4: 100575 [PMID: 36204707 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhepr.2022.100575]
- Guha IN, Harris R, Berhane S, Dillon A, Coffey L, James MW, Cucchetti A, Harman DJ, Aithal GP, Elshaarawy O, Waked I, Stewart S, 14 Johnson PJ. Validation of a Model for Identification of Patients With Compensated Cirrhosis at High Risk of Decompensation. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 17: 2330-2338.e1 [PMID: 30716478 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2019.01.042]
- Liu C, Cao Z, Yan H, Wong YJ, Xie Q, Hirooka M, Enomoto H, Kim TH, Hanafy AS, Liu Y, Huang Y, Li X, Kang N, Koizumi Y, Hiasa Y, 15 Nishimura T, Iijima H, Jung YK, Yim HJ, Guo Y, Zhang L, Ma J, Kumar M, Jindal A, Teh KB, Sarin SK, Qi X. A Novel SAVE Score to Stratify Decompensation Risk in Compensated Advanced Chronic Liver Disease (CHESS2102): An International Multicenter Cohort Study. Am J Gastroenterol 2022; 117: 1605-1613 [PMID: 35973168 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.00000000001873]
- Johnson PJ, Berhane S, Kagebayashi C, Satomura S, Teng M, Reeves HL, O'Beirne J, Fox R, Skowronska A, Palmer D, Yeo W, Mo F, Lai P, 16 Iñarrairaegui M, Chan SL, Sangro B, Miksad R, Tada T, Kumada T, Toyoda H. Assessment of liver function in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma: a new evidence-based approach-the ALBI grade. J Clin Oncol 2015; 33: 550-558 [PMID: 25512453 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2014.57.9151]
- Toyoda H, Johnson PJ. The ALBI score: From liver function in patients with HCC to a general measure of liver function. JHEP Rep 2022; 4: 17 100557 [PMID: 36124124 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhepr.2022.100557]
- Hsieh YC, Lee KC, Wang YW, Yang YY, Hou MC, Huo TI, Lin HC. Correlation and prognostic accuracy between noninvasive liver 18 fibrosismarkers and portal pressure in cirrhosis: Role of ALBI score. PLoS One 2018; 13: e0208903 [PMID: 30540824 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0208903]
- Miyamoto Y, Enomoto H, Nishikawa H, Nishimura T, Iwata Y, Nishiguchi S, Iijima H. Association of the Modified ALBI Grade With 19 Endoscopic Findings of Gastroesophageal Varices. In Vivo 2021; 35: 1163-1168 [PMID: 33622916 DOI: 10.21873/invivo.12364]
- Kawaguchi T, Honda A, Sugiyama Y, Nakano D, Tsutsumi T, Tahara N, Torimura T, Fukumoto Y. Association between the albumin-bilirubin 20 (ALBI) score and severity of portopulmonary hypertension (PoPH): A data-mining analysis. Hepatol Res 2021; 51: 1207-1218 [PMID: 34534392 DOI: 10.1111/hepr.13714]
- Schneider ARP, Schneider CV, Schneider KM, Baier V, Schaper S, Diedrich C, Coboeken K, Mayer H, Gu W, Trebicka J, Blank LM, 21 Burghaus R, Lippert J, Rader DJ, Thaiss CA, Schlender JF, Trautwein C, Kuepfer L. Early prediction of decompensation (EPOD) score: Noninvasive determination of cirrhosis decompensation risk. Liver Int 2022; 42: 640-650 [PMID: 35007409 DOI: 10.1111/liv.15161]
- Zou D, Qi X, Zhu C, Ning Z, Hou F, Zhao J, Peng Y, Li J, Deng H, Guo X. Albumin-bilirubin score for predicting the in-hospital mortality of 22 acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding in liver cirrhosis: A retrospective study. Turk J Gastroenterol 2016; 27: 180-186 [PMID: 27015623 DOI: 10.5152/tjg.2016.15502]
- Fragaki M, Sifaki-Pistolla D, Orfanoudaki E, Kouroumalis E. Comparative evaluation of ALBI, MELD, and Child-Pugh scores in prognosis 23 of cirrhosis: is ALBI the new alternative? Ann Gastroenterol 2019; 32: 626-632 [PMID: 31700241 DOI: 10.20524/aog.2019.0417]
- Oikonomou T, Goulis L, Doumtsis P, Tzoumari T, Akriviadis E, Cholongitas E. ALBI and PALBI Grades Are Associated with the Outcome 24 of Patients with Stable Decompensated Cirrhosis. Ann Hepatol 2019; 18: 126-136 [PMID: 31113581 DOI: 10.5604/01.3001.0012.7904]
- Wan SZ, Nie Y, Zhang Y, Liu C, Zhu X. Assessing the Prognostic Performance of the Child-Pugh, Model for End-Stage Liver Disease, and 25 Albumin-Bilirubin Scores in Patients with Decompensated Cirrhosis: A Large Asian Cohort from Gastroenterology Department. Dis Markers 2020; **2020**: 5193028 [PMID: 32148566 DOI: 10.1155/2020/5193028]
- 26 Engelmann C, Clària J, Szabo G, Bosch J, Bernardi M. Pathophysiology of decompensated cirrhosis: Portal hypertension, circulatory dysfunction, inflammation, metabolism and mitochondrial dysfunction. J Hepatol 2021; 75 Suppl 1: S49-S66 [PMID: 34039492 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2021.01.002



WÜ

# World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 August 28; 29(32): 4883-4899

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4883

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

#### **Retrospective Cohort Study**

## Different oncological features of colorectal cancer codon-specific KRAS mutations: Not codon 13 but codon 12 have prognostic value

Hong-Min Ahn, Duck-Woo Kim, Hyeon Jeong Oh, Hyung Kyung Kim, Hye Seung Lee, Tae Gyun Lee, Hye-Rim Shin, In Jun Yang, Jeehye Lee, Jung Wook Suh, Heung-Kwon Oh, Sung-Bum Kang

Specialty type: Oncology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

#### Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Malekpour A, Iran; Wang XL, China; Xie Q, China

Received: May 20, 2023 Peer-review started: May 20, 2023 First decision: June 22, 2023 Revised: July 6, 2023 Accepted: July 31, 2023 Article in press: July 31, 2023 Published online: August 28, 2023



Hong-Min Ahn, Duck-Woo Kim, Tae Gyun Lee, Hye-Rim Shin, In Jun Yang, Jeehye Lee, Jung Wook Suh, Heung-Kwon Oh, Sung-Bum Kang, Department of Surgery, Seoul National University Bundang Hospital, Seongnam 13620, South Korea

Hyeon Jeong Oh, Hyung Kyung Kim, Department of Pathology, Seoul National University Bundang Hospital, Seongnam 13620, South Korea

Hye Seung Lee, Department of Pathology, Seoul National University Hospital, Seoul 03080, South Korea

Corresponding author: Duck-Woo Kim, MD, PhD, Professor, Department of Surgery, Seoul National University Bundang Hospital, 166 Gumi-ro, Bundang-gu, Seongnam 13620, South Korea. kdw@snubh.org

## Abstract

#### BACKGROUND

Approximately 40% of colorectal cancer (CRC) cases are linked to Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog (KRAS) mutations. KRAS mutations are associated with poor CRC prognosis, especially KRAS codon 12 mutation, which is associated with metastasis and poorer survival. However, the clinicopathological characteristics and prognosis of KRAS codon 13 mutation in CRC remain unclear.

#### AIM

To evaluate the clinicopathological characteristics and prognostic value of codonspecific KRAS mutations, especially in codon 13.

#### **METHODS**

This retrospective, single-center, observational cohort study included patients who underwent surgery for stage I-III CRC between January 2009 and December 2019. Patients with KRAS mutation status confirmed by molecular pathology reports were included. The relationships between clinicopathological characteristics and individual codon-specific KRAS mutations were analyzed. Survival data were analyzed to identify codon-specific KRAS mutations as recurrence-related factors using the Cox proportional hazards regression model.

#### RESULTS


Among the 2203 patients, the incidence of *KRAS* codons 12, 13, and 61 mutations was 27.7%, 9.1%, and 1.3%, respectively. Both *KARS* codons 12 and 13 mutations showed a tendency to be associated with clinical characteristics, but only codon 12 was associated with pathological features, such as stage of primary tumor (T stage), lymph node involvement (N stage), vascular invasion, perineural invasion, tumor size, and microsatellite instability. *KRAS* codon 13 mutation showed no associations (77.2% *vs* 85.3%, *P* = 0.159), whereas codon 12 was associated with a lower 5-year recurrence-free survival rate (78.9% *vs* 75.5%, *P* = 0.025). In multivariable analysis, along with T and N stages and vascular and perineural invasion, only codon 12 (hazard ratio: 1.399; 95% confidence interval: 1.034-1.894; *P* = 0.030) among *KRAS* mutations was an independent risk factor for recurrence.

#### CONCLUSION

This study provides evidence that *KRAS* codon 13 mutation is less likely to serve as a prognostic biomarker than codon 12 mutation for CRC in a large-scale cohort.

Key Words: Genes; Ras; Codon; Colonic neoplasms; Rectal neoplasms

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

**Core Tip:** Based on a large-scale cohort of patients with stage I-III colorectal cancer (CRC), Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog (*KRAS*) codon 13 mutation is less pathogenic and recurrent. Moreover, focusing on the biological effects of codon-specific *KRAS* mutations and minimizing interference with various medical therapies, previous *in vivo* studies demonstrating that *KRAS* codon 13 mutation is less aggressive were translated into clinical outcomes in this study. This may influence many oncologists to consult with patients on their prognosis after surgery. We propose that *KRAS* codon 13 mutation is less likely to serve as a prognostic factor of CRC, compared with codon 12.

**Citation:** Ahn HM, Kim DW, Oh HJ, Kim HK, Lee HS, Lee TG, Shin HR, Yang IJ, Lee J, Suh JW, Oh HK, Kang SB. Different oncological features of colorectal cancer codon-specific *KRAS* mutations: Not codon 13 but codon 12 have prognostic value. *World J Gastroenterol* 2023; 29(32): 4883-4899

**URL:** https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i32/4883.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4883

# INTRODUCTION

Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog (*KRAS*) is one of the downstream molecules of the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) associated with cell proliferation, anti-apoptosis, and survival[1-3]. Abnormal activation of *KRAS*, a well-known oncogene, triggers uncontrolled tumor cell proliferation regardless of the initiating molecular signal from EGFR [4]. Mutations in *KRAS* promote the development of cancer in a variety of organs including the breast, prostate, lung, pancreas, colon, and rectum[1,2]. According to previous reports, approximately 40% of colorectal cancer (CRC) cases are linked to *KRAS* mutations[5-7], which occur more frequently in the proximal rather than in the distal colon[4,8,9]. Clinically, *KRAS* mutations are associated with resistance to anti-EGFR therapy and poor CRC prognosis[10,11].

CRC-related point mutations in *KRAS* occur at different codon locations. In most cases, *KRAS* mutations are detected in codon 12 or 13, whereas mutations in codon 61 or 146 have been reported only in a minority of patients with CRC[12]. Several clinical studies have indicated that *KRAS* codon 12 mutations are associated with metastasis and poor survival in advanced CRC[8,12-14]. *In-vitro* studies comparing cells with *KRAS* codon 12 and 13 mutations have demonstrated stronger transforming activity and resistance to apoptosis in cells with mutations in *KRAS* codon 12 than codon 13[15,16]. Most reports have concluded that *KRAS* codon 12 mutation is a poor prognostic factor following CRC resection. However, the oncological role of *KRAS* codon 13 mutation is controversial. *KRAS* codon 13 mutation has been linked to advanced-stage or lymph node metastasis and has been considered predictive of a higher likelihood of death in several studies[17,18]. In contrast, other investigators have shown no association between *KRAS* codon 13 mutations and tumor progression or CRC prognosis[4,19].

In addition to the controversial prognostic significance of *KRAS* codon 13 mutations, limited information is available regarding the clinical characteristics of codon-specific *KRAS* mutations in CRC. The incidence of codon-specific *KRAS* mutations other than those involving codon 12 (including codon 13) is low. Owing to the infrequency of *KRAS* abnormalities, the pathological features of codon-specific mutations at sites other than codon 12 remain unclear. Owing to the small cohort sizes of previous studies[4,8,12,14,20], the clinical roles of codon-specific *KRAS* mutations in CRC, including codons 12 and 13, are yet to be validated. Moreover, studies on the oncological effects of codon-specific *KRAS* mutations, particularly regarding abnormalities located within minor codons, are limited.

This study was designed to elucidate the clinicopathological characteristics associated with codon-specific *KRAS* mutations in CRC, including codons 12, 13, and 61. The main objective of this study was to determine whether *KRAS* codon 13 mutation could serve as a prognostic biomarker for CRC in a relatively large cohort of individuals.

Raisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Patients

This retrospective observational cohort study was registered at ClinicalTrials.gov (NCT05657210) and reviewed 3144 patients who underwent surgery for CRC between January 2009 and December 2019, with available clinical data on recurrence and survival. All patients underwent routine colon or rectal resection and lymph node dissection according to the tumor location, with or without diverting ileostomies or colostomies. The surgical specimens were submitted to the laboratory for pathological evaluation. Patients with confirmed molecular pathology reports of *KRAS* mutation status were included, whereas those with incomplete data on *KRAS* mutations (n = 368) or microsatellite instability (MSI) status (n = 232) were excluded. Patients with dual or triple *KRAS* mutations (within more than one codon) from pathology reports (n = 2) were excluded. Additionally, to understand the biological importance and minimize the potential influence of systemic therapeutic factors on the prognosis of codon-specific *KRAS* mutations, we excluded patients with stage IV metastatic CRC (n = 339). Finally, data from 2203 eligible patients were collected separately for statistical analysis. This study was approved by the Institutional Review Board (IRB No. B-2203-742-101) of Seoul National University Bundang Hospital and the requirement for informed consent was waived.

#### Adjuvant/neoadjuvant therapy and follow-ups

All patients who underwent colorectal surgery for curative purposes were recommended adjuvant therapy according to the pathological stage of the cancer. Patients with pathological stage III and high-risk stage II colon cancer are recommended adjuvant chemotherapy. In rectal cancer, patients with pathological stages II and III are treated with adjuvant chemotherapy after surgery. However, in patients with clinical T4 or positive nodes without distant metastasis, preoperative chemoradiation therapy is recommended with long-course radiotherapy (dose of 5040 cGy of radiation over 5 wk; 28 fractions) combined with chemotherapy with 5-fluorouracil/Leucovorin or capecitabine.

According to the cancer monitoring protocol after curative surgery at our facility, patients were evaluated regularly one month after surgery, then every 3 mo for the first 2 years, every 6 mo for the next 3 years, and every 12 mo thereafter for a total of 5 years. Monitoring included measurements of serum carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) levels every 3 mo; imaging modalities, including computed tomography (CT) (abdomen, pelvis, and chest) every 6 mo; and annual colonoscopy. Cancer recurrence was confirmed histologically or radiologically. The assigned research nurse constantly updated the data on recurrence and death. Information about deaths was double-checked by comparison with the database of the National Health Insurance Service, Korea, which lists the life and death records of Korean people. The registry data were constantly updated and managed by an assigned research nurse in the colorectal surgery department of our hospital.

#### Data collection

Basic patient clinical information [age, sex, height, weight, and American Society of Anesthesiologists (ASA) score] was collected. Cancer-related clinical characteristics such as primary tumor location, preoperative CEA level, and diverting stoma were included. Data on pathological features were collected based on pathology reports of surgical specimens. The following variables were statistically analyzed: T and N stages, tumor size, lymphatic invasion, vascular invasion, perineural invasion, number of harvested lymph nodes, number of metastatic lymph nodes, MSI status, and *KRAS* mutation status. Codon-specific *KRAS* mutation status was examined for codons 12, 13, and 61.

*KRAS* mutations were identified from formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded cancerous tissue obtained from surgical specimens. After deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) extraction from the tissue, the exons 2 and 3 of the *KRAS* gene were separately amplified by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) using optimized PCR reagents and primers. Codon-specific *KRAS* mutations were identified by pyrosequencing (PyroMark Q24 Mdx, QIAGEN, Hilden, Germany). MSI status was also evaluated using formalin-fixed tissues during surgery. PCR with five markers (*BAT26, BAT25, D5S346, D17S250,* and *D2S123*) followed by fragmentation assay (ABI-3130xl, Thermo Fisher Scientific, MA, United States) was performed to identify the MSI status.

#### Statistical analysis

Descriptive statistics were used to identify the basic clinicopathological characteristics of the patients, including MSI status frequency and *KRAS* mutations. The differences between wild-type and mutant *KRAS* as well as the mean values of continuous variables, were compared using either the independent *t*-test or the Mann-Whitney *U* test according to the results of the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Chi-squared or Fisher's exact tests were used to compare categorical variables. Overall survival (OS) and recurrence-free survival (RFS) were calculated from the date of surgery and compared using the Kaplan-Meier method and the log-rank test. For the analysis of risk factors for tumor recurrence, the Cox proportional hazards regression model was used, with the covariance input criterion set at P < 0.1. Patients were subdivided based on the primary tumor location (colon *vs* rectum) and MSI status [microsatellite stable (MSS)/MSI-low *versus* MSI-high]. Each subgroup was analyzed for recurrence-related factors using a Cox proportional hazards regression model. All statistical analyses were performed using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS), version 25.0, for Windows (SPSS, IBM). Descriptive results of continuous variables are expressed as mean  $\pm$  SD. *P* value < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

Zaishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

#### RESULTS

The present study included 2203 patients who underwent CRC surgery. The clinicopathological characteristics of the patients are shown in Table 1. In terms of MSI status, 1866 patients (84.7%) were identified as MSS, 153 (6.9%) as MSI-low, and 184 (8.4%) as MSI-high (Figure 1A). *KRAS* mutations were detected in 840 patients (38.1%) patients. The incidence of *KRAS* codons 12, 13, and 61 substitutions was 27.7%, 9.1%, and 1.3%, respectively (Figure 1B).

Among the clinical characteristics, female sex, lower ASA score, right-sided colon cancer, higher preoperative CEA levels, and low rates of diverting stoma formation were associated with *KRAS* mutations in codons 12, 13, and 61. Most pathological features, including T stage, N stage, tumor size, lymphatic invasion, perineural invasion, and number of harvested lymph nodes, were associated with *KRAS* mutations, along with molecular features such as MSI status (Table 2).

Analysis of the codon-specific *KRAS* mutational status revealed significant associations of both clinical and pathological characteristics with *KRAS* codon 12 mutations, including female sex, lower ASA score, right-sided colon cancer, preoperative CEA level above the normal range ( $\geq$  5.0 ng/mL), T stage, N stage, MSI status, tumor size, vascular invasion, and perineural invasion. In contrast, only female sex, right-sided colon cancer, high preoperative CEA levels, diverting stoma formation, and no pathological features were significantly correlated with *KRAS* codon 13 mutations. Other than perineural invasion, no clinical characteristics or pathological features were associated with *KRAS* codon 61 mutations (Table 2).

At a mean  $\pm$  SD follow-up duration of 29.7 mo  $\pm$  14.3 mo, and a median of 29 (0-85) months, recurrence within 5 years of curative surgery was observed in 205 (9.3%) among the 2203 patients. Five-year RFS (78.3% *vs* 77.4%, *P* = 0.130) and OS (89.0% *vs* 89.5%, *P* = 0.971) rates did not differ significantly between the wild-type and *KRAS* mutant CRC groups. Notably, the 5-year RFS for all codon-specific *KRAS* mutations was statistically different (wild-type, codon 12, and codon 13 mutations: 78.4%, 75.5%, and 85.3%, respectively; *P* = 0.013; Figure 2A), but the 5-year OS rates were comparable (wild-type, codon 12, and codon 13 mutations: 89.2%, 89.8%, and 86.9%, respectively; *P* = 0.805; Figure 2B). The 5-year RFS rate of the *KRAS* codon 12 mutation group was significantly lower than that of the patients without codon 12 mutations (78.9% *vs* 75.5%, *P* = 0.025; Figure 3A). The 5-year RFS rate of the *KRAS* codon 13 mutations; however, the difference was not statistically significant (77.2% *vs* 85.3%, *P* = 0.159; Figure 3B). The RFS of the *KRAS* codon 61 mutation group was significantly lower than that of the patients without codon 13 mutations; however, the difference was not statistically significant (77.2% *vs* 85.3%, *P* = 0.159; Figure 3B). The RFS of the *KRAS* codon 61 mutation group was significantly lower than that of the patients without codon 12 without codon 61 mutations (78.2% *vs* 60.6%, *P* = 0.039; Figure 3C); however, all cases of recurrence occurred within 2 years of surgery.

In the univariate analysis of recurrence-related factors, cancer location (colon or rectum), preoperative CEA level, diverting stoma, T stage, N stage, MSI status, tumor size, lymphatic invasion, vascular invasion, perineural invasion, number of metastatic lymph nodes, and *KRAS* codon 12 mutations were associated with recurrence. In multivariable analysis, most pathological features, including higher T stage [hazard ratio (HR): 2.620; 95% confidence intervals (CI): 1.479-4.641; *P* = 0.001], higher N stage (HR: 2.001; 95% CI: 1.399-2.861; *P* < 0.001), vascular invasion (HR: 1.578; 95% CI: 1.164-2.139; *P* = 0.003), perineural invasion (HR: 1.684; 95% CI: 1.194-2.376; *P* = 0.003), and mutation of *KRAS* codon 12 (HR: 1.399; 95% CI: 1.034-1.894; *P* = 0.030) were identified as independent risk factors of recurrence in multivariable analysis. Among the clinical characteristics, only the presence of a diverting stoma (HR: 1.874; 95% CI: 1.260-2.787; *P* = 0.002) was independently correlated with recurrence (Table 3).

Tumor size (HR: 1.100; 95%CI: 1.011-1.198; P = 0.027), vascular invasion (HR: 1.981; 95%CI: 1.362-2.880; P < 0.001), perineural invasion (HR: 1.793; 95%CI: 1.200-2.679; P = 0.004), the presence of metastatic lymph nodes (HR: 1.048; 95%CI: 1.014-1.083; P = 0.006), and *KRAS* codon 12 mutation (HR: 1.496; 95%CI: 1.019-2.196; P = 0.040) were determined as independent risk factors for cancer recurrence when the primary tumor location was in the colon. Perineural invasion (HR: 3.358; 95%CI: 1.885-5.983; P < 0.001), and the presence of metastatic lymph nodes (HR: 1.095; 95%CI: 1.017-1.178; P = 0.016) were independently associated with cancer recurrence when the primary tumor was in the rectum. No codon-specific *KRAS* mutations were associated with recurrent rectal cancer (Table 4).

Among MSS/MSI-low CRC patients, tumor size (HR: 1.117; 95%CI: 1.038-1.202; P = 0.003), vascular invasion (HR: 1.740; 95%CI: 1.282-2.363; P < 0.001), perineural invasion (HR: 2.335; 95%CI: 1.663-3.279; P < 0.001), number of metastatic lymph nodes (HR: 1.050; 95%CI: 1.020-1.081; P = 0.001), and *KRAS* codon 12 mutation (HR: 1.467; 95%CI: 1.077-1.998; P = 0.015) were independent risk factors for cancer recurrence. In contrast, only a high preoperative CEA level (HR: 8.321; 95%CI: 1.387-49.920; P = 0.020) was associated with recurrence in MSI-high CRC. In cases of MSI-high CRC, the *KRAS* codon 12 mutation was statistically irrelevant regarding cancer recurrence, and there were no cases of recurrence during the study period among patients with *KRAS*-mutant CRC involving codons 13 and 61 (Table 5).

#### DISCUSSION

Among the 2203 patients who underwent curative surgery for stage I-III CRC, the incidence of codon-specific *KRAS* abnormalities was, respectively, 27.7%, 9.1%, and 1.3% for patients with *KRAS* codon 12, 13, and 61 mutations. Only 9.3% (205/2203) recurrences were observed during the 5-year follow-up period. To our knowledge, this study is based on the largest scaled cohort that has ever analyzed not only the oncological impact but also the clinicopathological characteristics of codon-specific *KRAS* mutations in patients with CRC. Most previous studies have reported similar results for *KRAS* codon 12 mutations, but not codon 13, in CRC as a poor oncological factor[4,8,12,14,20]. Despite the minimal oncological effects of minor *KRAS* mutations, such as in codon 61, the data obtained were sufficient to gain statistical power, supporting previous findings that *KRAS* codon 61 mutation is not associated with the clinicopathological features of CRC

Table 1 Clinicopathologic characteristics of the study patients	
Clinical characteristics ( <i>n</i> = 2203)	Value <sup>1</sup>
Age (yr)	64.7 ± 12.2
Sex	
Male	1264 (57.4)
Female	939 (42.6)
Body mass index (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	23.9 ± 3.3
ASA score	
1	575 (26.1)
2	1412 (64.1)
3	211 (9.6)
4	5 (0.2)
Cancer location	
Cecum	46 (2.1)
Ascending colon	386 (17.5)
Hepatic flexure	88 (4.0)
Transverse colon	115 (5.2)
Splenic flexure	18 (0.8)
Descending colon	79 (3.6)
Sigmoid colon	771 (35.0)
Rectum	700 (31.7)
Preoperative CEA (ng/mL)	7.7 ± 42.3
Diverting stoma	
Ileostomy	435 (19.7)
Colostomy	62 (2.8)
T stage	
0	18 (0.8)
1	275 (12.5)
2	383 (17.4)
3	1282 (58.2)
4	245 (11.1)
N stage	
0	1286 (58.4)
1	639 (29.0)
2	278 (12.6)
Tumor size (cm)	$4.4 \pm 2.4$
Lymphatic invasion	597 (27.1)
Vascular invasion	469 (21.3)
Perineural invasion	934 (42.4)
Harvested lymph nodes	45.3 ± 21.2
Metastatic lymph nodes	1.4 ± 2.9
Adjuvant/Neoadjuvant therapy	
Colon	

Baishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

#### Ahn HM et al. Codon-specific KRAS mutation in CRC

Adjuvant therapy-stage II	274 (51.4)
Adjuvant therapy-stage III	575 (90.0)
Rectum	
Neoadjuvant therapy	200 (28.6)
Operative first-Adjuvant therapy	264 (52.8)

<sup>1</sup>Results are reported as mean ± SD or as frequency (percent).

ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists; CEA: Carcinoembryonic antigen; AJCC: American Joint Committee on Cancer.

[21]. An earlier study in a Japanese cohort also identified KRAS codon 12, but not codon 13, as an independent risk factor for tumor recurrence in stage I-III CRC. While their results supported the utility of KRAS codon 12 mutation as a poor prognostic factor, the correlation between codon-specific KRAS mutations and clinicopathological characteristics could not be validated because of the small sample size<sup>[20]</sup>. In the present study, we analyzed the largest sample group of patients, which provided not only results complementing earlier studies on KRAS mutations in CRC, but also additional information on correlations with clinicopathological characteristics and prognostic factors for individual codon-specific KRAS mutations.

In addition to resistance to anti-EGFR therapies, such as cetuximab and panitumumab[22], KRAS codon 12 mutation in CRC has been established as a poor prognostic factor of survival associated with aggressive behavior [23]. However, the role of KRAS codon 13 mutation in CRC remains unclear. Several studies have suggested that KRAS codon 13 mutations are associated with advanced-stage disease and metastasis of CRC and potentially serve as a predictive factor for a higher likelihood of death[17,18]. An earlier meta-analysis reported a lower overall survival in patients with KRAS codon 13 mutant CRC with no exposure to anti-EGFR therapy than in those treated with targeted therapy<sup>[24]</sup>. Other studies have demonstrated that KRAS codon 13 mutations are not associated with CRC progression[4,19]. Another meta-analysis of metastatic CRC with mutated KRAS codon 13 revealed a more significant response to cetuximab than that in patients with other codon-specific KRAS mutations[25]. To ascertain the correlation between codon-specific KRAS mutations and clinical oncological outcomes throughout the stages of CRC, therapeutic options such as chemotherapy, radiotherapy, and targeted therapy, along with inevitable resistance mechanisms, should be considered [5,26,27].

The survival analysis showed that CRC recurrence, but not overall survival, was associated with codon-specific KRAS mutations. Analysis of individual codons showed that KRAS codon 12 mutation is an independent risk factor for recurrence, while KRAS codon 13 and 61 mutations appeared to be statistically irrelevant. In earlier in vivo molecular biology studies, cells with KRAS codon 12 and 13 mutations displayed similar morphological changes, but only codon 12 mutants induced anchorage-independent growth, implying a lower aggressiveness of KRAS codon 13 mutations[15]. Another in vitro study reported that KRAS codon 12 mutant cells were more resistant to apoptosis and exhibited enhanced anti-apoptotic molecular signaling relative to codon 13 mutant cells, consistent with the finding that the codon 13 mutation is less aggressive [16]. These in vivo results were translated into the clinical outcomes of our study, demonstrating that KRAS codon 13 mutation is less aggressive and less likely to serve as a poor prognostic factor for CRC compared with KRAS codon 12 mutation.

Interestingly, the prognosis of KRAS codon 12 mutant CRC varied based on the primary tumor location in either the colon or rectum. The majority of experiments on tumor location were stratified into right- or left-sided colorectum based on the splenic flexure [28,29]. Even the definition of 'left-sided' differs among studies according to the involvement of the rectum[30,31]. Thus, in the present study, recurrence-related factors were analyzed by subgrouping the tumors into colon and rectum. In the subgroup of tumors located in the colon, patients with KRAS codon 12 mutations were estimated to be at a 1.5-fold higher risk of CRC recurrence than those without codon 12 mutations. In contrast, in the rectum, all codonspecific KRAS mutations were not linked to recurrence. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to investigate the oncological impact of codon-specific KRAS mutations based on tumor location (colon or rectum). Our findings support the theory that KRAS codon 12 mutation is a poor prognostic factor for colon cancer, but not for rectal cancer.

Previous studies have shown that the combination of KRAS mutations and MSI status is a potential prognostic factor in various stages of CRC [26,32-36]. In addition, since MSI status is associated with chemoresistance [37,38], the MSS/MSIlow and MSI-high subgroups were analyzed separately to eliminate the effect of MSI status on prognosis. Interestingly, in the MSS/MSI-low patient subgroup, only KRAS codon 12 mutation was statistically related to recurrence, whereas there was no association between codon-specific KRAS mutations and recurrence among MSI-high tumors. It is well known that poor oncological outcomes including disease-free and overall survival were reported within MSS tumors combined with KRAS mutation[33-36]. To the best of our knowledge, analysis results of codon-specific KRAS mutations in MSS/ MSI-low and MSI-high tumors have never been reported. Based on our subgroup analysis, KRAS codon 12 mutations may be associated with the location of colon and MSS tumors, and not all CRC patients with KRAS codon 12 mutations have poor outcomes.

Clarifying the effects of codon-specific KRAS mutations on the prognosis of stage IV CRC is a complex issue [5,26,27, 39]. A recent study on KRAS mutations in CRC with liver metastasis reported that KRAS codon 12 mutations were associated with poorer overall survival, while codon 13 was not; however, they also pointed out the exclusion of perioperative management such as anti-epidermal growth factor receptor agents[12]. Among the patients diagnosed with stage IV CRC who underwent surgery in our hospital during the period of the present study, 48.4% had KRAS mutations. However, only about half of them (53.1%) underwent surgery with curative intent, whereas the others underwent



WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 Univariable a	Table 2 Univariable analysis <sup>1</sup> of each codon-specific KRAS mutation											
	KRAS overall	2		KRAS Codon	12		KRAS Codon	13		KRAS Codon	61	
	WT (%)	MT (%)	P value	WT (%)	MT (%)	P value	WT (%)	MT (%)	P value	WT (%)	MT (%)	P value
Age			0.418			0.734			0.698			0.246
< 65 yr	644 (62.8)	382 (37.2)		745 (72.6)	281 (27.4)		936 (91.1)	91 (8.9)		1016 (99.0)	10 (1.0)	
≥65 yr	719 (61.1)	458 (38.9)		847 (72.0)	330 (28.0)		1067 (90.7)	110 (9.3)		1160 (98.5)	18 (1.5)	
Sex			< 0.001			< 0.001			0.006			0.238
Male	851 (67.3)	413 (32.7)		961 (76.0)	303 (24.0)		1167 (92.3)	97 (7.7)		1251 (99.0)	13 (1.0)	
Female	512 (54.5)	427 (45.5)		631 (67.2)	308 (32.8)		836 (88.9)	104 (11.1)		924 (98.4)	15 (1.6)	
BMI			0.098			0.347			0.485			0.104
$< 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$	853 (60.6)	555 (39.4)		1008 (71.6)	400 (28.4)		1275 (90.6)	133 (9.4)		1386 (98.4)	22 (1.6)	
$\geq 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$	510 (64.2)	285 (35.8)		584 (73.5)	211 (26.5)		727 (91.4)	68 (8.6)		789 (99.2)	6 (0.8)	
ASA score			0.010			0.002			0.942			0.347
1-2	1212 (61.0)	775 (39.0)		1417 (71.3)	570 (28.7)		1806 (90.9)	181 (9.1)		1963 (98.8)	24 (1.2)	
3-4	151 (69.9)	65 (30.1)		175 (81.0)	41 (19.0)		196 (90.7)	20 (9.3)		212 (98.1)	4 (1.9)	
Cancer location $(1)^3$			< 0.001			0.002			< 0.001			0.219
Right-sided	329 (51.8)	306 (48.2)		429 (67.6)	206 (32.4)		546 (86.0)	89 (14.0)		624 (98.3)	11 (1.7)	
Left-sided	1034 (65.9)	534 (34.1)		1163 (74.2)	405 (25.8)		1456 (92.9)	112 (7.1)		1552 (98.9)	17 (1.1)	
Cancer location $(2)^4$			0.092			0.405			0.117			0.966
Colon	912 (60.7)	591 (39.3)		1078 (71.7)	425 (28.3)		1356 (90.2)	147 (9.8)		1484 (98.7)	19 (1.3)	
Rectum	451 (64.4)	249 (35.6)		514 (73.4)	186 (26.6)		646 (92.3)	54 (7.7)		691 (98.7)	9 (1.3)	
Preoperative CEA			< 0.001			< 0.001			0.037			0.301
< 5.0 ng/mL	1131 (64.7)	616 (35.3)		1299 (74.4)	448 (25.6)		1599 (91.5)	148 (8.5)		1727 (98.9)	20 (1.1)	
≥ 5.0 ng/mL	232 (50.9)	224 (49.1)		293 (64.3)	163 (35.7)		403 (88.4)	53 (11.6)		448 (98.2)	8 (1.8)	
Diverting stoma			0.001			0.071			0.029			0.131
No	1024 (60.0)	682 (40.0)		1217 (71.3)	489 (28.7)		1538 (90.2)	168 (9.8)		1681 (98.5)	25 (1.5)	
Yes	339 (68.2)	158 (31.8)		375 (75.5)	122 (24.5)		464 (93.4)	33 (6.6)		494 (99.4)	3 (0.6)	
T stage			0.008			0.003			0.488			0.139

T0-2	446 (66.0)	230 (34.0)		517 (76.5)	159 (23.5)		610 (90.2)	66 (9.8)		671 (99.3)	5 (0.7)	
T3-4	917 (60.1)	610 (39.9)		1075 (70.4)	452 (29.6)		1392 (91.2)	135 (8.8)		1504 (98.5)	23 (1.5)	
N stage			0.012			0.046			0.617			0.094
N0	824 (64.1)	462 (35.9)		950 (73.9)	336 (26.1)		1172 (91.1)	114 (8.9)		1274 (99.1)	12 (0.9)	
N1-2	539 (58.8)	378 (41.2)		642 (70.0)	275 (30.0)		830 (90.5)	87 (9.5)		901 (98.3)	16 (1.7)	
MSI status			0.003			0.001			0.458			0.973
MSS	1138 (61.0)	728 (39.0)		1327 (71.1)	539 (28.9)		1701 (91.2)	165 (8.8)		1842 (98.7)	24 (1.3)	
MSI-low	90 (58.8)	63 (41.2)		110 (71.9)	43 (28.1)		135 (88.2)	18 (11.8)		151 (98.7)	2 (1.3)	
MSI-high	135 (73.4)	49 (26.6)		155 (84.2)	29 (15.8)		166 (90.2)	18 (9.8)		182 (98.9)	2 (1.1)	
Tumor size (cm)	$4.3 \pm 2.4$	$4.6 \pm 2.3$	0.005	$4.3 \pm 2.5$	$4.6 \pm 2.1$	0.001	$4.4 \pm 2.3$	$4.6 \pm 2.7$	0.837	$4.4 \pm 2.4$	$4.5 \pm 2.1$	0.708
Lymphatic invasion			0.005			0.099			0.080			0.302
No	1022 (63.6)	584 (36.4)		1176 (73.2)	430 (26.8)		1470 (91.5)	136 (8.5)		1589 (98.9)	18 (1.1)	
Yes	341 (57.1)	256 (42.9)		416 (69.7)	181 (30.3)		532 (89.1)	65 (10.9)		587 (98.3)	10 (1.7)	
Vascular invasion			0.090			0.047			0.614			0.061
No	1057 (61.0)	677 (39.0)		1236 (71.3)	498 (28.7)		1573 (90.7)	161 (9.3)		1716 (99.0)	18 (1.0)	
Yes	306 (65.2)	163 (34.8)		356 (75.9)	113 (24.1)		429 (91.5)	40 (8.5)		459 (97.9)	10 (2.1)	
Perineural invasion			0.003			0.027			0.387			0.048
No	819 (64.5)	450 (35.5)		940 (74.1)	329 (25.9)		1159 (91.3)	110 (8.7)		1258 (99.1)	11 (0.9)	
Yes	544 (58.2)	390 (41.8)		652 (69.8)	282 (30.2)		843 (90.3)	91 (9.7)		917 (98.2)	17 (1.8)	
Harvested LN	$44.5\pm20.6$	46.5 ± 22.1	0.040	$45.0\pm21.1$	$45.9\pm21.6$	0.500	$45.0\pm20.9$	$47.9 \pm 24.1$	0.079	$45.2\pm21.3$	47.7 ± 16.6	0.208
Metastatic LN	$1.4 \pm 3.1$	$1.3 \pm 2.6$	0.420	$1.4 \pm 3.1$	$1.3 \pm 2.4$	0.406	$1.4 \pm 2.9$	$1.4 \pm 3.1$	0.832	$1.4 \pm 2.9$	$1.4 \pm 1.9$	0.149

<sup>1</sup>The continuous variables were compared using either independent *t*-test or Mann-Whitney *U* test; the categorical variables were compared using Chi-square or Fisher's exact test.

<sup>2</sup>Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog overall indicates at least one mutation within codon 12, 13, or 61.

<sup>3</sup>Right-sided: From the cecum to distal 2/3 transverse colon; Left-sided: From the splenic flexure to rectum.

<sup>4</sup>Rectum: Below the pelvic inlet (an imaginary line drawn from the sacral promontory to the pubic symphysis).

KRAS: Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog; WT: Wild-type; MT: Mutation; BMI: Body mass index; ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists; CEA: Carcinoembryonic antigen; MSI: Microsatellite instability; MSS: Microsatellite stable; LN: Lymph node.

palliative treatment. Additionally, there is a wide range of variations in the metastatic burden and forms of treatment for these patients. Therefore, in the present study, we excluded stage IV disease to focus on the biological importance and prognostic impact of codon-specific *KRAS* mutations in stage I-III CRC.

Table 3 Univariable	and Cox regression a	nalyses of <i>KRAS</i> mu	tations for de	etermination of	of recurrence-re	elated factors	
	Recurrence			Multivari	able Cox regres	ssion analysis <sup>2</sup>	
	Abcoutt (n = 4000)	$D_{max} = m(1/m - 20.5)$	Duralura	UD	95%CI		Duralua
	Absent' ( $n = 1998$ )	$Present^{r}(n=205)$	P value	ΠK	Lower	Upper	<i>P</i> value
Age (yr)			0.716				
< 65	933 (46.7)	93 (45.4)		-	-	-	-
≥ 65	1065 (53.3)	112 (54.6)		-	-	-	
Sex			0.616				
Male	1143 (57.2)	121 (59.0)		-	-	-	-
Female	855 (42.8)	84 (41.0)		-	-	-	
BMI			0.094				
$< 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$	1266 (63.4)	142 (69.3)		-	-	-	-
$\geq 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$	732 (36.6)	63 (30.7)		-	-	-	
ASA score			0.980				
1-2	1802 (90.2)	185 (90.2)		-	-	-	-
3-4	196 (9.8)	20 (9.8)		-	-	-	
Cancer location $(1)^3$			0.860				
Right-sided	577 (28.9)	58 (28.3)		-	-	-	-
Left-sided	1421 (71.1)	147 (71.7)		-	-	-	
Cancer location $(2)^4$							
Colon	1376 (68.9)	127 (62.0)	0.043	1.000			
Rectum	622 (31.1)	78 (38.0)		1.053	0.718	1.545	0.791
Preoperative CEA			< 0.001				
< 5.0 ng/mL	1607 (80.4)	140 (68.3)		1.000			
≥ 5.0 ng/mL	391 (19.6)	65 (31.7)		1.158	0.849	1.579	0.354
Diverting stoma			< 0.001				
No	1568 (78.5)	138 (67.3)		1.000			
Yes	430 (21.5)	67 (32.7)		1.874	1.260	2.787	0.002
T stage			< 0.001				
T0-2	659 (33.0)	17 (8.3)		1.000			
T3-4	1339 (67.0)	188 (91.7)		2.620	1.479	4.641	0.001
N stage			< 0.001				
N0	1230 (61.6)	56 (27.3)		1.000			
N1-2	768 (38.4)	149 (72.7)		2.001	1.399	2.861	< 0.001
MSI status			0.037				
MSS	1680 (84.1)	186 (90.7)		0.855	0.342	2.138	0.738
MSI-low	143 (7.2)	10 (4.9)		1.284	0.643	2.566	0.479
MSI-high	175 (8.8)	9 (4.4)		1.000			
Tumor size (cm)	$4.3 \pm 2.4$	$4.9 \pm 2.1$	< 0.001	0.997	0.927	1.074	0.944
Lymphatic invasion			< 0.001				
No	1493 (74.7)	113 (55.1)		1.000			
Yes	505 (25.3)	92 (44.9)		1.324	0.977	1.793	0.070
Vascular invasion			< 0.001				



#### Ahn HM et al. Codon-specific KRAS mutation in CRC

No		1615 (80.8)	119 (58.0)		1.000			
Yes	3	383 (19.2)	86 (42.0)		1.578	1.164	2.139	0.003
Perin	eural invasion			< 0.001				
No		1211 (60.6)	58 (28.3)		1.000			
Yes	3	787 (39.4)	147 (71.7)		1.684	1.194	2.376	0.003
Harv	ested LN	45.3 ± 21.2	$44.9\pm21.4$	0.705	-	-	-	-
Meta	static LN	$1.2 \pm 2.6$	$3.3 \pm 4.5$	< 0.001	1.028	0.995	1.061	0.095
KRAS	GCodon 12							
Wi	ld-type	1459 (73.0)	133 (64.9)	0.013	1.000			
Mu	itation	539 (27.0)	72 (35.1)		1.399	1.034	1.894	0.030
KRAS	5 Codon 13							
Wi	ld-type	1809 (90.5)	193 (94.1)	0.088	1.000			
Mu	itation	189 (9.5)	12 (5.9)		0.637	0.350	1.160	0.140
KRAS	Codon 61							
Wi	ld-type	1975 (98.8)	200 (97.6)	0.176	1.000			
Mu	itation	23 (1.2)	5 (2.4)		1.950	0.790	4.812	0.147

<sup>1</sup>Results are reported as mean ± SD or as number (percent).

<sup>2</sup>No values indicated variables do not match the covariance input criterion (P < 0.1 in univariable analysis).

<sup>3</sup>Right-sided: From the cecum to distal 2/3 transverse colon; Left-sided: From the splenic flexure to rectum.

<sup>4</sup>Rectum: Below the pelvic inlet (an imaginary line drawn from the sacral promontory to the pubic symphysis).

KRAS: Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog; HR: Hazard ratio; CI: Confidence interval; BMI: Body mass index; ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists; CEA: Carcinoembryonic antigen; MSI: Microsatellite instability; MSS: Microsatellite stable; LN: Lymph node.

#### Table 4 Cox regression analyses of recurrence-related factors in subgroups based on tumor location in the colon and rectum

	Colon ( <i>n</i> = 1503)		Rectum ( <i>n</i> = 700)	
	HR (95%CI)	P value	HR (95%CI)	P value
Preoperative CEA $\geq$ 5.0 ng/mL	1.290 (0.860-1.933)	0.218	1.215 (0.705-2.220)	0.444
Diverting stoma (+)	0.903 (0.394-2.067)	0.809	1.249 (0.755-2.065)	0.386
T3-4 stage (vs T0-2)	1.211 (0.737-1.991)	0.450	1.079 (0.601-1.939)	0.799
N1-2 stage (vs N0)	1.241 (0.863-1.784)	0.244	1.126 (0.649-1.954)	0.674
Tumor size (cm)	1.100 (1.011-1.198)	0.027	1.077 (0.948-1.223)	0.256
Lymphatic invasion	1.342 (0.919-1.960)	0.128	0.971 (0.562-1.676)	0.915
Vascular invasion	1.981 (1.362-2.880)	< 0.001	1.401 (0.841-2.334)	0.195
Perineural invasion	1.793 (1.200-2.679)	0.004	3.358 (1.885-5.983)	< 0.001
Metastatic LN	1.048 (1.014-1.083)	0.006	1.095 (1.017-1.178)	0.016
KRAS Codon 12 mutation	1.496 (1.019-2.196)	0.040	1.492 (0.902-2.466)	0.119
KRAS Codon 13 mutation	0.831 (0.412-1.678)	0.606	0.481 (0.146-1.578)	0.227
KRAS Codon 61 mutation	2.385 (0.730-7.795)	0.150	2.270 (0.511-10.088)	0.282

KRAS: Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog; HR: Hazard ratio; CI: Confidence interval; CEA: Carcinoembryonic antigen; MSI: Microsatellite instability; MSS: Microsatellite stable; LN: Lymph node.

In two patients in our cohort, KRAS mutations were detected at two or more codon sites. The first patient was a 75year-old male who underwent surgery for descending colon cancer and was pathologically diagnosed with stage III (pT3N1M0) colon cancer with codon 12 and 13 KRAS mutations. The second patient was a 60-year-old female who underwent surgery for sigmoid colon cancer diagnosed as stage I (pT1N0M0) with both codon 12 and 61 KRAS mutations. Both patients survived for more than 5 years after surgery with no recurrence or metastasis. In a previous



Raishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

# Table 5 Cox regression analyses of recurrence-related factors in subgroups based on microsatellite instability status: Microsatellite stable/microsatellite instability-low versus microsatellite instability-high

	MSS/MSI-low (n = 2019)		MSI-high ( <i>n</i> = 184) <sup>1</sup>			
	HR (95%CI)	P value	HR (95%CI)	P value		
Preoperative CEA $\geq$ 5.0 ng/mL	1.178 (0.839-1.653)	0.344	8.321 (1.387-49.920)	0.020		
Rectal cancer (vs colon cancer)	1.238 (0.850-1.804)	0.266	-	-		
Diverting stoma (+)	1.069 (0.707-1.617) 0.752		2.431 (0.139-42.442)	0.543		
T3-4 stage (vs T0-2)	1.175 (1.038-1.202)	0.407	0.284 (0.020-4.032)	0.353		
N1-2 stage (vs N0)	1.190 (0.879-1.610)	0.260	1.000 (0.151-6.643)	1.000		
Tumor size (cm)	1.117 (1.038-1.202)	0.003	0.991 (0.713-1.379)	0.960		
Lymphatic invasion	1.242 (0.909-1.698)	0.174	1.154 (0.149-8.923)	0.891		
Vascular invasion	1.740 (1.282-2.363)	< 0.001	0.009 (0.000-29.277)	0.255		
Perineural invasion	2.335 (1.663-3.279)	< 0.001	0.538 (0.049-5.909)	0.613		
Metastatic LN	1.050 (1.020-1.081)	0.001	1.442 (0.865-2.402)	0.160		
KRAS Codon 12 mutation	1.467 (1.077-1.998)	0.015	2.508 (0.406-15.510)	0.323		
KRAS Codon 13 mutation	0.713 (0.390-1.301)	0.270	-	-		
KRAS Codon 61 mutation	2.265 (0.915-5.605)	0.077	-	-		

<sup>1</sup>No values: Due to a small sample size, the hazard ratio and confidence interval were not pre.

MSI: Microsatellite instability; MSS: Microsatellite stable; HR: Hazard ratio; CI: Confidence interval; CEA: Carcinoembryonic antigen; MSI: Microsatellite instability; MSS: Microsatellite stable; LN: Lymph node.



Figure 1 Incidence of microsatellite instability status and Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog mutations. A: Microsatellite instability status; B: Mutations of the Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog (*KRAS*) gene in relation to baseline characteristics. *KRAS*: Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog; MSS: Microsatellite instability.

study, 12 patients with two or more codon mutations among 505 CRC *KRAS* mutation cases were reported but were eventually excluded from the analysis[21]. For the same reason, these two patients were excluded from the current study despite our intellectual curiosity.

The present study had several limitations. First, *BRAF* mutation, a biomarker related to the prognosis of CRC after surgery, was omitted from our analysis. According to previous studies on CRC biomarkers, both *BRAF* and MSI status have an important prognostic impact on recurrence and survival[34,40]. Unfortunately, a large amount of data was collected without knowledge of the *BRAF* mutation status because of alterations in routine molecular examinations by our facility during the study period. Second, since *KRAS* mutations were evaluated using postoperative specimens for both colon and rectal cancer, it may be audacious to conclude that the *KRAS* codon 12 mutation is a prognostic factor in rectal cancer. In advanced rectal cancer, trimodality therapy comprises chemoradiation followed by surgery, which takes at least 1-2 mo. This delay may affect the oncological outcome; therefore, the prognostic value of codon-specific *KRAS* mutations according to the primary tumor site should be carefully interpreted. Third, uncontacted patients without follow-up could have missing data on recurrence and survival despite constantly updating the clinical data by the



Figure 2 Comparative survival analysis between colorectal cancer samples with wild-type and Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog mutation. Blue lines indicate wild-type Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog (*KRAS*). Other lines represent codon-specific *KRAS* mutations of codon 12 (red), 13 (green), and 61 (orange). A: Recurrence-free survival; B: Overall survival rates were compared using a log-rank test. WT: Wild-type; MT: Mutation.

assigned research nurses in our department. The refusal to revisit after a few follow-ups could have produced missing data in our cohort, and double-checking with the National Health Insurance database might have reduced the error as much as possible. Unfortunately, these efforts could not separate other causes of death from cancer-related ones. Fourth, this study had a retrospective and single-center design, which could have led to selection bias. Despite this, the present study was based on a large-scale cohort with a relatively well-organized CRC registry of patients who underwent surgery, and is the largest cohort study ever that analyzed codon-specific KRAS mutations.

# CONCLUSION

Most of the *KRAS* mutations in our study involved *KRAS* codons 12 and 13. Notably, *KRAS* codon 12 mutation was significantly associated with pathological features closely related to cancer recurrence and had a poor prognostic impact

Baishideng® W

WJG https://www.wjgnet.com



**Figure 3 Survival analysis of each codon-specific Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog mutation in colorectal cancer.** Colored lines indicate codon-specific Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog (*KRAS*) mutations. A: The red line indicates the recurrence-free survival (RFS) of patients with *KRAS* codon 12 mutations; B: The green line indicates the RFS of patients with *KRAS* codon 13 mutations; C: The orange line indicates the RFS of patients with *KRAS* codon 61 mutations. MT: Mutation.

WJG https://www.wjgnet.com

--ishideng®

August 28, 2023 Volume 29 Issue 32

in patients with MSS tumors, or those located in the colon but not in the rectum. Given its irrelevance to pathological features and recurrence, we propose that KRAS codon 13 mutation is less likely to serve as a prognostic factor for CRC.

# **ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS**

#### Research background

Abnormal activation of Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog (KRAS), a well-known oncogene, triggers uncontrolled tumor cell proliferation. Approximately 40% of colorectal cancer (CRC) are linked to KRAS mutations. CRC -related point mutations in KRAS occur at different codon locations. KRAS codon 12 or 13 mutations are detected in a majority of CRC patients, whereas mutations in codon 61 or 146 have been reported only in a minority.

#### Research motivation

KRAS mutations are associated with poor CRC prognosis, especially KRAS codon 12 mutation, which is associated with metastasis and poorer survival. However, the clinicopathological characteristics and prognosis of KRAS codon 13 mutation in CRC remain controversial.

#### **Research objectives**

This study aimed to evaluate the clinicopathological characteristics and prognostic value of codon-specific KRAS mutations, especially in codon 13.

#### Research methods

This retrospective, single-center, observational cohort study included patients who underwent surgery for stage I-III CRC. The relationships between clinicopathological characteristics and individual codon-specific KRAS mutations were analyzed. By using the Cox proportional hazards regression model, survival analysis were performed to identify codonspecific KRAS mutations as recurrence-related factors.

#### Research results

Both KARS codons 12 and 13 mutations showed a tendency to be associated with clinical characteristics, but only codon 12 was associated with pathological features. KRAS codon 13 mutation showed no associations, whereas codon 12 was associated with a lower 5-year recurrence-free survival rate. In multivariable analysis, only codon 12 (HR: 1.399; 95% confidence interval: 1.034-1.894; P = 0.030) among KRAS mutations was an independent risk factor for recurrence. This may influence many oncologists to consult with patients on their prognosis after surgery.

#### Research conclusions

KRAS codon 12 mutation was significantly associated with pathological features closely related to cancer recurrence and had a poor prognostic impact in patients with microsatellite stable tumors, or those located in the colon but not in the rectum. On the other hand, KRAS codon 13 mutation is irrelevant to pathological features and recurrence, which consider less likely to serve as a prognostic factor for CRC.

#### Research perspectives

Focusing on the biological effects of codon-specific KRAS mutations, KRAS codon 13 mutation is less pathogenic and recurrent, Based on a large-scale cohort of patients with stage I-III CRC. This study's results may influence not only the prognosis but also the management of CRC patients individually. Therefore, the therapeutic usage and needs of codonspecific KRAS mutation in CRC should be considered in future studies.

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to thank the staff involved in the operating room and pathology laboratory of Seoul National University Bundang Hospital. The authors thank the Division of Statistics at the Medical Research Collaborating Center at Seoul National University Bundang Hospital for statistical analyses.

# FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Ahn HM, Kim DW, Oh HJ, Kim HK, Lee HS, Lee TG, Shin HR, Yang IJ, Lee J, Suh JW, Oh HK, and Kang SB solely contributed to this paper; Ahn HM contributed to data curation, formal analysis, investigation, validation, writing-original draft, and writing-editing; Kim DW contributed to conceptualization, investigation, validation, methodology, resources, project administration, writing-review, and editing; Oh HJ contributed to investigation, resources, and methodology; Kim HK contributed to investigation, resources, and methodology; Lee HS contributed to investigation and resources; Lee TG, Shin HR, and Yang IJ contributed to data curation and validation; Lee J and Suh JW contributed to methodology and validation; Oh HK and Kang SB contributed to investigation, validation, methodology, resources, writing, review, and editing.



Institutional review board statement: This study was reviewed and approved by the Institutional Review Board of Seoul National University Bundang Hospital (Approval No. B-2203-742-101).

Informed consent statement: This study was approved by the Institutional Review Board and the requirement for informed consent was waived.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

Data sharing statement: The data underlying this article will be shared upon reasonable request to the corresponding author. The data are not publicly available to protect the privacy of the participants.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement – checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement - checklist of items.

**Open-Access:** This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

#### Country/Territory of origin: South Korea

**ORCID** number: Hong-Min Ahn 0000-0001-9963-2021; Duck-Woo Kim 0000-0001-9218-4676; Hye Seung Lee 0000-0002-1667-7986; In Jun Yang 0000-0001-9374-353X; Jung Wook Suh 0000-0002-9330-9917; Heung-Kwon Oh 0000-0002-8066-2367; Sung-Bum Kang 0000-0002-9574-5069.

S-Editor: Chen YL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhang XD

### REFERENCES

- Cicenas J, Tamosaitis L, Kvederaviciute K, Tarvydas R, Staniute G, Kalyan K, Meskinyte-Kausiliene E, Stankevicius V, Valius M. KRAS, NRAS and BRAF mutations in colorectal cancer and melanoma. Med Oncol 2017; 34: 26 [PMID: 28074351 DOI: 10.1007/s12032-016-0879-9]
- 2 Kerk SA, Papagiannakopoulos T, Shah YM, Lyssiotis CA. Metabolic networks in mutant KRAS-driven tumours: tissue specificities and the microenvironment. Nat Rev Cancer 2021; 21: 510-525 [PMID: 34244683 DOI: 10.1038/s41568-021-00375-9]
- 3 Wan XB, Wang AQ, Cao J, Dong ZC, Li N, Yang S, Sun MM, Li Z, Luo SX. Relationships among KRAS mutation status, expression of RAS pathway signaling molecules, and clinicopathological features and prognosis of patients with colorectal cancer. World J Gastroenterol 2019; 25: 808-823 [PMID: 30809081 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i7.808]
- Li W, Liu Y, Cai S, Yang C, Lin Z, Zhou L, Liu L, Cheng X, Zeng W. Not all mutations of KRAS predict poor prognosis in patients with 4 colorectal cancer. Int J Clin Exp Pathol 2019; 12: 957-967 [PMID: 31933906]
- Er TK, Chen CC, Bujanda L, Herreros-Villanueva M. Clinical relevance of KRAS mutations in codon 13: Where are we? Cancer Lett 2014; 5 343: 1-5 [PMID: 24051306 DOI: 10.1016/j.canlet.2013.09.012]
- Kodaz H, Hacibekiroglu I, Erdogan B, Turkmen E, Tozkir H, Albayrak D, Uzunoglu S, Cicin I. Association between specific KRAS mutations 6 and the clinicopathological characteristics of colorectal tumors. Mol Clin Oncol 2015; 3: 179-184 [PMID: 25469291 DOI: 10.3892/mco.2014.448]
- Fan JZ, Wang GF, Cheng XB, Dong ZH, Chen X, Deng YJ, Song X. Relationship between mismatch repair protein, RAS, BRAF, PIK3CA 7 gene expression and clinicopathological characteristics in elderly colorectal cancer patients. World J Clin Cases 2021; 9: 2458-2468 [PMID: 33889611 DOI: 10.12998/wjcc.v9.i11.2458]
- Jones RP, Sutton PA, Evans JP, Clifford R, McAvoy A, Lewis J, Rousseau A, Mountford R, McWhirter D, Malik HZ. Specific mutations in KRAS codon 12 are associated with worse overall survival in patients with advanced and recurrent colorectal cancer. Br J Cancer 2017; 116: 923-929 [PMID: 28208157 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2017.37]
- 9 Rosty C, Young JP, Walsh MD, Clendenning M, Walters RJ, Pearson S, Pavluk E, Nagler B, Pakenas D, Jass JR, Jenkins MA, Win AK, Southey MC, Parry S, Hopper JL, Giles GG, Williamson E, English DR, Buchanan DD. Colorectal carcinomas with KRAS mutation are associated with distinctive morphological and molecular features. Mod Pathol 2013; 26: 825-834 [PMID: 23348904 DOI: 10.1038/modpathol.2012.240
- Lièvre A, Bachet JB, Le Corre D, Boige V, Landi B, Emile JF, Côté JF, Tomasic G, Penna C, Ducreux M, Rougier P, Penault-Llorca F, 10 Laurent-Puig P. KRAS mutation status is predictive of response to cetuximab therapy in colorectal cancer. Cancer Res 2006; 66: 3992-3995 [PMID: 16618717 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-06-0191]
- Asawa P, Bakalov V, Kancharla P, Abel S, Chahine Z, Monga DK, Kirichenko AV, Wegner RE. The prognostic value of KRAS mutation in 11 locally advanced rectal cancer. Int J Colorectal Dis 2022; 37: 1199-1207 [PMID: 35484252 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-022-04167-x]
- Margonis GA, Kim Y, Spolverato G, Ejaz A, Gupta R, Cosgrove D, Anders R, Karagkounis G, Choti MA, Pawlik TM. Association Between 12 Specific Mutations in KRAS Codon 12 and Colorectal Liver Metastasis. JAMA Surg 2015; 150: 722-729 [PMID: 26038887 DOI: 10.1001/jamasurg.2015.0313]
- He K, Wang Y, Zhong Y, Pan X, Si L, Lu J. KRAS Codon 12 Mutation is Associated with More Aggressive Invasiveness in Synchronous 13 Metastatic Colorectal Cancer (mCRC): Retrospective Research. Onco Targets Ther 2020; 13: 12601-12613 [PMID: 33335401 DOI: 10.2147/OTT.S279312]



WJG https://www.wjgnet.com

- Li W, Qiu T, Zhi W, Shi S, Zou S, Ling Y, Shan L, Ying J, Lu N. Colorectal carcinomas with KRAS codon 12 mutation are associated with 14 more advanced tumor stages. BMC Cancer 2015; 15: 340 [PMID: 25929517 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-015-1345-3]
- Guerrero S, Casanova I, Farré L, Mazo A, Capellà G, Mangues R. K-ras codon 12 mutation induces higher level of resistance to apoptosis and 15 predisposition to anchorage-independent growth than codon 13 mutation or proto-oncogene overexpression. Cancer Res 2000; 60: 6750-6756 [PMID: 11118062]
- Guerrero S, Figueras A, Casanova I, Farré L, Lloveras B, Capellà G, Trias M, Mangues R. Codon 12 and codon 13 mutations at the K-ras 16 gene induce different soft tissue sarcoma types in nude mice. FASEB J 2002; 16: 1642-1644 [PMID: 12207005 DOI: 10.1096/fj.02-0050fje]
- Samowitz WS, Curtin K, Schaffer D, Robertson M, Leppert M, Slattery ML. Relationship of Ki-ras mutations in colon cancers to tumor 17 location, stage, and survival: a population-based study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2000; 9: 1193-1197 [PMID: 11097226]
- Bazan V, Migliavacca M, Zanna I, Tubiolo C, Grassi N, Latteri MA, La Farina M, Albanese I, Dardanoni G, Salerno S, Tomasino RM, 18 Labianca R, Gebbia N, Russo A. Specific codon 13 K-ras mutations are predictive of clinical outcome in colorectal cancer patients, whereas codon 12 K-ras mutations are associated with mucinous histotype. Ann Oncol 2002; 13: 1438-1446 [PMID: 12196370 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdf226
- 19 Imamura Y, Morikawa T, Liao X, Lochhead P, Kuchiba A, Yamauchi M, Qian ZR, Nishihara R, Meyerhardt JA, Haigis KM, Fuchs CS, Ogino S. Specific mutations in KRAS codons 12 and 13, and patient prognosis in 1075 BRAF wild-type colorectal cancers. Clin Cancer Res 2012; 18: 4753-4763 [PMID: 22753589 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-11-3210]
- Hayama T, Hashiguchi Y, Okamoto K, Okada Y, Ono K, Shimada R, Ozawa T, Toyoda T, Tsuchiya T, Iinuma H, Nozawa K, Matsuda K. 20 G12V and G12C mutations in the gene KRAS are associated with a poorer prognosis in primary colorectal cancer. Int J Colorectal Dis 2019; 34: 1491-1496 [PMID: 31309326 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-019-03344-9]
- Imamura Y, Lochhead P, Yamauchi M, Kuchiba A, Qian ZR, Liao X, Nishihara R, Jung S, Wu K, Nosho K, Wang YE, Peng S, Bass AJ, 21 Haigis KM, Meyerhardt JA, Chan AT, Fuchs CS, Ogino S. Analyses of clinicopathological, molecular, and prognostic associations of KRAS codon 61 and codon 146 mutations in colorectal cancer: cohort study and literature review. Mol Cancer 2014; 13: 135 [PMID: 24885062 DOI: 10.1186/1476-4598-13-135
- Bellio H, Fumet JD, Ghiringhelli F. Targeting BRAF and RAS in Colorectal Cancer. Cancers (Basel) 2021; 13 [PMID: 34063682 DOI: 22 10.3390/cancers13092201
- 23 Andreyev HJ, Norman AR, Cunningham D, Oates J, Dix BR, Iacopetta BJ, Young J, Walsh T, Ward R, Hawkins N, Beranek M, Jandik P, Benamouzig R, Jullian E, Laurent-Puig P, Olschwang S, Muller O, Hoffmann I, Rabes HM, Zietz C, Troungos C, Valavanis C, Yuen ST, Ho JW, Croke CT, O'Donoghue DP, Giaretti W, Rapallo A, Russo A, Bazan V, Tanaka M, Omura K, Azuma T, Ohkusa T, Fujimori T, Ono Y, Pauly M, Faber C, Glaesener R, de Goeij AF, Arends JW, Andersen SN, Lövig T, Breivik J, Gaudernack G, Clausen OP, De Angelis PD, Meling GI, Rognum TO, Smith R, Goh HS, Font A, Rosell R, Sun XF, Zhang H, Benhattar J, Losi L, Lee JQ, Wang ST, Clarke PA, Bell S, Quirke P, Bubb VJ, Piris J, Cruickshank NR, Morton D, Fox JC, Al-Mulla F, Lees N, Hall CN, Snary D, Wilkinson K, Dillon D, Costa J, Pricolo VE, Finkelstein SD, Thebo JS, Senagore AJ, Halter SA, Wadler S, Malik S, Krtolica K, Urosevic N. Kirsten ras mutations in patients with colorectal cancer: the 'RASCAL II' study. Br J Cancer 2001; 85: 692-696 [PMID: 11531254 DOI: 10.1054/bjoc.2001.1964]
- Kwak MS, Cha JM, Yoon JY, Jeon JW, Shin HP, Chang HJ, Kim HK, Joo KR, Lee JI. Prognostic value of KRAS codon 13 gene mutation for 24 overall survival in colorectal cancer: Direct and indirect comparison meta-analysis. Medicine (Baltimore) 2017; 96: e7882 [PMID: 28858102 DOI: 10.1097/MD.00000000007882]
- Chen J, Ye Y, Sun H, Shi G. Association between KRAS codon 13 mutations and clinical response to anti-EGFR treatment in patients with 25 metastatic colorectal cancer: results from a meta-analysis. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 2013; 71: 265-272 [PMID: 23090619 DOI: 10.1007/s00280-012-2005-9]
- Cionca FL, Dobre M, Dobrea CM, Iosif CI, Comănescu MV, Ardeleanu CM. Mutational status of KRAS and MMR genes in a series of 26 colorectal carcinoma cases. Rom J Morphol Embryol 2018; 59: 121-129 [PMID: 29940619]
- 27 Tsilimigras DI, Ntanasis-Stathopoulos I, Bagante F, Moris D, Cloyd J, Spartalis E, Pawlik TM. Clinical significance and prognostic relevance of KRAS, BRAF, PI3K and TP53 genetic mutation analysis for resectable and unresectable colorectal liver metastases: A systematic review of the current evidence. Surg Oncol 2018; 27: 280-288 [PMID: 29937183 DOI: 10.1016/j.suronc.2018.05.012]
- Meguid RA, Slidell MB, Wolfgang CL, Chang DC, Ahuja N. Is there a difference in survival between right- versus left-sided colon cancers? 28 Ann Surg Oncol 2008; 15: 2388-2394 [PMID: 18622647 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-008-0015-y]
- Benedix F, Kube R, Meyer F, Schmidt U, Gastinger I, Lippert H; Colon/Rectum Carcinomas (Primary Tumor) Study Group. Comparison of 29 17,641 patients with right- and left-sided colon cancer: differences in epidemiology, perioperative course, histology, and survival. Dis Colon Rectum 2010; 53: 57-64 [PMID: 20010352 DOI: 10.1007/DCR.0b013e3181c703a4]
- Brulé SY, Jonker DJ, Karapetis CS, O'Callaghan CJ, Moore MJ, Wong R, Tebbutt NC, Underhill C, Yip D, Zalcberg JR, Tu D, Goodwin RA. 30 Location of colon cancer (right-sided versus left-sided) as a prognostic factor and a predictor of benefit from cetuximab in NCIC CO.17. Eur J Cancer 2015; 51: 1405-1414 [PMID: 25979833 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2015.03.015]
- Elnatan J, Goh HS, Smith DR. C-KI-RAS activation and the biological behaviour of proximal and distal colonic adenocarcinomas. Eur J 31 Cancer 1996; 32A: 491-497 [PMID: 8814697 DOI: 10.1016/0959-8049(95)00567-6]
- Hu J, Yan WY, Xie L, Cheng L, Yang M, Li L, Shi J, Liu BR, Qian XP. Coexistence of MSI with KRAS mutation is associated with worse 32 prognosis in colorectal cancer. Medicine (Baltimore) 2016; 95: e5649 [PMID: 27977612 DOI: 10.1097/MD.00000000005649]
- Nash GM, Gimbel M, Cohen AM, Zeng ZS, Ndubuisi MI, Nathanson DR, Ott J, Barany F, Paty PB. KRAS mutation and microsatellite 33 instability: two genetic markers of early tumor development that influence the prognosis of colorectal cancer. Ann Surg Oncol 2010; 17: 416-424 [PMID: 19813061 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-009-0713-0]
- Lin CC, Lin JK, Lin TC, Chen WS, Yang SH, Wang HS, Lan YT, Jiang JK, Yang MH, Chang SC. The prognostic role of microsatellite 34 instability, codon-specific KRAS, and BRAF mutations in colon cancer. J Surg Oncol 2014; 110: 451-457 [PMID: 24964758 DOI: 10.1002/jso.23675]
- Taieb J, Le Malicot K, Shi Q, Penault-Llorca F, Bouché O, Tabernero J, Mini E, Goldberg RM, Folprecht G, Luc Van Laethem J, Sargent DJ, 35 Alberts SR, Emile JF, Laurent Puig P, Sinicrope FA. Prognostic Value of BRAF and KRAS Mutations in MSI and MSS Stage III Colon Cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 2017; 109 [PMID: 28040692 DOI: 10.1093/jnci/djw272]
- Nazemalhosseini-Mojarad E, Kishani Farahani R, Mehrizi M, Baghaei K, Yaghoob Taleghani M, Golmohammadi M, Peyravian N, Ashtari S, 36 Pourhoseingholi MA, Asadzadeh Aghdaei H, Zali MR. Prognostic Value of BRAF and KRAS Mutation in Relation to Colorectal Cancer Survival in Iranian Patients: Correlated to Microsatellite Instability. J Gastrointest Cancer 2020; 51: 53-62 [PMID: 30635874 DOI: 10.1007/s12029-019-00201-4



- Lee SY, Kim DW, Lee J, Park HM, Kim CH, Lee KH, Oh HK, Kang SB, Kim HR. Association between microsatellite instability and tumor 37 response to neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy for rectal cancer. Ann Surg Treat Res 2022; 103: 176-182 [PMID: 36128037 DOI: 10.4174/astr.2022.103.3.176]
- Lee SY, Kim DW, Lee HS, Ihn MH, Oh HK, Min BS, Kim WR, Huh JW, Yun JA, Lee KY, Kim NK, Lee WY, Kim HC, Kang SB. Low-38 Level Microsatellite Instability as a Potential Prognostic Factor in Sporadic Colorectal Cancer. Medicine (Baltimore) 2015; 94: e2260 [PMID: 26683947 DOI: 10.1097/MD.00000000002260]
- Tonello M, Baratti D, Sammartino P, Di Giorgio A, Robella M, Sassaroli C, Framarini M, Valle M, Macrì A, Graziosi L, Coccolini F, Lippolis 39 PV, Gelmini R, Deraco M, Biacchi D, Santullo F, Vaira M, Di Lauro K, D'Acapito F, Carboni F, Giuffrè G, Donini A, Fugazzola P, Faviana P, Sorrentino L, Scapinello A, Del Bianco P, Sommariva A. Microsatellite and RAS/RAF Mutational Status as Prognostic Factors in Colorectal Peritoneal Metastases Treated with Cytoreductive Surgery and Hyperthermic Intraperitoneal Chemotherapy (HIPEC). Ann Surg Oncol 2022; **29**: 3405-3417 [PMID: 34783946 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-021-11045-3]
- Formica V, Sera F, Cremolini C, Riondino S, Morelli C, Arkenau HT, Roselli M. KRAS and BRAF Mutations in Stage II and III Colon 40 Cancer: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Natl Cancer Inst 2022; 114: 517-527 [PMID: 34542636 DOI: 10.1093/jnci/djab190]



WÜ

# World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 August 28; 29(32): 4900-4911

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4900

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

# **Retrospective Cohort Study**

# Hepatitis B virus infection in patients with Wilson disease: A large retrospective study

Hua-Ying Zhou, Xu Yang, Kai-Zhong Luo, Yong-Fang Jiang, Wen-Long Wang, Jun Liang, Ming-Ming Li, Hong-Yu Luo

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

#### Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Elpek GO, Turkey; Shahid M, Pakistan

Received: June 4, 2023 Peer-review started: June 4, 2023 First decision: July 8, 2023 Revised: July 20, 2023 Accepted: July 31, 2023 Article in press: July 31, 2023 Published online: August 28, 2023



Hua-Ying Zhou, Xu Yang, Kai-Zhong Luo, Yong-Fang Jiang, Wen-Long Wang, Jun Liang, Ming-Ming Li, Hong-Yu Luo, Department of Infectious Diseases, Institute of Hepatology, The Second Xiangya Hospital, Central South University, Changsha 410011, Hunan Province, China

Corresponding author: Hong-Yu Luo, MD, Associate Professor, Department of Infectious Diseases, Institute of Hepatology, The Second Xiangya Hospital, Central South University, No. 139 Renming Road, Changsha 410011, Hunan Province, China. luohongyu@csu.edu.cn

# Abstract

# BACKGROUND

Wilson disease (WD) is the most common genetic metabolic liver disease. Some studies have shown that comorbidities may have important effects on WD. Data on hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection in patients with WD are limited.

# AIM

To investigate the prevalence and clinical impact of HBV infection in patients with WD.

# **METHODS**

The clinical data of patients with WD were analyzed retrospectively, and the data of patients with concurrent WD and HBV infection were compared with those of patients with isolated WD.

# RESULTS

Among a total of 915 WD patients recruited, the total prevalence of current and previous HBV infection was 2.1% [95% confidence interval (CI): 1.2%-3.0%] and 9.2% (95%CI: 7.3%-11.1%), respectively. The main finding of this study was the identification of 19 patients with concurrent WD and chronic hepatitis B (CHB) infection. The diagnosis of WD was missed in all but two patients with CHB infection. The mean delay in the diagnosis of WD in patients with concurrent WD and CHB infection was 32.5 mo, which was significantly longer than that in patients with isolated WD (10.5 mo). The rates of severe liver disease and mortality in patients with concurrent WD and CHB infection were significantly higher than those in patients with isolated WD (63.1% vs 19.3%, P = 0.000 and 36.8% *vs* 4.1%, *P* < 0.001, respectively). Binary logistic regression analysis revealed a significantly higher risk of severe liver disease at the diagnosis of WD in patients



with current HBV infection [odds ratio (OR) = 7.748; 95%CI: 2.890-20.774; P = 0.000)] or previous HBV infection (OR = 5.525; 95%CI: 3.159-8.739; *P* = 0.000) than in patients with isolated WD.

#### **CONCLUSION**

The total prevalence of current HBV infection in patients with WD was 2.1%. The diagnosis of WD in CHB patients is usually missed. HBV infection is an independent risk factor for severe liver disease in WD patients. The diagnosis of WD should be ruled out in some patients with CHB infection.

Key Words: Wilson disease; Hepatitis B virus; Chronic hepatitis B; Kayser-Fleischer ring; Ceruloplasmin; Concurrent Wilson disease and hepatitis B virus infection

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Data on hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection in patients with Wilson disease (WD) are limited. This is the largest investigation of HBV infection in WD patients. The most important finding of this study was the identification of 19 patients with concurrent WD and chronic hepatitis B (CHB) infection. The total prevalence of current HBV infection in patients with WD was 2.1%. The diagnosis of WD in CHB patients is usually missed. HBV infection is an independent risk factor for severe liver disease in WD patients. The diagnosis of WD should be ruled out in some patients with CHB infection.

Citation: Zhou HY, Yang X, Luo KZ, Jiang YF, Wang WL, Liang J, Li MM, Luo HY. Hepatitis B virus infection in patients with Wilson disease: A large retrospective study. World J Gastroenterol 2023; 29(32): 4900-4911 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i32/4900.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4900

### INTRODUCTION

Wilson disease (WD) is an autosomal recessive disorder of copper metabolism caused by a mutation of the gene coding for copper-transporting P-type ATPase (ATP7B). It is characterized by an excessive accumulation of copper in the liver and brain, and occurs in all ethnic groups with an average prevalence of 1:30000[1,2]. The WD gene was cloned in 1993[3-5], and more than 600 gene mutations have been identified[6]. Disease progression in WD may vary, ranging from fulminant WD to an insidious progression to cirrhosis over 20-30 years. Overall, available data in literature strongly suggest that genotypic variability alone does not explain the surprisingly heterogeneous presentation of WD[7]. Some studies have shown that comorbidities may have important effects on WD[8,9].

Currently, hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection is the common cause of liver disease worldwide, affecting 290 million individuals[10,11]. However, data on the prevalence of HBV infection in WD patients are limited and inconsistent. A study from Italy reported that after monitoring 60 WD patients for 20 years, no active HBV infection was found. Accordingly, they hypothesized that the excessive copper levels caused by WD could prevent HBV infection[12]. Contrarily, a study conducted in Taiwan in 1998 reported that the prevalence of HBV infection in 61 patients with WD was 16%, which was similar to that in the general population [13]. However, this finding is different from the previously published observations of Lau et al [14] in Hong Kong. Moreover, these studies were conducted many years ago and in small sample size populations; therefore, more studies involving larger sample size populations are needed. Furthermore, the influence of HBV infection on the diagnosis and clinical aspect of WD remains unclear. Given the paucity of studies in this field, this study was undertaken to investigate the prevalence of HBV infection in patients with WD and to explore the impact of HBV infection on the diagnosis, clinical aspect, treatment and prognosis of WD.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Design overview, setting, and patients

We retrospectively analyzed the data of WD patients diagnosed between May 2003 and December 2020 at the Department of Infectious Diseases/Institute of Hepatology, the Second Xiangya Hospital, Central South University, China, which is the oldest and largest tertiary referral hospital in the Hunan Province. The Institute of Hepatology of this hospital is one of the first centers to carry out research on WD in China, and it offers services to WD patients in the whole province, neighboring provinces, and all over the country.

Patients with suspected WD underwent slit-lamp examination [to identify Kayser-Fleischer (KF) rings], neurological examination, measurement of serum ceruloplasmin levels, and determination of 24 h urinary copper excretion (before and after a penicillamine challenge). In cases where there were no contraindications, a liver biopsy was performed to confirm the presence of copper deposits, and in some other cases, gene analysis was performed. The diagnosis of WD was made based on a combination of clinical symptoms and laboratory tests, and on the WD scoring system published in 2003



WJG https://www.wjgnet.com

[15,16]. WD was confirmed if the WD score was  $\geq$  4. The WD phenotypes were classified based on previously published criteria[16]. All WD patients were tested for HBV markers, including hepatitis B surface antigen (HBsAg), anti-HBs, hepatitis B e antigen (HBeAg), anti-HBe, and anti-HBc, at the time of diagnosis. Patients positive for HBsAg underwent further analysis to quantify HBV DNA levels. For each patient, all the data obtained at the time of diagnosis and at each follow-up time point were recorded in a medical record specifically designed for the WD study.

All the patients diagnosed with WD during the study period were eligible for inclusion. We excluded WD patients with other types of viral hepatitis (A, C, or E), autoimmune hepatitis, drug-induced liver disease, a history of alcohol intake > 30 g ethanol/day, and patients whose HBV markers were not tested.

#### Laboratory methods

Routine laboratory data were obtained using standard methods. HBV markers were tested using commercial diagnostic kits (ELISA; Shanghai Kehua Bioengineering Co. Ltd., Shanghai, China). HBV DNA levels were quantified using a commercial hepatitis B DNA quantitative fluorescence diagnostic kit (Sansure Biotech Inc, Changsha, Hunan Province, China). The lower limits of the HBV DNA quantification were 100 and 10 IU/mL before 2011 and after 2012, respectively. The KF rings were examined under a slit-lamp by an experienced ophthalmologist. Serum ceruloplasmin levels were measured using the nephelometric method (normal range, 210-500 mg/L; Beckman Coulter, Image<sup>®</sup> Immunochemistry System, Brea, CA, United States). Copper levels in serum, urine, and liver were determined as previously described[17]. Moreover, the ATP7B coding region and exon/intron boundaries were amplified and sequenced, as previously described [18].

#### Study outcomes

The study outcomes included the following: The proportion of patients with WD who had current HBV infection (positive for HBsAg); the proportion of those with previous HBV infection (negative for HBsAg but positive for anti-HBc, with or without anti-HBs); the rate of severe liver disease {defined as the proportion of WD patients who experienced severe decompensated cirrhosis [Child-Turcotte-Pugh (CTP) score  $\geq 10$ ] or acute-on-chronic liver failure (ACLF) in WD patients with HBV infection and those without HBV infection}. The CTP score was determined based on a previously described criterion[19,20]. ACLF was diagnosed according to a combination of consensus recommendations published by the Asian Pacific Association for the Study of the Liver (in 2009) and the guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment liver failure published by the Chinese Society of Hepatology in 2006[21,22]. The criteria were as follows: (1) Acute severe exacerbation of liver disease complicated within 4 wk by clinical ascites and/or encephalopathy, with previously diagnosed or undiagnosed chronic liver disease/cirrhosis; (2) Serum bilirubin  $\geq 10 \text{ mg/d}$ ; and (3) Coagulopathy (international normalized ratio  $\geq 1.5$  or prothrombin activity < 40%).

#### Statistical analysis

Continuous data were expressed as mean  $\pm$  SD and compared using the unpaired *t*-test or Mann-Whitney *U* test. Categorical variables were expressed as proportions and compared using the chi-squared test or Fishers exact test. We used a binary logistic regression model to evaluate the association between HBV infection and the risk of severe liver disease at the time of diagnosis of WD, the results were summarized as odds ratio (OR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI). All statistical analyses were performed using the software Statistical Packages for the Social sciences, SPSS version 20.0 Windows (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, United States). Statistical significance was set at a two-tailed *P* value < 0.05.

# RESULTS

During the study period, 973 patients were diagnosed with WD. Among them, 58 patients were excluded because of concurrent hepatitis E infection (n = 3), hepatitis C infection (n = 3), thalassemia (n = 3), and schistosomiasis japonica (n = 2), as well as insufficient length of hospital stay to perform the tests (n = 47). The remaining 915 patients with WD (532 men, 383 women; mean age, 20.2 ± 13.1 years; age range, 1-68 years) were included in our analysis. The patients resided in 25 provinces and belonged to 825 families. Moreover, 644 (70.4%), 218 (23.8%), 35 (3.8%), and 18 (2.0%) patients presented with only hepatic disease, neuropsychiatric and hepatic disease, only neuropsychiatric disease, and neither hepatic nor neurological disease, respectively. WD diagnosis was confirmed by a liver copper level  $\geq$  250 µg/g dry weight, the identification of two disease-causing mutations or homozygosity for a single disease-causing mutation, or both criteria in 320, 378, and 102 patients, respectively. All patients met the criteria of the WD scoring system, with 735 (80.3%), 87, and 93 patients having WD scores  $\geq$  6, 5, and 4, respectively.

# Prevalence of HBV infection among patients with WD

Among the 915 patients with WD, 393 tested negative for all HBV markers (43.0%, 95%CI: 39.8%-46.15%) and 419 (45.8%) tested positive for immunization-related anti-HBs alone (45.8%, 95%CI: 42.5%-49.0%). The total prevalence of current and previous HBV infections were 2.1% (95%CI: 1.2%-3.0%) and 9.2% (95%CI: 7.3%-11.1%), respectively. Table 1 summarizes the prevalence of HBV infection stratified by sex and age. The prevalence of both current and previous HBV infections were significantly lower in women than in men and in patients aged  $\leq$  10 years than in those aged  $\geq$  11 years. The prevalence of previous HBV infection increased with age; however, the prevalence of current HBV infection remained low irrespective of age (Table 1).

Zaishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 Prevalence of hepatitis B infection in patients with Wilson disease stratified by gender and age										
	Number of patients	Negative for HBVM (%)	Anti-HBs(+) alone (%)	Prior HBV infection (%)	Current HBV infection (%)					
Total group	915	393 (43.0)	419 (45.8)	84 (9.2)	19 (2.1)					
Sex										
Male	532	228 (42.9)	239 (44.9)	52 (9.8)	13 (2.4)					
Female	383	165 (43.1)	180 (47.0)	32 (8.4)	6 (1.6)					
Age group (yr)										
2-10	231	105 (45.5)	119 (51.5)	7 (3.0)	0 (0.0)					
11-20	340	156 (45.9)	159 (46.8)	15 (4.4)	10 (2.9)					
21-30	153	63 (41.2)	73 (47.7)	13 (8.5)	4 (2.6)					
31-40	106	40 (37.7)	42 (39.6)	21 (19.8)	3 (2.8)					
41-65	85	29 (34.1)	26 (30.6)	28 (32.9)	2 (2.3)					

HBVM: Hepatitis B virus markers; HBV: Hepatitis B virus.

#### Characteristics of WD patients with current HBV infection

During the study period, 19 WD patients with current HBV infection were consecutively diagnosed (men, 13; women, 6; mean age, 25.1 ± 13.3 years; age range, 11-64 years). Among them, six and ten patients were positive for HBeAg and HBV DNA, respectively. Moreover, 16 patients had a 1- to 30-year history of HBV-related liver disease, among whom there were three patients who had undergone splenectomy 3 years earlier and five patients who had been receiving a treatment based on lamivudine or entecavir for 2-24 mo. All patients met the WD criteria. More specifically, WD diagnosis was based on elevated liver copper levels, identification of two disease-causing mutations or homozygosity for a single disease-causing mutation, or both in 10, 6, and 5 patients, respectively. Furthermore, 16 patients had a WD score  $\geq 6$ (84.2%). However, among the patients, only two were suspected of having WD; 17 were referred to our hospital because of chronic hepatitis B (CHB) and had never been diagnosed of WD before.

There was a high variability in the clinical manifestations in patients with WD and current HBV infection. Five patients (cases 2, 6, 7, 11, and 19) presented with ACLF, characterized by severe jaundice, markedly decreased albumin levels, and prolonged prothrombin time (except for case 6, the remaining four patients among these patients died within 15-30 d following diagnosis). Two and eight patients presented with evidence of compensated and decompensated cirrhosis, respectively. Two patients presented with symptoms and signs of chronic liver disease, including hepatic enlargement or abnormal serum aminotransferases levels. Two patients were entirely asymptomatic, with normal serum aminotransferase and mild hepatomegaly or splenomegaly (Tables 2-4).

#### Characteristics of WD patients with previous HBV infection

During the study period, 84 patients with WD and previous HBV infection were consecutively diagnosed (men, 52; women, 32; mean age, 33.3 ± 15.9 years; age range, 3-68 years). Among them, 74 patients were positive for anti-HBs and anti-HBc, 10 patients were positive for anti-HBc only, and none of the patients had detectable levels of HBV DNA. The diagnosis of WD was based on elevated liver copper levels, identification of two disease-causing mutations, or both in 16, 47, and 8 patients, respectively. All patients met the criteria of the WD scoring system, with 70 patients having WD scores ≥6 (83.3%).

#### Comparison between patients with isolated WD and those with concurrent WD and HBV infection

There were no differences in sex, WD phenotype, copper metabolism parameters (such as the positivity rates of KF rings, urinary copper excretion, and hepatic copper content), and mean WD score distribution between patients with isolated WD and those with concurrent WD and current or previous HBV infection. Compared with patients with isolated WD, WD patients having HBV infection were significantly older and had significantly more severe liver function damage (including lower serum albumin levels, higher serum total bilirubin levels, and longer prothrombin time). The ACLF rates in WD patients with current and previous HBV infection were 26.3% and 13.1%, respectively, which were significantly higher than the rate in patients with isolated WD (4.5%, P = 0.000). The rates of severe decompensated liver cirrhosis in WD patients with current and previous HBV infection were 40.5% and 36.8%, respectively, and these were significantly higher than the rate in patients with isolated WD (14.8%; P = 0.000). The mortality rates during the first 60 d of follow-up following diagnosis were 36.8% and 15.5% in WD patients with current and previous HBV infection, respectively; these values were significantly higher than the rate in patients with isolated WD (4.1%, P = 0.000) (Table 5). Based on the binary logistic regression analysis model, after accounting for age, sex, and HBV infection and taking as reference the groups of patients with isolated WD, there was a significantly higher risk of severe liver disease at WD diagnosis in WD patients with current (OR = 7.748; 95% CI: 2.890-20.774; P = 0.000) or previous HBV infection (OR = 5.525; 95%CI: 3.159-8.739; P = 0.000).

WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 Characteristics of patients with Wilson disease and chronic hepatitis B: The demographic characteristics and parameters of hepatitis B virus infection

Case	Sex	Age (yr)	History of HBV (yr)	HBsAg	HBeAg	Anti-HBe	HBV DNA
1	Female	16	2	+	-	+	< 100
2	Male	19	2	+	-	+	9.3e8
3	Female	19	2	+	-	-	< 100
4	Male	26	3	+	+	-	1.9e6
5	Male	43	3	+	-	+	5.6e5
6	Female	37	2	+		+	7.3e3
7	Male	19	3	+	-	+	< 100
8	Male	11	5	+	+	-	3.2e7
9	Male	26	20	+	-	+	1.9e4
10	Female	17	3	+	-	+	< 10
11	Male	20	10	+	+	-	2.3e4
12	Male	11	?	+	-	+	< 10
13	Female	32	?	+	-	+	81
14	Male	27	?	+	+	-	1.3e6
15	Male	24	16	+	+	-	2.1e8
16	Male	15	16	+	-	+	< 10
17	Male	65	30	+	-	+	22.3
18	Female	35	16	+	-	+	< 10
19	Male	15	10	+	+	-	1.8e6

HBV: Hepatitis B virus; HBsAg: Hepatitis B surface antigen; HBeAg: Hepatitis B e antigen.

#### Treatment and outcomes of WD patients with current HBV infection

Five patients with concurrent WD and current HBV infection diagnosed before 2007 were treated with a chelator alone. The patients refused liver transplantation for financial reasons, rapidly deteriorated, and died from liver failure 2-4 wk after admission. Eight patients with detectable HBV DNA levels, diagnosed after 2008, were treated with a combination of penicillamine and nucleoside. Among them, two patients (cases 11 and 19) with ACLF rapidly deteriorated and died 1 mo after admission. Two patients (cases 6 and 8) were lost to follow-up. The condition of the remaining four patients gradually improved with treatment; however, one patient (case 5) developed hepatocellular carcinoma and died 7 mo after admission. Six patients with undetectable HBV DNA levels, diagnosed after 2008, were initially treated with a chelator only. Their condition gradually improved. However, three among them experienced HBV replication at 7-12 mo after therapy. Among the latter, there was one patient (case 10) with severe hepatitis reactivation and increased serum alanine aminotransferase (ALT; 930 IU/L), aspartate aminotransferase (AST; 790 IU/L), and HBV DNA (9.2 × 10<sup>4</sup> IU/mL) levels. This patient was treated with entecavir and penicillamine. However, within 2-3 mo after treatment initiation, HBV DNA levels were undetectable, and the AST and ALT levels normalized. The remaining three patients continued treatment with a chelator only. Currently, nine of the 14 patients diagnosed after 2008 have achieved a stable disease status after therapy and have resume their routine living activities (full-time work or study). WD patients with a previous HBV infection were treated using a chelator only. None of the patients experienced HBV reactivation during the study period.

#### DISCUSSION

To the best of our knowledge, the prevalence of HBV infection in patients with WD has been reported in only two small studies, and only two case studies involving single cases of concurrent WD and CHB infection have been reported in the English literature[23,24]. This is the largest investigation of HBV infection in WD patients, and it is helpful in understanding the true prevalence of HBV infection in WD patients and the impact of HBV infection on WD.

A national survey conducted in 1992 reported that the overall HBsAg prevalence in the Chinese population was 9.8%, declining to 7.2% in 2006[25,26]. In the present study, the total HBsAg prevalence was 2.1% in WD patients, a figure which is far lower than previously reported national HBsAg rates. However, this does not imply that the prevalence of



Table	3 Characteristics	of patien	its with Wilson diseas	se and chronic hepatitis B: Dia	gnostic parameters of V	Vilson disease	
Case	Neurologic signs	KF rings	Cerulo plasmin (mg/L)	Urinary copper/after PC (μg/24 h)	Hepatic copper (µg/g/dw)	Mutation analysis	WD score
1	No	Р	65.0	177/1600	ND	ND	5
2	No	Р	50.0	1222/4250	ND	ND	6
3	No	Р	95.0	1818/2266	ND	ND	6
4	Yes	Р	187.0	434/ND	ND	ND	7
5	No	Р	172.0	107/1295	347	ND	6
6	No	Р	216.0	431/1436	1165	ND	6
7	No	Р	50.0	5171/15398	ND	ND	6
8	No	Р	250.0	305/1933	1173	ND	6
9	No	Ν	74.0	474/1500	926	3532G>T/3532G>T	10
10	No	Р	84.0	595/1725	ND	2755C>G/2975C>T	10
11	No	Ν	135.0	1297/2984	ND	588C>A/2333G>T	7
12	No	Р	78.4	160/1773	741	2975C>T/2975C>T	11
13	No	Р	129	855/2505	ND	ND	5
14	No	Р	31.0	310/1984	1067	3809 >G/	9
15	No	Ν	104.0	187/1836	896	0	4
16	Yes	Р	86.5	237/2374	404	ND	10
17	No	Р	83.1	64/714	265	2975C>T/	7
18	No	Р	43.0	155/171	906	2804C>T/2810delT	11
19	No	Р	63.0	584/2473	ND	2666G>T/2333G>T	10

WD: Wilson disease; KF rings: Kayser-Fleischer rings; ND: Not done; PC: Penicillamine challenge; N: Negative; P: Positive.

HBV infection in patients with WD is lower than that in the general population. First, since the 1990s, the rate of HBV infection in China has been decreasing annually. The data of WD patients today should not be compared with those of the general population many years ago. Second, the age composition of WD patients is different from that of the general population. Among our patients, 41% were aged below 14 years; however, the HBV infection rate is known to be very low in this age group. Therefore, the average HBsAg positivity rate in WD patients should not be directly compared with that in the general population. To find studies with more comparable data, we conducted a literature search and found a large survey on HBV infection conducted in the Henan Province in 2015. This has been the largest survey on HBV infection in China during the recent years, and it involved a total of 13207 children and 16685 adults[27,28]. The Henan Province is located in the middle of China and is adjacent to Hunan. Its economic development level and HBV infection rate are similar to those in Hunan, making the data from Henan comparable with those from our study. We calculate the HBsAg positivity rates among different age groups of the WD patients, according to the age group divisions used in the Henan study (Table 6). The positivity rates of HBsAg in WD patients aged 1-4, 5-9 and 10-14 years were 0.0%, 0.0%, and 1.6%, respectively, which were similar to those in Henan children of the same age groups (0.5%, 0.7%, and 1.2%, respectively). The positivity rates of HBsAg in the 18-34, 35-54, and 55-74 years age groups of WD patients were 3.0%, 2.5%, and 5.3%, respectively, which were similar to those in the general population of the same age group (3.1%, 4.7%, and 5.1%, respectively). Our study indicates that the prevalence of HBV infection in WD patients is similar to that in the general population, and that WD patients are equally susceptible to HBV infection.

The most important finding of this study was the identification of 19 patients with concurrent WD and CHB infection. It is worth noting regarding the 19 patients that 17 were referred for CHB infection and not WD; thus, the WD was diagnosed at our hospital. There was a significant delay in the diagnosis of WD in these patients (mean delay = 32.5 and 10.5 mo in WD patients with concurrent CHB infection and in patients with isolated WD, respectively). Our results suggest that the diagnosis of WD may be missed in patients with CHB infection. Although a missed diagnosis of WD is not uncommon given the rarity of the disease[29-31], it is worth noting that many patients with CHB infection suffer from undiagnosed WD. The clinical manifestations of patients with concurrent CHB infection, unless the clinicians deliberately and diligently examine the patients to rule out WD. Therefore, more attention should be paid regarding the coexistence of WD in patients with CHB infection. WD should be considered and ruled out in some patients with CHB infection, especially in those with cirrhosis, hepatic failure, or poor response to antiviral therapies.

Table 4 Characteristics of patients with Wilson disease and chronic hepatitis B: Parameters of liver disease											
Case	ALT	AST	ALB	TBIL	GGT	ALP	INR	Severity of liver disease	Outcome		
1	29	50	20.3	46.7	46	74	2.61	CTP: 13	Died		
2	70	185	26.8	264	84	61	2.8	ACLF	Died		
3	86	50	25.1	123	58	85	2.7	CTP: 13	Died		
4	41	60	30.4	44.4	90	70	4.5	CTP: 13	Died		
5	102	170	35.7	48.0	110	95	1.5	CTP: 10	Died		
6	119	291	27.6	417	186	390	2.1	ACLF	Alive		
7	79	123	31	456	45	57	4.1	ACLF	Died		
8	231	237	37.5	16.5	353	105	1.2	CTP:6	Alive.		
9	74	101	29.8	39.0	42	116	1.5	CTP:10	Alive		
10	79	105	24.5	42.0	110	130	2.4	CTP:12	Alive		
11	223	268	30.0	368	147	252	2.8	ACLF	Died		
12	71	83	31.0	23.0	62	357	1.6	CTP:10	Alive		
13	70	76	28.0	25.6	35	375	1.63	CTP:10	Alive		
14	82	151	37.8	28.7	152	149	1.36	CTP:5	Alive		
15	276	102	39.9	25.3	113	93	0.95	Hepatitis	Alive		
16	22	47	36.5	16	32	219	1.25	Hepatitis	Alive		
17	31	28	47.3	26.3	23	76	1.01	Hepatitis	Alive		
18	56	34	42.0	22.0	90	60	1.01	Hepatitis	Alive		
19	57	74	28.0	373	268	293	3.01	ACLF	Died		

ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; AST: Aspartate aminotransferase; ALB: Albumin; TBIL: Total bilirubin; GGT: Gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase; ALP: Alkaline phosphatase; INR: International normalized ratio; ACLF: Acute-on-chronic liver failure; CTP: Child-Turcotte-Pugh.

Compared to patients with isolated WD, patients with concurrent WD and CHB infection had significantly lower serum albumin levels, higher serum total bilirubin levels, and longer prothrombin time. The mortality rates of WD patients with current and previous HBV infection during the first 60 d of follow-up (following diagnosis) were 36.8% and 15.5%, respectively; these rates were significantly higher than those of patients with isolated WD (4.1%, P = 0.000). The ACLF rates in WD patients with current and previous HBV infection were 26.3% and 13.1%, respectively, which were significantly higher than those in patients with isolated WD (4.5%, P = 0.000). Binary logistic regression analysis revealed that the risk of severe liver disease in WD patients with current and previous HBV infection was 7.7 and 5.3 times (respectively) higher than that in patients with isolated WD. Our findings indicate that HBV infection substantially affects the severity liver disease in patients with WD (Tables 5 and 7). The mechanism through which CHB causes severe liver injury could involve the induction, by viral hepatitis, of hepatic injury and copper accumulation, which could additively or synergistically aggravate WD-induced liver damage. Many studies have shown that HBsAg clearance usually results in good long-term prognosis[32]. However, an unexpected finding was that previous HBV infection also had a significant impact on the severity of liver disease in patients with WD. The reason for this may be that WD patients with a previous HBV infection usually have severe liver injury and cirrhosis (due to the joint action of HBV and WD) that occurred before the HBsAg clearance. After the HBsAg clearance, the severe liver injury and cirrhosis that had been formed usually persist[33,34]. Considering the serious impact of HBV infection on the clinical aspect of WD patients, current and previous HBV infections must be screened when evaluating the clinical aspect and prognosis of WD patients.

The strengths of this study are: (1) Considering the rarity of the disease, the sample size of the WD patient cohort was very large; (2) All patients were diagnosed in our department and met the diagnostic criteria; among them, 80% were confirmed by genetic examination and/or liver copper level determination; and (3) All data were prospectively collected by the authors and therefore were complete and reliable. The limitation of this study is the relatively small number of WD patients with concurrent CHB infection, as this might impede the detection of more significant differences between patients with isolated WD and those with co-existing CHB infection and WD.

In conclusion, our study indicates that the prevalence of HBV infection stratified by sex and age in patients with WD is similar to that in the general population. There was a significant delay in the diagnosis of WD in CHB patients. Furthermore, our findings suggest that HBV infection significantly affects the severity of liver disease in patients with WD. Therefore, more attention should be paid to patients suffering from concurrent WD and CHB infection. Although we found that previous HBV infection is an independent factor in the exacerbation of WD, its mechanism remains unknown.

WJG https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 5 Factors associated with severe liver disease at the Wilson disease diagnosis							
Factors (at diagnosis)	OR	95%CI	<i>P</i> value				
Gender							
Male	1						
Female	1. 945	1.402-2.698	0.000				
Age at diagnosis (yr)							
Group 1 (0-10)	1						
Group 2 (11-20)	1.766	1.145-2.723	0.010				
Group 3 (21-30)	0.757	0.423-1.352	0.346				
Group 4 (31-40)	1.178	0.646-2.148	0.594				
Group 5 (41-65)	1.455	0.777-2.724	0.241				
HBV infection							
WD alone	1						
WD with previous HBV	5.255	3.159-8.739	0.000				
WD with current HBV	7.748	2.890-20.774	0.000				

Severe liver disease is defined as patients with acute-on-chronic liver failure or a Child-Turcotte-Pugh score  $\geq$  10 at the Wilson disease diagnosis, HBV: Hepatitis B virus; WD: Wilson disease; OR: Odds ratio; CI: Confidence interval.

#### Table 6 Comparison of hepatitis B surface antigen positivity rates among different age groups between patients with Wilson disease and the general population

	Wilson disease		General population (He	Qualua		
Age groups (yr)	Number tested	HBsAg(+) ( <i>n</i> , %)	Number tested HBsAg(+) ( <i>n</i> , %)		/ value	
1-4	40	0, 0.0	5474	26, 0.5	0.827	
5-9	148	0, 0.0	4407	32, 0.7	0.625	
10-14	191	3, 1.6	3376	40, 1.2	0.505	
15-17	97	3, 3.1	Not done			
18-34	298	9, 3.0	6764	220, 3.1	0.825	
35-54	122	3, 2.5	6777	275, 4.7	0.490	
55-74	19	1, 5.3	3144	147, 5.1	0.599	
Total	915	19, 2.1	29892	740, 2.5	0.510	

HBsAg: Hepatitis B surface antigen.

Further research is needed to confirm this finding and to elucidate the mechanisms underlying the associations between WD progression and previous HBV infection or cryptogenic HBV infection.

# CONCLUSION

This is the largest investigation of HBV infection in WD patients, and it is helpful in understanding the true prevalence of HBV infection in WD patients and the impact of HBV infection on WD.

Raishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 7 Comparison between Wilson disease patients alone and Wilson disease patients with hepatitis B virus infection								
	WD alone ( <i>n</i> = 812)	With previous HBV ( <i>n</i> = 84)	With current HBV ( <i>n</i> = 19)	P1	P2			
Sex								
Male ( <i>n</i> , %)	467 (57.5)	46 (61.9)	12 (63.2)	0.509	0.797			
Female ( <i>n</i> , %)	345 (42.5)	32 (38.1)	7 (36.8)	0.509	0.797			
Mean age (yr)	$18.8 \pm 12.0$	33. ± 15.9	25.0 ± 13.	0.000	0.031			
Diagnosis delay	12.1 ± 21.3	13.7 ± 26.1	34.6 ± 53.5	0.542	0.000			
Phenotype								
Pure H ( <i>n</i> , %)	564 (69.5)	63 (75.0)	17 (89.5)	0.352	0.104			
H and N ( <i>n</i> , %)	195 (24.40)	21 (25.60)	2 (10.5)	0.352	0.104			
Pure N ( <i>n</i> , %)	35 (4.3)	0 (0.0)	0					
Others ( <i>n</i> , %)	18 (2.2)	0	0					
Copper metabolic								
KF positive	67.6%	84.1%	78.9%	0.102	0.456			
Ceruloplasmin	$64.1\pm46.0$	97.1 ± 60.3	$105.0\pm61.6$	0.000	0.000			
Urinary copper	$502.4 \pm 1030.5$	916.3 ± 245.8	$767.7 \pm 1165.0$	0.005	0.323			
Urinary Cu after PC	2236.4 ± 1582.1	2283.7 ± 1287.8	2793.8 ± 3157.5	0.842	0.144			
Hepatic Cu	832.2 ± 457.7	$680.1 \pm 407.7$	.7 789.0 ± 338.2 0.191		0.767			
Mean WD score	$7.4 \pm 2.3$	8.0 ± 2.2	7.8 ± 2.3	0.124	0.412			
Biochemical								
ALT (IU/L)	86.2 ± 105.7	$63.3 \pm 51.0$	94.6 ± 71.1	0.0051	0.722			
AST (IU/L)	84.25 ± 90.3	$90.47 \pm 70.4$	$125.3 \pm 80.5$	0.0532	0.058			
Albumin (g/L)	38.5 ± 8.3	32.5 ± 7.6	32.1 ± 6.8	0.000	0.001			
TBIL (µmol/L)	52.1 ± 131.0	$104.7 \pm 166.7$	$126.6 \pm 158.3$	0.001	0.002			
GGT (IU/L)	90.9 ± 85.6	138.6 ± 112.3	109 ± 93.3	0000	0.399			
ALP (IU/L)	186.7 ± 133.6	137.7 ± 87.7	$171.9 \pm 123.0$	0.001	0.650			
INR	$1.42 \pm 0.81$	$1.88 \pm 0.86$	$2.09 \pm 1.04$	0.000	0.000			
Liver disease severity								
Hepatitis (n, %)	372 (45.8)	7 (8.3)	3 (15.8)	0.000	0.009			
CTP5-6 ( <i>n</i> , %)	189 (23.3)	18 (21.4)	3 (15.8)	0.702	0.444			
CTP7-9 ( <i>n</i> , %)	94 (11.6)	14 (16.7)	1 (5.3)	0.173	0.713			
CTP10-14 (n, %)	120 (14.8)	34 (40.5)	7 (36.8)	0.000	0.008			
ACLF ( <i>n</i> , %)	37 (4.5)	11 (13.1)	5 (26.3)	0.001	0.000			
Mortality ( <i>n</i> , %),	33 (4.1)	13 (15.5)	7 (36.8)	0.000	0.000			

HBV: Hepatitis B virus; WD: Wilson disease; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; AST: Aspartate aminotransferase; TBIL: Total bilirubin; GGT: Gammaglutamyl transpeptidase; ALP: Alkaline phosphatase; INR: International normalized ratio; ACLF: Acute-on-chronic liver failure; CTP: Child-Turcotte-Pugh; PC: Penicillamine challenge.

# **ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS**

#### Research background

Although hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection is the most common cause of liver disease in China, the occurrence of HBV infection in Wilson disease (WD) patients and the clinical manifestations of concurrent WD and HBV infections have rarely been reported.



Snishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

## Research motivation

Our study suggests that both WD and HBV infections may coexist. The clinical symptoms of concurrent WD and HBV infections are difficult to distinguish from those of simple viral hepatitis. Therefore, the existence of WD may be hidden. The study of concurrent WD and HBV infection deserves careful consideration.

#### Research objectives

To investigate the incidence of HBV infection in patients with WD and to analyse how HBV infection affects WD.

#### Research methods

The clinical data of patients with WD were analyzed retrospectively, and the data of patients with concurrent WD and HBV infection were compared with those of patients with isolated WD. Considering the rarity of the disease, the sample size of the WD patient cohort was very large.

#### **Research results**

Among a total of 915 WD patients recruited, the total prevalence of current and previous HBV infection was 2.1% and 9.2% respectively. The main finding of this study was the identification of 19 patients with concurrent WD and chronic hepatitis B (CHB) infection. The mean delay in the diagnosis of WD in patients with concurrent WD and CHB infection was 32.5 mo, which was significantly longer than that in patients with isolated WD (10.5 mo). The rates of severe liver disease and mortality in patients with concurrent WD and CHB infection were significantly higher than those in patients with isolated WD (63.1% vs 19.3%), respectively. Binary logistic regression analysis revealed a significantly higher risk of severe liver disease at the diagnosis of WD in patients with current HBV infection or previous HBV infection than in patients with isolated WD.

### Research conclusions

Our study indicates that the prevalence of HBV infection stratified by sex and age in patients with WD is similar to that in the general population. There was a significant delay in the diagnosis of WD in CHB patients. HBV infection is an independent risk factor for severe liver disease in WD patients. WD should be considered and excluded in some patients with CHB infection.

#### Research perspectives

As we found that previous HBV infection was an independent factor in the exacerbation of WD, the mechanism of which is speculative, future studies could further explore the mechanism by which WD is exacerbated by previous HBV infection and whether it is related to occult HBV infection.

# FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Zhou HY, Yang X, and Luo HY contributed to study conception, design and writing of the article; Yang X, Luo KZ, Jiang YF, Wang WL, Liang J, Li MM, and Luo HY contributed to data acquisition, data analysis and interpretation; Zhou HY, Yang X, and Luo HY contributed to editing, reviewing, and final approval of the article; and all authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the Ethical Committee of the Second Xiangya Hospital of Central South University, (2022) Lun Shen [Lin Yan] No. (194).

Informed consent statement: Informed consent was waived by the Ethical Committee of the Second Xiangya Hospital of Central South University.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Data sharing statement: The original anonymous dataset is available on request from the corresponding author luohongyu@csu.edu.cn.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared according to the STROBE statement checklist of items.

**Open-Access:** This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

#### Country/Territory of origin: China

ORCID number: Hua-Ying Zhou 0000-0001-5036-1830; Xu Yang 0000-0001-6660-6417; Kai-Zhong Luo 0000-0001-5643-7103; Yong-Fang Jiang 0000-0001-8977-5109; Wen-Long Wang 0000-0003-4095-2770; Jun Liang 0000-0003-0099-1345; Ming-Ming Li 0000-0002-8959-8285; Hong-Yu Luo 0000-0001-8654-4380.



WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

S-Editor: Wang JJ L-Editor: A P-Editor: Chen YX

## REFERENCES

- Walshe JM. History of Wilson's disease: 1912 to 2000. Mov Disord 2006; 21: 142-147 [PMID: 16229009 DOI: 10.1002/mds.20694] 1
- Frydman M. Genetic aspects of Wilson's disease. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 1990; 5: 483-490 [PMID: 2129820 DOI: 2 10.1111/j.1440-1746.1990.tb01427.x]
- 3 Bull PC, Thomas GR, Rommens JM, Forbes JR, Cox DW. The Wilson disease gene is a putative copper transporting P-type ATPase similar to the Menkes gene. Nat Genet 1993; 5: 327-337 [PMID: 8298639 DOI: 10.1038/ng1293-327]
- 4 Tanzi RE, Petrukhin K, Chernov I, Pellequer JL, Wasco W, Ross B, Romano DM, Parano E, Pavone L, Brzustowicz LM. The Wilson disease gene is a copper transporting ATPase with homology to the Menkes disease gene. Nat Genet 1993; 5: 344-350 [PMID: 8298641 DOI: 10.1038/ng1293-344]
- 5 Yamaguchi Y, Heiny ME, Gitlin JD. Isolation and characterization of a human liver cDNA as a candidate gene for Wilson disease. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1993; 197: 271-277 [PMID: 8250934 DOI: 10.1006/bbrc.1993.2471]
- 6 Gao J, Brackley S, Mann JP. The global prevalence of Wilson disease from next-generation sequencing data. Genet Med 2019; 21: 1155-1163 [PMID: 30254379 DOI: 10.1038/s41436-018-0309-9]
- 7 Ferenci P, Stremmel W, Członkowska A, Szalay F, Viveiros A, Stättermayer AF, Bruha R, Houwen R, Pop TL, Stauber R, Gschwantler M, Pfeiffenberger J, Yurdaydin C, Aigner E, Steindl-Munda P, Dienes HP, Zoller H, Weiss KH. Age and Sex but Not ATP7B Genotype Effectively Influence the Clinical Phenotype of Wilson Disease. *Hepatology* 2019; 69: 1464-1476 [PMID: 30232804 DOI: 10.1002/hep.30280]
- Sallie R, Chiyende J, Tan KC, Bradley D, Portmann B, Williams R, Mowat AP, Mieli-Vergani G. Fulminant hepatic failure resulting from 8 coexistent Wilson's disease and hepatitis E. Gut 1994; 35: 849-853 [PMID: 8020819 DOI: 10.1136/gut.35.6.849]
- 9 Wong RJ, Gish R, Schilsky M, Frenette C. A clinical assessment of Wilson disease in patients with concurrent liver disease. J Clin Gastroenterol 2011; 45: 267-273 [PMID: 20535024 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e3181dffaa5]
- Chien RN, Liaw YF. Current Trend in Antiviral Therapy for Chronic Hepatitis B. Viruses 2022; 14 [PMID: 35216027 DOI: 10 10.3390/v14020434]
- Polaris Observatory Collaborators. Global prevalence, treatment, and prevention of hepatitis B virus infection in 2016: a modelling study. 11 Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 3: 383-403 [PMID: 29599078 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(18)30056-6]
- Liggi M, Sini M, Sorbello O, Civolani A, Demelia L. HBV and HCV infections in Wilson's disease patients: copper overload could be 12 protective? Clin Biochem 2012; 45: 1095-1096 [PMID: 22569595 DOI: 10.1016/j.clinbiochem.2012.04.026]
- Yu JM, Chu EC, Chu NC, Huang CC. Wilsons disease with hepatitis B infection: occurrence, clinical presentation, and prognosis. Acta Neurol 13 Taiwan 1998; 7: 262-265
- Lau JY, Lai CL, Wu PC, Pan HY, Lin HJ, Todd D. Wilson's disease: 35 years' experience. Q J Med 1990; 75: 597-605 [PMID: 2217665] 14
- Roberts EA, Schilsky ML; American Association for Study of Liver Diseases (AASLD). Diagnosis and treatment of Wilson disease: an 15 update. *Hepatology* 2008; **47**: 2089-2111 [PMID: 18506894 DOI: 10.1002/hep.22261]
- Ferenci P, Caca K, Loudianos G, Mieli-Vergani G, Tanner S, Sternlieb I, Schilsky M, Cox D, Berr F. Diagnosis and phenotypic classification 16 of Wilson disease. Liver Int 2003; 23: 139-142 [PMID: 12955875 DOI: 10.1034/j.1600-0676.2003.00824.x]
- 17 Yang X, Tang XP, Zhang YH, Luo KZ, Jiang YF, Luo HY, Lei JH, Wang WL, Li MM, Chen HC, Deng SL, Lai LY, Liang J, Zhang M, Tian Y, Xu Y. Prospective evaluation of the diagnostic accuracy of hepatic copper content, as determined using the entire core of a liver biopsy sample. Hepatology 2015; 62: 1731-1741 [PMID: 26095812 DOI: 10.1002/hep.27932]
- Coffey AJ, Durkie M, Hague S, McLay K, Emmerson J, Lo C, Klaffke S, Joyce CJ, Dhawan A, Hadzic N, Mieli-Vergani G, Kirk R, Elizabeth 18 Allen K, Nicholl D, Wong S, Griffiths W, Smithson S, Giffin N, Taha A, Connolly S, Gillett GT, Tanner S, Bonham J, Sharrack B, Palotie A, Rattray M, Dalton A, Bandmann O. A genetic study of Wilson's disease in the United Kingdom. Brain 2013; 136: 1476-1487 [PMID: 23518715 DOI: 10.1093/brain/awt035]
- 19 Child CG, Turcotte JG. Surgery and portal hypertension. In: Child CG. The liver and portal hypertension. Philadelphia: Saunders, 1964: 50-64
- 20 Pugh RN, Murray-Lyon IM, Dawson JL, Pietroni MC, Williams R. Transection of the oesophagus for bleeding oesophageal varices. Br J Surg 1973; **60**: 646-649 [PMID: 4541913 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.1800600817]
- Sarin SK, Kumar A, Almeida JA, Chawla YK, Fan ST, Garg H, de Silva HJ, Hamid SS, Jalan R, Komolmit P, Lau GK, Liu Q, Madan K, 21 Mohamed R, Ning Q, Rahman S, Rastogi A, Riordan SM, Sakhuja P, Samuel D, Shah S, Sharma BC, Sharma P, Takikawa Y, Thapa BR, Wai CT, Yuen MF. Acute-on-chronic liver failure: consensus recommendations of the Asian Pacific Association for the study of the liver (APASL). *Hepatol Int* 2009; **3**: 269-282 [PMID: 19669378 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-008-9106-x]
- Liver Failure and Artificial Liver Group, Chinese Society of Infectious Diseases; Chinese Medical Association; Severe Liver Diseases and 22 Artificial Liver Group, Chinese Society of Hepatology, Chinese Medical Association. [Diagnostic and treatment guidelines for liver failure]. Zhonghua Gan Zang Bing Za Zhi 2006; 14: 643-646 [PMID: 16995974]
- Seto WK, Mak CM, But D, Hung I, Lam CW, Tam S, Yuen MF, Lai CL. Mutational analysis for Wilson's disease. Lancet 2009; 374: 662 23 [PMID: 19700008 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60915-6]
- Lopez Morra HA, Debes JD, Dickstein G. Wilson's disease: what lies beneath. Dig Dis Sci 2007; 52: 941-942 [PMID: 17333351 DOI: 24 10.1007/s10620-006-9463-z
- Liang X, Bi S, Yang W, Wang L, Cui G, Cui F, Zhang Y, Liu J, Gong X, Chen Y, Wang F, Zheng H, Guo J, Jia Z, Ma J, Wang H, Luo H, Li 25 L, Jin S, Hadler SC, Wang Y. Epidemiological serosurvey of hepatitis B in China--declining HBV prevalence due to hepatitis B vaccination. Vaccine 2009; 27: 6550-6557 [PMID: 19729084 DOI: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2009.08.048]
- Lu FM, Li T, Liu S, Zhuang H. Epidemiology and prevention of hepatitis B virus infection in China. J Viral Hepat 2010; 17 Suppl 1: 4-9 26 [PMID: 20586928 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2893.2010.01266.x]



- Yonghao G, Jin X, Jun L, Pumei D, Ying Y, Xiuhong F, Yanyang Z, Wanshen G. An epidemiological serosurvey of hepatitis B virus shows 27 evidence of declining prevalence due to hepatitis B vaccination in central China. Int J Infect Dis 2015; 40: 75-80 [PMID: 26456567 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijid.2015.10.002]
- Yong Hao G, Da Xing F, Jin X, Xiu Hong F, Pu Mei D, Jun L, Ying Y, Yan Yang Z, Wan Shen G. The prevalence of hepatitis B infection in 28 central China: An adult population-based serological survey of a large sample size. J Med Virol 2017; 89: 450-457 [PMID: 27504586 DOI: 10.1002/jmv.24649]
- Walshe JM, Yealland M. Wilson's disease: the problem of delayed diagnosis. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 1992; 55: 692-696 [PMID: 29 1527540 DOI: 10.1136/jnnp.55.8.692]
- 30 Brewer JG. Wilsons disease: a clinician guide to recognition, diagnosis, and management. 1st ed. Amsterdam: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 2001
- Hu J, Lü D, Wang G. [Study on the clinical misdiagnosis of hepatolenticular degeneration]. Zhonghua Yi Xue Za Zhi 2001; 81: 642-644 31 [PMID: 11798938]
- Yuen MF, Wong DK, Sablon E, Tse E, Ng IO, Yuan HJ, Siu CW, Sander TJ, Bourne EJ, Hall JG, Condreay LD, Lai CL. HBsAg 32 seroclearance in chronic hepatitis B in the Chinese: virological, histological, and clinical aspects. Hepatology 2004; 39: 1694-1701 [PMID: 15185311 DOI: 10.1002/hep.20240]
- Wang H, Swann R, Thomas E, Innes HA, Valerio H, Hayes PC, Allen S, Barclay ST, Wilks D, Fox R, Bhattacharyya D, Kennedy N, Morris J, 33 Fraser A, Stanley AJ, Gunson R, McIntyre PG, Hunt A, Hutchinson SJ, Mills PR, Dillon JF. Impact of previous hepatitis B infection on the clinical outcomes from chronic hepatitis C? A population-level analysis. J Viral Hepat 2018; 25: 930-938 [PMID: 29577515 DOI: 10.1111/jvh.12897]
- D'Amico G, Garcia-Tsao G, Pagliaro L. Natural history and prognostic indicators of survival in cirrhosis: a systematic review of 118 studies. J 34 Hepatol 2006; 44: 217-231 [PMID: 16298014 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2005.10.013]



WJG

# World Journal of *Gastroenterology*

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 August 28; 29(32): 4912-4919

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4912

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

CASE REPORT

# Drug-induced entero-colitis due to interleukin-17 inhibitor use; capsule endoscopic findings and pathological characteristics: A case report

Keita Saito, Kiichiro Yoza, Shinichiro Takeda, Yoshihiro Shimoyama, Ken Takeuchi

**Specialty type:** Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

#### Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

**P-Reviewer:** Dai YC, China; Fries W, Italy; Tang ST, China

Received: May 15, 2023 Peer-review started: May 15, 2023 First decision: July 10, 2023 Revised: July 18, 2023 Accepted: August 1, 2023 Article in press: August 1, 2023 Published online: August 28, 2023



Keita Saito, Kiichiro Yoza, Shinichiro Takeda, Yoshihiro Shimoyama, Ken Takeuchi, Department of Gastroenterology, Tsujinaka Hospital Kashiwano-Ha, Kashiwa 277-0871, Japan

**Corresponding author:** Keita Saito, MD, Doctor, Department of Gastroenterology, Tsujinaka Hospital Kashiwano-Ha, No. 178-2 Wakashiba, Kashiwa 277-0871, Japan. keisaitou.ymgt@gmail.com

# Abstract

# BACKGROUND

Interleukin-17 (IL-17) inhibitors are known to cause exacerbation or new onset of inflammatory bowel disease upon administration. However, few reports have described characteristic endoscopic and histopathologic findings, and no small intestinal lesions have been reported so far.

#### CASE SUMMARY

A woman in her 60s with psoriasis was administered ixekizumab (IXE), an anti-IL-17A antibody, for the treatment of psoriasis. Twenty months after commencing treatment, the patient visited our hospital because of persistent diarrhea. Blood tests performed at the time of the visit revealed severe inflammation, and colonoscopy revealed multiple round ulcers throughout the colon. A tissue biopsy of the ulcer revealed infiltration of inflammatory cells and granuloma-like findings in the submucosal layer. Capsule endoscopy revealed multiple jejunal erosions. After the withdrawal of IXE, the symptoms gradually improved, and ulcer reduction and scarring of the colon were endoscopically confirmed.

# CONCLUSION

To the best of our knowledge, 17 reports have documented IL-17 inhibitorinduced entero-colitis with endoscopic images, endoscopic findings, and pathological characteristics, including the present case. Nine of these cases showed diffuse loss of vascular pattern, coarse mucosa/ulcer formation in the left colon, and endoscopic findings similar to those of ulcerative colitis. In the remaining eight cases, discontinuous erosions and ulcerations from the terminal ileum to the rectum were seen, with endoscopic findings similar to those of Crohn's disease. In this case, the findings were confirmed by capsule endoscopy, which has not been previously reported.

Raisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Key Words: Interleukin-17 inhibitor; Ixekizumab; Drug-induced entero-colitis; Capsule endoscopy; Case report

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: While Interleukin-17 (IL-17) inhibitors are effectively used in the treatment of psoriasis, psoriatic arthritis, and ankylosing spondylitis, they are ineffective in patients with Crohn's disease (CD) and can worsen their condition. To the best of our knowledge, we present capsule endoscopic images of IL-17 inhibitor-induced entero-colitis for the first time, suggesting that IL-17-induced inflammatory lesions may be distributed in the proximal small bowel, unlike CD lesions. We also compared the endoscopic and pathological features of IL-17 inhibitor-induced entero-colitis with those previously reported.

Citation: Saito K, Yoza K, Takeda S, Shimoyama Y, Takeuchi K. Drug-induced entero-colitis due to interleukin-17 inhibitor use; capsule endoscopic findings and pathological characteristics: A case report. World J Gastroenterol 2023; 29(32): 4912-4919 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i32/4912.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4912

# INTRODUCTION

Interleukin-17 (IL-17) inhibitors, such as ixekizumab (IXE) and secukinumab, are a class of molecular-targeted therapies used to treat psoriasis, psoriatic arthritis, and ankylosing spondylitis. IL-17 is a type of inflammatory cytokine produced by helper T cells and is known not only to induce local inflammation in the human body but also to be involved in host infection defense against pathogens in the skin and intestinal epithelium[1]. In patients with both psoriasis and Crohn's disease (CD), biopsy specimens of lesions express high levels of IL-17[2,3]. Therefore, IL-17 inhibitors were hypothesized to be effective in treating psoriasis and CD. However, IL-17 inhibitors are only effective in psoriasis; in patients with CD, IL-17 inhibitors are ineffective and exacerbate the disease<sup>[4]</sup>. Furthermore, in clinical trials of IL-17 inhibitors in inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD), rheumatic diseases, and dermatological diseases, exacerbations or new-onset IBD have been reported at a frequency of 0.4% [5]. The mechanism underlying this seemingly contradictory adverse reaction remains unclear.

# **CASE PRESENTATION**

#### Chief complaints

A woman in her 60s with diarrhea and anorexia.

#### History of present illness

Gastrointestinal symptoms appeared 24 mo after IXE was started for the treatment of psoriasis.

#### History of past illness

The patient was diagnosed with psoriatic arthritis by her family physician and started on IXE. However, anorexia and diarrhea appeared 20 mo after treatment initiation. After conservative treatment by her family doctor, her symptoms did not improve, and she visited our hospital 24 mo after IXE initiation for a close examination and treatment.

#### Personal and family history

Her medical history included type 1 diabetes at the age of 35 and hypothyroidism at the age of 50 years, each of which was medically managed by her family physician. No family history of IBD was reported; her father had gastric cancer, and her mother had diabetes. The injectable medications used were insulin and IXE for diabetes and psoriasis, respectively.

#### Physical examination

The patient was conscious but noticeably emaciated, appeared weakened, and walked with a limp. She had a body temperature of 36.0 °C and 114/52 mmHg of blood pressure. The skin of the upper extremities was fragile, with epidermal exfoliation of the right forearm. Multiple scars were observed on the upper arm and mild deformities and swelling of the hand joints.

#### Laboratory examinations

On admission, blood biochemistry tests showed anemia with a hemoglobin level of 10.4 g/dL and hypoalbuminemia with an albumin level of 2.8 g/dL. She was also dehydrated, with a blood urea nitrogen level of 28.2 mg/dL and





DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4912 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 1 Colonoscopy findings at admission. A: Distant view of colon; B: Close-up of ulcer. Multiple round punctate ulcers with a longitudinal trend from the cecum to the rectum are observed. The intervening mucosa of the ulcers is preserved, and the ulcers do not coincide with the mesenteric attachment side.



DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4912 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 2 Pathological findings at admission. A: Hematoxylin-eosin (HE) stained specimen at 40 × magnification; B: HE stained specimen at 100 × magnification. The mucosa is erosive and infiltrated with inflammatory cells, predominantly lymphocytes. The submucosa shows granulomatous collagen fibers and fibroblast proliferation.

creatinine of 0.8 mg/dL and had high inflammation with a C-reactive protein level of 15.3 mg/dL. Leucine-rich alpha-2 glycoprotein level was 44.1 µg/mL and fecal calprotectin level was also high at 7357 mg/kg, suggesting strong intestinal inflammation.

#### Imaging examinations

Computed tomography revealed edematous wall thickening of the intestinal tract, continuous from the ascending colon to the rectum.

#### Further diagnosis workup

Colonoscopy revealed multiple round, punched-out ulcers with a longitudinal trend from the cecum to the rectum (Figure 1). The intervening mucosa of the ulcer was nearly normal, and the ulcer did not coincide with the mesenteric attachment. A biopsy of the ulcer showed mucosal erosion, lymphocyte-dominated inflammatory cell infiltration, and regenerative epithelial growth (Figure 2). Submucosal fibroblast and collagen fiber proliferation were also present-a granuloma-like finding similar to that of CD. An upper gastrointestinal endoscopy revealed reflux esophagitis and chronic gastritis. The gastric mucosa exhibited scattered erythema and erosions; however, no specific abnormalities were observed in the duodenum. Capsule endoscopy revealed multiple jejunal erosions (Figure 3). The erosions were scattered on the proximal side of the jejunum; each erosion was shallow and < 1 cm in size, and hematin adhesions were visible on the surface. However, stool culture and *Clostridioides difficile* toxin tests were negative, as were cytomegalovirus antigen

Raishidena® WJG https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4912 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.





**DOI**: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i32.4912 **Copyright** ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 4 Colonoscopy findings after drug withdrawal. A: At three weeks, there is shrinkage of ulcers; B: At four months, all ulcers have disappeared and scarring is observed.

and polymerase chain reaction tests and interferon-gamma release assays.

# **FINAL DIAGNOSIS**

As no episodes of irradiation or introduction of other new drugs occurred, we suspected drug-induced due to IXE.

# TREATMENT

First, we monitored the patients' progress during drug withdrawal and intestinal rest after fasting. Multiple erosions in the upper jejunum were also observed; therefore, the patient commenced on bonoprazan fumarate, a potassium-competitive acid blocker. Due to the lack of improvement in symptoms, steroid administration was considered, and a gradual improvement in abdominal symptoms was observed. Three weeks after withdrawal, endoscopy revealed shrinkage of the ulcer and scarring (Figure 4A). Although her abdominal symptoms resolved, her skin and joint symptoms worsened, and she was started on Risankizumab by her family physician for psoriasis treatment.

Saito K et al. IL-17 inhibitor-induced entero-colitis



Figure 5 Albumin (Alb) and C-reactive protein (CRP) levels plotted against the timeline of the patients' journey. The patient visited our hospital 24 mo after the start of the ixekizumab (IXE) administration. In the graph, CRP is shown on the left vertical axis and Alb on the right vertical axis. Abdominal symptoms gradually improved with IXE withdrawal, but skin and joint symptoms tended to worsen. After 4 wk of hospitalization, the patient was discharged home, as the endoscopy showed that the ulcer had healed and the patient was able to eat adequately. After discharge, risankizumab was introduced to control skin and joint symptoms, and the patients' condition stabilized. IXE: Ixekizumab; CRP: C-reactive protein; Alb: Albumin.

# OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

The abdominal, skin, and joint symptoms remained stable, and endoscopy performed 4 mo after IXE withdrawal confirmed the disappearance of all ulcers and scarring (Figure 4B). As abdominal symptoms improved, capsule endoscopy was not performed again due to a lack of patient consent, and bonoprazan fumaric acid was also discontinued. The clinical course from IXE initiation to the present is illustrated in Figure 5.

# DISCUSSION

Drug-induced entero-colitis caused by IL-17 inhibitors is well known in the field of dermatology; however, very few reports have described all the endoscopic images, endoscopic features, and pathological characteristics of this condition. To the best of our knowledge, only 16 cases have been reported thus far[5-20]; we reviewed 17 cases, including our own (Table 1). Nine reported cases showed ulcerative colitis (UC)-like findings characterized by circumferential loss of vascular pattern and coarse mucosa/ulceration in the left colon, and eight reported cases with CD-like findings characterized by discontinuous erosion/ulceration from the terminal ileum to the rectum. All patients who presented with CDlike endoscopic findings after IXE administration had granulomas. In almost all the reports, the disease prognosis appeared to be good, with improvement in abdominal symptoms after the administration of steroids or molecularly targeted drugs. Only one patient with UC-like endoscopic findings after IXE administration required surgery because of a lack of improvement with drug administration.

Another case similar to CD with multiple ulcers of a similar round shape, as in the present case, has also been reported. However, in the present case, the ulcers tended to be longitudinally arranged and did not coincide with the mesenteric attachment side, which is atypical of CD. Furthermore, no reports have indicated improvement in abdominal symptoms with drug discontinuation alone, as in this case. In the present case, the various test results allowed us to promptly identify IXE as the suspected drug, and we surmised that excessive therapeutic intervention could be avoided. It should be noted that the introduction of a new drug may be necessary to manage the primary disease after drug withdrawal, and close communication with the dermatologist is important.

The association between psoriasis and IBD should be investigated in future studies. It has been reported that 1%-2% of patients with psoriasis have IBD[21]. Coincidentally-timed events during the initiation or administration of IL-17 inhibitors highlighted that IBD cannot be excluded.

# CONCLUSION

At the very least, we should always check for IBD-related symptoms and family history before administering IL-17 inhibitors and suggest a screening colonoscopy if possible. Here, we report, for the first time, the capsule endoscopic findings of IL-17 inhibitor-induced entero-colitis. We also compared the endoscopic and pathological features of IL-17 inhibitor-induced entero-colitis with those previously reported. We believe that these findings will be useful for dermato-



Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

# Table 1 Patient background and endoscopic and pathological findings of entero-colitis after interleukin-17 administration

Year	Ref.	Age	Sex	Primary disease	Drug	Time to onset	IBD	Endoscopic findings	Pathological findings	Treatment and course
2017	Shiga <i>et al</i> [ <mark>5</mark> ]	56	М	Psoriasis	SEC	8 wk	CD	Longitudinal ulcer of the ileum and round ulcer of the esophagus	Nonspecific inflammatory cell infiltration	Improved with prednisolone 40 mg/d
2018	Philipose et al[ <mark>6</mark> ]	31	М	Psoriasis	IXE	3 mo	UC	Loss of vascular permeability throughout the sigmoid colon, erythematous coarse mucosa, ulcer	Lymphoplasmacytic infilt- ration	Mesalamine and methyl- prednisolone did not improve, but IFX adminis- tration improved
2018	Wang et al [ <mark>7</mark> ]	41	F	Psoriasis	SEC	1 wk	UC	Coarse mucosa and deep-burrowing ulceration of the entire sigmoid colon	Cryptitis, erosions, lymhoplasmacytic infiltration	Improved with methyl- prednisolone 40 mg/d and cyclosporine 2 mg/kg
2018	Ehrlich et al <mark>[8]</mark>	42	М	Ankylosing spondylitis	SEC	6 wk	UC	Deep ulcers and fragile mucosa of the transverse and sigmoid colon	Cryptitis, crypt abscess, loss of crypts	No improvement with solumedrol, improved after introduction of IFX
2019	Smith et al [9]	42	М	Psoriasis	IXE	12 wk	CD	Deep rounded punctate ulcers of the transverse and descending colon	Pancolitis with rare granuloma	No improvement with solumedrol, improved after introduction of IFX
2019	Uchida et al <mark>[10]</mark>	41	F	Psoriasis	SEC	4 mo	UC	Easy bleeding edematous mucosa of rectum to sigmoid colon, erosions, ulcers	High degree of inflammatory cell infiltration into the stroma and crypt abscess	Improved with mesalazine 2400 mg/d
2019	Achufusi <i>et</i> al[11]	39	М	Psoriasis	SEC	6 mo	UC	Ulceration of the splenic flexure, moderate to severe active colitis, ulceration at 30 cm, and active colitis in the rectum	Atrophy of the crypts, decreased goblet cells, cryptitis, crypt abscess	No improvement with steroids, improved after introduction of IFX
2019	Johnston and Veettil [12]	27	М	Ankylosing spondylitis	SEC	4 mo	UC	Multiple ulcers and moderate inflam- mation, sigmoid colon	Crypt abscess	No improvement with mesalazine and hydrocortisone, improvement with introduction of IFX
2019	Haidari et al[ <mark>13</mark> ]	69	М	Psoriatic arthritis	SEC	18 mo	CD	Multiple ulcers of the terminal ileum	Neutrophil infiltration of the epithelium of the crypts, no granuloma	Originally asymptomatic
2020	Nazarian et al <mark>[14]</mark>	48	F	Psoriasis	IXE	12 wk	CD	Mild erythema and punctate ulcerations in the terminal ileum	Active inflammation with the presence of granuloma	Improved with budesonide adminis- tration
2020	Varga <i>et al</i> [15]	52	М	Psoriasis	SEC	2 wk	UC	Loss of vascular permeability of sigmoid colon, ulcer	Lymphocytic infiltration of lamina propria, cryptitis, crypt abscess	Improved with prednisone 60 mg/d and mesalazine 3200 mg
2020	Gallego et al[16]	42	М	Psoriasis	IXE	2 wk	CD	Aphthous erosions and patchy ulcers of the rectum to cecum and terminal ileum	Cryptitis, crypt abscess, non- caseating granuloma	Improved with systemic corticosteroid adminis- tration
2021	Ali et al[ <mark>20</mark> ]	70	F	Psoriasis	SEC	1 mo	UC	Ulcerated and edematous mucosa in sigmoid colon	Acutely and chronically inflamed granulation tissue with extensive plasma cell infiltrate	Intravenous methylpred- nisolone
2022	Kakizoe et al[17]	65	М	Psoriasis	SEC	15 mo	CD	Deep ulcers of the cecum and transverse colon	No description	Hematochezia persisted after drug discontinuation and improved after induction of ADA
2022	Morosanu et al <mark>[19]</mark>	42	F	Psoriasis	IXE	1 wk	UC	Continuous congestive, friable rectal and colonic mucosa, spontan-	Neutrophilic inflammatory infiltrate disposed irregularly, edema and congestion, decrease of the crypts mucose-	Total colectomy with ileostoma and rectum preservation

								eously bleeding, deep and large ulcerations	cretion and crypt's abscesses	
2023	Khouri et al[18]	38	F	Psoriatic arthritis	SEC	1 mo	CD	Small ulcerations throughout the entire lumen of the terminal ileum and the cecum	Minimal architecture distortion in the large bowel mucosa, along with focal acute colitis	Initiated with prednisone and SEC was switched to IFX
2022	Our case	69	F	Psoriatic arthritis	IXE	21 mo	CD	Multiple round punctate ulcers throughout the colon. Capsule endoscopy shows multiple erosions in the jejunum	Inflammatory cell infiltrate, predominantly lymphocytes. Granulomatous fibroblasts and collagen fibers in the submucosa	Improvement only with drug discontinuation and fasting bowel rest

CD: Crohn's disease; SEC: Secukinumab; M: Male; F: Female; IBD: Inflammatory bowel disease; IXE: Ixekizumab; UC: Ulcerative colitis; ADA: Adalimumab

logists and gastroenterologists in clinical practice.

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors express their profound gratitude to the doctors, nurses, endoscopy staff, and medical personnel involved in the treatment of this patient.

# FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Saito K wrote the first draft of the manuscript; Yoza K and Takeda S were mainly responsible for the endoscopic procedures; Shimoyama Y and Takeuchi K were primarily responsible for the patients' inpatient care.

Informed consent statement: Informed written consent was obtained from the patient and her parents for the publication of this report and any accompanying images.

**Conflict-of-interest statement:** All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

**Open-Access:** This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

#### Country/Territory of origin: Japan

ORCID number: Keita Saito 0000-0003-2740-4518; Shinichiro Takeda 0000-0002-6302-5073.

S-Editor: Qu XL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhang XD

#### REFERENCES

- Miossee P, Kolls JK. Targeting IL-17 and TH17 cells in chronic inflammation. Nat Rev Drug Discov 2012; 11: 763-776 [PMID: 23023676 1 DOI: 10.1038/nrd3794]
- Kobayashi T, Okamoto S, Hisamatsu T, Kamada N, Chinen H, Saito R, Kitazume MT, Nakazawa A, Sugita A, Koganei K, Isobe K, Hibi T. 2 IL23 differentially regulates the Th1/Th17 balance in ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. Gut 2008; 57: 1682-1689 [PMID: 18653729 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2007.135053]
- Lowes MA, Kikuchi T, Fuentes-Duculan J, Cardinale I, Zaba LC, Haider AS, Bowman EP, Krueger JG. Psoriasis vulgaris lesions contain 3 discrete populations of Th1 and Th17 T cells. J Invest Dermatol 2008; 128: 1207-1211 [PMID: 18200064 DOI: 10.1038/sj.jid.5701213]
- Hueber W, Sands BE, Lewitzky S, Vandemeulebroecke M, Reinisch W, Higgins PD, Wehkamp J, Feagan BG, Yao MD, Karczewski M, 4 Karczewski J, Pezous N, Bek S, Bruin G, Mellgard B, Berger C, Londei M, Bertolino AP, Tougas G, Travis SP; Secukinumab in Crohn's Disease Study Group. Secukinumab, a human anti-IL-17A monoclonal antibody, for moderate to severe Crohn's disease: unexpected results of



a randomised, double-blind placebo-controlled trial. Gut 2012; 61: 1693-1700 [PMID: 22595313 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2011-301668]

- Shiga H, Fukuda S, Iijima K. Interleukin-17A Inhibitor-induced Crohn's Disease/Behçet's Disease-like Lesions. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2017; 23: 5 E38-E39 [PMID: 28471836 DOI: 10.1097/MIB.00000000001142]
- Philipose J, Ahmed M, Idiculla PS, Mulrooney SM, Gumaste VV. Severe de novo Ulcerative Colitis following Ixekizumab Therapy. Case Rep 6 Gastroenterol 2018; 12: 617-621 [PMID: 30483039 DOI: 10.1159/000493922]
- Wang J, Bhatia A, Krugliak Cleveland N, Gupta N, Dalal S, Rubin DT, Sakuraba A. Rapid Onset of Inflammatory Bowel Disease after 7 Receiving Secukinumab Infusion. ACG Case Rep J 2018; 5: e56 [PMID: 30105273 DOI: 10.14309/crj.2018.56]
- Ehrlich D, Jamaluddin N, Pisegna J, Padua D. A Challenging Case of Severe Ulcerative Colitis following the Initiation of Secukinumab for 8 Ankylosing Spondylitis. Case Rep Gastrointest Med 2018; 2018: 9679287 [PMID: 29666723 DOI: 10.1155/2018/9679287]
- Smith MK, Pai J, Panaccione R, Beck P, Ferraz JG, Jijon H. Crohn's-like disease in a patient exposed to anti-Interleukin-17 blockade 9 (Ixekizumab) for the treatment of chronic plaque psoriasis: a case report. BMC Gastroenterol 2019; 19: 162 [PMID: 31488067 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-019-1067-0]
- Uchida S, Oiso N, Komeda Y, Kudo M, Kawada A. Paradoxical ulcerative colitis during treatment with secukinumab for psoriasis. Eur J 10 Dermatol 2019; 29: 444-445 [PMID: 30442634 DOI: 10.1684/ejd.2018.3391]
- Achufusi TG, Harnee PS, Rawlins S. A Rare Case of New-Onset Ulcerative Colitis following Initiation of Secukinumab. Case Rep Med 2019; 11 2019: 2975631 [PMID: 31467555 DOI: 10.1155/2019/2975631]
- 12 Johnston DN, Veettil R. A case of new onset ulcerative colitis following secukinumab treatment. Br J Hosp Med (Lond) 2019; 80: 544-545 [PMID: 31498681 DOI: 10.12968/hmed.2019.80.9.544]
- 13 Haidari W, Al-Naqshabandi S, Ahn CS, Bloomfeld RS, Feldman SR. Asymptomatic Crohn's disease identified in a patient being treated with secukinumab: A case report. SAGE Open Med Case Rep 2019; 7: 2050313X19893580 [PMID: 31839950 DOI: 10.1177/2050313X19893580]
- 14 Nazarian A, Grin A, Wijeratne DT. Ixekizumab Associated New-Onset Inflammatory Bowel Disease. ACG Case Rep J 2020; 7: e00316 [PMID: 32440523 DOI: 10.14309/crj.00000000000316]
- 15 Fernández-de la Varga M, Del Pozo-Del Valle P, Béjar-Serrano S, Garrido-Marín A, Bastida Paz G. Secukinumab-induced ulcerative colitis: opening Pandora's box of immunity. Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 43: 358-359 [PMID: 32561217 DOI: 10.1016/j.gastrohep]
- Merino Gallego E, Gómez Torres K, Martínez Amate E. Debut Of Inflammatory Bowel Disease Associated To Ixekizumab In Patient With 16 Moderate, Difficult -To-Manage Psoriasis. Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 43: 622-623 [PMID: 32674878 DOI: 10.1016/j.gastrohep.2020.04.009]
- Kakizoe K, Fujioka S, Noda M, Torisu T. IBD-like Lesions in a Secukinumab-treated Patient. Intern Med 2022; 61: 2077-2078 [PMID: 17 34803103 DOI: 10.2169/internalmedicine.8475-21]
- Khouri A, Moreno C, Niland B. New-Onset Crohn's Disease following Initiation of Secukinumab: A Case Report and Review of the Role of 18 IL-17 in the Pathogenesis of Crohn's Disease. Case Rep Gastrointest Med 2023; 2023: 1769290 [PMID: 37260537 DOI: 10.1155/2023/1769290]
- Morosanu AM, Mihai IR, Rezus II, Gavrilescu O, Dranga M, Prelipcean CC, Mihai C. New onset severe ulcerative colitis following 19 Ixekizumab therapy. Arch Clin Cases 2022; 9: 173-176 [PMID: 36628163 DOI: 10.22551/2022.37.090410227]
- Ali AK, Torosian A, Porter C, Bloomfeld RS, Feldman SR. New onset inflammatory bowel disease in patient treated with secukinumab: Case 20 report and review of literature. Dermatol Ther 2021; 34: e15151 [PMID: 34609037 DOI: 10.1111/dth.15151]
- 21 Eppinga H, Poortinga S, Thio HB, Nijsten TEC, Nuij VJAA, van der Woude CJ, Vodegel RM, Fuhler GM, Peppelenbosch MP. Prevalence and Phenotype of Concurrent Psoriasis and Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2017; 23: 1783-1789 [PMID: 28617755 DOI: 10.1097/MIB.000000000001169]



WJG https://www.wjgnet.com


## Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com

